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DRUG TRAPFICKING IN AND THROUGH HAWAIL
AND GUAM

FRIDAY, JUNE 30, 1978

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
Serect CodarrTTEE ON NARrcorics ABUSE AND CONTROL,
Honolulu, Jawaii.

The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:03 2.m., in the
auditorium, Hawaii State Capitol, Hon. Lester L. Wolff :(chairman
of the Select Committee) presiding, .

Present: Representatives James R. Mann, Charles B. Rangel,.'Bllly
1. Evans, Daniel K, Akaka, J. Ierbert Burke, and Penjamin A.
Gilman.

Staff present: Joseph L. Nellis, chief counsel; William G. Lawrence,
chief of staff; David Sandler, staff counsel; and Alma E, Bachrach,
investigator.

Myr. Worrr. The committee will come to order. This committee as &
first order of business would like to thank all of those who cooperatzd’
in helping the committee prepare for this hearing as well as the es :p--
eration of the local authorities.

Since its inception in 1976, the ITouse Select Committee on Narcetics -
Abuse and Control has been concerned with the problem of heroin:
coming into this country from Southeast Asia. The committee and’
Federal law enforcement officials were successful in helping to
ameliorate the problem of the Golden Triangle of heroin for a brief
period of time. The latest intelligence information we have, how-
ever, indicates that nearly one-third of the heroin that reaches the
streels in America today originates from Southeast Asia and the
Middle Bast,

The Select Committee is in Hawaii for the purpose of examining
how this heroin is coming into the mainland, and to search for ways
that the Federal Government can help Hawaii, a gateway, deal with
this enormous problem.

I certainly appreciate vour two Congvessmen, Congressman Dan
Akaka and Congressman Cecil Heftel, calling this matter to my atten-
tion and to the attention of the committes; Mr. Akaka was quite in-
sistent that T bring the Select: Committee to Hawaii to bring attention
to the fact that Hawaii is heing utilized as a transshipment point for
narcotics. Since joining the committee a few months ago, Mr. Akalka
Twas heen one of our most active memhers. Not onlv is he concerned
with the problems of narcoties coming into this country, but he is
very concerned about the lack of drug prevention programs in the
schools.

(1)
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We, on this comunittee, do not believe that there are any simplistic
answers to the problems of drug abuse. The fact is that it is a two-

fold problem, one of supply and demand, On the supply side, this
committee has been very active in attempting to cut off drugs from

their source, which is the one place, or, the one point that they are

in place where action can be taken and it's on the enforcement side.
And. second, the committee’s activities have been centered around
the problems of demand, Of eliminating the reasons why people are
to the drug scene in the first place. It's a two-pronged approach and,
one without the other does us very little good, because if we cut oft
the supply of one type of drug, and the demand for a mind-altering
substance is still present, people will move to another drug of abuse,

‘Our desire is to reduce the number of people who are into the drug

seene in the first place.

This committee does not consider as an accomplishment anything
other than that of reducing the total addict population in the United
States, ‘

The arguments that ave set forth as to which are hard drugs and
which are soft drngs which—one is worse than the other is not within
the province of this committee. We are not looking to point a finger
at one type of abuse or another. We are not looking to talk about
decriminalization or about the idea that soft drngs may not he habit
forming. Our specific mandate is the responsibility for oversight into
the various Government agencies that have responsibility for handling
this prolblem. And, our goal is to maximize the potential that exists, {o
sce to it that adequate facilities are afforded to the people who are
engaged in the enforcement activities and, as well that adequate
vesourees ave placed in the hands of those people who are in the pre-
vention and treatment areas.

Some parts of our program deal with the areas of organized crime,

‘Other parts deal with just plain ripoffs of the American public

that are taking place. Qther parts are to enhance the facilities and
the weaponries that we haven’t had in ovder to try to meet this prob-
lem head on.

It is not enongh for our President or for our anthorities in Govern-
ment to deelare a war on drugs, unless they actively pursue those
actions that are necessary to provide the relief that this Nation secks.

Tt iag heen estimated that there ave upwards of $17 hillion involved
totally in the drug scene. Qur estimates go as high as $27 billion a
wvoar that is wasted and is wasting people.

TWo are very fortunate in this committee in having the group that
we do have here, Thoge with us today are a substantial portion of the
Committee on Narcotics.

Seated on my right is Congressman J. Terbert Burke, who is the
ranking Republican on the Seleet Committee on Nareoties. And. before
introducing the other members of the committee, perhaps Mr, Burke,
you would like to make an opening statement and then, introduce the
members on the minority side.

Mr. Brrkr, Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

My, Chairman and members of this committee, first of all T am
delighted to be here in Hawaii with Congressinan Akaka. Not too long
ago, in fact the early part of this month, June 9 and 10, we had hear-
ings in my own district in south Florida and your Congressman was




3

attendant at those hearings. These hearings were very fruitful in point-
ing out that the south Florida area is one of the main distribution cen-
ters of the illegal trafficking in both marihuana and cocaine in the
entire United States.

T think that the problems with illegal narcotic traficking that we
have ave great and Congressman Dan Akaka talked to the committee
chairman and the rest of the committee members of the problem you
have here in Hawaii with regard to heroin being the specific main
problem but not the exclusive problem you have here in ITawail

In any event, this committee is interested in stopping the flow of
iliegn] narcotics into the United States, because we think and we in
fact know that the use of illegal narcotics and the consequent smug-
eling thereof is destructive not only to those that use them, but also
is destructive to our country's social and economic well-being., We
know the amount of money that is involved in the trafficking of diugs.
We know that it's & cash operation. We know that many young people
look at those in the business that have large automobiles, fancy clothes
and knnw they are involved in the illegal traflicking of drugs. They
note they have large homes and a great deal of cash money. And as a
result many of our young people are tempted to at least try to mimic
these purveyors of evil and work in cooperation with the main illegal
traflickers of narcotics.

This committee, thervefore, is extremely interested in the testimony
which we will receive from the witnesses here today. We are extremely
interested, and hopeful that we will gather sufficient information so
wo can go back to the Congress and make recommendations with
regard to legislation which will, perhaps, assist all of us.

And, T don’t think there is anything worse if we loolk at the use and
the trafficking of marihuana and hercin from an illegal standpoint,
that we can't honestly say that it destroys not only those that ave in-
volved in it, but it destroys their families, their homes, our entive social
structure, and most of all it brings heartbreak and in the long run
_at'voatm- problems to them than they would if they stayed away from
it.

The idea that the bad guy is the good guy is false. And, sooner or
later this committee and the Congress of the United States, and our
law enforcement officers who work so hard on this problem, sometimes
with lack of money and lack of personnel, will clamp down strong
enongh and hard enough to make the warning T make now a worth-
while warning for the younger people to stay out of the drug business
and stay out of the use of illegal narcotics and drugs.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. '

Mr, Worrr, Thank you. Mr. Burke, would you like to make the
introductions# '

Mr, Burke, Yes. We have Mr. Gilman who is from New York, and
a very active member of this committee and we arve glad that he is
hera with us.

Mr. Grraran. Thank you, Mr. Burke.

Tt's hoped that during this visit to Ilawaii that the witnesses that
we will be hearing from are going to be able to indicate to the Select:
Committee the magnitude and the depth of the narcatie trafficking that
exists, not only in the islands, but in this portion of the Pacific. And,
the pervasiveness of the international naveotie syndicates whose opera-
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tions have reached out in an octopi mamner to every continent in the
world and into Virtu&llfr every sector of our society.,
Earlier this month, while this committee was in Miami, the Select

Committee learned of the mammoth narcotics traflicking operations i1.®

south Florida, the organized criminal traffickers, the laundering of
money frem the illicit financial transeotions, the virtual tidal wave of
illicit drugs that’s being shipped or flown there and from there trans-
shipped throughout the eastern coast of our Nation, and the disturb-
ing fact that our drug law enforcement officers lack the adequate per-
sonnel and the up-to-date equipment to perform their difficult and
dangerous task. .

This Select Committee has traveled along the Mexican-United States
border and has gone to the Chicago distribution center where we
learned of the Arara Connection, whose mainline and tentacles have
reached from Mexico into Chicago, We became aware there of the
massive sievelike narcotics traflicking operation and organizations
that distribute throughout our Nation. )

And, now we have the opportunity of taking a firsthand view of the
Honolulu ares, which is becoming a hub, a connecting link for South-
east Aslan heroin, for cocaine, for marihuana and for other dangerous
drugs.

If our drug law enforcement agencies in this region need assistance
from the Congress, we've come out here to find out where we can help.
Wo must not. permit internal agency restrictions, intraagency rivalry
and competition and barriers to hinder them in the performance of
their dangerous task of interdieting narcoties trafficking.

This committee knows well that illicit trafficking is not limited ex-
clusively to organized crime, but it’s extremely important that the Se-
lect Committee ascertain what sectors of society ave involved, Whether
it be organized crime or other parts of society that have become in-
volved over the years. We must also ascertain the magnitude of the
illicit financial transactions that are generated by the narcotics traf-
ficking of organized crime and how these narcotics’ profits are being
lanndered. Where the funds originate, Where and in whose hands is
the final control of that laundered cash, and how Tederal, State and
local law enforcement agencies can best counter these complex and
many times sophisticated narcotie traflicking organizations.

In these hearings it’s hoped that the Select Committee will then he
able to assist in formulating a more comprehensive drug strateoy to
prevent controlled drug abuse and the devastating effect that drug
abuse is causing for our entire Nation.

Mr. Worrr, Thank yvou, Mr. Gilman.

I should like to introduce the other members who are here. Seated
with the panel this morning is Mazie Pope of the White Fouse Staft
of Mr. Bourne’s staff. The next member of the committee, the gentle-
man from South Carolina, Mr. James Mann. ' '

Mr. Maxw. Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

Mr. Worrr. Do you have an opening statement that you would like to
make? .

Mr. Manx. T think the purpose of our visit has heen adequately
stated. T merely want to pay tribute to Congressman Akaka and Clon-
gressman Ieftel for biting the bullet on this problem to the Nation,
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and in ihe process run the visk of reflecting upon their own State. But,
it reflects the level of statesmanship that they have achieved.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My, Worrr, Thank you, Mr. Mann, The next gentleman, a gentleman
from New York, Mr. Charles Rangel, o ranking member of this com-
mittee and the Ways and Means Committee as well.

Mr. Rancern. I have no statement, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Worrr, The next gentleman 1s Mr, Evans, Mr. Billy Lee Evans
of Georgia.

Mr. IEvaxs, Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I would just like to alse
thank Mr. Akaka and Mr. Heftel, our colleagues, for calling the nroh-
lem to our attention here in ITawaii. And, I am looking forward to
hearing the testimony of the witnesses.

Thank you.

My, Worrr. Thoe next gentleman, seated here on my right—svhen we
lee,yo Hawail, we are going to Guam, and representing Guam, our
Congressman from Guam, Mr. Tony Won Pat.

M, Won Par. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

T just want to say that I'm very pleased to be here to join your com-
mittes at your request. The problem of narcotics and drugs is com-
mon not only to Guam, but also to ITawaii. It is for that reason that
T've been very interested in dealing with those problems. As you knov,
Mr, Chairman, I've been asking for your assistance in trying to ad-
dress this problem in the territory of Guam, and I'm so glad that you
finally found the time with your busy schedule to come out this way
in order to address this problem on the islands.

I want to say also that Congressmen Akaka and Ieftel have been
very helpful and they have been working with me in the Nation’s Capi-
tal with taking the matters of mutual concerns as island representa-
tives,

It's a pleasure to be here on this island, My, Chairman, and T thank
you and the people of ITawaii for the opportunity to be here.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you. T would also like to make known the pres-
ence of the assistant chief counsel of the Judiciary Committee, Skip
Iindres, vvho has joined us here on the panel. David Sandler of our
committee staft and My, Bill Lawrence, the chief of staff of the com-
mittee. And. finally but not the least, the chief counsel of our com-
mittee, Mr., Joe Nellis.

In a kind of ceremony, Mr. Akaka, we have referred to you before,
but you are the one who initiated this hearing, and I should like to, be-
fore turning the gavel over to you, thank the Governor, Governor Axri-
voshi, for providing us with the facilities and cooperation,

But, T should like now to turn over to the gentleman from Hawaii,
the gavel as chairman of this hearing,

Mr, Axara. Thank vou very much, Mr, Chairman.

It is certainly an honor for me to come back to Iasaii to conduct
these hearvings, which will certainly determine the welfare of our
State in the future. But, as any proper ITawaiian, T would like to
present leis to our guests who have come as a gesture of Hawaiian hos-
pitality and a Iawaiian welcome to the Congressmen. And, as I call
their names I would like to have our girls present our leis of Aloha.

Congressman Lester Wolff of New York, chairman of the Select
Committee on Narcotics,
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May I ask the members to stand so they can he properly presented
with the leis. .

Br. Jim Mann, Congressman from South Carolina. (?011g1'es$311a11
Charles Rangel from New York. Congressman Billy Iivans ﬂof' Geor-
gia. Our ranking minority leader, Ilerh Burke of Florida, Congress-
man Ben Gilman of New York. Congressman Won Pat of Guam.
Our chief counsel, Joe Nellis. I would like to present a lei to Mazie
Pope, executive assistant of the White House, )

And, with gratitude, we would like to present a lei to the head of
our State, Governor Ariyoshi,

[Whereupon all leis were presented and a lei was presented to
Congressman Akaka.]

Mr. Axaxa. I would like to also acknowledge Bill Lawrence of the
staff, and Dave Sandler who was presented a lei. And, also, to Skip.

T want to thank the Members of Congress for taking the time to
come to Hawaii to conduct the hearings here. I am very grateful for
that, T am also grateful to the Governor and other officinls of our
State and counties for cooperating with us to make this hearing
possible, )

Today is the first day of a 2-day set of hearings here in ITawaii
dealing with the narcotics problem. Today we will look at the enforce-
ment aspect and the use of Ilawail as a transshipment point for
narcotics, Tomorrow, the Select Committee will examine IFederal
efforts in providing drug prevention, education, treatment and
rehabilitation in Hawaii.

Ieroin coming into the United States from Southeast Asian and
Middle FEastern sources has increased dramatically during the past
vear. While the purity and supply of Mexican brown heroin has been
going down, the purity and supply of Asian heroin has been inereas-
ing to alarming levels. As a matter of fact, the heroin seized last vear
at ITonolulu Alrport was analyzed to be between 90-100 percent pure,
Tven the heroin seized in street buys revealed a high level of purity.

Since 1970, marihuana production in Hawaii has inereased dramat-
ically. Last year, 25 tons woere seized in ITawnii, having a TTICY eon-
tent as high as 5 percent. Moreover, the amount of cocaine confiseated
on IMonolulu streets in 1977 inereased 236 percent over the previous
year.

Beeause of the seriousness of the narcoties problem here in TTawaii,
T am grateful, as T mentioned before, that Representative Lester Wolff
agreed to bring the Seleet Committee to ITawaii.

After tomorrow’s hicaring, the Seleet Committee will travel to Guam
and Southeast Asia to learn more about naveoties traficking routes,

This morning we are honored to have as our first wilness Gov.
George Aviyoshi, followed by Jerry Jenson, the regional ehief of the
Drug Enforecment Administration, and John Y, Y, Tee, special assist-
ant i charge of the Diug Enforcement Administration,

Also testifying this morning will be an individnal whose identity we
cannot reveal. TIe has been involved in traflicking here and will be'able
to provide the committee wih some insights into the problem heve,

Two panels are scheduled for the afternoon sexsion, The frst panel
dealing with Federal law enforcement and consists of Mr. Goeorge Rob-
crts, District Director, U8, Customs Service; Me. Stanley D. Tabor,




"y

{

assistant T7.S. attorney; and Postmaster I, C. Chee and Bill M, Me-
Clanahan. Inspector-in-Charge, Postal Inspeetion Service, San Fran-
cisco Division,

The second panel will consist of Francis Ieala, chief of police, ITono-
lulu Police Department ; Mr, Guy Paul, chief of police, ITawaii Police
Department; Mr. John San Diego, chief of police, Maui County ; Mr,
Roy Iliram, chicf of police, Kauai County. Mr. Jerome Estavillo, su-
pervisor of an enforcement group consisting of three investigators in
charge of registration and inspections of all controlled substances in
Fawaiil; and last, Mr. Togo Nakagawa, chief prosecutor, city and
county of Honolulu.

I would like to ask our witnesses, when they do testify, to summarize
their testimonies in § minutes, All of the prepared statements, irvegavd-
less of their length, will be included in the record.

At this time, I would like to eall on Governor Ariyoshi, as onr first
witness,

Gavernor Arrvosnr, Chairman Wolff, members of the Seleet Com-
mittee on Narcoties Abuse and Clontrol, and our own-—

My, Axara, Mr, Governor, before you begin

My, Worrr, Governor, do you mind, we swear all of our witnesses.
I'm sure that you would not mind being sworn ?

(roverner Arrvosnr Not at all,

[Witness sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF GOV. GEORGE R. ARIYOSHI, GOVERNOR OF THE
STATE OF HAWAII

Governor Anrrvosir, Chairman Wolfl, members of the Seleet Com-
mittee on Narcoties Abuse and Control, and members of our law on-
forcement community in lawaii, and espeeially our Congresman Dan
Akaka, it is o pleasure and an honor to weleome this distinguished
commiittee to ITawaii for deliberations on & matter so vital to the health,
the welfare and the safety of our citizens.

There is very little question in our minds, that, beeause of onr geo-
graphieal location. Tlawaii is & mujor transshipment point for illicit
narcotics from Southeast Asia which ultimately ave bound for the
mainland,

Some of this illicit traflic unquestionably remains in Hawaii, to the
detriment of this Srate and its eitizens, and making the problem a local
one aswell as a national one.

The task of controlling the flow of narcotics to and through awaii
is a very difficult one, and it would be so easy to throw up our hands
and deelave the effort impossible, But obviously, it is not impossible
and T feel that the very substantial gains made in vecent years to control
]muL in some cases, to dry up this river of death, gives us all renewed
wpe,

%'t is a souvce of considerable satisfaction to me that the narcoties
control work in ITawaii has been marked by sueh a high degree of co-
operation between the Federal agencies and owr loeal entoreement agen-
cles, and also by a very high degree of dedication, professionalism and
courage on the part of both.

T would like to give particular recognition to John Y. Y. Lee. special
agent in charge of the Drug Enforcament Administration in Hawaii
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for his unfailing conscientiousnesy; his initiative, and his encourage-
ment and assistance to all levels of law enforcement in this State.

I want to commend also, our local law enforcement agencies for their
outstanding work. As indicated by Congressman Alkalka, later on,
Jeroma Estavillo, who is the chief of the Investigations and Narcotics
Control Section of the Iawaii Department of Iealth, will appear be-
fore this committee and report on his program. )

Effective in a montl, our department of health will begin operation
of its narcoties diversion investigation unit. This is & major step at the
local level to attack the drug blight on our society.

Wo are grateful to the Federal Government and to the DEA. for the
$262,000 grant. and many other assistances given in establishing this
program. During the 2-year period of the Federal grant, the State of
Hawail will be contributing about $313.000 toward the same program,
bringing to bear more than half a million dollars in this eflort,

I believa every single dollar will be well spent, and I am delighted
that State government can participate in this drug fight.

Also important, is the case and the treatment of the victims of drug
abhnse and other dangerous substances.

Tim Wee, who is the chief of the Aleohiol and Drug Abuse Branch
of the Hawaii Department of ITealth, will be g resonvee witness before
this committee and will ofter a detailed overview of what is being done
in this field.

. Out of these hearings can come hoﬁ)o for thousands of people whose
Iives might otherwise be blighted by the agony of drugs.

Ont of these hearings ean come rvefined law-enforcement techiniquoes
-which may be able to chiop off some of the tentacles reaching out of
-thae drug traflic into so many aspeets of life here and elsewhere,

And certainly, out of these hearings will come a new understanding
and appreciation of the problems and the dangers that we all face,

This committee is embarked on a very noble mission and 1 wish you
every success. And, I offer to you my congratulations.

Mr, Chairman, please let me know if T, or any member of my admin-
istration, can be of any assistance to you and your committee, while you
aro present heve in Iawaii.

Aloha and mahalo,

Mr, Axaxa, Thank you very much, Governor Ariyoshi.

We would like to ask yon some questions if vou don’t mind,

You mentioned in your testimony that we are receiving Federal
moneys for these problems, Do you have an idea of what further as-
sistance the Federal Government might be to the State of ITawaii?

Governor Arryosmr. I think that the nature of these hearings will
make it very evident that there is & need for a vory close working rela-
tionship between the Federal Government and the loeal anthovities. I
am very pleased to report that there already exists thig kind of very
close working relationship. The fact that this hearing is being held hore
is a further indication of the desire on the part of the Federal Govern-
ment to work with our local law enforcement agencies,

I think that one thing that will become very clenr as you listen to
the witnesses who testify here is the need for this kind of cooperation,
And, it is that which we seek and that which will make it possible for
ns to focus on the problem we have before us.
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Mr. Axaxa. Thank you, Governor. May I call on Chairman Wolff.

Mr, Worrr, Thank you, Governor, for a very comprehensive state-
ment, I know that the committee is interested in learning how we can
be of assistance to you in your State, since it is a port of entry for us
on the mainland.

I should like to know if there are any requests that you have made
in the past or that your departments have made that have not received
a favorable response from the Federal Government ?

Governor Anrvosur, We have attempted to provide our staff with a
great deal of flexibility and I believe that this is an area where, aside
from the involvement of the chief exccutive of this State, the people
who are in the field, those involved in the daily contact with the crimi-
na' elements, are the ones who must be given flexibility and the freedom
to aperate without constantly checking back with the chief executive
of this State, So, we have given that kind of flexibility, All the reports
that T have received have indieated that there exists this kind of work
relationship at the field level, I am very grateful for that.

Your presence here today is an indication of jour understanding of
the special problems hat we in onr State face beeause we ave the port
of entry and beeause so much of the traflic moves through our port here
and our airport here, This kind of recognition is what I think will give:
a tremendous boost to our law enforeement officers, both loeal and Ifed-
eral, who are stationed here in ITawaii. This is why T'm so grotefud
that you have brought your committee ont and have taken the time to
visit withus,

My, Worrr, Thank you very mneh, Governor. There was one aspeet,
however, that T believe as one of our committee people indieated to
me, that you have a domestic problem with the arowing of marihuann
here domestically. I understand that there was a request made for
funds for control of the growing of marihuana, Am I correct in this?

Governor Artvosnrn Yes: there was and we have had some assistance
in this area. We have been able to get permission, for example, to de-
ploy the National Guard to assist the law enforcement agencies on each
of the neighbor islands, in order to wipe out some of the products that
liave been egrowing out in the fields,

My, Worrr, But, you did not make any request for funds for an erad-
ieation program that were turned down?

Governor Arryosur T don't recall specifically requesting for these
kinds of funds. Tt might have been done at the staff level,

Mr, Worrr, Thank you very mueh, Governor,

(Governor Arrvosut, Thank you,

Mr, Axaxa. Thank you very mueh. T wounld like to remind the mem-
bers that we ave on a S-minutes rule for questioning,

We will now call on ranking minority member, Mr, Burke.

Mr, Burke, Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

GGovernor, you mentioned in your statement that vou had received
$202.000 from the Federal Government and DEX, Who did that
money go to?

Governor Arryosnr. Tt has come ta the State government and we arve
prtting up about $300,000 to malke it possible for o total sum of $500.-
000 to be used in this operation, '

Mr, Burrzz, Who has the responsibility of the use of that money and
for what purpose is it used ?
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Governor Arrvosnr. I do have someone who is going to be giving
testimony and I would like to defer the specifies of the program to
the gentleman who will be testifying on this. )

Mr. Burke. Well, in other words, it’s transferred, then, technically
out of the Governor’s hands into some appointees of the government—
of the State? .

Governor Arryostr. Yes. The nature of Federal funding in our State
is that it comes through our office and we do malke the request from our
office. But once the funds come here, I try to give flexibility to the vari-
ous departments to spend these funds in the best way possible and,
‘especially in this avea of criminal surveillance and activity. I think it
is extremely important for that flexibility to go to the people out in the
field. Thisis what I have attempted to do. )

Mr. Brrie Well, I think that’s commendable, because T don't think
the people in the field really get the assistance that they need. That’s
what my question is all about. . L

Namely, who has the responsibility of saying who gets it in the
field ?

Governor Arrvosnr. Mr. Estavillo will be testifying a little later and
he will be the one who can give you the details on what is being done.
T would hasten to add that whenever we are dealing with any problems
in this area, no one is ever going to say that they are totally satisfied
with the funding that they have received. And, it’s really no different
from any other kind of request in any other program in the field that
we operate.

Mr. Brrxe. I have one other question. You said in your statement
that at times the controlling of the flow of narcotics seems like an im-
possible one. But, you do go on and say, “instead of throwing up our
hands, that there will be an answer.” Could you give us some sugges-
tions, perhaps, of what you think an answer might be? What is needed
to stop the flow through the islands here?

Governor Arryvosmr I'm really not the expert that can give you this
kind of great details. I would believe that the greater step up and the
additional funds that are now being provided and this new unit that
will he formed will be able to address some of the needs.

TWhen I spoke about almost an impossible task that we ave faces
with, we have many people who came through. Tt is very difficult to
keep track of everything and every person that comes through our
airport and through our harbors.

Mr, Brrre. In other words, what you are suggesting is, then, part
of the problem is assisting in customs, part of the problem is assisting
the local law enforcement officers, and the real problem is one that we
can talk about winning, but we've got to find the solution on how to
win it.

It seems to me that you are not going to dry up the so-called river of
death that we talk about unless we are serious about a task fovee of
some sort. Is there a State task fovee to coordinate the efforts of the
Federal and the local and Statw governments here?

Governor Arrvosirt. There’s a new unit that I spoke about, andl this
new funding is an effort to move in that direction.

Mr. Brrke. It's funded, but has it been organized yet? And, what's
the name of it and how will it coordinate ? ’
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Governor Armvosur I'm going to have to refer you to the gentleman
who will give testimony and will give you the specific of the people
involved and the natuwe of their activities.

My, Burkg. Thank you very much, Governor.

Mr, Axaga. Thank you very much, Mr. Mann ?

My, Manx. No questions. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Gilman ?

Mr, Guacaw. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Governor, I note in the reports from Hawaii police officials the indi-
cation that there’s an increase in all aspeets of drug trafficking. An in-
erease in drug addiction, that it’s estimated that there are anywhere
from 2,000 to 7.000 drug addicts in the Hawaiian area. I'm just won-
dering, have you increased your personnel to take care of this prob-
lem? Tave you inereased the State expenditure to addvess the prob-
lem? And, if so, how have you done that? Ir: what manner?

Governor Artvosmr We have today, and I can't give you the num-
bers, but T can say to you that we have today more agencies that arve
involved in the drug abuse program. We have an advisory commission
on drug abuse and controlled substances on the State level and under
this program we have many organizations, some directly under the
State and others which receive Federal and State assistance, Many pri-
vate organizations are being involved in this program.

Mr. Girarax. What's the title of that program, Governor?

Governor Arryostrn We have the substance and abuse commission in
the department of health. We algo have a wamber wf programs, and I
can't give yon all of the private organizations that ave involved, which
receive funding—State funding as well.

Mr. Grratax. Flow much funds do you expend for narvcoties traffick-
ing eontrol? In the State government ¢

(3overnor Arrvosir I'm unable to give you those figures.

Mr. Grrarax. Approximately.

Governor Arivossin. Not even approximately.

AMr. Garax. Do you know how many people are involved in your
State agencies in drug trafficking ?

Governor Arivosir No, T ean't give you those figures,

Mr, Grraran. Ts there someone who will be testifying today who can
provide that information? ’

Governor Artvosnt. Theve will be a Mr. Wee who is the head of our
sulstance abuse effort, and he, perhaps, will be able to give you some
of these figures, ’ S

My, Grraran, Would you request him to provide that informarion
for our committee when he testifies today ?

Governor Arrvosrr, T will,

Me. Guarax, We've also read some testimony about some reports
with regard to domestic production of marihuana and the poppies that
are growing in TTawaii. What is the State doing with regard to that
domestic production? ”

rovernor Artvosir Qur State is a State where most of the enforee-
ment—the police functions are handled on a county level. We do not
have a statewide police foree so we ave a little bit diflerently oreanized
from the vest of the Tnited States. Our State assistance has heen to
the counties, Tor example, we had a series of raids, scanning the fields
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on the islands of Hawaii and Kauai, where this kind of assistance was
requested. We employed the National Guard to use some helicopters to
go out and just destroy the ficlds and tear up some of the marihuana
patches. . . N

Mr. Grzaran. In your opinion, do the local police agencies have suffi-
cient personnel and equipment to handle the narcotic problem in the
Hawaliian avea? .

Gaovernor Arryosut. I am not an expert and I’'m not familiar tqtall_v
with the operations of the department. And, I believe there will be
police officers, or, police chiefs from the various counties who will be
giving testimony. I can only speak as a casual observer, but my per-
sonal observation isno.

Mz, Grrazax. If there’s insufficient personnel and equipment, do you
have any specific recommendations that you would like to present to
this committee?

Governor Arryosir. I think that the provision of greater funds to
the various police departments is a step in the right direction.

Mr. Girazax. Flas the State done that over the past few years? Have
you increased the funding to these local police agencies

Governor Arryosur, We do not fund these local agencies. All of the
property taxes in our State are dedicated to the use of police——basi-
cally, police and five protection in our State. We have been involved in
grants-in-aid to the counties, but these ave very general grants-in-aid
and we have not entered into categorical grants-in-aid, except in very
rare and specific instances.

Mr. Girazan, Well, have you made any increase of funding through
either categorical or general grants-in-aid to the local police agencies
to assist them in their growing problem of narcotics addiction or
nareotics trafficking ?

Governor Arrvosut. We have not, and I want to point out that ours
is a very different kind of State again., And. our State is the only
State whieh is involved in doing many of the things that ordinarily are
done on the county level. And, I think you should be aware of the
fact that in our State, this is the only State. that we have school, social
cervices, human serviees all performed totally on the State level. And,
we believe that the funding to talke care of the program on the county
Ievel, basically out of the property taxes, is the responsibility of the
counties.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Gilman, the time is up. I'11 have to stop you.

Mr. Giraray. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Axaxa. Mr, Rangel ?

Mr. Ravcen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank the—cer-
tainly not the engineer. [Laughter.]

I want to thank the Governor for his presence this morning. I think
that your presence here indicates the priority that you are giving this
very serious problem and, certainly Congressman Akaka has been very
vocal in connection with our committee in trying to see whether he can
help you bring some solutions to it.

What do you, Governor, see as the major narcotic abuse that you
have herein the islands?

Governor Arryosmr. Are you talking about the type of nse?
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Mr, Ranger. Yes, With the exception of marihuana, I would like to
know as an observer, what do you see as the drug that is being abused
more here?

Governor Arryosar. I would—I'm not an expert in this field, but I
would say to you that I think the—all of the drugs that we have avail-
able are

Mr. Rangen. Well, we have to start somewhere and we need a little
direction, And, I suppose we will be velying on your experts to point
us in the right direction. But, if you are attempting to treat those
people that have abused drugs on the State level, do you have rehabili-
tation, State rehabilitation centers ?

Grovernor Arrvosur I really don’t feel that I’m competent to give
%?\911 the details of the treatment programs we have. I would like M.

Y (lc____

Mr. Raxcen. We will look forward to getting this type of informa-
tion from the staff. And, I assume, Mr, Chairman, that they will be
{estifying this morning?

Mr. Axaxa. Yes, they will be.

Mr. RanceL Thank you, Governor.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Evans?

Mur. Tvaxs. Thouk you. Governor, I, too, would like to thank you
for appearing and testifying for the committee, It's very difficult for
me to see how anybody could be addicted to drugs in your beautiful
State of ITawaii, It seems that there is so much here that no one
would need to be involved with drugs,

But, T would like to inquire very generally into your law enforce-
ment setup. I believe that you have four counties and, do you have
dndividual police departments for each county and is there any
problem with coordination in law enforcement with your four county
governments in trying to stop the flow of illicit drugs?

Governor Arryosir. There is a loose organization. The police chiefs
of the four counties get together from time to time to discuss some
of their mutual problemns, We did have at one time—at the time that
I became Governor of this State, we had in existence a criminal intel-
ligence unit on the State level, a unit made up of just a few people
who were attempting to coordinate the activities of all of the counties.
We had some real problems of coordination here, The police chiefs in
the various counties were very jealous of this group establishing a
foothold, and as a vesult the cooperation that was necessary to make
such a unit work was not there. Consequently, such a unit was
abandoned and we no longer have this unit, T am concerned about
the need for coordination. There is some, but T don’t believe that there
is the total coordination that T think is very essential.

My, Tovaxs, Thank you, Governor. T think that’s important, because
we have found through hearing testimonies in various parts of the
country that organized erime has such a tightly knit, well organized
group that they are more effective in trafficking than our law enforce-
ment is in trying to break it up. T was wondering if you see the pos-
sibility of putting together any kind of Federal, State, or other group
to coordinate the activities so that your police have the same kind
of communications among their various units to combat this kind
of closeknit group that exists.

3714179
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Governor Arrvosir I think I would like to see here some help
from the Federal Government in attempting to bring about some
of this kind of coordination. .

Mr. Evans. Do you see any possibility of any State legislation
moving into this area which would create a drug enforcement unit
to really coordinate the county police units?

Governor Arrvosir. Related specifically to the drug enforcement
arvea, Mr, Istavillo, who is going to give some testimony——

Mr. Evaxs. Iwould be glad to wait. )

Governor Arivosur. He will give you some details on what is
taking place.

Mr. Evaws. Thank you, Governor, Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa, My, Won Pat?

Mz, Wox Par. I don't have any specific questions to address to the
Governor, except to say that the Governor should be commended
for his deep concern of the problems faced regarvding drug abuse in
the State.

Thank you, Governor.

Mr. Axaxa. Let me ask the chairman for his comments.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Governor, let me express the thanks of our committee once again
to you for appearing before us. T am sure that you’ve noticed that
each of our committee members is very anxious to get at the details.
We don't expect that vou have at your fingertips all of the details,
by no means. The important element is that you set a climate for us
here and you set a elimate for the law enforcement people of this area,
in coming forth and stating your determination to do something about
this problem.

And, the mere recognition of it is very encouraging to us, because
there are places throughout our United States, and throughout the
world for that matter, where the authorities ave not as cooperative
as you have been and as I'm sure you will be in the future.

So, we thank you very much for eveating the basie climate wheve
our people—hoth your people in the State government, as well as the
local people and the Federal authorities can work harmoniously to
bring about the solution that is desired. Thank you again.

Governor Arrvosmt. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, T would
just like to repeat once again. that I'm very grateful for your presence
here. You asked what the Federal Government can do. Your very
presence lere is an indication and rvecognition that our State is a
different and very unique State and we have some problems which
are very peculiar to our State, Your presence here is a recognition
of that and T am very grateful. Thank you.

Mrv. Worrr. Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Chairman, thank vou. I sssociate my remarks to
the chairman; we reiterate our appreciation for your presence here,

Governor Arrvostur Mahalo and aloha.

Mr. Axaka, May I now call on Jerry Jenson from the Drug Ton-
forcement Administration and John Y. Y. T.ee, special agent in
charge, of the Drug Enforcement Administration.

[Witnesges sworn. ]




TESTIMONY OF JERRY JENSON, REGIONAL DIRECTOR, DRUG
ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION

Mr, Axaxa, May T ask our witnesses to please speak directly into
the mierophone.

Mr. Jenson, before you begin, will you please identify the other
gentleman with you?

Mr. Jexsox. My, Chairman, I am, as you indicated, Jerry Jenson,
the Regional Divector for the Drug Enforcement Administration,
western region, which includes the States of California, Nevada,
Hawaii, and the Territory of Guam. I have appearing with me here,
John Y, Y. Lee, the special agent in charge of the Honolulu district
office. T have the acting gpecial agent in charge of the San Francisco
office here, My, Albert ITabib and, also, the special agent in charge of
the San Francisco Airport operations in San Franeisco.

Myp. Chairman, I too would like to welcome this committee to
Hawail. And, also stress the feeling that we have about the
importance of the work of this connnittee. I think you will see before
the conclusion of vour hearings here, the very vital importance of
Honolulu and the Pacific basin as it velates to the international drug
situation in trafficking the various types of drugs that affect the citi-
zens of the UTnited States.

T would like, if T may, just to give a brief overview of the situation
as I see it in my regional area. And, then, have—if T may, with youv
permission, have members of my staff here give you some specifics on
what we see as to specific cases and the methods that are being used
by the traffickers,

It may be of interest to the committee as to what we
have seen within the last 12 months, from April of 1977 to May of
1978, We have had heroin seizures amounting to sonie 22,864 grams of
white heroin that originated in the Southeast Asian area, the Golden
Triangle avea. That may not appear to be a great deal on the surface,
IHowever, when you look at it from a purity standpoint. when that
heroin is being found to e at the purity level of somewhere between
20 and 100 percent pure, and the street level usage in the TUnited States
is down to an average of less than 5 percent purity you can multiply
that quantity by at least 20. ‘

Mr. Raxarn., ow many kilos is that ?

My Junsox. Tt's 22,86+ grams, which would make 22.8 kilograms,

Mr, Guuatay. What's the street value of that?

Mr. Jexsox. The street value, once it’s been diluted, would amount
to somewhere in the neighborhood of $23 million to $25 million, In
some areas, such as New York, the prices even dounble, so it could
amount to somewhere around 846 million to 30 million.

Now, we have had in my region durving this sume period of time, 30
investigations that involved—24 of which involved operations through
ITonolulu. Again, this is Southeast Asian heroin, T might also point
out that during this same peviod of time, the region confiscated in ex-
cess of 64 kilograms of brown Mexican origin hevoin, Towever, the
purity of that heroin was considerably less, Averaging even in one
major case, where we confiseated some 26 kilograms, the purity ranged
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between 214 and 5 percent; as opposed to the average of 90 to 98, eves
t0 100 percent in the white heroin. )

Therefore, again, as I stated, we cannot overstress the importance
of the Southeast Asian heroin traffic, And, certainly it includes, as I
pointed out, Hawaii, in which 24 of our 39 cases involved trafficking
through Hlawaii, Those cases, the majority of them also involved the
cities of Los Angeles, San Francisco, Vancouver, Canada and in one
significant case involved some organized erime figures from New York
as well.

The Pacific basin is not only involved in heroin traffic as we are
also seeing cocaine traffic coming from South American countries pass-
ing through Tahiti, and, then, on into ITawaii and from Ilawan to
mainland United States.

One other item of significance is the reverse traflicking, where cocaine
is coming into the United States, the mainland, and then, into ITawail
for distribution here.

I might point out that just yesterday we made a case at the Interna-
tional Airport here, involving 1 pound of cocaine that came from the
mainland. So, the trafiic does not flow just in one direetion. It flows in
both divections.

The marihuana situation has been touched upon. We have not seen
a great quantity of marihuana orviginating in IHawaii, coming into
mainland United States. There ave estimates of some 100 acres of
marihuana in cultivation in ITawail. But, the marihnana is in great
demand, even though we haven’t found indications of large quantities
of it going into mainland United States. The price of it is four to five
times higher than what you find for mavihuana that comes out of
Mexico and South Ameriea, out of Colombia. With the figures ranging
from $800 to as high as $2,500 for a pound. ‘

Another interesting situation that we find in the region is the move-
ment of other types of drugs, particularly amphetamines, coming
from the mainland United States through ITawaii and, then, on to
foreign countries, in particular to Japan. John Lee will he touching
on that later, He has just returned from a conference in Tokyo with
Japanese officials, where they have expressed a great concern about the
drues flowing in that particular divection.

TWhat we have done to try to deal with this very serious problem,
an increasing problem with the reduction of the brown Mexican
heroin, as you know the purity has been reduced significantly as a re-
sult of the eradication program in Mexico, The availability of the
brown heroin is going dewn, continually going down, Therefore, we
see a move to try to increase the supply or the availability of the white
heroin. The traffickers are trying to establish routes and connections
with the traffickers and suppliers out of the Southeast Asian countries.

The DEA has cstablished a top 10 violator program and we've ex-
pended a great deal of time in trying to identify the mest important
top 10 individuals that are involved in this particular trafficking
operation.

TWe have been successful in making cases against two of these peo-
ple. One of the individuals has fled the country out of Thailand and
is now in hiding in—we are told in Burma.

The SAO/SEA. program, which we have~-SAO/SEA is a special
action office, Southeast Asian heroin, which is patterned after what
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we've had working with the Mexican authorities in an effort to re-
«duce the availability of the brown heroin, is underway. That is a na-
tional program and, in this region, we have identified over one-half
-of the violators of that entire program which amounted to 150 viola-
tors operating in region 14. The remaining 150 are in region 16, which
ineludes the Southeast Asian countries, primarily Thailand and other
parts of the United States.

One of the most critical problems that we face in this arsa—

Mr. Grraran. Could you explain that SAO/SEA. program that you
have talked about?

Mr. Jensow. Yes, sir. It’s a special action office recognizing what
-appears to be developing and what we project will happen with the
reduction of the availability of brown Mexican heroin and increased
trafficking or demand for the Southeast Asian heroin. This is a special
-emphasis program, where we have dedicated a certain number of peo-
ple and other resources to work solely on traflicking and organizations
involved in the movement of the white heroin,

I have, in the Los Angeles region, an entire group of agents that
are in the city of Los Angeles, working solely on this particular op-
eration. They also work very closely with the other district offices,
such as here in Honolulu and the Guam office, in an effort to develop
intelligence and eliminate these particular organizations.

Mr. Worrr. May I ask the members, in interest of saving time, to
please refrain from asking questions until the witness is through with
his presentation.

Thank you.

Mr. Jexsox., I noted your questions concerning the cooperation in
Hawaii between the various law enforcement agencies that have a role
to play in drug enforcement. And, I must say that we have excellent
working relations with the various agencies here, both at the Federal
level with the T.S, Customs Service, with the Coast Guard, and with
the State and local organizations. I almost overlooked the ATE. We
have a lot of operations with the ATF. We have found that quite
often the traffickers in heroin ave also involved in other illegal activ-
ities that would fall within the jurisdiction of these agencies,

There are regular mectings between the DI, the other lnw enforce-
ment agencies, the Federal agencies and the island chiefs. These meet-
ings ave held on—they ave held in the different locations throughout
the different counties of Hawaii, Specific cases are gone info and plans
ave made so that there is a coordinated eflort to eliminate—immobilize
these organizations. And, we have been quite successful in some of
these undertakings.

The diversion investigations unit that the Governor mentioned is a
new indtiative, One of the prablems that we've found in Fawaii, and
particularly in the Ionolulu area, has been the diversion of legiti-
mately produced drugs, such as the amphetamines, through the phar-
macies and through practitioners that sell these without the proper
medical relationsip of a doctor-patient relationship. '

This is a program that we have with a number of the States back
in the mainland, and has been highly effective. We have met with the
officials hers in Hawaii to work out & plan to identify tavgets and to
establish a formal program. I will be refurning here August 1 to sign
a formal agreement, which will spell out specifically the roles of the
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different agencies. These are tailored programs to meet the situation
in each of the States. Therefore, what we are doing in Nevada ob-
viously would not be appropriate for here. We are certain that this
will be another very successful program.

One of the other major areas that the Federal Governnient is in-
volved in is in the area of training. We just concluded a 2-week train-
ing program here in ITawaii. Some 65 police officers received training.
Soma of the officers were—most of the oflicers were from the Ionolulu
Police Department. The others came from the other four counties,
as well as some coming from Guam and, then, we also had military
personnel that are involved in drug enforeement activities that attend,
this school.

That basically is an overview of what we arve doing in the individual
program areas. I would like, if I may, have one of the agenta ~the
agent in chavge of our San Francisco office give you some more specifics
regarding what we are encountering as to techniqueg that are being
used by the traffickers and what eflorts ave being made to deteet these
traflickers or smugglers through our cooperative efforts with the U.S.
Customs Service, etc.

Mr. Axara. Mr. Jenson, thank you very much.

We will divert from our regular procecure at this point to ask that
you continue later with the rest of your testimony.

At this time, we would like to call to the stand. a witness who was
previously involved in nareotie traflicking in Iawaii.

The witness will be here in a couple of minutes.

Mr, Worrr. T think that it’s necessary at this point to understand
that in order to keep the witness’ identity secure and to see to it that
the witness’ safety i1s insured, we have had to exert certain measures
of security herve in order to maintain the anonymity of his identity,
And, therefore, that's the reason for the precautions that are being
taken,

While we are waiting here, T just might say that T think it's impor-
tant to understand that this is not histrionies that we are engaged in
here, This is a dangerous business, narcoties and the narcotics enforce-
ment business, Due credit must be given to all of those who are in the
enforcement field, They risk their lives on a daily basis and get very
little eredit,

Ands when a witness does come forth like this, it is important for
us to be able to obtain his testimony and to sereen his identity so that
he. too. will not become a taveet. The important element here is the
fact that there has been mueh violence that has been conneeted with
narvcoties traflicking of rvecent date. Not only here in ITawaii, but
thronghout the world. In fact, right now in the Netherlands, where
there is a grah for power in the nareotics world and a grab for traf-
ficking operations, there are almost daily killings among the triads
who are trying to control the traffic in that avea.

Tn Boston, just the day before yesterday, five men were killed. Tt's
alleged that these weve part of a nareoties troffickine oprration, So that
it may scem that this is a deamatic attempt here, but it is part and
parcel of the daily aperations of our people and many of the narcoties
people wha operate indercover-—under very deep eover to proteet their
identity and onr own investigators of the conunittee who have to da
Jikewise,

[Witness sworn.]
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TESTIMONY OF AN ANONYMOUS WITNESS

Mr. Axaxas, Youmay proceed, My, Witness.

Tho WrrNess. I was told there would be questions asked.

Mr. Axaxa. There will be questions asked, Will you please speak
direetly into the mierophone?

Mr. Worrr. Would you deseribe for us—we understand that you
have been engaged in traflicking through Hawail. Would you deseribe
for us, if youw will please, some of your activities in the past?

The Wrrxess. Well, I was involved in transporting amounts of
heroin to the United States, and first stopping here in Honolnlu with
them. My involvement in this came while I wag doing graduate studies
in chemstry. I was asked to help convert narcotics, At a later date, I
was asked by this—well, a gentleman 1 had met through school, I was
asked to-—would I be interested in taking trips to the Orient and pur-
chasing heroin and bringing it back, I agreed to this and I made, oh,
about four trips doing this.

My first trip, he asked me to just go there and gave me a list of clubs
and other places to stop into where I could inquive into buying it,

Mr. Worrr., This was someone from Hawaii?

The Wirnzss., No, this was someone from the mainland.

My, Worrr, The mainland?

The Wrryess. The mainland ; that’s correct.

1Ie asked me to make the trip and he gave me approximately, oh,
about $3,000 to $5,000 to purchase airplane tickets and hote] accommo-
dations, in Hong Kong. T made one t11p and he had also given me a list
of elubs to go to—nightelubs and hotels where T could inquire into the
purchase of the heroin.

T wade a trip. Tmade a contaet just by asking avound. And, T asked
girls and prostitutes where T conld buy this. They introduced me to a
gentleman who would sell it to me. Ie sold the heroin to me at approxi-
mately 175 per ounce. My fivst trip, T hought about 6 ov 8 cunces of it
to find out—making such I could get it back into the States.

My, Worrr, How long did it take you to make the Hrst buy?

The Wreness, Tt took me 2 davs to make a contact.

Mr. Worrr, In Iong Kong?

The Wrexess, Yes, in Hong Kong—about a night and a day. And
that afternoon, T think it was afternoon ov evening, T purchased the
heroin from one oriental gentleman,

M, Worrr, You, then, proceeded back to the States?

The Wernuss, That's corveet, After purchasing it, T got on a plane—
made reservations, got on a plane, the plane came through Japan and
Manila anda, then, landed here in TTonolulu, my point of entry back
inta the TUnited States.

Before landing, T just put the hevoin over my—-spread it avound
over my body, in my socks, pockets and lke that, and just came
through customs with it.

My, Worrr, There was no attempt made to seaveh vou?

The Wiryess, No, there was no attempt to seareh me. They just
casually looked into mv lugaage and T went on through.

T veturnaed to the mainland wheve the gentleqnan wha had oviginally
given me the waney contacted me at my home. Upon my return to
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home, he contacted me and asked me to—told me he would bo by in a
few minutes. So, he came by and picked up the heroin from me and
told me he would pay me upon refurning, And, he returned in about
2 hours and paid me about $800 at that time.

Mr. Worrr. That was back on the mainland, corvect ? .

The Wirxnss. That's corvect, All of this stemmed from the main-
Iand. I made no contacts or anything here in ITonoluly,

Mr, Worrr, Why did you stop here in ITonolulu?

The Wrrness. It just happened to be the point of entry. It was the

-ay the plane was. I didn’t think of going anywhere else, .

Mz, Worrr, Were you told that Ionolulu was any easier than going
through Alaska? . . )

The Wrrsess. No, T was not, T think the primary inferest m me
coming to ITonolulu was it was more cheaper than going anywhere
C‘ls(‘.

Mr. Worrr. And vou made several subsequent trips after that?

The Wrexnss, That is correct.

Alr. Worrr, You were not apprehended-—

The Wrryess, T wosnot apprehended on none hut my last trip,

My, Worrr, Iow did that ocour? )

The Wrrxrss. The apprehension or the other trips? Which are you
reforving to?

My, Wovrr, The other trips. .

Tho Wrrxess, Well, the other trips came at a later date. TTe asked
me to go aeain about 1 month later, And, in going at this time, he
asked me to try to purchase more heroin at a cheaper price. ITe also
knew of two other—there were a total of fonr groups of people on the
mainland who were importing heroin alva, TTe wanted me to trv and
find out where these other people were buying heroin from. So he
waited until the time that he knew oue of them were over there and he
sent e over at that time and asked me to kind of wateh the guy and
see where he goes,

S0, T came over and T followed the guy on a conple of oceasions, T
ceuldn’t really determine where he went, So, T just went into every
eluh behind nim. I didn’t seem to he getting resuls that wayv, so T eon-
tacted the person who T had first purchased my lieroin from in ITong
Kong and T talked to him about the price, And, I got the price Inwoered,
ITe told me he could lower the price according to the amount T bought.

So, on my second trip I told him—at that time, I told him T would
take, oh, up to 1 pound. So, in purchasing the pound he had lowered
the price to about $80 an ounce. I purchased that, T bronght that back
again, And, again. I put it in my body. Just hid it in any spot T could
find to hide it on my body. Put it on my hack, taped to my stomach.
Anyplace. Put it in my socks, packed it in small amounts up in the tips
of my shoes. T had no problems passing customs that time either, T just
eame straight through., The same process again. T would go home and
he would contact me and come to the honse and pick it up. ITe might
pay me some amounts of money at that time. e would return later
and pav me the monev apain.

Again, he asked me to go abont—oh. T guess maybe about 1 month
later, But, this time he had different ideas on how to bring it baclz.
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ITe wanted mo to purchase a set of golf elubs and hollow them out and
put things inside of golf bags. Buy a set of curtains because of a par-
ticular Lox that these curtains were packed in. We could lay some out
in the bottom of the hox. And, also, hie suggested many other methods.
But he told me to try to—he gave me ahout four different methods to
usoe and suggested if T could think of any, also those, )

But, at that time, he wanted like 5 or 6 pounds. We came up with the
idea of using a cast. So, we put on a cast and I went oyer there with a
cast on and I carried materials for making another cast, After I got
there, I contacted my contact there in ITong Kong again, and told him
this time I wanted 6 pounds. He sold it to me at about $63 or §75 an
ounce, I packed about 3 or 4 pounds in the cast. The rest I hid over my
body in various places.

Mr. Worrw, This was all in Tong Kong?

Tho WrrNess, That's corvect.

Mz, Worrr, Making your purchases?

Tho Wrrexess, That’s corveet,

Mr. Worrr, Why didn’t you go direct 7 Why didn't you go to Thai-
Jand to pick it up?

The Wrryess, Well, T conldn’t take—thiey said it was much harderin
Thailand to get it and with the price coming down, that we were
totally satisfied with Tlong Kong. So, I didn’t want to try anything
elso that 1 didn’t know about, or try to venture into anything elve, L
just used Hong Kong all the time,

Mr, Worrr. When you came through with the cast, were any quoes-
tions asked of you?

The Wrrwnss. No, No more than just the Cnstoms agent asking me
what happensd to my leg and I told him T broke it, T said that I broke
it in an accident, e just made a subtle comment and ignored it. And,
then, he looked through my luggage and T went on. No problems again.

Mr. Worrr, Is that the cast that you used ?

"The Wrraess, Giee, it was similar to that, Not exactly.

Mr. Worrr. ITow was the heroin hidden?

The {Vresess. A small amount was wrapped—the cast was put on
slightly—it was a thin layer and then the heroin was placed in plastie
packages and Jined all around through the cast, Anyplace I could put
it in tho cast. It s primarily up higher where my pants leg was over
it, 50 it left a slight little bulge. And, then, some more of the cast was
wrapped around and I just let it dry for a couple of days and, then,
T left again.

Mr. Worrr. That was your third trip that you took?

Thoe WrrNnss, Yes, That was my third trip,

Mr. Worrr. How much did yon manage to get in that time?

The Wrexuss, That trip, I think I brought back about 6 pounds of
heroin, Maybe a little over,

My Worrer, ITow mueh did you get for that?

The Wrrzess. T got $3,000 for it.

Mr, Worrr, Do you have any idea of how this was distributed? In
other words, was your contact only with one man?

Tho Wrrness, My contact was with two people, or three, primarily.
It was with three ditffevent people. They handled—after I brought it
baclk, they teok care of distributing it and selling it and all the sales.
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And, then, they would just come back and pay me like a petcentage.
They just paid me one price off of the heroin. ITe told me whatever
money he made he would share it with mie,

I later found out that he had made much more than that, Bat, he
only paid me $3,000. Subsequent trips were as high as maybe $1,000,

Mr. Worrr, What happened on the fourvth trip?

The Wrrzess, On the fourth trip, T had purehased about 2 pounds
and distributed it all over my body again, And, in coming in, they lost
my luggage at the airport. I don’t even know if my luggage arrived
here, T made an inguiry into my luggage to one of the Customs ngents
and from there. I guess he may have gotten suspicious, But, they
found my luggage, they brought it in and. then, they pulled me over
to the side and asked me to, you know, to open my Inggage and go into
a room and disrobe, .And, they searched me and that’s when they found
the hevoin,

Mr. Worrr, ITow much were you carrying that time?

The Wreness, A little over 2 pounds,

My, Arara. Tnwhat span of time did this happen?

The Wrrxnss, This happened from about-—oh, the span of time was
about 6 to 7 months.

Mr. Axaxa, The fivst, second, and third time when you entered
ITonolulu, did you feel that the Customs people were not investigating
as well as they should, when they did not apprehend you?

The Wrrxess, No. T felt—1 tried to also pick times when a lot of
people would be traveling. And, there was just such a large amount of
people there that T thought it would be easy to get through.

M Axaxa, Did yonr mainland buyer know the name of the contact
in IHong Kong?

The Wrrxrss, No: he did net, He did not know their names, TTe just
more or less wanted me to find out who these other people were huying
from. There were about four groups of people, consisting of about
three to four people per group, who were carrying naveoties at that
time, Two of these groups of people were sending people to TTong
Kong on many trips. They probably had about four or five different
runners.

Now, these two groups would jack the price up and sell to the other
guys at n wholesale price. These other guys thought they could do
better, so that’s why they wanted to stavt sending someone there. And,
this was their reason in asking me to go and fry to make a contact.
They cut out their high cost of the narcoties.

AMr. Worrr, When you were coming throngh this area, did yon make
any contacts with any people here?

The Wrryngs. Never, No,

Mr. Worrr, Well, wasn't it a pretty good area—sinee you were able
to get in here, wasn't this a pretty good area in which to do business?

The Wresess, T don’t know, T had never sold any nareoties, T
wonldn’t know. T didn’t know about selling them, or how to sell them
or anvthing.

Another factor for coming here was also this was a large tourist
place. There would be a lot of people in and ont of here and that was
the main idea,

M. Worrr, Did you ever think of going into business for yourself?
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The Wrrsnss, No. Lwwouldn't know what to do with it.

Mr, Axaxa. You mentioned that beeanse of the large tourist traflie
here, this was an easier place to get into, Where there any other rea-
sons for coming through ITawaii?

The Wrrxess, Noj none other than the fact that there were so many
people here and it would be harder to find something on any one per-
son. I felt like T wouldn’t be coneentrated on heve, Whereas if I went
into San Franeisco, they might only have one or two flights in there
going through customs and, you know, the number of people would be
much smaller, So that wheve they could concentrate more on any one
person, Whereas herve, it would be like 500 or 800 people going through
at one tie,

Mr, Axaxa, My, Burke?

Mr, Burke. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

You stated that you were approached by someone, Did you know
that someone?

The Wrraess, T had met him through a fellow student at school,

Mr, Berke. How many studenis were involved in the same thing
you were involved in?

The Wrrsess, As far as T knew, myself and one other,

My, Burke, Also, you stated that you were a geaduate student ?

The Wrrness, That's corveet.

Mr, Berke, s a gradaate student, you must have been pretty well
versed on the laws and legality of it and the illegality of it, What was
your real motive, then, knowing that yon might very well get into seri-
ous trouble and, not onty as a graduate student, but even might have
been preeluded from continuing your chosen field ?

The Wrrznss, Well, the main thing that got me in it was the need for
money, And, that was about the whole issne. T needed money to con-
tinue school and to live,

Mr, Bunke. How long ago was this?

The Wrrnnss, Oh, about 4 years ago.

Mr. Burke. Have you had any ocension sinee that period of time to
determine whether or not the customs' procedures ave any different
than they were then?

The Wrrness, Noj I've never had an oceasion to notice them or any
desive to find out.

Mr. Buexe, Well, then, as far as you're concerned there may have
been soma changes as far as the customs’ operations now, as compared
to when you were bringing this stufl in?

The Wriness, Yess there may be, T wouldn't know any changes,

Mr, Burke, You alto mentioned that the contact was made in the
maintand. Were you going to school in the mainland then?

The Wrrness, Yos, T was,

Mr, Bunis. Did you contact any of the students heve in ITawaii?

The Wreyess, Nos T did not.

My, Bonxs, Now, with regard to your moving back and forth, you
had to have a visa, dida't you? ‘

The Wrrvess, Yes: [ had a passport.

Mr, Berke, Well, you had a passport, but also, you lad to nuse the
passport when you eame in to show your weviean citizenship ¢

The Wrrwvess, That's covpect,




Mr. Brrse. Did anybody question you with respect to the amount
of m?ovement back and forth that you made in such short period of
time?

The Wrrxzss. Noj no one ever questioned it. Generally, the passport
was just stamped and you were senc on. They didn’t reaily look at it.
They looked at the name and the picture on one or two occasions, but
they just stamped it and I went right on. ) ‘

Mr. Burke. Now, if I recall right, back in the time you're talking
about, you did have to have a visa to get into Japan, and to get into
o?her% aveas. And, Hong Kong also. Where did you apply for those
visas?

The Wrrxess. I applied for my passport in the mainland.

Mr. Burge. I undevstand that. But, you had to have a visa to go into
Hong Kong and you had to have a visa to go into Japan 3 or 4 yeuss
ago.

“Mr. Worrr. If the gentleman would yield ?

Mr. Borsz. Yes; I'd be glad to.

Mr. Worrr. Iow long did you spend in Hong Kong ¢

The Wrrxess. Nomore than 4 to 5 days.

Mr. Worrr. Only 4 to 5 days?

The Wrrness. That’s all.

My, Worrr. Well, then, if the gentleman would yield further, Tran-
sit throughout Hong Kong does not require a visa, nor does transit
overnight in Japan.

Mr. Burgs. I understand that. But, back in the days when he was
there, I'm not so sure his was necessarily a transit, because he stated
that he was in the area considerably longer than just being there over-
night. Particularly in Japan.

The Wrrxess. No; not in Japan. All stops in Japan were just stops
for overnight.

Mr. Burke. All right. The contact, then, was made in Hong Kong.
And, yousaid you spent some time in Hong Kong.

The Wrryess. The most I've ever spent in IHong Kong was 4 days.
Nothing was mentioned to me about the requirement of a visa. Only
my passport was called for.

Mr. Borks., How did you make the contact over there so quickly
with the prostitutes and the others you said

The Wrirxness. It was just that easy. There is no problem in getting
it or finding anyone to sell it to you. They are reluctant to selling any-
where over, let’s say § ounces. But, there was no problem in purchas-
ing 8 ounces. You could buy it as casy as vou buy a pack of cigarettos.

Mr. Brrge. When you were approached in the States, I think you
indicated that it was through another student ?

The Wrryess. That's correct,

Mr. Borse, And, as far as you know. that was the only other stu-
dent in the school that was involved in this. Were there any other cou-
riers that you may have met in your traveling operations to and from
these areas, that you might have recognized

The WrrNEss, Yes, there were.

Mr. Burke. How many ? -

The Wrrness. There were about four other couriers that I knew.

My, Braxe, Who did they work for? The same fellow ?
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The Wrrxess, %0} tuey worked for one of the other groups.

) qu. Burxe. Were any of these groups Japanese or Chinese connec-
‘fions?

The Wirness. No; they were not. They were all based out of the
mainland,

Mr, Burxe. Nothing else.

Mr, Axaxa, My, Mann?

My, Manw. Did you get involved in the use of heroin yourself?

The Wirness. Noj I did not.

Mr, Maxw. You mentioned your chemical training as having some-
thing to do with making this connection. Did you use it in connection
with the heroin business at all?

The WirNess. Yes; at fivst—the original request came from the gen-
tleman to convert a substance that he thought was a paste from cocaine.
And, he wanted me to derive the cocaine from it.

Mr?Maw~. What happened to that?

The Wrrxess. It worked out, but it yielded such a small amount that
it wasn’t that profitable to him.

Mr. Maxx, Did you get involved in any other chemical activities
with reference to drugs?

The Wirness. No, only as far as trying to make a substance that conld
dilute the heroin. Cut, they refer fo it as a cut for diluting the heroin.

Mz, Maxwy. But, that didn't continue either?

The Wrryxess, No; the profits were too low and it took up too much
time he felt like. This was why the recommendation to go to Hong
Kong came up.

My, Maxw. Isee. Thank you very much.

Mr, Axara. Mr. Gilman?

My, Gararan, Thank you, My, Chairman,

Mr. Axaxa, Before Mr. Gilinan speaks, I want to acknowledge the
presence of another Member of Congress, to my left, Kika de la Garza
of Texas, Also, in the audience, there are two otlier dongressmen, 1. H.
Fountain of Nortle Carolina and Larry Winn of Kansas. Tennyson
Guver of Ohio also is here. If you wish you may join us on the stage.

Mr. Gilman.

Mr. Girarax. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

After your last trip that you made—TI think you said you made four
trips, did you engage in any other trafficking ?

The Wirxess, No: that was the only business I had in it was the
pur({hasing of it in ITong Kong and transporting it back to the main-
iand,

Mr. Giraran, What was your total amount that you transported in
all four trips?

The Wirr~Ness. I would say approximately 10 pounds.

My, Gmaran, And, what was your total profit that you netted as a
result of those four trips?

The Wrrxess. About $9.000.

Mr, Guararw, Did you know where the naveotics were being dis-
tribmted after it left you?

The Wirness, Slightly.

Mr, Gizaran, Where, roughly, was the distribution?
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The Wrryess. It was in the avea of—that T delivered it back to him
on the mainland.

My, Grraran. On the mainland ?

The Wirxzss. That's correct.

Mr. Girarax, Western coast or eastern coast ?

The Wrexess, The distribution probably went from midwest coast
to west coast.

Mr. Gmarax. You said your distributor was part of a group. Did you
know anything about his group?

The Wrrxsss. Yes: I did, These groups were of people that had been
around in this arvea. That particular arvea that—where I returned the
narcoties to. They had been in that area for some time.

Mr. Guiaray. What it a large group ? A small group?

The Wrrxrss. The group consisted of a total, I would say approxi-
mately of 10 to 15 people.

My, Grarax. Iad they been in the business for quite a while?

The WrrNEss. Yes; they had.

Mr. Girarax, Just in heroin or were they involved-—you mentioned
vou were doing some paste for them, were they also involved in cocaine
trafficking ?

The WirnEss. Yes; they were.

Mr. Gmarax, In any other trafficking that you knew about?

The Wrirzess. No; T don’t know for sure. I knew of cocaine and
heroin positively, though.

Mr, Worrr, Would the gentleman yield?

Mr, Giiaran, Yes.

Mr, Worrr. Did you bring in any hash oil at all?

The Wrryess., No, none.

Mr, Worrr. Thank you.

Mr, Gmaran. One thing that troubles me, you say this is an older
group and they’ve been involved in distribution. Fow is it that they
didn’t tell you to go to a specific source and asked you to go out and
explore for sources?

The Wirxess. Well, as T stated before, there was a total of abovit 12
to 15 people. But, they were divided in groups of about four. Now, one
group would import and sell to the other three. And, there were two
groups that were importing, but one group would have it and they
would sell to the other three. Then, maybe one of the other groups
would sell to the other three.

Mr. Grarax, But, they were all part of one large——

The Wrrxess. One lavge ring ; ves.

My, Gmarax. Yet, they had been in business for quite a while and
they were sending vou out te look for new sources.

The Wiryess., No. One of the other groups decided to branch out
and expand. you might say, so he would not have to pay the cost to the
other group for buying the heroin. It would cut down on his overhead
if he just sent someone to go and get it. That was the purpose of it.

- Mr, Gmarax. They had never purchased from that avea before?

The Wrrynss, Noj they had never purchased from Hong Kong
before.

My, Grrarax, Didyon have any way of determining what the quality
was and what the strength of the heroin was that you were purchas-
ing ? Whether it was actually white heroin ?



27

The Wrexess. Well, I had a slight test I used with maybe some
bleach or something., I couldn't veally carry anything to test over
in IHong Kong. But, as far as on returning, he told me don’t worry
about testing, that he would take it out and find someone who used it.
On one oceasion, he took o sample out and he found some local hevoin
addict to shoot it up and I know it killed him.

Mr. Grraran, Ile was killed as a result of the heroin you brought
back?

The WrrNass, T was told later that he overdosed with the heroin.
ITe killed himself.

Mr, Azaga. Mr. Rangel?

Mr. Ravaern, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

1 get the impression that your criminal activities were restricted to
the testimony ?

The Wrrxess. That’s correct.

My, Raxorn, When you were arrested, you mentioned the fact that
vou had lost your baggage in custons and then customs became sus-
picious. Could you elaborate as to what you believe led to your arrvest,
or apprehension by customs ?

The Wirsess., Well, when T devarted from Hong Kong, I don't
know whether the baggage had gotten on the plane. So, upon arriving
in Honolulu here, I—the first gate we go through where the gentleman
stamps your passport, I told him I didn’t think I had any baggage
because it may have been left in Iong “Tong. At that time he was
looking at my passport and he told me. well, wait a minute and coma
with me. ITe took me to another gentleman and the other gentleman
looked at my passport and asked me where I had come from and I told
him. And at that time one of the—I guess someone working for the
airlines there, told me that they did have my baggage, and it would be
coming up through the turnstile in a few minutes. So, upon picking
up my baggage and going through customs itself, the gentleman
tapped me and asked me to come with him and he went throngh my
baggage thoroughly. And, after that, then, he asked me to go into a
room and strip. I believe this was primarily because of the Inggage. If
T hadn’t had the luggage problem, I don't foresee I would have had
to go through that many people.

Mr. Raxeen. I don’t understand. The fact that you lost luggage,
why do you think that they would ask you to disrobe? Was there
anything that they found in the Tuggage? Were there questions that
they asked you concerning your passport ?

The Wrrness, Tt may have been that they really looked at the pass-
port and noticed the amount of trips and the time elapsed hetween
trips, And, it probably just looked suspicious to them at that time.
}' believe they had a chance to veally look closer at that particular
ime.

Mr, Raxeen. Were many Americans making these types of trips?
Did you recognize other Americans as vou made these trips?

The Wrreyess, Yes, T did, Yes, there were many others.

My, Ravern, Did you have any reason to believe that some of them
might have been invelved in heroin fransactions?

The Wrrness, Tt's highly likely. T know that T was not the only
person going for the particular person who hired me to go. I was not
the only runner, you might say. that he had.
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My, Raxern. I'msaying when you were in these circles, these night-
clubs and trying to solicit the sellers, did you see other Americans do-
ing the same type of thing in ITong Kong?

The Wrrxess, I saw them in the nightelubs but I don’t know what,
their conversations were about though. I would suspect there was a
great involvement in it.

Mr. Raxeen. Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

My, Agaxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Rangel.

Mr, Evans?

My, Evaxs. Thank you, My, Chairman.

Mr. Witness, other than the death you were told occurred,
did you ever after the heroin was brought back into the United
States, determine in any way the purity of what you had brought back?
Did you have any way of knowing from observations, approximately,
the purity ?

The Wirxess. Not just by looking at the heroin, I could have test-
ed it for purity, but I never really had any desire to. There wasn’t
any question about it.

Mr. Evaxs. Would the death have resulted from more pure heroin,
rather than from some foreign substance in it, in your opinion ?

The Wirxess. From more pure heroin, not being cut. The amount
of heroin in it, I believe, was not cut far enough. T don’t believe the
death was as a vesult of any foreign factor in it.

Mr. Evans. Isee. And, vour testimony was that the heroin was read-
ily accessible in Hong Kong ?

The Wrrxess. Yes. it is.

Mr, Evaxs. Isthat the only place you bought it %

The Wrrwzss. Yes, it is. That’s the only country I ever purchased
any in.

Mr. Evaxs. The group that you were associated with, was this a
aroup that was only afliliated with organized crime, or was this a group
of students or business people, or what?

The WirNess. From what he told me, they ware organized crime
and they were funded—if they didn’ have enough money to do any-
thing, they had someone who would fund them money, I know. He
i‘,ould get large amounts of money overnight or within a eouple of

hours.

Mr. Iivans. Were any of these people apprehended as a result of
your being apprehended ?

The Wrrness. I don’t know.

Mr. Evans. All right, Can you tell us anything other than your
limited experience with the heroin traffic? Did you learn anything in
particular about other methods of getting heroin into the United States
or about the amount that’s available? Or, anything else ?

The Wirrnzess. No. I know that the amount was unlimited, that you
could obtain over there. There was no limitation on the amount, as
long as you could bring it back or, if you could get someone else to
bring it back.

As far as other importation means, they had many that were listed.
They had shoes that were hollowed out,

Mr. Evaxs. Well, do you think that this one is one of the main ways
of bringing heroin or other illicit drugs into the United States, by
individual courierslike yoursel£?
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The WirNess. Yes, I think this is one large way. Yes.

My, Evans. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mzr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Evans.

Mr. Nellis, do you have any questions?

Mr. NErLis. Just a few.

Mr. Witness, you testified that on your first trip, when you went to
Hong Kong, you had a list of nightclubs. Those, I take it, were fur-
nished to you by your contact on the mainland %

The Wrrness. That is correct.

Mpr. Nerus. Did you ever ask him where he got that information ?

The Wir~ess. Yes. He volunteered that one of the other groups that
were selling to him—he told me that one of the couriers—he talked
to the courler and the conrier told him that he bought it out of certain
«clubs and he would describe the club and the atmosphere that you could
find there and what a good time he had at the club. So, that’s how he
tfound out the clubs.

Moz, NELLs. In other words, he got the information off the record so
to speak, from a competitor?

The Wirxess. That’s correct.

Mr. Nerris. And, he decided to branch out on his own with that
information ?

The Wrr~ess. Exactly.

Mr. Neruis. Ts that vight ?

The Wrr~ess. That's correct.

Mr, Neruis. He gave you the list of these clubs and told you to go
there and to see what you could score ; is that right ?

The WirNnss. That’s correct,

Mpr. NEris. Now, when you got to the first club, how did you ap-
proach the problem, which I take it is a real problem, of going around
and asking somebody to buy some heroin?

The Wrr~Ness. Well, he would give me enough money to spend and do
anything, and T would sit in a club and watch the floor show and buy
a lot of people drvinks. T would tip the waitresses very heavily.

Mr. Nerris. You were spending a lot of his money ; is that it?

The Wirness, That’s correct.

Mr. NeLus. And, how long did that period take and how much
money did you spend ?

The Wirness. I probably spent about—oh, T would estimate about
$500 and

Mr. Nernis. In one night?

The Wrrxess, No; over about two nights.

Mr. Neunis. Over two nights?

The Wrryrss, Yes.

Mr, NeLLs. The same club or———

The Wrryess, No, I went around to about four different clubs.

Mr. Nenus. And, after the second night, I take it they recognized
you as & pretty heavy spender?

The Wriryuss. Yeah, I was more or less o high roller, so they——

Mr, Nrnuis. Yes. Now what happened after that? Did anyone ap-
proach you or did you approach someone else ?

The Wrryess, No, I had—I met a girl there at one of the clubs and T
kept asking her about it.

Mr. Neruis. What did she say ¢

37151703
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The Wrrxess. She said she was afraid to, because she could get into
too much trouble. And, I assured her that all I wanted her to do was to
introduce me to a person, 1 would buy it and I would pay her $100,
just for introdueing me.

Mr. Nerwrs, And, is that in fact what you did ?

The Wirness. That is. She agreed to it and I paid her $100,

lgr. Newtis. And, then, you met an oriental gentleman; did you
not?

The WirNzess. Yes, She introduced me to the oriental gentleman.

Mr. Nerirs. Where was that?

The Wirness. That was also in Hong Kong at the club. She called
him and he came down to the club and we spoke n while.

Mr, Nerras. Did he speak English ?

The Wrrxess. Yes, he did.

Mr. Nerors, And, you hit it off well with him? Is that right?

The WirnEess. Yes, right way. That’s why he only agreed to a small
amount,

Mr, Nervis. That was on the fivst trip?

The Wirxess. That's correct and, he sent someone to get it always,

Mr. Newwis. OK, I want to know more about the transaction, Mr.
TWitness. When you first met him, in the club, you suggested to him
that you were in the market for some heroin.

The Wirness, That's correct.

Mr, NeLuis, And, he agreed to sell yousome?

The WrrxEss, Yes.

Mr. Nerns, How did it go from there? Did he meat you at your
room? Did he meet you in some alley or, how did it go?

The Wrrxess. Well, he walked with me back to the hotel and he
came up in the hotel. In my room and we discnssed it more about
price and I told him that if T could buy from him this time, T conld
euarantee him a certain amouut over the next couple of months. That
I would spend a certain amoant of money with him. That T would
tip him more money. So, lie agreed to do—to sell me a small amount.
He said he thoueht he eonld obtain a small amount forme.

Mr, Neruts. I see. What you were saying, in effect, was that you
would do a continuing business with him and that you would give
him some tips over and above the price of the heroin?

The WrrxEss, That's correet,

Mvr. Nrnns. Now, did he sneak fluent English ?

The WrrvEss. Yes, he did. Evervone there did. just about,

Mr, Nrurts. Did he indicate that he was a citizen of Fong Kong?

The WrrxEss. Yes, he did,

Mr, Nrreis. Did he give you any information about the situation
in ong Kong with respect to narcotics enforcement ? Was he seaved?
Didghe indicate that he was apprehensive about his relationship with
you?

The Wrrynss. e indieated he was slightlv—he was slightly ap-
prehensive at first, but he took no chances. ITe never touched any-
thine until it was brought into the reom by someone else.

e, Mruris, Yonwent into a room and paid him ?

The Wrrness, Yes, Well, T went into my hotel voom. T generally oot
two hotel rooms. We do business out of one and the other one I would
stay in.
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Mr. Nurus. Now, how did that work? Did you give him money in
advance?

The Wrrxess., Yes, I did. e would come to the room, we'd count
out the money. We would agree upon price beforehand. So, we would
figuve out if I—you know, if I was buying it at $30 an ounce, we would
figure it 16 times 80 to equal a pound and I would give him that amount
of mozey, He, then, in turn, took the money to a friend—to someone
else who was right in the room. Ile gave it to them—

Mr. Nzrrs. Was this another oriental gentleman?

The WrrNEess. That’s correct, '

My, Nerois. And

The Wrrness. They spoke Chinese. And, he told me more or less that
he was telling him to go get it and bring it back. So, we just sat in
the room and had drinks or whatever. And, then, about 15 minutes
later the gentleman would return with the package.

Mr. Nrrris, But, his presence was security for your money? You
weren't concerned about getting burned because he was there?

The Wrrness, He was there all the time.

Mr. Nenuzs. Did that transaction occur each time?

The Wrexess. Yes, that type of transaction was held each time. Tt
was always done that way.

Mr, NeLnis, One last question, Mr, Witness.

I'm sure you were aware before you went on your first trip that
the buying and selling of heroin involves serious violence at times.
Were you forewarned? Did they ask you to carry a gun or a blackjack
or something?

The WirxNess. No, they never asked me to earry anything., They
just wanted to be sure that T conld handle myself in certain situations,
which T eould. T only had one problem.

AMr. Nerris, What was that ?

The Wrrzess, Well, T had two orientals try to jump me and take
the money from me one evening.

My, Neneis, Was that near that nightelub that you talked about?

The Wrewvess, Yes, it wasnear an alleyway of a nightclub.

Mr, Nurrrs, But, you took care of that yourself?

The Wrrxess. Yes, there wasno problem, :

Mr, Nenras. You had no other problems about getting burned, is that
right?

The Wrrxess, No: theve were no others.

Mr. Nrnris, And, the only place you really got burned was on the
mainland, isn't that correct ?

The Wrryress, Yes. Well, the gentleman T was working for told me
that he could only sell the heroin—wholesale it out at about $300 an
oulnee,

My, Nrrns. But, he was selling it for twiece that, wasn’t he?

The Wrrxess. Yes. Well, probably more than that, T would imagine.
But, this was uncut hergin, It hadn't been cut or broken down or
anvthing.

Mr. Nrerras. Right, And, vou subsequently learned that it was No, 3
heroin, am T correet ?

The Wirynrss, Well, T—there were small amounts. Tike. the stuff
was packaged in, like, 30 or 40 different little packages. There was
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some that was left over one time and I just gave it to someone and
they came baclk and told me that it was. And, they told me what it
sold for.

Mr. Nerais. In other words, it was almost pure?

The Wirrness. Yes, it was, That’s what his exact words were, that
it was pure heroin.

Mr. Nerpss. Right, And, that’s why you had an OD, and thats
why you were told that somebody died from taking it; is that not
correct.?

The Wrrxess. That'’s correct.

My, Nenuts. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Araxa, We thank the witness very much for his testimony and
-comments. Tt will be helpful to us, T would also like to express the
gratitude of the Select Committee on Narcoties.

Mr. Neruis, May T also say, Mr. Chairman, this witness has been
very cooperative with the staff and we are very gratefal to you, sir,
and the DEA, which went to extraordinary lengths to bring him
here, Thank you very much.

Mr. Araxa. Would Mr. Jenson and his group from the DEA please
return to the witness stand?

We heard from Mr, Jenson and we are about to hear from Mr, Tee.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN Y. Y. LEE, SPECIAL AGENT IN CHARGE, DRUG
ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Lee. M. Chairman and Members of Congress, T would like to
extend to you my warmest aloha and welcome to Honolulu.

Before T proceed to give my summarvy of my testimony, T would
like to take this opportunity to extend to your chief counsel, Mr, Nel-
lis, my appreciation for his guidance in the last 3 months in preparving
me for this testimony,

Thank you, Joe.

Mpr. Nenns. Thank vou. sir.

Mr. Lee. T would like to summarize for you the organizations that
are involved in the hevoin traffie. That will be national and interna-
tional. There are three particular groups of intevest. One is the so-
called Czechoslovakian organization. These were (zechoslovakians
that migrated to Canada, ITonolulu and the west coast of the {Tnited
States. Approximately 214 years ago, an investigation was commenced
between various offices of the DEA around the world, the Roval Cana-
dian Mounted Police, Federal Police of West Germany and Thailand.

Approximately 2 months ago, the investigation was conclnded with
the arrest of two of the Czechoslovakians that were living in Tlonoluln
and Thailand and. four Czechoslovakians weve arrested in Frankfurt,
Germany. This culminated the entire investigation, Four of the heads
of the organization were tried and convieted in Canada and received
life sentences,

I'm happy to veport to you that . je so-called Czechoglovakian or-
eanization has been totally immobilized.

The second organization that T would like to toueh upon, which is
a very serious conecern to the law enforcement family in the State of
ITawaii and the west coast, is the so-called Yaknza organization. These




33

are the Japanese criminals who belong to a sophisticated organization
in Japan who are attempting to gain a foothold in the State of Hawaii
and the west coast of the United States.

Approximately 5 years ago, DEA uncovered one individual here by
the name of Wataru Inada or Jackson Inada, who belonged to a crim-
inal organization in Japan, in Tolcyo. He established a legitimate busi-
ness in Honolulu and involved himself in the heroin traffic. The infor-
mation was that he smuggled in approximately 16 pounds of heroin,

DEA, Kansas City office, and the Honolulu Police Department in-
itiated a case and subsequently Jackson Inada was arrested. The day
before he was to have gone to trial in Federal court, he and his para-
mour were assassinated in bed. They were killed by gunshots.

ITowever, we do still have elements of the Japanese gangsters here
in ITonolulu. The threat is real. Therefore, about a week ago officials
of DEA met with high ranking Japanese police officers in Tokyo,
Japan, and had a very candid exchange of information. And, the
Japanese police werve concerned about this threat and has promised
the United States that they’ll give us the full cooperation as far as ex-
change of information, and has asked for future such conferences.

The third, and not least of the organizations, of course, is our loeal
syndicate, They are very much involved in all types of criminal activi-
ties. Also, traflicking in heroin,

One example is that approximately 2 years ago, DEA again working
with tha ITonolulu Police Department, initiated a case against six
such individuals. They delivered a pound of heroin to a DEA under-
cover agent at the Punchbowl Cemetery. Subsequently—prior to the
defendants coming to trial, one of the individuals was, again, assassi-
nated by members of that organization. And, apparently that case is
still pending. So, they are very heavily involved in the heroin
traflicking.

And, that about concludes my summary of my testimony, sir.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, M. Lee.

The organization that you mentioned in your testimony, the
("zechoslovakian organization, is it operating in Hawaii at this time?

Mr. Lee. Mr. Chairman, no. The so-called (zechoslovakian orga-
nization has been totally iramobilized by the international coopera-
tion of various law enforcement agencies. They are not operating,
The Tast two subirets that were in TTonolulu, distributing heroin in
Honolulu, were arrested in Thailand due to information that we had
given to the Thailand Government,

Mr. Axara. So, as far as you are concerned they have been frag-
mented and ave not operating in ITawaii ?

My, T, That’s correct, siv.

Mr, Arara. The Yakuza that you mentismed, what is their current
status in TTawaii?

My, Len. They are not totally entrenched herve yet, TTowever, they
arve involved with the local syndieate and established a line, particular-
Iy in the aren of—involved in herain trafficking here in ITonolulu.
Gambling, prostitution, And, then. in reverse they are smuggling guns
into Japan. Also, marihuana, LSD, and other types of drugs.

Mr. AK?AKA. What ave their personnel here in Hawaii? Do yon have
any iden?
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My, Lee. That vight now is pretty hard to determine, From our
information—the police department may have some other figures.
But. from our information, there arve possibly no more than 15 or 20,

M, Axara. What is their target here in ITawaii? What segment ot
the population? . .

My, Lee. Basically, I think their target is the tremendous amount
of Japanese tourists that ave coming in from Japan, They arve taking
these people into the gambling aveas, prostitution, pornography, and
so forth. Basically, our information is that the targets ave the Japanese
tourists. . . .

Mr. Axaxa. You also mentioned that the Yakuza is working with
the local syndicate here, Also, you described some of the activities here
in ITawail. Ilow long has this been going on!? ) )

My, Lee. We uncovered the first incidence approximately in 1972,
which was with Jackson Inada. There were three or four other local
people that were involved in that heroin conspiracy that we arrested.
They were tied in with the local syndicate and. Jackson Inada was
definitely a segment of—I think in Japan it is called part of the
Sumiyoshi Rango organization. )

Mr. Axaxa. Do you consider the number of DEA personnel in
JIawaii adequate?

My, Lee. Yes, I think it's adequate. They have pushed my ceiling
up. However, I'm waiting for three or four other transfers to come
into Tonolulu, As far as taking care of DEA mission in the area of
national and international class 1—with the staff, eventually when
T veach my ceiling, it will be sufficient. because of the fact that the
law enforcement family in Honolulu enjoys a very, very good rela-
tionship. I have been working just about all over the Tnited States
and I'm sure there's other areas that the law enforcements cooperate,
but as far as Hawail goes, it is very unique that we o have this
relatinnship.

An example of that is Chief Keala has assigned one police officer
on full-time basis out of my office. Mr. Roberts from customs has
assioned one full-time customs patrol officer. Now, these two indi-
viduals report to my oflice and they work out of my office on a daily
basis, Recently, Francis Keala. the chief. assigned three police officers
to the airport and they are shaving our office space at the airport.

So, with the manpower that eventually—when DENA reaches the
manpower ceiling here, T think it will be sufficient,

Mr. Axaxas. You have heard the witness who testified before you
did, TTow o vou read his testimony? Is it common for couriers to
enme throngh HFawaii this way ?

Mr. Lee. You mean the hooded witness?

Mr. AgarA, Yoes, The way he passed throngh here?

My, Lir. Yes. You have to understand Havwaii is just about basically
centrally Jocated between Asin and the United States, The elosest land
we are next to is 2,600 miles away. Iecause ITawaii is the first
port of entry, the majority of the foreion flights or foreign ships that
come through have to clear the port here. Therefore, we have ob-
served the types of conriers—the organizational heads will never,
themselves, attempt to smuggle any type of contraband through
any nort. They always hire what you call couriers. Which we would
consider as small potatoes.
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But, that is not an uncommon thing to have courviers utilizing
ITawaii, Ilowever, recent information that we have received is that due
to the aggressive enforcement activities at the aivport between Customs,
DISA and the Honolulu Police Department, that some of these organi-
zations and couriers are bypassing the Ilonolulu Airport.

Mr, Axaxa. Do you have any suggestions as to what clse can be
done to prevent it ?

Mr. Lee. I believe here again, at the customs’ area. I believe they
need more manpower. And, [ think they need more—maybe possibly
the snifling dogs.

Mr. Axaxa, All vight, Let me call on My, Gilman.

AMr. Giearax, Thank you Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Lee, we certainly welcome hearing your testimony and get-
ting a hetter idea of the extensiveness of the problems here in Hawaii.

In your testimony, you point out that Hawaii is the crossroads of
the Pacific. You have a population of close to 1 million. You have
got seven islands to keep an eye on and some are as much as 100 to
200 miles apart. Other testimony indicated there are about 2,000
to 7.000 drug addicts here in ITawaii. Seizures run to about close to
=2 million. You ave talking about the second husiest airport in the
country, with some 42,000 people coming in ecach and every day. And,
vou tell us you have enough DEA personnel on hand. How many DEA
people do you have on hand?

My, Ler. Presently I have nine special agents and T have support
nnits. Like T say, T have one officer from the Tonoluln Police Depart-
ment and I have one customs officer. And, T have one, what we call an
intelligence analyst. And, four other special agents are to be coming
into Honolulw

Now, when I say there is sufficient manpower, T am speaking strictly
of DIA’s mission as to the national and international traflickers.

Mr. Guarax, ITow many local people arve engaged in drug
enforcement ?

My, Lz, The chief of police will be testifying this afterncon, The
TTonolulu Police Department is the only police department in the State
of TTawaii that has what’s known as narcotie detail. I believe they
have either 18 or 19 officers assigned on a full-time basis, working
strietly nareotics and drug enforeement,

Your other three counties have officers, and they ave called vice
squads, They arve responsible, not only for drug enforcement, but they
are also partieipating in gambling, prostitution and that type of vice
activities,

Mr. Grrarax, Am T correct, then, that you have a total of 9 special
agents, a customs oflicer, an intelligence man and then, there are about
19 in the TTonolulu Police force that are full-time narveoties people.
And, that's about the extent of the narcotics enforcement cfforts in
ITawaii?

Mvr. Lewr, That’s correct, sir,

My, Gmaran, Tow can you possibly keep an eve on all of the tran-
sient shipments with 9—or how many commerecial ports there ave, I
guess 7 commercial harbors, some 20 recreational harbors, 2,000 private
craft that go in and out, not to mention some of the private aiveraft
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that go in and out. The ships that come in here daily. Tlow can you
possibly keep an eye on all of that with that limited amount of
personnel ? )

Mr. Lee. Well, you have to understand, sir, that DEA alone is not
in that particular area of keeping track of everything at the ports or
airport. We do have like I say, assistance from working with the
U.S. Customs and the Coast Guard. The Coast Guard has—their man-
power and their resources in the area—but, however, here again, in
certain instances the Coast Guard has their primary duties as safety
and rescue.

Mr, Gmuaraxw. A very small portion of their mission is devoted to
interdiction of narcotics trafficking, Of course, when they ave notified
of some narcotics traflicking—how many Coast Guard vessels do we
have in the area ?

Mr. Leg. I don’t know, sir.

Mpr. Goraraw. How many people or, how many Coast Guard person-
nel do we have available for interdiction ?

Mr, Leg. I think their eriminal unit is about four or five men.

Mr. Giarawn. And, how many Coast Guard planes do we have avail-
able for doing some—some oversight ?

Mr. Lz, I don’t know, sir.

Mr, Giaan, Ave there any aireraft herve in IMawaii that do over-
sight of narcotics traflicking ?

Mr. L. No, sir.

Mr, Grratan, None at all?

My, ILiee. None at all.

Mr. Ginmawn. It seems to me that your assessment of manpower
and your assessment of equipment seem to be not quite consonant with
the problem and the excessiveness of the problem.

My, Lee, let me ask you this, when was the last time you brought
together all of the police officials in Hawaii to sort of plan out the
strategy of where you were going ?

My, Lee. The last meeting we had was in April of this vear,

Mr. Groaawn, Was that for purposes of laying out some tactical
plans, some strategy of trying to attack the overall problem. or were
you just discussing some of the day-to-day problems?

Mr., Ler, It’s a discussion of—here, again. exchange of informalion,
Bringing each ageney up to date as to what individual ageney would
do. And, also planning for future operations.

Mr. Giraran. At that last meeting—where was that held?

Mr. Ler On Kauai, sir.

My, Gmnaan, In April ?

Mpr. Leg, Yes, sir,

Mr. Giraraw, Did you lay out any long-range plans for interdietion
of narcotics trafficking in the TTawaiian aien, at tuat last meeting?

Mr. Tgr. In that particular meeting, the plan was for a long-term
impact study of the marihnana problem in awaii.

Mr. Gurarax. You say that was for a study. What kind of a stndy,
now ? Who was going to do the study ?

My, Tee The study was being done by the ITonolulu Police Depart-
ment, Narcoties Detail. In other words, an overview as to existing air-
fields, airfields that are not in use. Marinas—private marinas, public
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marinas, A complete survey as to where and how we can plug up the
gap as far as yachts and private planes that are involved in interisland
transportation of drugs. I’articularly marihuana.

M, Grraran, Is that marihuana study still going on

Mpr. Leg, I believe it is. Yes, it is not complete.

Mr, Giuman. Now, did you discuss any other tactics for the future?
Any long-range plans for the IHawalian avea at your April meeting?

Mr. Lzg. Only in the aren of marihuana, sir.

My, Ginvan, When was the last time that you got together with all
of the police officials to work out a long-range coovdinated effort in
planning nareotics interdietion?

My, Len, That was approximately 6 months ago, siv,

My, Guoaran. Where was that meeting held ¢

Mr, L I think that was alse in Kauad,

M, GrearaN, Who was present at that meeting?

My, Lie, The ehiefs of police nnd various other high ranking police
officials,

M Greaax, At that time, did you adopt & lopg-range plan for nar-
coties interdiction?

M Bk Welll it wasn't actually o long-range plan, At that parvticu-
lar meeting, it was strietly an exchange of information type, sir.

Mr, Gianax, Well, Tam asking vou now, My, Lee, and T don’t mean
to be eritical beenuse 1 recognize the valuable work that all of our
agents are doing in the feld, and what our police agencies ave doing,
But, 'm asking, has there been a time when you were able to sit down
and map out u long-range plan, or have you heen dealing mostly with
erisis sitnations? Of trying to plug the holes, as you call it?

Moy, Lk, The erisis situstions, siv,

Mr, Graran, This seems to be what we arve finding wherever we go.
That you ave so involved in--with short hands and shortage of men
and equipment that vou ave meeting the erucial problems and don’t
have the wherewithal to do some long-range coordinated planning.

ITas there been anyone sent in from Washington to sit down and try
to work out long-range planning ? Not from DIZA, but a task foree typo
of group? Did they come to Hawaii to try to work out a long-range
plan for narcoties trallicking?

Mv. Tiee, The Tast one was approximately 2 years ago, The only one
that is presently for the long termi is that DT, The drug diversion in-
vestigative nnit, which the Governor and Jerry Jenson spoke abont.

M Griatan, That’s a State unit 2

Mr, Ler, State unit, Towever, there will he one senior DEA agent:
assigned to that unit,

Mrv, Guarax, ITas that anit been ereated yet, or is that still in the
formation?

My Lk, It's in the state of formation, Tt will he finalized and signed
on August 1,

Mr, Grearax, What's the purpose of that unit?

My, Luw, The purpose of the unit would be to monitor and investi-
gate long-term investigations, such as diversion from the legitina*
channels, amphetamineg-— -

M Arara M, Gilman, your time has expived.

Mr. Guarax, My, Chairman, T ask unanimons consent for 2 adedi-
tional minutes,
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Mr. Axaxa. Without objection, so ordered.

Mz, Gmuaran, Thank you, Mr. Chairman,. )

Is that unit that's about to be created going to be just a State ageney
or is that going to involve local police units? Is that going to involve
the Tederal people in any way? Can you explain that a little moie
for us?

Mr. Len. Yes. It will be a State unit with Btate agents and one DI
agent in coordination with the police department. Now, we are also
planning a training session on August 21, which each police depart-
ment has been invited to send two or three of their officers for cach
training session to coordinate the activities of the diversion investi-
gative unit, sir.

Mr. Giraray. Is it your hope that this State unit will do the type of
coordinating and long-range planning that hasn’t been done up until
now ?

My, Leg. In the area of the legitimate diversion. One segment of-———

Mr. Gmarax. What about the illegitimate diversion? The illicit
traflicking ?

Myr. Liee. We have no plans at this time. The area that we are plan-
ning at this stage for a considered aspect, of course, No. 1 to assist the
State—the local departments in the eradieation of marihuana. We also
have a G-month plan—this is basically DICA's plan for 6 months, as
to what should be done here.

Mr. Groaray, Who has that plan?

Mr. Ler. DEA has that.

Mr. Grrarax, Where is that plan sitting?

Mr. Lieg. Los Angeles, sir.

Mr. Grrarax. When are we going to hear about that plan? Will that
be talked about a little later today ?

Mr. Jexsox. Mr. Gilman—Mr. Chairman, if T may, the DEX does
have a requirement that’s not only in Flawaili, it's for each office. that
we prepare a 6-month situation report and work plan. Tn other words,
every 6 months we assess what the drug situation is in a given area
of responsibility of an office. In this case, Hawaii and now, Guam is
a suboffice of the Hawaiian office. That work situation will spell ont.
as best we know it from the intelligenee we have, what organizations
are in existence, what drugs are a problem or a potential problem. And,
spell out what our programs are to deal with those,

The SAO/SEA program that T referred to earlier, the special action
office program is the type of thing that is done in order to deal with
the situation that exists. In this case, Los Angeles——and, T might go
back if I may, to the question about resources, As for personnel.
granted we could use more people. That’s not peenliar to Hawaii, it's
not peculiar to my region. It's a universal problem. Tt’s an interna-
tional problem,

However, based on the worl. sitnation., as best we can assess it. the
personnel are deploved in the offices as they are at this point. And.
Hawaii’s complement of the resourees is based on what we gee by com-
parison, the workload that justifies that number of people. Now, if wo
conld have another 500 aoents—T have 281 acents to cover the entire
region. Tf T conld have additional agents. obviouslv Hawaii would be
one of the offices that would be in line to receive additional personnel,

Mr. Grrarax, Mr, Jenson, that work
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Mr. Axax.a, Gentlemen, the time has expired.

Mr. Ivans.

Mr. Ivaxs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

I am addressing this question to either Mr. Jenson or Mr. T.ce.

I would like to know if there is any connection between the illicit
drug trafficking in Hawaii and through Iawaii with any of the ter-
rorist groups that we have operating around the world ? ITas there been
any evidence at all to indicate this?

My, Jexson. Some of those organizations are-—have people in them
that are involved in the drug traffic. I can’t say that they are—that
the organizations themselves are involved in drug traflicking. Perhaps
My, Lee could address that and, particularly in connection with the
meeting that took place in Tokyo just this past week, which concerned
itself with such organizations and the criminal element that operates
in Japan.

Mr. Evaxs. I would like an answer to that, if T might, If Mr. Tee
would addvress that question and also that of whether or not the ter-
rorist groups ave being financed partially through the individuals
engaged in drug traflicking?

Mr. Lez. We have no information out of the JTonolulu investiga-
tions that any terrorist groups are involved in narcoties traflicking.
Japanese police—when we discussed problems that we have had here—
the people that are coming in are strietly from their organized crimi-
nal elements and not the terrorist groups. Not like the red army.

Mr. Evaxs, I see. Mr. Lee, can you identify the leaders of the
ITawaiian syndicate? JAre they people whom you know but just don’t
have the evidence to send o jail or conviet? I'm not asking their
names. L am just asking if the DIEA and the local police know who
they ave,

My, Lize. Yes, sir, They have been identified.

Mr. Iivaxs. Now, is it my understanding that these groups have a
certain amount of rapport or popularity with the public? ’

I got the impression from some of the testimony that they scem to
enjoy & certain amount of immunity as far as the people are con-
cerned; am 1 incorrect?

My, Lk, 1 belleve what it is. is because of the uniqueness of TTawaii
where there have been: a multitude of interracial marriages, the ethnic
group here has been completely—like they call it the melting pot.
They are very, very close knit. There’s a small area, when you look
at Hawail itself and these people have grown up together. And '
lTocal here myself and I'm sure Mr. Chairman agrees with this, ir's
because wo have that closeness here, A friend that you grew up with
may become a police officer and you may go the other side of the fence,
but vet you still remain friends.

This situation that we haye here in TTawaii is very unique.

Mr. Tvaxs, Well, does this result in less ability to enforce the law
or to apprehend, or to get evidence on these people who are engaged
in illicit conduet ?

My, Le, I don’t believe so, no.

M. Evaxs, Counld vou give me an estimate of how much of heroin
has been intevdicted by the DEA and by the county authorities in the
past year?
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Mr. Lige. Last year, in the year 1977 between the Customs and DEA,
a total seizure was made of 12 pounds of No. 4 heroin,

Mr. Evaxs, All right. Based upon that and the other information
that you have about the heroin traffie, can you give me any idea of
whether that represents 10 percent of what's coming through, or :
greater or lesser percentage of what is involved in the drng traflicking
in this area.

My, Ler. That would be very difficult to gage. However, this, again,
we’d have to gage this by estimates. The 12 pounds that we seized,

-8 or 10 times of that may have gone through. And, here again,
‘that’s strictly an estimate and my opinion.

Mr. Iivans. Well, we get greatly varying estimates in the different
:areas where we conduct hearings. There ave tons of heroin coming into
the United States and we know that there’s a demand for heroin within
the mainland part of the TUnited States. It you are talking about 12
pounds that you have interdicted in ITawaii, isn’t there substantially
more than that coming through? And, what can we do to improve our
interdiction percentages?

Mr. L. I believe the certain ways—heve, again, as T mentioned,
is at the airport I think the customs is verr lacking it manpower. I
IEnow DIA has consistently tried to stem the flow from the source
countries, such as the Golden Triangle. And, I think our concentration
should be in that area.

In other words, emphasis should be more in our foreign operations
or the source countity operations.

Mr. Ivaxs. Mr. Jenson, in your testimony you mentioned coopera-
tion between the vazious groups involved in drug enforcement. And,
in mentioning those, I don’t know whether it was an oversight, but you
left out the INS. Is there any veason for that? Is that due to lack
of manpower? Is that due to lack of cooperation or was that d=iiber-
ate—ivere they deliberately loft out.?

Mr. Jexsox. No, sir, neither of those. That was an oversight.

Mr. Evans. It was an oversight.

My, Jexsox. I mentioned the SAQ/STEA program, which is a speceial
cemphasis program. Immigration is very much involved in the Los
-Angeles office. T have people from the Customs Service, from the Tm-
migration and Naturalization Service, from the Internal Revenue
‘Service, from the Los Angeles Police Department, the Los Angeles
sheritfs office and from the State of California Narcotie Office, all
working together in an effort to try to stem the flow of the South-
east Asian heroin.

My, Evaxs. Is the Right to Privacy Act causing any problems with
your enforcement, as to the exchange of information among the
various agencies?

Mr. Jexson. Tt—rves, sir, to some degree. It is not as great as we
chought might happen when this first eame about. But, there was clari-
Bication so that ageneies working together did not have to fill out the
381 forms. And, that made it a lot casier if you're working in a com-
bined or joint investigation. Initially, we were under the impression
that you had to fill out all of the forms regardless.

We do have some concern from some agencies that when they pro-
vide information to, say, the DI, as to what is going to happen with
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that information. So, there is a veluctance sometimes on the part of
contributors or people that have previously contributed information,
as a result of that.

Mr, Axaxa. The gentleman’s time has expived.

May I call on our chief counsel for a question or two.

My, Nrrus, I'I be very brief.

First, let me say for the record, Mr. Chairman, the witness who ap-
peared in disguise was the committee’s own witness. T wanted to thank
Mbr. Lee, Mr. Jenson and your associates for providing the necessary
security to make sure that the identity of the witness was not revealed.

At the same time, My, Lee, let me extend to you my personal thanks
for the monumental cooperation yvou have rendered this committee,
over the past 3 months, And, that's true of Mr. Jenson and all of your
associates. I want to thank vou very much.

M. Lee, there is a map to your right which T believe your office pre-
pared. I don’t think your testimony should conclude without some ref-
erance to it.

Do T understand that you ave illustrating in that map the current
traficking routes that you know of as a result of investigations? Amn I
correct in that?

Mpr. Lieg, Yes, sir. You are, sir,

Mvr. Nerris. And, would you say that some of the routes are much
moro well traveled than others?

My, Lk, Yes, These ave the major trafficking rontes that we have un-
covered through information which is mapped out there. Now, the red
line that you see is the heroin trafficking voute. The yellow line would
ba the marihuana traficking route and, the green line would be the co-
caine traflicking route.

Mr. Nurras, Tn each case, the lines explain both dirvections, as Mr.
Jenson testified earlier. Am T clear on that? Does it show the cross pol-
lination, so to speak, of the drugs going from one place to the other?

Mr, Tien. Some of those are correct. The green line coming out of
South America is just one way.

Mr. Neruis. T see. Now, let me ask you this, Mr. Lee. There ave some
agriculture inspectors at the airport, are there not ?

Mr. Teg. Yes, sir.

My, Nerras, T believe there are 16 of them, Are thev not required to
determine the contents and identity of agricultural produets when they
ave shipped?

Mr. Ler. Yes. The baggage is checked—outgoing bageage is
checked—Dby the Federal agricultural people. Incoming is handled by
the State department of agriculture. The outgoing luggage is checked
for agricultural prodnets that are not supposed to be taken out from
Honolulu, going to California and other areas.

Mr. Nennrs, That wounld include marihuana, wouldn’t it ?

M. Lrg. T believe marihuana is an agricultural product:

Mr. Nuruis. Yes, Have you had any ocecasion when any marihuana
was seized as a vesult of an inspection by an agricultural inspector?

Mvr. Lrr. Well, from my personal knowledge, T can think of only one
case approximately 6 or 7 years ago.

My, Nurrs, T’s been that long?

My, Teg. Yos, sir.
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M. Nernis. Let me ask one final question, Mr. Chairman.

TWould it be helpful to you and, in this connection I wanted to men-
tion, Mr. Jenson, I hope T didn’t misunderstand your testimony. Did
you say that not much of the marihuana grown in IHawaii is reaching
the mainland ?

My, Jexsox. I said we have not encountered any in large quantities.
It is coming in in small quantities, as best we have been able to deter-
mine. In my region, I cannot speak for other sections of the country.

Mr. Nerns. Yes. But, speaking of California, what you are saying,
if Tunderstand you correctly, is that the small quantities arve mounting
up to large quantities?

My, Jexson. Well, the indiecations are that there may be volume
traffic in small quantities, but not laree shipments of marihuana com-
ing from the Hawaiian Islands into California.

My, Neruts. T understand.

Mr. Lee, let me ask finally, on the marihuana question, is marihuana
traflicking in the islands here one of the major sources of organized
criminal activity?

Mr, Lirg. It wouldn't be major, it would possibly be part of it.

Mr. Nernis. It is part of it ?

My, Lee. Yes, sir.

Mr. Nernis. You would not deseribe it as the largest part ?

Mr. Leg, No. sir.

Mr. Nennis. In fact, what we have here arve a lot of amateurs; isn't
that correct ?

Mr. Ler. Yes. sir.

Mr. Nrrnts, Where do they come from?

Mr. Ler. A Tot of them come from out of State.

Mr. Nerris, What do they do?

Mr. Tes. Thev come here and grow marihnana. Let me correct that.
I'in not saying that evervbody that comes in here does that.

Mr. Nerris. No. no. We don’t want to indict the tourist industry. T
see what you are saying. You are saying that mainland people come
here and they find some out-of-the-way place in a State or Federal ve-
serve and thev begin to grow marihuana.

Mr. Lix, Yes. sir.

M, Nerns. Ts that detectable from the ground ?

Mr. Ligr, No. sir.

Mr. NELn1s, How do vou detect 1.2

Mr. Ler. You have to deteet it by air, ITelicoptoers.

Mr. NEnnrs. Are there anv helicopters available to detect that?

Mr. Ter T believe the Honolulu Police Denartment has one heli-
copter that is utilized for patrol and also for fire. The other islands,
they don’t have any helicopters; however, they have utilized Coast
Guard helicopters periodically.

Mr. Nerrrs, Would I be correct in assuming that most of the mari-
hnana is grown on islands other than on Oah’; is that correct ?

Mr. Lier. Yes. However. Oahu does grow its share. Maybs not as
Iarge amounts as the other islands.

Myr. Nerns, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa. Without objection, I would like to leave 3 minutes for
any last questions Mr. Gilman has.
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Mr. Graray, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Jenson, I started to ask you, when my time ran out, your 6-
month plan that you talked about, isn’t that essentially a work assign-
ment, a deployment type of situation, operational program that you
set up? It's not really a strategice tactical planj is it?

Mr. Jenson., Tt's primarvily based on past experience and what we
can project as the future, as far as quantities of drugs

Mr, Guzaran. What the future needs would be by way of personnel
and equipment ?

Mr. Juxsox. That is correct.

Mr. Grrarax, When was the last time you were called into Washing-
ton or a national meeting, to sit down and talk about the strategy?

Mr. Jexsox. We have an annual meeting with the administrator,
the rvegional director and the deputy regional director. They meet an-
nually. At the last meeting; the last meeting was held in June or July
ot last year. I'm scheduled to meet with them on August 15 of this
vear,

" My, Graray. When you met in June or July of last year, did you
plan a national strategy for the navcotics trafficking ?

Mr, Jexsox. It was more based on

Mr. Girarax. Or, was it primarily a reporting session of what is go-
ing on in your area?

Mr. Jexsox. It was basically a report on the accomplishments and
our projected needs and what we anticipated in the way of enforce-
ment activity for the regions.

Mr. Gizatax, Thank you, Mr. Jenson, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Axaxa, My, Evans, do you have any further questions?

Mr. Evaxs, T have one last question, Mr, Chairman,

Mr. Lee or My, Jenson either one, do you find any connection be-
tween the drng traflicking problem and the immigration or the illegal
alien problem that Hawaii is having at the present time?

My, Jexsox, T would like to addvess that, if I may, and not confine
it to ITawaii.

We most certainly do have a problem with illegal aliens; primarily
in the area of prosccution. Kven though the aliens ave apprchended,
for the most part they are never prosecuted because they are either de-
ported or they become fugitives and it is impossible to bring them back
to face trial. So, it is a problem that’s a universal problem and not only
confined to Hawaii.

My, Evaxs, In that connection, you are saying some of these people
ave engaged in illicit drug traflicking?

Mr. Jexson. Very much s¢. Yes, sir.

Mr, Evaxs. And, once you deport them, then, you can’t prosecute
thent them for the erime; is that correct ?

Mr. Jensoxn. That’s correct. And, as a matter of fact, we have re-
peat trips by the same individuals, bringing more drugs in because
they were able to get back out of the country. And, they are walking
advertisements that you can come into the United States and not be
prosecuted.

Mr. Evans. Could we get information on that with a view toward
negotiating with the country from which the people have come in and
got some prosecution of these people in their countries of origin?
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M. Juxsox. We would be happy to assist you in any way possible
on that. This is particularly true of the Colombians coming out with
huge quantities of marihuana.

Mr, Evans. Thank you.

Alr. Axaxa. Chief counsel ?

M. Nenuis. One last question.

YWhen an individual is indicted and brought before the local conrts,
both State and Federal, in your opinion arve they receiving the sen-
tences provided by law?

Mr, Ler. That has always been a touchy question.

Mr. Newwrs. Well, T’'m sure it is.

Mz, Lk T can speak for the Federal level, it is that we do have two
very competent Federal judges here. Iowever, T think someti.nes—
here, again, it depends on the individual. They have sentenced certain
individuals to long terms. Some of the sentences that they have given
out, I disagrvee with. But, however, T believe that that’s nothing but
purview to—you know disagreeing or agreeing, that should be the
Judge’s prerogative.

M. NErnis, Mr. Lee, you mustn’t feel uncomfortable.

In Florida we have learned that the judges’ sentences on the average
were 25 percent below thie national average. So, you needn’t feel un-
comfortable about that question.

Thank you.

Mr. Araxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Jenson and Mr. Lee, for
your testimony. I want to thank all of those who participated this
morning.

T will call a recess now and we will reconvene at 2 p.a.

ATTERNOON SESSTON

Mr. Axaxa. This hearing will come to order. We will continue this
afternoon with a panel of Federal law enforcement personnel.

T would like to call to the table as a panel, George Roberts, District
Director, U7.S. Customs Service; Stanley Tabor, assistant U.S, attor-
ney; Mr. IT. C. Chee, postmaster, Postal Tnspection Serviee: and Bill
M. MeClanahan of the San Franciseo Division, TS, Postal Serviee,

Will you please come forward and take your seats in the front row.

Before we begin, will you please rise and raise your right hand.

[Witnesses sworn. ]

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE ROBERTS, DISTRICT DIRECTOR OF CUS-
TOMS, DISTRICT OF HAWAII

Mr. Axaxa. The Chair calls Mr. Roberts to testify first.

You may proceed.

Mr, Rorerts, Thank vou, Mr, Chairman.

I am George Roberts, District Director of Customs for the distriet
of Hawaii.

First, T would like to thank this committee for the opportunity to
appear before you today, and to present some details of our narcotic
interdiction efforts and problems in the Pacifie area. And, also, to dis-
cuss briefly our role on the island of Guam.
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I should also like to state at this time how pleased we in Hawaii are
that we have the privilege to appear before this committee when it is
chaired by our own Representative from Hawaii, the Ilonorable Daniel
Akaka, who has been so helpful and understanding to Customs and to
whom we are deeply indebted.

We have furnished to the honorable committee members a written
presentation that gives in some detail the scope of the heroin trafficking
n the Pacific and, our objectives and our problems in attempting to
connter that traffic,

I'll at this time attempt to capsulize the printed material that you
have been previously furnished,

We, in customs are painfully cognizant that we have an apparently
growing drug traffic in this avea, by which heroin and other drugs are
introduced into the U.S. mainland through Hawaii. The traffic is
marked by significantly increasing sophistication on the part of the
traffickers. The drugs are introduced by a wide and constantly shifting
variety of methods encompassing concealment in ships, planes and
cargo and baggage, and on body carries of individuals,

It is obvious that the smugglers are very knowledgeable and they
have almost unlimited resources. And, they exploit all the weak spots in
our defensive posture, Despite the variety of avenues open to the smug-
glers, practically all of our significant intercepts in the past 3 vears
have been from baggage, principally false bottom suitcases ov from
body carries. The body carry method seems to be, again, the eurrent
favored modus operandi considering the arrests made in San Fran-
cisco last week of smugglers who were found to be carrying heroin con-
cealed in bhody cavities.

And, additionally, because of fairly reliable information we've re-
ceived of other successful introductions using this same method.

On page 3 of your written presentation there is a chart showing that
during the past 8 years Customs in Hawaii has seized 79.9 %)ounds of
heroin, which is a shade less than 10 percent of the national Customs
intercepts for the same period. You will note that our seizures here for
the past 8 months have been distressingly loww We do not have a posi-
tive answer as to the reason for this decline.

In attempting to do a good job as drug interceptors, we in Customs
ara constantly confronted with the necessity of affording the utmost in
facilitations to the masses of travelers and to cargo importations which
enter the country, .

The pressures to expedite the cleavance of air passengers especially
are intense and unremitting, The situation in Hawaii 1s very crueial
in view of the extreme congestion caused by aiveraft avrival peaks,
when 1,000, 1,500 and sometimes 2,000 passengers per hour debark
from simultancously aveiving airveratt at our alrport and overwhelm
onr physical and personnel resources.

Tt is virtually impossible to take effeetive enforeement actions under
such eonditions, We experiment with every possible variation of en-
foreement methods to allow the free flow of clean cargo and law-abid-
ing passengers, in order to concentrate our resonrces and our efforts
upon areas which we feel pose the greatest threats,

TWe have experienced the finest in cooperation from all the other law
enforecement ageneies, Federal, State, and loeal, We would especially

AT 15T
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like to malke favorable reference at this time to the Pacific military
customs program in which the military commands in the Pacific devote
over 1,100 full- and part-time personnel to performing inspectional
duties overseas to insure that military airveraft, cargo, and personnel
are free from drugs upon their arrival in the United States.

With reference to Guam, we have copies of a letter from the Com-
missioner of Customs to the honorable chairman of this committee in
which is outlined the legal status of Guam. I have copies here if the
members do not have copies. Summarized, it points out that Guam is an
island possession outside of the customs territory of the Tnited States.
Basic statutory changes would be required to bring Guam into the
customs territory or - enable 1.8, Customs officers to operate there,

We recognize that Guam does have a very severe internal drug prob-
lem and there are many indications that it is a transit point for drugs
destined for the United States. Drug enforcement in (uam is ham-
pered by an insular customs organization which is deficient both in
basic statutory enforcement authority and in personnel and material
resources,

We, in Clustoms, with LEAA funding have heen able to assist Guam
Customs with some basic customs training. Much more needs to be
done.

I should like to conclude my oral summarization at this point and
make myself available to answer any questions which the committee
members may desire to direct to me.

And, with the committee’s indulgence, if I may, I should like to
present to my immediate vear, Regional Commissioner (larence Bing-
ham and Regional Chief Counsel Edward Gilmore. There may he
highly legal or technical questions which these gentlemen are more
qualified than T am to respond to the committee.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Roberts.

I am going to ask that we hear all of the panelists, after wlich we
will ask questions of each of you.

May I call on Stanley Tabor, assistant U7.S. attorney.

TESTIMONY OF STANLEY D. TABOR, ASSISTANT U.S. ATTORNEY,
DISTRICT OF HAWAII

My, Tasor. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the Seleet
Committec.

On behalf of Walter M. Ieen, who is the T7.S. attorney for the dis-
trict of Hawaii, I welcome the congressional delegation to this districet.

Drug-related offenses, both nareotic and nonnarcotic controlled sub-
stance cases, are referred to our office almost exclusively by the Drug
Jnforcement Agency. This includes cases which are initiated by the
C'ustoms at the aivport and they are working in close conjunction with
DEA, with an office out there.

On some occasions, the national park rangers will refer cases that
oceur in the national park. On other occasions, other Federal investiaa-
tive agencies will come across drugs incidental to investigations that
are not targeting drugs. In those instances, the DEA will handle the
cases if they ave asked.

When the U.S. Attorney’s Office is presented a case by whatever
agency, we consider many factors. Among these factors are the suffi-
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cieney of the evidence, the degree of Fed ral involvement, the effective-
ness of State and loeal proseentors, which in my 3-year tenure with
the office has been very good. The willingness of State and local au-
thorities to prosecute cases investigated primavily by Tederal agents,
the amount of controlled substances, the violator's background, the
possibility that prosecution will lead ta disclosure of evidenee of con-
trolled substanee violations committed by other persons, aud the
Foderal district court’s backlog of cases.

Now, in general, if a case is presented that involves insuflicient evi-
dlence, we will defer that ease in favor of further investigation, That
is the only item in the lst that can stand alone, at Teast as far as oy
oflice policy is concerned.

The other matters on the list that T have just vead involve—we have
to have two or more instances before we would decline a case or on the
ather hand, we would take it presuming the evidence was suflicient.

We are informed in our office of the methods of the drugs coming
to ITawail and the groups responsible and their connections with
arganized erime, primarily by the Federal ageneies, Therefore, what
wo would say would be mernly to pavrot what they have said to you
today or, will say to you today.

Our office has handled cases of varying size, Primarily, the heroin
caxes involve hrown heroin coming from ITong Kong: the white heroin
coming from Bangkok, More often than not these eases, when they
involve large amounts, tend to involve what we eall mules, conriers
whoe will come through on behalf of a group, usually mainland con-
neeted. Tn one case that we've handled, we had two mudes, a young man
and a young woman come through and—who were arrested after
being apprehended by Customs and DIL, They cooperated and were
sent on to New York—and, they coaperated and as a result some
organized erime figures by the names of Madonna and Layea were
convieted in the southern distriet of New York,

On another oceasion a mule who was a (zecheslovakian national
eame in, and again was apprehended at the airport by Customs and
DENA, e also cooperated and, as T understand it theve's been a sub-
stantial effeet on the Czechoslovakian activities coming out of Van-
couver, British Columbia,

The Federal Distriet Court in the District of ITawaii consists of two
active judaes. The sentences which are meted out in heroin eases al-
most without exception involve jail sentences. Cocaine cases will also
involve inearcerntion for large amounts. And, I hate to pick any
amount, but it would he probably an ounce or more within a ease, indi-
eating the person has been involved priov, probably by veference to
@ passport or number of trips or other intelligence information and
gentences,

Clocaine cases for small amounts nsually involve probation and fines.
It is my opinion that the conrts—the Federal distriet court judges
sentence as severely or more severely on drug cases as on any other
type of eriminal case. They ave very, very interested in deug traffick-
ing and the prevention of drug trafficking,

The TS, Attornev’s Office does not hesitate to eall or to meet with
State and local authorities to discuss matters involving drug abuse
and distribution, And, it’s my experience that the jurisdictions co-
aperate very well at the prosecutorial level. I have never had a prob-
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lem in picking up the phone and calling any one of the islands to dis-
cuss a case that has beert deferved to the State, or to ask them how a
case is going. The cooperation has been, in my experience, excellent.

One of the problems that we have by our mere geographical loca-
tion is expense and problems in bringing in witnesses for trial. Some
of our cases germinate in the Far East. The Drug Enforcement
Administration has agents over there that they provide to us very
willingly. But, if there is a civilian witness that we need to testify,
sometimes the cost of prosecution can become prohibitive. Ifit’sa large
heroin case, the expense will definitely be taken,

I too will welcome myself to question at the conclusion of the rest of
the panel’s testimony. Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr, Tabor.

My, Postmaster Chee,

TESTIMONY OF H, C. CHEE, DISTRICT MANAGER/POSTMASTER OF
HONOLULU, HAWAII

Mr, Crrer. Mr. Chaivman and members of the committee, T am I C
Chee, distriet manager/postmaster of ¥onolulu, Hawail. With me
today is Bill M. McClanahan, Postal Inspector-in-Charge, San Fran-
cisco Division, U758, Postal Service,

I welcome the opportunity to appear before yonr committee today
to explain how mail is handled that comes into Honolulu from Guamn
and foreign countries, T will attempt to answer your questions on this
subject.

Tunderstand that Mr., (. Neil Benson, Chief Postal Inspector, Wash-
ington, D.C., has furnished the committee with a written response to
questions on drug seizures, the Postal Service's relationship with DEA
and Customs, and mail openings, and that copies of this letter are
available here today. Mr. MceClanahan is here to assist the committee
on the procedures followed by the Postal Tnspoction Service relating
to drug investigations.

Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank vou very mueh, Mr, Chee.

('an you explain to us how the mail and packages which come
throngh Hawaii are handled?

Mr. ('iee. Youmean from Guam?

Mr. Agaxa. From Guam or from the Southeast Asian avea.

My, Cuxr, All packages from foreign destinations, ineluding Guam,
goes through our facilities down at the airport and are entered into
the Customs Division. Now, letter class mail from Guam also is sub-
jected to the same treatment. We do not delay the letter class mail, we
just send it in, the dog will sniff the letters for possible drugs and take
1t out immediately for processing.

Mr, Axara. When you say it is sniffed, how is this done ?

Mr. Ronerrs, May T answer that, Mr. Chairman?

My, Axaxa. Yes, My, Roberts.

My, Roperts. I guess as good a deseription as any is we just lay the
envelopes out on the floor in boxed packages and run the dog up and
down the rows of the letters and he sniffs them and if he detects an
odor which tells him that there’s a prohibited substance in there, he
zeros in on that particular envelope,
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Mr, Axaxa. ITow often is that done?

Mr. Caie, Daily.

Mr. Axaxa, Daily. ITow many dogs do you have doing this?

Mr. Roperrs, I have only had one. I just got another one, so we have
two,

Mr, Axaxa. Is two sufficient ?

M. Roserrs. It’s not going to be too much.

Mr. Axaxa. How many letters and packages are coming from that
area and going through Ilawaii daily?

Mr. Roperrs. I wouldn’t have any idea of the quantitative figures,

Mr, Axara, My, Chee?

Mr, Cri, Well, we estimate from Guam espeeially, the volume of
letter elags mail and flats, we estimate to be about 150,000 pieces per
week. We receive about 18 to 20 pounds of letter class mail and flats.
We receive about 60 sacks of outside pieces per week. Well, about 10
a day and you figure about 10 to 12 packages per sack. That amounts
to about 600 per weel—600 pavcels per weelk. And, about 10 large out-
side pieces per week from Gruam.,

Mr. Axaxa, Who handles this kind of mail? Ts there a parvticular
group trained to handle it?

Mr. Crge. Oh, yes. All of our postal employees are trained to handle
the mail, We isolate the (tuam and the foreign mail so that it will be
diverted into the Customs Division. In fact, we have a special con-
veyor system that takes the mail to the Customs Division.

Mr. Axaxa. Under what conditions do you open the mail ?

Mr. (e We don't open the mail. We send it to the Customs Di-
vision for opening. They have the responsibility.

Mr, Awara. Is there any evidence that the mails are being used to
transport narcoties?

Mr. Came, To my knowledge T don't see any sighificant amount, I
have talked to the Ctustoms people in our building and it's very, very—
on very rarve oceasions that 1 hear of a seiznre of heroin, marihuana, ov
the hard stufl.

Mr, Axara, Do you work in coordination with eustoms people?

Mr, Criieg. Yos, As far as—-well, there’s a new procedure about open-
ing letter mail. Before customs officials can open the letter mail, there
must be a postal supervisor present, If they find something, Customs
will carry the ball from there,

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Roberts, after hearing onr speeial witness this
morning, do vou feel that the number of personnel you have is ade-
quate to take eave of the problem?

A, Roseres, T vou wmean by the question, siv, do we have enough
people to make sure we interdict the majority of drugs that come
throngh Mawail, T would have to say absolutely not. No. sir.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very muel. My time is up. 'l eall on Mu,
Gilman,

M Griarax, Mr. Chairman, thank vou.

M. Tabor, you have pretty well taken an overview, T would imagine,
with regavd fo the eriminal aspeets of the islands of TTawaii, Oahn,
and vour neighboring istands.

TTave vou seen any need for a speeial task foree ont here?

My, Tavor, Well. T think that the coordination hetween the agencies,
as it stands 1ow, has been handling the problem as T have seen it from
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my vantage point. My vantage point is o> where the Federal agen-
cies get in contact with me requesting prosecution on speeifie ease, I
have been told by the agencies that there is adequate cooperation he-
tween the jurisdictions. I am always reluctant to avold having a spe-
cinl task fovee come down or be impaneled to investigate when the
aren is drugs. The problem is great and any extra weapons we can
have, we would weleome, But, in terms of the jurisdictional uniqueness
of this State, I think that the law enforcement agencies ave interacting
Tairly well at this poeint.

Mr, Garax, Ilas there been any Federal task foree here at any
time with regard to crime or drugs? )

Mr, Tanor, We have a strike foree attorney out of San Franciseo
who is here on a full-time basis now, named Michael Sterrett, And,
he is involved in the investigation and prosceution of organized evime
figures at this time, .

Mr, Girarax. Tlave any prosecutions been initiated by the strike
fovee in Tawaii?

Mr, Tanor. Yes, There have been and as T understand it, there ave
some being investioated at this time, too,

Moo Greanay, e any of those prosecutions involving narcotivs?

My, Tanor. Not in terms of substantive count so far as T know. They
involve extortion,

My, Griaran, Do yvou have any backlog in narcoties casex?

Mr. Taror, T have personally several cases set for trinl, but the
backlog is one that ean be handled, There has been an issue before the
courts now and there has not heen an indietment returned for a month.
But, some will be retarned shortly. Some of those will be drug cases,
There is not. a major bHackloa,

Mr, Grraray, ITow many narcoties cases are awaiting trial?

My, Tanor. It's diffienlt to say. The office has undergone a transition
recently, but so far as T know, we have approximately six.

Mz, Guaray. 1Tow many have yvou turned down in the last vear?

Mr. Tavor. T don't have the statistic to that, but T think Mr. Lee
may. Again, it varies, depending on what cases ave presented. T know
that T have deferred several eases to the loeal jurisdietions that have
involved small amounts of marihuana and small amounts of cocaine
seized at the airport,

Mr, Grraray, Ave the lToeal courts hacklogged with navcoties prose-
cution?

Mr. Tunor, T don't know, Mr, Nakagawa wonld have a hetter answoer
to that, Tf they are and they cannot handle the case that has been de-
ferred to them hy the Federal Government, they will generally give us
a call and say, “Listen, we're 2o busy we can't handle this eage,” and
then the ecase will be vetaken by us.

Mr. Grrarax, Huve you had any ealls of that nature in the last yoar?

My, Tapor, Tn the Tast years no, sirv

Mr. Grarax, Do you see any partienlar need for additional person-
nel or equipment in narveoties enforeement in this region ?

My, Tanor, Yes.

Mr. Grrarax, Could you spell out those needs?

Mr. Tanor., Well, T eannot speak on behalf of Customs, hut T am
sure with the morning backlog that occurs out at the airport, that a
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more thorough investigation in handling politely the many, many
tourists coming in from the Fav Bast, and Amevicans veturning, wounld
be helped with perhaps greater manpower, We have five assistant T,
attorneys curently assigned to the Distriet of Iawail. It would be en-
joyable if we could have one assistant that was primarily handling
drug cases. Unfortunately, ony caselond is both eivil and eriminel, so
that is not possible at this time,

Mr, Graraw, ITas vour advice or recommendations been sought out
by any of the agencies in Washington, with regard to how to better
perfeet the law enforcement activities in this arvea?

Mr, Tasor, Mine personally have not, but I am informed that, I
believe Mr, Fong who was the former 178, attorney fov the Distvict,
and My, Heen, who is curvently sitting as U8, attorney, have been
vontacted.

M, Grarax, You wouldn't know who contacted them or—-

My, Tanor, Noosir, Idon't,

Mr. Gararax [eontinuing |, Where they sent the recommendations?

Mr. Tanor, No,sir, I do not,

Mr. Griaax, T would appreeiate it 1f you would provide this con-
mittee with that information subsequent to your testimony, of who
constilted with Mr, Heen, or who Mr. IHeen consulted with, with
regard to recommendations for improving law enforcement activities,

My, Chairman, I'm going to ask permission that that statement be
made part of the record at this point of the record,

Mr, Awmaxa, Withoat objection, it will be included.

My, (irarax, Thank vou,

Mr, Tapor, Thank you, sir,

M Griarax, Mr. Roberts, you note in your testimony that there's
no customs inspeetion out in Guam,

Mr, Ronerrs, There is a customs inspeetion, siv, but it’s insulav
customs it isnot the United States,

Mr. Guarax, And, T gather that, then, some speeial inspection
is made for Guam shipments into the Statess is that correct ¢

Me, Rouurrs, They ave treated just the same as any othev foreign
shipments,

Mr, Girarax, Anything entering, then, would be inspeeted?

Mr. Ronerrs. To the smme proportion that other things ave: yes,

My, Ginaray, What is Customs doing to interdict naveoties traf-
ficking in private eraft? Where do the private cvaft have to be in-
spected ? Where do they have to go when they hit the islands?

My, Ronenis, You ave talking about small evaft, sivd

Mr. Grraran, Yos,

Mr, Ronerrs, They ave requirved to veport to a port of entry within
24 hours. Not all do,

Mr, Grraray, What do you do if they don’t report ?

AMr. Roserrs. We have a statutory penalty that we impose upon
them, The penalty isn't very muel if they brought a load of drngs in
betore we get to them,

Mr. Grraran, Do they pretty well abide by the 24-hour——-

Mr. Rosrrrs, Most of them do: ves,

Mr. Garax. OF course, the 24 hours give them o Jot of leeway,
doesn't it 2




Mr. Roperts. It certainly does. Yes, sir.

My, Girarax. Do you have any reconunendations?

Mr. Roerrs. We have no resources of any significance to be able
to try to cope with the arvival of small craft. It’s a big occan out
there and there is no surveillance very far away from the shores. We
have nobody on the outside islands, except a port director on each
island, who is charged with the basic customs responsibility—pri-
marily relating to cargo and cargo ships. Legitimate trafic, We have
to rely upon the police of each one of the islands to he our eyes and
cars and tell us it anything is coming in that we shonld know about.

Mr. Gmarax. But you have seven commercial povts that have
customs inspectors; is that vight 2

Mzr. RoBerts. No, sir; we only have four.

Mr. Giraran. Four of them?

My, Roeerts. Yes, sit.

My, Gararax. Where arve they located ?

Mer. Rosrrrs. Honolulu, Kahului. Hilo, and Nawiliwili.

Mr. Graran. Those are pretty well deployed over the whole geo-
graphical avea ?

Mz, Roserrs. Yes; one on each one of the major islands,

Mr. Grarax., Well, why couldn’t the small eraft be vequired to
report directly to one of those ports of entry? When they hit the
islands, report immediately.

Mr. Rorerrs, It would take a change in the law to do that, sir. The
law gives them 24 hours to veport.

Mr. Grrarax. Would you be able to handle it. if that were vequired ?

Mu, Roserrs. Oh, yes. Sure.

Mr. Grrarax. Would that be morve satisfactory?

Mr. Roserrs. It would certainly be stronger law enlorcement meas-
ures; ves, sir,

Mr. Graray. They tell me there’s some 2,000 small craft in and
around the islands.

Mr. Roerts. At least that, Probably considerably more; yes, sir.

A, Grraran. Area lot of those occangoing eraft ?

Mr. Roserrs. They have an oceangoing eapahility: ves, siv. South
America, Central America. Tahiti, the Sonth Pacifie.

Mr. Guracan. :Tave vou picked up any narcoties in any small eraft?

Mr. RoBrrrs, Only small amounts, sir.

Mr. Giraax. Of what ?

M. TRosrnrs, Mostly marihuana.

Mr. Grearan, Hone of the hiavder drues on the small eraft ?

My, Rosrrrs. We have gotten little dribhies of the harder drugs on
a few oceasions. But nothing significant.

Mr. Grarax. You mentioned in vour testimony. Mr, Roberts, some
of the more sophisticated methods that ave heine utilized vecentlv. The
secreting drugs ahoard the aireraft at the originating point and then
taking it off by a erew ani seereting them in aireargo being inter-
cepted by erew, placing drugs in speecially marked unaccompanied
baggage that’s deviated by eround erew. Te this based on actual
cases where vou intercepted that sort of smugeling?

Muv, Roperrs. The first one is—this is where we have heard this
has happened. with fairly reliable information that we ecan’ posi-
tively assess. but the means of doing it are self-ovident and T have
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been aware—in fact, I have been personally involved in cases in
years gone by on a military aireraft, where drugs were introduced
that way—or secreted in cargo and it's diverted. Yes, we haye numer-
ous cases of that. In specially marked baggage, which is diverted
before it gets to us and taken off by the people who are interested;
yes, we are aware of that and we have caught cases of it.

Mr. Gizaran. They tell us that the airport here is the second busiest
one in the country.

Mr. RoserTs. Yes, sir. .

Mr. Graan. How many people do you have at your airport dedi-
cated solely to narcoties traffic interception ?

Mr. Roserys. Probably—I’d have to tell you the truth and say right
now I’ve only got one.

Mr. Giatan. That’s about standard, I guess, in the way we've been
going these days.

Thank you for your testimony.

Mr. ARarA. Mr, Evans.

Mz, Evans. Thank you, My, Chairman.

Mr. Roberts, what legislative action needs to be taken in order to
correct the customs problem in Guam, so far as illicit drugs are
concernec ?

Mr. RoBerts. Well, I have a paper here, sir, which outlines the exact
status of Guam insofar as its legal status is concerned.

Mr. Tvaxs, Mr. Chairman, T would ask that we have that submitted
for the record if we could get a copy, rather than going through it at
this point.

Mr. Roserrs. This was submitted to the chairman of this committee,
sir, by Mr. Chasen, the Commissioner of Customs. In case you gentle-
men do not have it, there are plenty of copies right here.

Mr. Evans. All right. We may have it.

Mr. Axara. May I state at this time, that all of the prepared testi-
mony that you have submitted will be included in the record.

Mr. Roperts. If by your question, Mr. Evans, you meant what would
be done to get the customs situation taken care of, if you mean by that
to bring it under the umbrella of the TS, Customs, that would take
basic legislation in Congress to change the entire complexion.

Mr, Evaxs, Do vou think that's necessary in order to deal with the
problems that we're having?

Mr. Roserts. There ave pluses and minuses to it, yes, sir.

1t probably would be better for the overall picture if it were inctuded
in the TI.S. overall umbrella, ves. In my own opinion.

Mr. Evaxs, Thank yvou, sir.

Could you give me an estimate, in your opinion. and you may not
have anything to base it on, but could you give me an estimate of what
percentage of illicit drugs coming through ov into Hawaii come via
small craft?

My, Roserrs. T really wouldn't have a handle by which we could
guantify that, sir, We do know that small craft have come in, we have
found residue on the eraft after we’ve become aware of their presence
here. We have had all kinds of information, some good and some may-
he not so good about loads which have come in, But, to attempt to give
you an absolute quantified figure, I would just be guessing. ‘
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Mz, Eyvaxs. There has been information, then, that large amounts of
illicit drugs have come in by virtue of small cratt?

Ar, Roserts. Yos, sir,

Mr. Evaxs. Is the law which gives 24 hours a State law or a Federal
law?

Mz, Roserts. A Federal law, sir. i

Mr. Evaxs. Was your answer to Mr. Gilman, then, that you would
think that that law could be changed and that your department could
deal with the situation, if the law were changed to require immediate
reporting to port? ) i

M1, Roperts. It would be very helpful indeed, sir.

Mr. Evans. Do you think there’s any chance at all that the 2t-hour
Iaw catches anything—you don't think anybody is going to come up
there within 24 hours with a load of heroin or anything?

Mr. Roserts, I veally don’t—1I haven't scen anybody that’s that will-
ing to tell us all about it, no, sir.

Mr. Evaxs. So, as far as the drug laws are concerned, that's really
no help at all?

Mr. Roserts, Not a bit, sir.

Mr. Evaxs. What about illegal aliens? Do you think that you get a
number of illegal aliens in through small craft?

Mr. Roserrs. I'm totally unaware of that, sir, We have run across
one or two cases where there are people who have—aufter they showed
up have turned out to be illegal aliens. But, it's no significant problem
that I can think of.

My, Tvaxs, I believe you expressed disappointment in the amount
of illicit drugs you have been able to interdict in the past fow months.
Is that correct?

Mr. Roperrs. That’s right, sir.

Mr. Tovawns. Do you attribute that to less drugs coming in, or to more
sophisticated ways being used by carriers to conceal them?

My, Roperrs. I would have to say I think it’s the latter, sir. T can’t
believe that there’s any lessening of the demand nationwide for dimgs.
We have encountered, as I stated, increasingly sophisticated methods
of concealment. And, we just have to believe they are getting past us.
My, Evaxs, Well, the methods that we saw some evidence of earlier,
in which a person secrets the heroin within their bodieg——-

Mr. RoperTs, Yes.

Mr. Evans, What anthority do you have to reesiize X-rays or to do
anything else? s you pretty well have to know that somebody has
something in order to get a warrant or do you have to get a warrant
to do that?

Mr. Roserts. We are the only ageney, sir, which is not required to
get a warrant. We can conduet what is called a horder search anvtime
on anybody. That is basically the law, However, in recent years it has
heen civeumseribed to some extent, to where we have to be able to ar-
ticulate the belief in the mind of an experienced officer that an indi-
vidual has been or is bringing something into the TTited States con-
trary to law, and it is secreted on his or her person. In other words,
we just can’t say well, we’ll take 1 person out of 10 or, I'm looking at
vou with suspicion so I take you back and searcl: yon. It has to be done
for a positive reason. We do not need a warrant.
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Mr, Evaxs. Mr. District Attorney, I think T should ask you this.
Does the Customs Department have a right to search within a person’s
body on suspicions that they may be carrying something?

Mr. Tanor. Yes, on the border they do.

Mr. Evaxs. And, this has to be done nowadays by X-rays or other
means?

My, Taror. By a physician and it’s an X-ray.

My, Evaxs, Under the present system of (Government that we have
in the United States, do you see any way that we could really get to the
prolidem of deteeting drugs within the body without xome technologi-
cal changes or advancements?

My, Tasor, Well, T have yet to have an occasion where—on the Fed-
eral level, where someone has, say, swallowed halloons filled with
heroin that have been detected. But, in body cavities I think the cur-
rent state of the art is adequate for detection.

AMr. Evaxs, But, you have to have suspicion?

Mr. Tasor. Theve has to be a reasonable suspicion,

Mr. Evaxs, T guess, then, there ave a number of people that get
through because you're not suspicious that they may be carrying in this
nianner ?

My, Tapor. Yes. For instance, if the person is calm, cool and col-
leeted and everything is otherwise in order, it’s very hard to articulate
a =uspicion. If that person has a passport that shows one trip with all
the customary tourist stops.

Mr, Evans, Well, the testimony we heard from the witness this
morning indicated that he had made four trips and got through three
times without any problem. And he was searched only beeause he had
somo trouble with his baggage.

Is there any practical way to deal with that, My, Roberts?

Mr. Roserrs, Ay surve way: no, sir. That’s the Customs dilemma.,
It vou take 20,000 people coming through and 19,999 ave honest people,
ane is carrying some heroin, The thing is how do you separate that
onme from the other 190997

Alr, Evaxs, Well, I think that that’s alco true with airline hijackings
too, All of us have to submit to certain searches, if you will, now.

Ave there any practical changes, in your opinion, that could be made
tO———-

M. Roserrs, The bottom line on covering this thing, on trying to
cover it more adequately than we do now, all comes back to resources
and people. You can only do so much with the facilities and the ve-
sources that von have. If we are going to do a better job and more
thorongh job than we are now doing, we have to have more resources.
And, this young man that spoke this morning depictest a situation
which T can readily visualize happening quite readily. Tf he was an
unassuming type, nothing sticking out about him, there was no sus-
picion aroused in the minds of any of the officers because of his appear-
ance or anything that he did, or his documentation, he could go through
quito readily.

Mr. Grraray, Would the gentleman yield?

My, Evaxs, Yes,

M, Girarax, Mr. Roberts, you are saying we need more resourees and,
wo hear that time and time again. Tlave you made a request for addi-
tional resources for manpower and equipment ?
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Mr. Roserrs. T think ever since the Customs Sevvice was first formed
200 years ago, sir, we've been sereaming about it every year.

Mr. Grarax. I recognize it’s a general rule, but have you personally
made some requests on behalf of your office ! ‘ o

Mr. Roserrs. My boss back here will tell yon I'm the biggest pain in
the neck. I'm on him all the time for more manpower and resources.

Mr. Ginarax, What has been the response ? )

Mr. Roserrs. The boss here does the best that he can. T think that in
order to do the job we need to do out at the airport out here, we would
need 60 new people, additional people. I think our budget this year, as
T understand it, provides for 49 new people for Customs for the entire
United States and half of them are earmarked for headquarters.

Mr. Griaraw., T thank the gentleman for yielding.

Mr. Evaxs, Mr, Tabor, in your testimony, you mentioned that you
were gettine brown heroin in from Hong Kong. Do you know the origin
of this heroin?

Mr. Tasor. No, sir. T don’t, except Hong Kong. There is a type that
is typical to Hong Kong. The agents seize it and—-

Mr. Evaxs. Packed within Hong Kong !

My, Tasor. My understanding is that it is.

Mr. Evans. T had heard of Mexican brown heroin, but T had not
heard of Asian heroin comine in.

Mr. Tasor. There's brown heroin coming in from Hong Kong. Mayhe
it’s o darker heroin. Mayhe it’s a dark white to be niore aecurate.

Mr. Evaxs. Let me conclude by just asking, if you think the drug
traflic, illicit drug trafic. primarily heroin and cocaine, is inereasing,
decreasing, or holding steady in the islands of Hawaii and Guan.

Mz, Tapor. It’s a function of demand in the community and I can
only guess that the demand is going up,

Mr. Evans, Well, I mean from your experience in handling cases
over the past few years, or the last couple of years,

Mr. Tasor. It’s fairly steady. There’s at least three cases involving
poundage coming in a year to our office,

Mr. Tivawns. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much. Chief counsel ?

Mr. Nerwas. Thank you, My, Chairman, My, Chairman, T would like
to state for the record that the agencies represented by these gentle-
men have been very cooperative with the staff in the time that we've
spent here prior to the hearings. And, T want to thank cach of vou
gentlemen for your cooperation very much.

Mr. Roberts, I don’t understand why it is that the ITonolulu Inter-
national Airport has no physieal barrier that would keep the interna-
tional travelers from intermingling with the domestic travelers.

I witnessed o situation that was appalling to me the other day when
wo went out to look at the—in effect, to have our dry run because the
committee is going to see it tomorrow. Here's a situation in which in-
ternational travelers flock into an area, nothing to prevent them from
exchanging greetings or packages or letters or anything else, with
domestic travelers.

Why isn’t there some fenced off avea to keep these two from meeting ?

Mzr. Rorerrs, When the airport was constructed, Mr, Nellis, it was so
made that the domestic and the foreign areas meshed in together, And,
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at that time we had anticipated and we did have sufficient personnel
so that we could maintain a security barrier between the two.

In the intervening years, that personnel situation has deteriorated.
We don’t have anybody to put up there. So, the only thing we can do
is rely upon our penalty aspects toward the airlines, Tf they let a pas-
senger get away from them and we recover that passenger, they re-
ceive an autoinatic $500 penalty, That requires them to be a little at-
tentive to seeing that they keep track of all their passengers.

But, yes, you are right, there could be traflic back and forth:

Myr. Neruis. There is.

Mr. Roperrs [continuing]. And we are totally unaware of it,

My, Nevws, There isn’t any question in my mind that contraband is
being passed between international travelers arriving in Honolulu and
domestic travelers who ave alveady heve. Is there any in yours, Mr.
Roberts?

Mvr, Roserrs, No; none whatever.

My, Nenuis. How many years is it since you were told what you
just testified to, that you were told that there wonld be some secure
area between the international travelers and the dlomestic travelers?

Mr. Roperrs. Well, when we built the airport

Mpr. Nrros. When was that?

Mr. Roserrs. We moved into it 6 years ago.

Mr. Nevus. Six years, and nothing has been done to enable you to
have a secure area so that you know there’s contraband not passing
between the twe areas.

AMr. Roserrs. We can’t change the physical aspeets of it, sir.

Mr. Nerws, What about a mesh fence that goes up to the ceiling
to keep

Mr. Roperts. Well, yvou've got two gull wings, as we'll explain to you
tomorrow. There's two gull wings on the airport. They are used inter-
changeably for domestic and foreign arrivals. You can have a foreign
arrival here or you can have one over here. It's got to come over here
and it has to traverse what is ordinarily a domestic area.

If you had to separate the domestic from the foreign, vou would
then have to have a satellite avea solely devoted to foreign arrivals
and departures,

Mr. Nerris. And, that you cannot get, Mr. Roberts?

My, Roserrs. It's pretty diflieult here in the state that we ave in
right now.

Mr. Nenrs, T realize that you are not in charge of the airport and
this question isin no way intended to be eritical of you.

Mr. Roserts. T recognize that, sir,

Mr. Nurns, But, you know Mr, Roberts, we had this tallt when we
were out there. Tt is appalling to me that an insecure situation like
that would be allowed to continue in the second largest airport in the
Tnited States. And. we know that heroin is flowing in here. We heard
the witness here this morning.

Mr. Roserrs. Right,

Mr, Nrnms, He would have made 20 trips if his girlfriend hadn’t
turned him in. Maybe 80 before you’d spot him. And, instead of 10
pounds he conld have brought in 50 or 60 pounds of Hong Kong
heroin.
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Mr. Roserts. We recognize the situation is not ideal, Mr. Nellis, but
T have to say in defense of the local people and the local State authori-
ties who provide the airport, that we're far better off than most other
airports in the Nation. We have more control than most other airports.

Mr. Nenuis. Mr. Roberts, I don’t want to disagree with you, but I
was in Miami 8 weeks ago and I think they have a nmuch better setup
there. However, I will pass to the next question, )

My, Tabor, I was curious about your testimony concerning the orga-
nized crime task force. That’s just one lawyer, isn't that right ?

Mcr. Tasor. That's one lawyer, Michael Sterrett, yes, sir.

Mr. Nenus. Right. And, does he have—you don’t have to tell me the
number. Does he have investigators assigned to him?

Mr. TaBor, Yes, sir. He is able to use special agencies and the investi-
gators involved with them.

Mr. Nurris. Why isn't he investigating some of the narcotics con-
spiracies that appear to be blossoming in Iawaii? Now. we know about
the Czech gang. You testified about them a minute ago. We know about
the local gangs. We know about the Japanese gangs. Why isn't some-
thing being done by the task force in that regard / Are you able to say?

Mr, Tasor. Sir, I cannot speak for the tasl fovee, T can say that if
there was evidence presented to Mr, Sterrett that such was going on, it
would be aggressively pursned. And, by our oflice too for that matter,

Mr. Nenus. Yes, But, if I understand it corvectly, the task foree
secks evidence of crimes as well as waiting in its chair for evidence
to arrive. What T'm saying is have vou instigated or instituted any
system by which some of these conspiracies that are going on among
these local gangs have been brought to Mr. Sterrett’s attention? ITave
yvou done that?

My, Tasor. Yes. There are matters that have been bronght to M.
Stervett’s attention, but I'm not familiar with any that ave drug
related at this time,

Mr. NELus. Right. And, in your own office arve there ongoing inves-
tigations into the major narcotics conspiracies that appear to be
available here on the island %

Mr. Tapor. I have some cases under indictment that are charging
conspiracy. The semantic use of the major, it's a little diffieult for me
to fecl. But, T have one conspiracy coming out of Bangkok involving
2 Thai and a Hong Iong Chinese.

Mz, Nerns. Do you have an individual involved as a resident of the
islands?

Mr. Tasor. T have two individuals that are residents of the island.

Mr. Nenuis. Ave they connected with organized criminal gangs on
the islands, that have been described heve by M. Lee and yourself?

Mr, Tagor. Sir, they do not appear to be in this case.

Mr, Nenrs, They appear to be independent ?

Mr. Tanor. They do. Yes, sir. With a profit motive.

My, Nenris. Mr., McClanahan and Mr. Chee, I*d like to ask you about
postal vervices, T appreciated the conference we had the other day.

My, Roberts has one dog that sniffs 150,000 letters a week?

Mr. CUniEE, Yes.

Mr, Nerrts, And 600 packages a week ? Is that correct ?

Mz, Case. Yes.



59

Mz, Neruzs, Could you give me some idea how he does this? I'm
really at a loss with this one. Is it possible for one dog to handle the
volume of package mail that comes in from foreign sources?

Mr. Crme, Well, maybe Mr, Roberts can-—

Mr. Neouis, I'd like to get some answer to that. I really think you
ought to have 10 dogs.

My, Coze, Mr. McClanahan and I walked through the customs—
when was that? A couple of days—yesterday and all the packages
were lined up ready for the dog to come out.

Mr. Nernrs. Was that one day’s packages? One day’s worth?

My, Cuer, No,

Mr. Nerwis, One mailing ? I'm trying to get a handle on how you do
this. Could you just describe how this is done, Mr. Roberts?

Mr. RopErns. You will see that tomorrow, Mr. Nellis,

Mr. Ners. Yes, but befove Isee it I got to believe it.

Mzr. Roserrs. OK, For the benefit of everyone liere it is not difficult
at all to have 5,000 letters and you lay them out in a long continuous
trail. It doesn’t take too long to do it. And, the dog goes up and down
in a matter of moments. It doesn't take all that long. The packages ave
put on dollies and the dog goes around quite rapidly. And, you have
to remember also, so far as the packages are concerned, each one of
these is individually scrutinized by a mail technician who looks it
over, sees what the document=tion says and makes up the determina-
tion as to whether or not he’ ¢+ng to charge duty on it. Whether he is
going to open it and inspect su wnoroughly. So, it gets double treatment.
The volume may sound tremendous, but it can be readily handled.

Mr. Nrrris, Now, let me ask you this, Mr, Roberts. I am very much
concerned about statements that I have heard made here by cther law
enforcement agencies and I'm sure you heard them as well. That there
is a formidable amount of hevoin coming in by mail, And, it’s prob-
ably coming by mail from Guam and, perhaps, even from Bangkok
and Hong Kong. Have you made any mail seizures? Have therve heen
occasions on which packages were opened and contraband found in
recent days?

Mzr. Roserts, Not in recent days. Our last heroin seizure in mail was
in February when we found 3 ounces of heroin in a thermos jug in
a package consigned to someone loeally.

Myr. Nuruis. Did the dog find that?

Mr. Roeerrs, No. It was found by one of the people who opened up
the package. It had not been subjected to the dog snifling becanse we
opened it,

Mr, Nereis. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

My, Axaxa. Let me conclude with some questions about the airport.

Frankly, do you have dificulty with peak traflic?

Mr. Roperts, Yes, sir,

Mr. Axaxa. Is this one of the canses of your problem?

My, RopErts. Yes, sir,

Mr. Axaxa. How many people do you have taking care of peak
traffic?

Mr. Rosents. We have 60 inspectors assigned to the airport. On any
given day, I'm quite fortunate if I have 30 or 31 or 32. With that num-
ber of people I can man 20 connters down there. If I have 2,000 people
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conte in in an hour and a half’s time, that means that each counter is
going to have 100 people lined up behind it.

We average less than 2 minutes per passenger because that’s all we
think we can devote to it and let the people get through and cateh the
connecting flights. And even at that 2 minutes per passenger, the 100th
person on that line is going to have to be there 200 minutes. We
obviously speed up evenzimyond our less than 2 minutes per passenger.

Mr, Axaxa. What have you done to encourage the airlines to re-
schedule their flights?

Mr. Roeerts, We have wrung their arms for years and it hasn’t been
very effective, The aivlines’ stance on it is that they are responding to
thelr customer demands who want to depart and arrive at favorable
hours. They also have the very real vestriction in that there are de-
partuve curfews in Japan, in Hong Kong and in Sydney. And, they
can’t move during the hours usually from 11 o'clock to 6 o'clock in the
morning. Beyvond that, the airlines aleo take the position that if they
were to try to agree among themselves to space thelr arrivals and reach
& mutual agreement on that, it would constitute an illegality and it
would be in restraint of trade. We haven’t gotten very far with the air-
lines to have them reschedule and space their arvivals.

Mr. Axara. I thank you very much, Mr. Roberts, Mr. Tabor, and
Mr, Chee,

Mr. Guraran. My, Chairman, before the panel is dismissed and with
your consent, I'd like to ask just one or two other questions.

Mr. Axaxa. Proceed.

Mr. Gmaran. Gentlemen, when was the last time you all sat to-
gether to plan out some strategy for narcotics interdiction in this
region?

Mr. Roeerrs. If T may answer that, I think this is the first time the
four of us have sat together.,

Mr. Giraaxn. I guess that pretty well answers the question, Thank
you very much.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much gentlemen and thank you for
your testimony, which will be included in the record.

I would like to call to the witness table, Francis Keala, chief of
police, Honolulu Police Department : Guy Paul, ehief of police, Hawaii
Police Department: John San Diego, chief of police, Maui County
Roy Wiram, chief of police, Kauai County: Jerome Lstavillo, super-
visor of an enforcement group and Togo Nakagawa, chief prosecutor.
city and county ot Honolulu.

May T at this time call on Franeis Ieala to be our first witness in this
low enforcement panel.

TESTIMONY OF FRANCIS KEALA, CHIEF OF POLICE, HONOLULU
POLICE DEPARTMENT

Mr. Keana, Mr. Chairman and members of the Iouse Select Clom-
mittee, T appreciate the opportunity of appearing here today to com-
ment on nareoties and marihuana in Iawail,

The major source of heroin for Hawaii’s users and addicts since
1975 has been Southeast Asia, the ares known as the Golden Triangle.

: N T R : : o
This heroin is locally termed “China white” and is of a higher purity
than that from Mexico, commonly called Mexican brown,
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Prior to 1975, Mexico was the primary source of heroin used in
Iawaii. Today, however, Mexican brown nas practically disappeared
{rom the local market, Giiven the success of the eradication program in
Mexico, the trangition from the Mexican source to the Golden Triangle
was predictable,

During 1977, the average purity of China white confiseated here
in IHonolulu from the streets was <6 percent. By comparison, reports
from other jurisdictions outside of IIawaii indicate that Mexican
brown is coniing across the Mexican border at 13 pereent purity and is
sold on the streets at from 2 to 5 percent purity.

The State of ITawaii is considered one of the transshipment points
linking: the Golden Triangle to continental Tnited States, Investign-
tions and intelligence reveal that the commercial aireraft is the pri-
mary means for dimg trafficking today.

Cocaine confiseated by the ITonolulu Police Department for the pust
2 yvears has surpassed heroin, The amount of cocaine confiscated in 1977
averaged 80 percent purity. The use of cocaine in 1977 averaged 30
percent purity. The use of cocaine in ITawail is approximately twice
as widespread as heroin. It hias been estimated by the State Substance
Abuse Agency that there ave approximately 7,600 heroin users as
compared to 18,000 cocaine users in the State.

There are many avenues open to persons involved in trafficking
drugs to the State of ITawaii. Commereial airlines have been identified
as the primary means of transportation, although private vessels,
freight and international mail service have heen used.

Sophistieated and well-disciplined organizations ave involved in the
traffic of Asian heroin to Hawaii and the continental United States.
Links between Japanese and local organized crime figures have defi-
nitely been established by information and current investigations.
Tlowever, it has also been determined that organized erime does not
eontrol the drug mavket. Independent traffickers, financially supported
by personal funds, are known to recruit couriers from within their own
group for smuggling ventures and distributing heroin and cocaine in
Ionolulu.

The ITonolnlu Police Department has enjoyed an excellent working
relationship with DISA, Customs, the Coast Guard and other Federal
agencies. And, in 1977 a unified intelligence unit was formed.

In January of this year, an air/marine domestic smuggling program
was initiated by the ITonolulu Police Department. And, through the
cooperative efforts with Los Angeles, Mianii, Chicago and other west
coast police departments, the unit has already been successful in nar-
cotic interception at the Ionolulu International Advport. As of this
time, however, we have not been as successful with marine vessel
interdiction,

The illicit cultivation of marihuana in ITawaii has increased dra-
matically. The tropical climate, fertile soil and adequate rainfall con-
tribute to the favorable cultivation of high-grade marihuana. Mari-
huana grown on the island of Iawaii is popularly referred to Iona
(Gold and Puna Butter. On the island of Maui, Mani Wowie. .\nd, on
the island of Kauai, Kauai Electrie, Laboratory analysis has de-
termined that the TIIC content of loeally procuced marihuana is to ba
as high as § percent.
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ITere in Honolulu we have been successful in limiting the cultivation
and production through a continuous marihuana harvesting program,
Similar success on the outside islands, however, have been hampered
by logistic support, terrain and threats of civil suits, )

Most of the local marihuana is being cultivated by independent
farmers and local traflickers who export their products to the mainland,

The illegal use of drugs and marihuana have a direct relationship
with erime. Here in Ionolulu at least 50 percent of all robberies ave
drug related. The object of attack being drugs or money needed to
purchase drugs.

If law enforcement in ITawaii is expected to combat the drug and
marihuana problem effectively, then funds for additional resources
must be made available. It is my hope that the administration and
Congress will not only set the example and enact laws for the States
to follow, but also recognize the fact that assistance is needed at the
local level.

Thank you.

Mr, Axaxa. Thank you very much, Chief Ieala,

I would like to ask Chief Taul if he will testify last, because I un-
derstand he has something to show. I'll call on Chief San Diego of
Maui County.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN SAN DIEGO, CHIEF OF POLICE, MAUI COUNTY

Mr. Sax Dizco. Mr. Chairman and honored members of the com-
mitiee. In Mani, we have the unique problem of heing one of the
sources of marihuana cultivation. Narcotic traflicking on the island
of Maui is termed a no-risk situation, Large quantities of drugs are be-
ing moved interisland, in and out of the State, throngh commercial
airlines, private aireraft, sea vessels and the postal services,

Many sailing vessels are involved in trafficking, Coming from the
U.S. mainland or from foreign countries, they can easily rendezvous
with a local vessel, transfer their eargo, and go through the port of
entry clean. In essence, traflicking is virtually unchecked.

While I am concerned with the importation of hard drugs, such as
heroin and coeaine, I am also concerned with the eultivation of mari-
huana beecause here, on Maui, we can consider onrselves a souree of
supply. I think this is the major avea of interdiction which we should
concentrate on in Maui, We should have an effective and continuing
program of eradication every 12 to 14 weelks, because this is how long
it takes for a marihuana plant to mature,

Tt is estimated that the potential worth of marihuana cultivated on
Maui is anywhere from $100 to $150 million annually, At the present
time we do not have any indication that organized erime is entrenched
in marihuana cultivation. ITowever, we have had reports of so-called
soldiers from the syndieate trying to muscle in on marihuana growers
who are cultivating marihuana that's worth any risk to venture into.
But at the present time, as T mentioned, organized c¢rime is not en-
trenched in marihuana cultivation. )

However, with the potential worth of the marihuana I think it will
be only a matter of time that perhaps organized evime will poke their
nose into the situation.

Thank you.
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My, Axaxa. Thank you very much, Chief San Diego.
Chiet 1liram, ITawaii County.

TESTIMONY OF ROY K, HIRAM, CHIEF OF POLICE, KAUAI COUNTY

My, Ilmaat. Good afternoon, gentlemen. My name is Roy Ilivam and
T'm from the Garden Island known as Kauai,

lixcept for Congressman Akaka, most of you may have a limited
knowledge of my howme and my island, Kauai County is known as the
Gavden Island, It is the oldest island in the IIawalian chain. Prob-
ably the proudest in compavison to the other islands, I know they
are also proud of their own island. It has its beautiful and majestic
valleys and streams, and its warm and congenial people.

Unlike some of the larger communities in our wonderful Nation,
Kauai's population is slightly less than 85,000, and although we host
approximately 900,000 tourists from all over the world, our people are
provineial in nature. They still firmly believe in the preamble of our
U8, Constitution which expresses itself to insure domestic tranquillity.
The residents still leave their homes unlocked and have a remarvkable
trust of others.

1 am sure many of you know of towns and cities having these
characteristics, And I know you have also known of some beautiful
communities turned into large prisons, where people, because of fear,
are locking themselves in from the eriminal elements existing in the
streets. One of the most common denominators found in the eriminal
culture besides the many other causations is dope. Kauai still has a
chance, gentlemen, to keep owr doors unlocked and feel safe to travel
inourstreets with no fear of havy,

A recent review of causes contributing to major crimes reves'ad
that dope was directly a major cause of many of our erimes. Irug
abuse, considered solely on its own merit as a vietimless type of erime
is & myth. It is not nor ever has been a vietimless evime, Thix phenom-
enon is now disturhing the domestie tranquillity of the island of Kauai,

Statisties will bear me out that what we have within ouwr State
and for that matter within our Nation should be eradicated and ex-
treme punishment for violators should exist. But what we have done
is the reverse, wo have deereased the penalties for possessing and
solling narveotic substances, Furthermore, we have sounght to
decriminalize other drugs and all but ignore the advice of law
enforeement agencies who have continuously spoke up against these
liberal changes, disregarding our commitment to insure domestie
tranquillity, and are eausing a near epidemic in drug abuse, ineluding
drugs used by our youth within our communities.

Some have said that drug abuse would deerease or level off if sane-
tions were removed or significantly reduced, T.ower penalties and
deeriminalization beeame a popular political promise and true to
form, the drug business boomed,

Tt seemed that people vesponsible for our law changes failed to
gee the connection existing between drug abuse and erime. And, have
passed laws limiting their undevstanding of judging drug abuse as
a victimless crime and ignoring the peripheral causes contributing to
crime.
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Dasically, my concern is Kaual County. Just 2 days ago, our vice
personnel harvested a little over one-half ton of marihuana plants,
And, understand, gentlemen, this was only three people assigned to
my vice division, And, within the last several months, made 13 sales
of cocaine. This harvest is our normal sunier harvest and this pavtic-
ular operation took us into some of the remote areas of the majestic
alleys that I described on my island.,

In the last 2 years, our department havvested in excess of 20 tons
of marihuana. This represents spproximately 30 pereent of all plants
grown on our island. And another 40 tons were harvested by the
eriminal element., We know that grass is being traded for coeaine
and other types of dope, and we have in\'ostigatoa three violent deaths
where cocaine played a major contributing part to these denths,

Serious assaults and strong-arm tactics to gain control of drug
traflic has occurred frequently, Also alarming to us is the detection of
small amounts of heroin, which was unheard of a few years ago, We
have just recently treated three juveniles in our mental institute with
ailments similar to the causations eaused by L.SD or angel dust.

We know that this great amount of marihuana giown on our
Island is not conswmed on our island, but is shipped by noncomplex
nmeans, through air, mail, and other ships, to many other States wheve
it is traded for other drugs or sold.

This lucrative market was created with the inereazed usage of
marihuansa within the continental United States, partially due to the
deeriminalization of marihuana laws in many States and the efforts
of the United States and the Mexican authorities in the eradication
of marihuana in Mexico,

We are asking for the same treatment offered Mexico and other
conntries and States, I think we deserve equal treatment, if not better.
We ave agking for a continuous and aggressive Federal attention from
the T0.S., Customs, Drug Enforcement Administration, Internal Reve-
nue Service, and other agencies capable of combating this menace.

We are asking for assistance in funding to provide edueational pro-
grams to be instituted within our schools,

TWe are asking for funds and/or equipment to permit us to eradieate
and destroy marihuana destined for continental Tnited States,

We ave asking for funding assistance necessary to investigate and
arrest persons involved in these illicit operations.

This concludes my official presentation and I will answer any ques-
tions from the body.

Mr. Axara, Thank you very mueh, Mr, ITivam,

TWe will now call on our next witness, Jerome Estavillo,

TESTIMONY OF JEROME ESTAVILLO, NARCOTICS CONTROL SECTION,
HAWAII DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH

Mr, Bsravitro, My, Chairman and members of the Seleet Commit-
tee on Nareoties Abuse and Control,

My name is Jerome Estavillo, supervisor of the investigations and
narcotics control seetion located within the State department of health,
I have been asked to speak to you about the registration and inspection
of controlled substance registrants in TTawaii,
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I would first like to give you a background of our operation,
TTawaii is unique in that it consists of seven major islands, divided
into four counties and separated by large stretches of ocean. The only
practical transportation between them is by nir. The State population
1= just over 900,000, with about 80 percent living in the city and county
of TTonolulu,

Prior to 1970, the State had very little control over the distribution
of narcotics and dangerous drugs. The task of fulfilling the State’s
role belongs to the Investigations and Narcoties Control Section, This
section is mandated by law to administer the Confrolled Substances
Act, chapter 829 of the ITawaii Revised Statutcs, This is a small in-
vestigative unit and is responsible for a statewide program. Its staff
hias full law enforcement powers and is composed of experienced law
enforeement officers, but their degree of expertise in conducing diver-
sion investigations is Hmited. This seetion is also very limited in its
space, law enforcement equipment, and availability of investigative
and other operating funds,

The State has a dual system of authorizing practitioners to handle
controlled drugs. A practitioner must hold a valid registration with
the Department of ITealth, plus a valid license from the Department
of Regulatory Agencies,

There are over 2300 Drug Enforcoment Administration registrants
in the State, The overwhelming majority of these arve at the prac-
titioner level, Although ITawail ranks 424 among the States in the
number of DEA registrants, its per capita consumption of certain
controlled substances, according to the DEA/ARCOS State profiles,
is disproportionately high. For example, it ranks 24th in consumption
of methamphetamine, 25th in methaqualone, 22 in alphaprodine. 231d
in oxycodone, and 10th in morphine. This data is not divectly trans-
Intable into actual diversion estimates, Flowever, it does show that
(uantities of these drugs are being consumed, legitimately, indiserim-
inately. or eriminally, in excoess of the national norm,

Furthermore, subjective intelligence indicates that a significant pro-
portion of the drugs appearing in the illicit traflic throughout the
State are the type that can only be derived through diversion,

The Investigations and Narcotics Control Section condueted 74
felony investigations involving forged preseriptions during 1976, Sev-
eval of the investigations involved more than one drug by the same
culprit, A total of 132 frandulent preseriptions resulted in 88 of them
being for a nareotic drug.

In 1977, 70 investigations were conducted with the choice of the
drug moving from the narcotics to the barbiturate category., The
trend thus far continues with the barbiturates during 1978. The In-
vestigation and Nareotics Control Section also investigates all con-
trolled substances complaints that are veceived from the general pub-
lie and reviews all sehedule 1T controlled substances preseriptions that
ave forwarded to the office in compliance with the State laws for viola-
tions, Naw, these preserviptions also reveal if a practitioner is licensed,
if the preseription is forged or altered and if an individual is going
to several practitioners ta maintain a drug habit, Over 84,000 schedule
II preseriptions are reviewed each year.
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Inspections are conducted on an unannounced basis. This keeps the
registrants alert and hopefully in compliance with the State and
Federal laws,

Compliance investigations are very time consuming and becauso
of the limited personnel, very few have thus far heen conducted. In
most cases, an mspectional warrant is first obtained from the comrts
and served upon the vegistrant. The inspection generally lasts about
8 days and involves about three investigators.

Disposal of controlled substances are also done by the Investiga-
tions and Narcotics Control Section, During 1977, 1,062 pounds of
drugs were disposed of and valued at over $18,000 on the legal mar-
ket. Disposals are witnessed by another investigator or an authorized
person.

Because of the increased workload and responsibilities of this see-
tion, we have applied for a Federal grant to enhance the capabilities
and to better carry out its mission. It will do this through an infusion
of manpower, equipment and funds to cover investigative und other
operating expenses. Also through the facilities of DEA, it will also
undergo specialized training in diversion investigations.

Another element of this proposal is the enhancement of communi-
cations among the involved agencies. A. Project Advisory Board will
be established, composed of representatives from each of the con-
cerned agencies. This board will meet to veview the progress of the
project as well as each agency’s role in the overall suppression of drug
diversion. Communications between the Federal and State levels will
be further enhanced by the assigning of a full-time DEA special agent
to the unit, which will be known as the diversion investigation unit,
Through the facilities of DA, two special prosecutor’s seminars will
be held for appropriate prosecutive and judicial officials throughout
the State. The purpose of these seminars is to facilitate the prosecution
of diversion cases in the county judicial system.

I have been in contuct with James Iogan, Chief of the Federal/
State Section of the Drug Enforcement Administration and have been
informed that the grant for the diversicn investigative unit has bheen
approved. We are now awaiting the final signing which will be August
1, of this year.

Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. TLank you very much, Mr. Tstavillo. '

The next witness is Tlogo Nakagawa, chief prosecutor, city and
county of ITonolulu.

TESTIMONY OF TOGO NAKAGAWA, CHIEF PROSECUTOR, CITY AND
COUNTY OF HONOLULU

Mr, Nagagaw.., Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
am Togo Nakagawa, prosecuting attorney for the city and county of
Honolulu.

Because we do not have an intelligence function, I do not have any
concrete information as to drug traflicking interstate, intrastate or
international. Nor do we have any concrete information as to whether
or not drug traflicking is organized erime related.

We accept all cases presented to us for prosecution, properly in-
vestigated, from the onolulu Police Department, Mr. Estaville’s or-
ganization, and various Federal agencies including the military.
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We do come across certain problems in aerial search and seizure, in
trying to impute knowledge in controlled delivery cases given to us by
Customs and the Postal Service. Beyond that, most of the drug cases
arve street buy sales type of cases. However, we do get kind of dis-
couraged as do the police in that they do not have enough money for
front money to buy big buys to lead to the big sellers.

Beyond that, we dispose of about 900 felony cases per year, of which
about 30 percent are drug related cases.

Thank you. I will be happy to answer any questions.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much. Now we call on our last witness
of this panel, Chief Guy Paul, of Iawaii County.

May I ask the members of the committee to move themselves to the
first row where they can see the sereen.

TESTIMONY OF GUY PAUL, CHIEF OF POLICE, HAWAIL POLICE
DEPARTMENT

Mr, Pavrn, Mr. Chaitman and members of the committee, T regret
that you cannot come to our island and I hop- that these slides are of
some lelp in acquainting you with the actual pooblem as it exists on
tho Tsland of IMawaii.

While the problem of transshipment of narcotics to and from the
Tsland of ITawaii is a serious one, it pales beside the gravity of the
problem of massive export of high quality marihuana from the Island
of Hawaii.

In this slide you see a sprig of marihuana. The dark colored portions
are the colas or the part of the plant that has the highest consentration
of TIIC when it is properly cultivated. If it is left to grow wild, it will
not have these colas or concentrations.

We are a major exporter of marihuana to the continental United
Siates. OQur best estimate is that 50,000 to 80,000 pounds of dried
marihuana leaves our island every year and sells for $1,200 to
$2,800 per pound, according to its quality. The significance of this ex-
port to the other Statesis that 50,000 pounds of dried marihuana makes
45 million cigarettes and 80.000 pounds makes 72 million cigarettes,
enough to supply many, many people.

Due to its being illegal, marihuana is grown in widely dispersed
areas throughout the island with heaviest concentration in the Puna
and Iona distriets. This is an example of the dispersal of the crop that
wo see all oves our island.

ITere is an example of a grower trying to conceal his marihuana
under trees so that it ean’t be spotted by the helicopters. This is a clear-
ing in a natural forest avea, they cleared away the natural growth and
put the marihuana in it. They use chain saws for this on occasion.

ere is an attempt to hide marihuana under some brush in a field.
And, here .~ Targe amount of marihnana being grown in a fairly open
area.

Tt is a very profitable activitv and one mature well-grown plant can
produce a return of $3,000 on the street, This profitability has resulted
in more sophisticated marihuana growing operations. Interior parts of
sngareane fields are eleaved for marihuana planting to take advantage
of the fertilizing and insecticides applied by cane growers.
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We are finding increasingly large-scale plantings in remote areas
such as this, which is one portion of a field and I will show you several
other portions of the same growth avea. This is a slightly more mature
part of it. About half mature plants, And, these shots show the more '»
mature plants that we just seized.

This one particular growth area yielded 8 tons of marihuana.

And, this is part of the equipment they use. They are mechanized
to a certain extent, so that they can produce a lot of marihuana, They
also use rototillers, which is another mechanieal aid. We now find
greenhouses being adapted to marihnana cultivation for the purpose
of privacy and controlled cultivation.

This is a plastic shaded greenhouse. In the foreground you see two
geese who are kept in a caged area as an alarm system for the owners,

Here’s an intevior shot of the greenhouse. The light part of the stem
of the plants ave the cola part, the high concentration part which is
carefully cultivated.

ere's another interior shot. The dark pipes you see along the ceiling
are the automatic sprinkler system.

Iere's a shot of the controlled area for the sprinkler system where
the insecticides and the fertilizers ave mixed in with the sprinkler
system.

Here is the drying room that was set up. Notice the fan on the floor
to aid air circulation enhaneing the drying process, ITere is the sorting
room where the crates ave graded according to quality.

And. here is the final product ready to he shipped out.

Just in the last few months we found three erude laboratories set up
to process marihuana byproduet into hash oil which is a highly con-
centrated form of marihuana worth $400 an ounce.

This is the result of a raid on our very first hash oil Tactory last year.
In the dark-green trashbag vou see the marihuana byproduct, which
are the leaves which are plucked off the plant in order to manicure
it so that the colas will grow.

In the past those leaves were discarded. They are now saved to form
hash oil.

In the center portion you see the vellow blender which is used to pul-
verize the marihuana leaves. And. the two laree devices ave percolator
type devices which use the heat of a lightbulb in its base to percolate
the pulverized marihnana into hash oil. It’s a very simple process, but.
very profitable. As T said, $400 an ounce.

An individual grower can gross a half-million dollars per year in
the marihuana industry. This profitability acts as a magnet for or-
ganized crime, especially since the grower cannot very well seek police
protection.

Drug activity on the Island of Hawaii has led to four murders,
three reported kidnapings, two reported missing persons and here we
see a kidnaping kit which we seized in one raid. And, we have had
many assaults, thefts and extortions which go mainly unreported,

This is a theft or extortion kit which we seized in another raid.

In our attempts to eradicate marihunana, we have seized 129 fire-
arms, many of them loaded. We have also seized 68 boobytraps set to
detonate on the approach of any person.

Note the top portion of this rattrap with the shotgun shell embedded
in it. Here’s another view of that shotgun shell and how it is held on.



69

There’s a string tied across the path approaching the marihuana
pateh, Tf someone trips that string, the rattrap is set off, the shotgun
shell is detonated and it is aimed toward the path approaching the
marihuana field.

Iere is a rattrap taken from another field, where the person who
set it up was using 22-long-rifle shells. Note the camouflage paint and
the twine that is used to tie the trap to a tree in a manner which aims
the hullet toward the approach path.

These ave half sticks of dynamite which were seized in another raid
of ours. We got this luckily hefore it was set up into a bobbytrap. The
bottom shot shows detonators which would be used to set oft those
half sticks.

TTere is a shot of a field seizure we made of boxes of dynamite and
a manual detonator that was to be set up in a boobytrap.

These boobytraps are especially dangerous to hunters or children
exploring an area and unaware of the danger.

This is a shot of our island showing areas where we have identified
that marihuana is being grown. The different colors indicate the time
period in which we discovered the marihuana.

We in IHawaii County are not able to solve this problem ourselves.
A way must be found to remove these plants from the ground before
they enter intra- or interstate shipping. Also, a better means must be
found for intercepting the finished product before it leaves the island.
Our small police force cannot possibly destroy even one-fourth of the
marihiuana grown on our --,000 square miles of land,

Although we have 18 Federal and State agricultural inspectors on
our island, only 2 of them ever repors instances of large amounts of
contraband leaving the island. Indeed, we have received reports that
shippers have learned to send their parcels only when these two
individuals are not on duty.

We hope that you will be able to help us. The problem is a serious
one, it has implications throughout the Nation and can be solved only
with total commitment.

T'd be happy to answer any questions that the committee might have.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Chief Paul. I thank all of you
for your testimony. We will now begin the question period.

Chief Keala, in your testimony you mentioned that aireraft is one of
the major methods of bringing drugs into the IHonolulu Connty.

Mr. ICeapa. Yes, sir. 4

Mr. Axaxa. Do you have any statistics regarding how much is being
brought in by air? . B

Mr. Kuara. No, sir. But we do have a lot of intelligence regarding
that matter. This is why T assigned three narcotic officers to the Inter-
national Airport. '

Mr. Axara. Would this be commercial aiveraft?

Mr. Krara. Yes, sir. "

My, Axaxa. What about other kinds of aircraft, besides commercinl ?

Mr. Keava. As far as hard drugs, we have some information, not as
much information as we've got concerning commercial aircraft.

Mr. Axaxa. Let me ask the same question to the other chiefs, about
aireraft. :

Mr. Sax Dirco. As far as the airerafts are concerned, our major
problems are with the commercial aireraft, We have information that
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contraband, particularly marihuana, has been shipped out through the
commercial airlines through luggage and cargo. In large quantities
they usually use the ships and ship it out in cargo.

Mr. Axaxa. Is this because the Customs people do not examine inter-
island commercial airerafts.

Mr. Sax Dizco. Yes, that’s correct. As I indicated earlier, there is
the need to articulate the reasonable cause to search a piece of cargo.
Usually we get information about a cargo being shipped out after it
occurs. Very rarely, if ever, do we receive information that a shipment
of contraband is about to leave the island. And, this makes the prob-
lem of interdiction difficult.

Mr. Axaxa. How does Molokai compare to Maui in that regard ?

Mz, Saxn Dizeo. Well, Molokai is a place where we are not too con-
cerned about the problems there because it’s not as significant as we
have it on the Island of Maui. We do have some reports about planes
landing on the beach area in Kalalau Valley. Aud we did have the
search-and-destroy mission in 1976, utilizing National Guard heli-
copters. But we were unable to depict any major cultivation of mari-
huana in those areas. We estimated that there were about something
like 300 pounds—300 to 500 pounds of marihuana cultivated there.

It doesn’t mean, however, that now or in the future, they may not
return to the area and cultivate it in greater quantities.

Mr. Axaxa. Chief Hiram?

Mr. Hiraar. Last year during the program involving marihuana
eradication, we borrowed the dog that is owned by the U.S. Customs.
The dog was very successful, but it is just one dog and one of the han-
dlers. And, we would like to thank them at this time for their assist-
ance.

We do know that the majority of our marihuana is going out by
airlines. Private people taking out marihuana.

Mr. Axaxa. Private planes?

Mr. Hirad. No, not private planes. Although we did find several
planes coming into one of our outlaw airports where they are landing.
We didn’t know exactly what they were doing, we just assumed that
there was some kind of a clandestine operation.

Mr. Axaxa, Do you have any strike force or any group that looks
into this kind of investigation ?

Mr. Hiram. I have a vice unit made up of four people and I have one
intelligence—as you know, my department is the smallest department
in the State. So, we depend highly on the governmental assistance,
namely LEAA.

In 1977, Representative Gilman there who is talking about long-
range plans—in 1577, the four chiefs got together and designed a pro-
gram that we thought would meet our needs at the time. We submitted
a grant application through the LEAA body, sanctioned by the super-
visory board here in Hawaii, and it was denied the funds to create this
program. And, what we are talking about was a multiagency type pro-
gram attackin%—basically cocaine is what we were talking about.

Mr. Nevus. Mr. Chairman, excuse me. I just wanted to ask in that -
connection.

Did that involve the use of undercover people from outside?

Mr. Hiran. Basically, Mr. Nellis, that’s correct.
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Mr. Neous. And, that plan was submitted through DEA to LEAA
in Washington and turned down, is that right ?

Mr. Hiram. I don’t think it went through DEA. I think it went from
our supervisory board here to the region in Burlingame and back to
‘Washington. And, in turn, turned down.

Mr. Neruis. And, if the chairman will yield 1 more minute.

‘What was the reason for it being turned down ?

Mr. Hiranr, There were five reasons given there. One, it blamed the
method and basically the way we spelled names, I guess.

Mr. Nerois. The way you what?

Mr. Hiran. No, I'm just kidding.

It was insignificant insofar as I was concerned. It was something
that we could have easily corrected if we were given the chance.

The other reason that was given—because we are competing for the
national dollar, there’s no question about it. And, it’s probably evident
that the people in Washington fail to see what the basic problem was
out here. And, maybe it’s partly our fault in the method that we made
out the grant application.

Mr. Neruis, Do you intend to resubmit it ?

Mr. Hiran. I don’t know right at this time. I, personally was very
disappointed. We asked our region here to resubmit it, with no results.

Mr. Nrruis. Thank you for yielding, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Hiram, when you said multiagency, what agencies
were you referring to?

Mr. Flrraat, Mr. Akaka, if you can visualize a small community like
my community as compared to the city and county of Honolulu, Chicf
Keala can take one of his men that just recently joined the police de-
partment and use him as an undercover agent. On my island, that’s an
impossibility. And, 1f 1 may speak for the chiefs from Maui and the
Big Island, we car’t really use our own people as undercover agents.
So, wa are thinking of bringing in professional people to help us with
the program.

Mr. Axaxa. Was this part of the submission to LEAA?

Mr. Hiran. Yes, vhe three islands, Maui, Hawaii and ourselves, in
coordination with the city and county of Honolulu.

Mr. Axaxa, Chief Paunl?

Mr. Paur. Yes. Our problem is virtually the same. We have a. prob-
lem of marihuana and other drugs entering and leaving the island. We
have private aireraft and commerecial aireraft. The problem involves
having advanced knowledge before we can do anything.

To give you an example, we had information from a Federal agency
that a private plane was going to fly in from Tahiti on its way to the
mainland and we should intercept it. It landed at the Kona Airport
at 2 a.m. one morning. We were successful in detecting it, we got a
search warrant, we went on and we couldn’t find anything except some
scuba gear. We knew there had to be something, so we went back on
again and we opened up the air tanks for the scuba gear and that’s
where the heroin was.

But, unless we have this kind of advanced information, it is almost
impossible to get.

Mr., Axaxa. The next question to all of you is in the area of intelli-
gence, While we were in Florida, we found that this was one of the
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problems, not wi.hin the agency, but between the agencies. Do you have
the same kind. of problem? Chief Ieala? .

Mr. Keana. My, Chairman, no, we don't have that problem. The in-
telligence peaple and the vice people meet quarterly. In addition, they
make daily contact with one another. I'm quite familiar with the op-
eration in Florida where most of your marihuana and cocaine, et cetera,
are coming up from Colombia and Mexico via sea vessels. Aiveraft arve
utilized to take air photos of ships anchored off the coasts of Colombia
and Mexico taking on contraband. These vessels ave identified and in-
terdicted off the coast of Florida prior to reaching their destinations.

Here we arve stymied, because we don't have the intelligence and
connnunication with Taliti or some of the South Pacific islands,
where these ships can be identified and interdicted on their approach to
Hawaii,

Mr. Axawa, Chief Paul, you were going to comment on that.

Mr. Parrn. Well, I'd echo Chief Ieala, We do have an extremely
good cooperative venture as far as intelligence goes. And, we are very
happy with it.

Mr, Axara. Chief San Diego, you and others have mentioned or-
ganized crime. You particularly mentioned that it is not entrenched
in the traffic on Maui.

Mr, SAx Dirco. That’s correct. In the cultivation of marihuana and
the distribution of marihuana, it’s not entrenched in that aspeet., THow-
ever, I'm fearful that if the present trend continues and the amount of
money that can be made from the cultivation of marihuana. if nothing
is really done about it, will be very attractive for ovganized crime peo-
ple to step in and earn some money. And, that's what they are in there
for,

Otherwise, if it won't bring any money, it won't be worth the trou-
ble of getting involved. This is one of the reasons why we feel that we
should fight this problem on an economic basis, by having an extensive
eradication program with multicooperation through all the county
agencies, with the help of the Federal people in supplying us with the
funds and the use of helicopters. It is very important to use helicop-
ters, because the avens where marihuana is eultivated, are very remote
and almost impossible to penetrate by land unless you're willing to
hike through dense forests, 5 miles or more.

* Lthink if we can get at the problem—excuse the pun—at the root of
the problent and malke it an uneconomical venture, [ think we'll create
o big dent. But of course, we won'’t completely solve the problem.

Mr. Agaxa. Thank you very much.

Let me call on Mr. Gilman.

- Mr. Grmaray, Thank you, My, Chairman.
~ I'm very much disturbed about the fact that you are not getting any
cooperation in any proposed multiplanning or in any eradication pro-
grans, ,

In this multingeney plan, does that include some eradication, too?

Mr. Irad. No.

My, Girarax. Is that mostly for agents?

Mr. Hraor, That’s correct. At that particular time. 2 years ago, we
could see several areas and avenues of cocaine coming to ITawaii., And,
basically in preparation for just specifically cocaine, although too tallk-
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ing about marihuana, because if we are out to get cocaine growers—I
mean sellers—ive are going to find mariluana people too,

Mr. Grarax. Iow much did you ask for in this multiagency ?

Mr. Hiraar, $274,000.

Mr. Grrarax. And, that was primarily to hire special agents?

Mz, Hiraar, For the three outside islands, that is correct.

Mr. Grraran, Did you discuss your needs with DEA 2

Mr. Irarr, DEA helped us draft this up.

Mr. Grraran. Did you discuss with DILA. after that was denied, the
possibility of supplying some special personnel ¢

M. ITmaae. We did, We did ask them and, they were—if T might
speak for Mr. Lee at this time, he was short of manpower.

Mr, Grarax. There still is this need, I take it, for special agents
with regard to cocaine is that correet ?

Mr. ITmradr Coeaine. I would say yes. And, what I did after this
was denied, I went to my own counsel, to my own government system
and they provided me with $10,000. That was way short as to what I
really needed.

Mr. Girarax. Let me ask this of you gentlemen.

Does the State government provide you with any assistance at all?
In drug-enforcement activities? In drug enforcement?

My, Hrraar. With the exception of this agency just adjacent to me
here, from the standpoint of drug enforcement agencies, I don’t know
of any other agencies,

Mr. Girarax. Let me ask the gentleman from the State Department.

My, Estavillo, you are the only agency involved in State govern-
ment with regard to nareoties enforcement ; is that correct ?

Mr. Esravinro. Yes, sir, Under the Uniform Controlled Substances
Act there are four investigators besidos myself,

My, Grrarax. That's the whole works?

My, Esravinio, That's it.

Mr. Grrarax. What's your budget ?

My, Esravirro. $313,000, This is the same unit that's going to form
tho diversion investigating unit. '

Mr. Griatax. I'm sorry. T didn't hear that.

Mr. Estavirro. We're the same ones that arve going to form the diver-
sion investigating unit. ’

Mr. Grraran. And, ave you going to add personnel under that new
unit ?

Mr. Esravirro, Two more,

M. Grrarax. So, vou are going to have six?

Mr. Tsravinro. Right.

Mr. Grraran. Arve you @oing to he able ta assign any people to local
police units to hely them in any of their work ?

. Mr. Esravirro. We're bringing the local police counties in for train-
Ing to assist usin this. The training will all be held hevo.

Mr., Grraran, Why hasn't the State been able to assist in an eradica-
tion effort?

M. Esravirno. That's—it's in the State laws, but funding I guess, is
not possiblo for it.

Mr. Grraran. The State law provides for eradieation ?

Mr. Esravinio, For an eradication program, ;
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Mpr, Grzaran. What's the problem on the funding ¢

My, Estavirro. No money.

Mr. Gmaran. Well, how much is involved here in an eradication?

Mr, Esravinro. We've never tried to set it up because of the funding
and the limited personuel we have.

My, Gararan. Well, has anyone projected what the cost would be?

M%'. Paul, have you projected what an eradication program would
cost ?

My, Pavr. For our island it would run in the neighborhood of $250,-
000 to $300,000 a year,

Mr. Graran. And, there’s another island involved. What would it
cost in Mani?

My, Sax Dirco. It would cost Maui about the same amount.

Mr. Grraran. So, we ave talking roughly, then, about less than $1 mil-
lion for total eradication effort for all the islands, is that corvect?

Mz, Sax Dieco. Yes. Well, an eradication effort must be continuous,
every 14 weeks; as I mentioned, it takes that long for marihuana to
mature, A program, perhaps, could be set up. As Chief I{eala can ex-
plain later on, we discussed it earlier among the chiefs, that perhaps
with the use of Federal funds we could set up a program to help one
another in a one-shot effort on each island every 14 weeks, on an eradi-
cation program.

Novw, we haven't come up with any cost figures to set that up yet. But,
T'm sure——

My, Gizaran. What I'm exploring is, has anyone come up with a pro-
jected cost for an overall effort for all of the islands, for an eradica-
tion effort?

Mr. Sax Dizco. Not at this time,

Mr. Graaw. Has anyone estimated what local government and State
gfc%vem;ment could do to—by way of contribution—that kind of an
effort?

Mr. Sax Dirco. Well, as far as the contribution on the State level,
with an eradication program, they did help us with the use of the Na-
tional Guard helicopters and personnel. And, this resulted in a $13
million suit, which is still pending. ITowever, we are still using the
Coast Guard, they are assisting us. But, their primary mission is
search and rescue.

Mr. Grazan, Well, T don’t think the Coast Guard has the jurisdic-
tion to go in and do an eradication effort.

What I’'m going to suggest—TI would suggest you gentlemen explore
setting up a national eradication program. We would be pleased to
work along with vour representative to explore some financing that
might be available at the Federal level. I think, too, you should be
exploring what the State and loeal government can do in that effort.
Maybe we can convince Burma and Mexico to Joan us a helicopter that
we've given to them, to help you out and sce if we can get an cffective
program going,

Now, you are talking about $100 million to $150 million a year in
marihuana trafficking and it would seem to me that our great Nation
ought to be able to work out some sort of an effective eradiction pro-
gram. But, what we need from you is some sort of an overall plan or
projected plan to cover all of the islands, and what the cost would be,
so we can do a little shouting about it.
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Now, if you’ll be pleased to submit that to your representative, I’'m
sure he is going to get some help from this committee with regard to
that effort.

I’d like to ask a couple other questions of you. If my time hasn’t run,
Mr. Chairman.

With regard to the planning, how often do you police chiefs get
together ?

Mr. Keana. Once every quarter, at a minimum,

Mr. Giarax. Do you ever get any lelp in planning and coordina-
tion from any of the Federal people?

M. Keana, Yes, we do. Very much so.

Mr. Gmarax, And, has anyone ever suggested that you sit down and
work out an overall long-range plan for

Mr. Kuara. We have started it, sir. I have used my personnel, to
make a statewide survey vecently, The report is not completed, but we
have ideas about forming a task force, Topefully we can effectively
eliminate some of the trafficking problems of drugs and marihuana
and develop a program to eradicate the marihuana cultivation
problen.

Mr. Guarax, How is the intelligence exchanged from Federal—
Stato and Federal down to local?

Mr. Keansa. Various meetings and personal contact between in-
vestigators.

Mu. Gruarax, No, Isay is it a good exchange ?

Mr., Ieana, Yes, it is.

Mr. Ginarax. Arve you getting good information?

Mr. Krarna, Yes, sir.

Mz, Grrarax, Has anyone from a Federal level brought yvou together
at any time and said it’s time we worked out a long-range plan? Be-
sides yorr own efforts, I'm talling about.

Mr. Keara. Well, not as a group, sir, There have been individual
meetings.

Mur. Grraran. The answer isno?

Mr. Irara. No.

Mr. Grrarax, I want to thank you gentlemen for taking the time to
bring this information before us. I think your testimonies have been
extremely helpful and will help this committee further evaluate what
efforts are needed out in this part of the world.

Mr. Axaxa. My, Evans.

Mur. Evaxs, Thank you, Mr, Chaivman.

I would like to find out how many helicopters would be needed to
put an effective program in to cover all the islands involved. As far as
eradication of marihuana. Spotting and eradication.

AMr, Keana, A minimum of three, sir.

Mr. Evaxs, What other type of equipment do you need in eradiea-
tion of marihuana?

Mr. Krara. Four-wheeled drive vehiceles,

Mr. Evaxs. Jeeps?

My, ICeana. Jeeps. right.

M. Tovaxs, Do you have any estimate as to how many ?

Mr, Keana, Maybe I should let you speak to the other chiefs, They
have the problem.
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Mzr. Sax Dizeo. We should have & minimum of at least five. e also
need some trucks to transport the—

Mr. Evays. You ave talking about your island, then ?

Mr. Sax Dieco. Yes. And, I think this would apply to—if T may
speak for the island of ITawaii, we need special helicopters that can
lower personnel and retrieve cargo, because some of the areas are im-
possible to get to unless you have probably a full day’s hike, We would
need « helicopter with the capability of lowering personnel and equip-
ment and also retrieving it, while hovering in the air,

Mr. Evaxs, In your opinion, is marihuana a bigger problem than
hard Arugs in Hawaii?

M. Sax Direo, Yes, it is, As far as I'm concerned, it is o problem
because it’s an avea where I feel we can really do something about it.
Because it's placed in the ground, it’s there and it we don't pull it up,
or get vid of it, it's going to be distributed to the mainland and some-
body is going to line their pockets. Now, we get a lot of information
about a lot of people coming to Mavi. A lot of backpackers, and col-
lege students hiking up into the mountains, raising their marihuana,
making their college tuition. Some of them come to Maui broke and in
2 years’ time they are buying land.

We have contacted the II'S. They ave looking into this situation but
as, perhaps, the gentlemen know, the IRS have striet policies about
revealing information, So, I can't tell you how successful our exchange
of information is.

Mz, Evaxs. Are all of the chiefs of the various counties satisfied with
the exchange of information hetween the counties—hetween county law
enforcement ?

Mr., Pave T might add one point to supplement what Chief San
Diego said. We can use this equipment very woll, but there is an in-
herent economy here—if the task force, a group that we formed ix able
to go from island to island. instead of supplying cach island with three
helicopters, for instance——— '

Mr. Evaxs, That's what T had in mind. T was curious as to the au-
thority under State law to have a task foree, which would have juris-
diction on all the islands, ‘

My, Keana. No problem.

Mr. Jovans, Would there he objeetions from each individual county?

Mr. Pavr. No problem at all. ’

Mr. Evaxs, Was the grant that vou wore talking about, aud the re-
quest, made for one eovmty or for all four counties? '

Mr. Sax Dirco, For all three counties,

Mr. Evans, Al three?

Me, Teara, Tt didn’t inelnde Tonolulu, sir.,

My, Tovaxs. Was there any reason for that ?

Mr, Knarna, Yes. T'm able to get my own undercover people here,

Mr. Evans, This was just for undercover people, then? What about
equipment.?

If you could get equipment for a special task force or a special unit,
which would have jurisdiction on all the islands, would there he co-
operation with all four counties?

Mr. I?EALA. Definitely. T have sent men—my personnel to the outside
counties to assist them. But, then, it becomes a matter of dollars and
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conts, T'11 sendl the men if theyl pay for their subsistence, But, T don't
think its fair for me to send my men and also pay the subsistence.

Mr, Evaxs, I imagine your people probably feel the same way who
are financing it. But, there was a mention about a $13 million suit.
TWhat was that all about / L.

Mr. Sax Dirco, This was a suit against the Governor, the National
Guard and myself, and the connty of Mani for invasion of privacy.
"They claimed that the use of the helicopter over their property consti-
futed an evasion of privaey,

Mr, Evaxs, Can yon use the dogs in any way in finding marihnana?
Aro they any good at that?

Mr, Wrana, Yes, they are good, T have two dogs in my department.

My, Ivaxs, T was just trying to find out what yon needed to get the
job done. Thank you.

Thanlk vou, Mr, Chairman.

Alr. Axaxa, Before T vield to the chief counsel, may I ask a ques-
tion? Could yon use the same dog to sniff for hevoin?

My, Keana. T don’t believe so, sir.

M. Axaza. Chief counsel.

Mr. Nrnis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Trivst, again, let me thank all of the chiefs from all the departments,
vou gentlemen, for vour splendid cooperation with us, and Mr. District
Attorney, ax well,

It sounds to me like if Steve MeGarrett were for real, vou would
hiave the problem solved.

Mr. Nuakagawa, how many of vour nareoties cases are cocaine,
approsimately ? ITow many arve heroin, if any ¢ And, how many involve
marihuana /

v, Naxacawa. T do not have the actual figure with me. But. T wonld
say 50 pereent wonld be marihuana. And, about 33 pereent would be
coeaine and the vest would be heroin,

M. Nennis, .\ small amount of heroin.

Do you have any backlog in your oflice of—-

Mo Naacawa, The normal backlog of all felony cases. Tt takes
about 6 months to 10 months from indietment to go to trial,

M Nunns, You do not vegard that as almormal, however?

Mrec Naracawa, No, sir

M Nenvrs, Thninterested in the faet that all the chiefs have testified
that cocaine seems te he a major problem. What ave you finding in the
way of this cocaine getting to the ixlands? Is that a route throngh the
mainland ov is it divectly from the South American brew, Tet’s say?
The South Ameviean countries coming up by ocean? Chief Keala,

My, Keana, There arve several voutes, From Central and South
Ameriea up to Tahiti, Samoa and over to TTawaii. Another route is
frop Central Sonth Ameriea up into Canada, through Alaska and to
TTawaii. We alvo have cocaine coming direetly from the 17,8, continent.
Sowme of the laveer eities, ves,

My, Nurras, Al sonrees, really?

Mr, Kuana. Yes,

Mr. Nrnpts, Now. this is a very expensive drug as we all know.

Mr, Keana, That’s vight,

i e S A
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Mr. Nrrrs. Do you find move organized criminal activity in the
cocaine area than you do—and I understand the marihuana situa-
tion—is it more organized in coeaine, or are they also casual—-

Mr, Keara. I believo they are also casual,

Mr. Nerus, They are amateurs?

Mr, Krana, Some of them.

My, Nerrs, Getting cocaine and bringing it over here?

Mr. Krana. Right, depending on low the cocaine is being brought in
and its ovigin,

Mr. Nenris. By boat from Teru? It would take quite an amateur
expedition to do that, wouldn't it 2

Mr, Krara. True.

Mr. NErris. Do you think they are amateurs, chief?

My, Kuars, Sailing a ship to Iawaii would require some experi-
ence. TWe've seen these yachts sail by here and also stop over, and
they are hnge yvachts. ITowever, the smuggler may be just a crew
niember. .

Mr, Newtas, So, if that were properly investigated, we would be
very likely to find some organization there,

Mr, Krara. T'm quite sure.

Mr. Nenus. Yes., Let me ask about coca bushes. Ias anybody scen
any coca bushes in TTawaii?

Mr. Pavr. Yes: we have in ITawaii County.

Mr. Neruis, Chiet ITiram, I see you smiling.

Avre we getting coca bushes in Hawaii ¢ Chief?

Mr. Keara. Not here on Qahu.

Mvr. NeLnis, Chief San Diego?

Mr. Sax Dizco. Not on Maul.

My, Nennis. Boy what a spot for it on Maul.

Chief Hiram?

Mr, Hiraar I have to reserve myv comments at this time.

Mr. Nerurs. All right. I don’t want to embarrass anyone or call
attention to anything that yeu don’t want called attention to. But, I'm
going to ask the same question about opium poppies.

TTas anyone seen any opinm poppies on the islands of TTawaii?

Does your silence indicate thut there are none or that you would
rather discuss it in the executive session ? '

Mr. Pavr. We would have to withhold comments for the exeeutive
session.,

Mvr, Neris. Thank vou very much,

Mr, Grraran. Are we going to have an executive session ?

Mr. Nenras, T think we should.

Mr. Grracan, Mr, Chairman?

Mr. Axaxa, Mr. Gilman, we can call that if it’s requested,

Mr. Grratax, Well, T think this is important enough to explore,
I'm going to ask, then, My, Chairman, if immediately following: -
is this the last panel that we have?

Mr. Araxra, Yes, sir.

Mr. Gruaan, If we can go into executive session with this panel
on some of these questions,

Mr. Axaxa, Are there any objections to that?

If not, then———
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Mr, Gratay. T think you have to take a vote on that, My, Chaivman,

Mre. Axaxa. All those in favor of holding an exccutive session
will say aye, and those opposed, no.

The ayes have it.

Mr. Nurras, Mr, Chairman, may I conelude the—

Mr, Axara, May I, before we move on, ask the chiefs to please meet
with us atter this session.

(*hief counsel.

My, Nurs, Thank you, My Chairman.,

I would like to ask some questions about the drug-related crime, T
think the chiefs have all agreed, am T correct in this assuinption, that
a good number of the more serious felonies involving robbery and
burglary, are drug related, Is that an impression you have or do you
have sone evidence, some hawrd evidence to support that view?

My ICeara, As far as the Honolulu Police Department is concerned,
we sat down with all of my robbery investigators and the response
that we received from the individual investigator, was a low of 50
percent to a high of 85 pereent.

Mr. Neous, And, you are now speaking of the felonies such as
robberies?

AMr. Keara, T'm just talking about vobberies,

My, Nervis, Not burglarios?

Mr. Keana, Well, burglarvies would be pretty difficult, sir. We
-couldn’t get any stats on that.

My, Nurnis, Are you finding pawnshops selling television sets that
were stolen ?

Mr. KrAra, Yes, sir.

Mr. Nernis, Well, you see, that would ordinarily come from bur-
glary.

Mr. Kiara, We know that.

My, Nrveas, Thank you, chief.

TTow about the other chiefs? ITow do you react to the—you see,
the committee gets an awful lot of opinion. Some of it is very sub-
stantial based on reasonable ground.

One of the opinions I've always been interested in testing is how
much drug-related crime is there really. ITow can you tell whether
it is drug related or not, except based upon some expert’s opinion?

Chief San Diego, do you have a view on that?

Mr, Sax Dirgo. Yes. Usually the determination of whether an
offense is drug related, is devived from the investigation that is con-
ducted., Now, on Maul, in the past 2 yvears we have had at least five
lomicides, which we ean conneet as being drug related,

Mv, Nenras, Thank you chief, Chief TTiram?

AMr, ITmasr, My, Nellis, T was the one that testified to the fact that
T had three homieides that were caused by cocaine, in the last 2 vears.
One fellow shot two tourists on trails in Kalalau and it was completely
under the influence of cocaine,

We had another fellow in an argument over cocaine and under
the inlluence ol coeaine shot another fellow. And we had a person
strangled, stabbed, mutilated a girl nuder the influence of cocaine, And,
in that last case-~during the frial, the judge permitted this man to
move back to New York, it he would stay awny from cocaine, And, the




S0

psvehiatrist did come in and testify that if he stayed away from co-

came and he promised that he wouldn't do it again—and. the judge
permitted this.

And, we do find many of our assaults. as T testified to earlier were

contributed by the fact of the control of the marihuana on the northern
side of our island.

Mr. Nerus. You have some violence velated to control of growing,
traficking and the money that’s involved ?

My, ITraar. That’s correct.

My, Nenus, And, if T'm correct in this, it’s important to note also,
the trafficking in marihuana is extremely, grievously diflicult for gov-
ernment, because of ail the money that’s involved. Is it all on taxed
money ? Nobody ever gets any taxes on marihuana transactions, do
they?

Mr. TTmaar, T tell you a small little story, if T may, right now.

I frequent the northern end of our island., That is the beautiful
valley ealled Tlanalei.

Mr. Nerus. I'movery familiar with it, chief,

My, Hmasr, The people there are very ITawaiianish in nature with
the Aloha spirit that you hear so much abou:. Eighty percent of all
the taro comes out of that avea. And, raising tavo is a very diffieult

thing to do. You get in the mud, you know, with water up to vour

waist and you plant this taro and 3 or 4 months later you harvest it and
pull the tarvo and so forth. And, they arve getting $15 » pound for that
taro. And, these are younger people, like 20-—impressionable people.
And. they are looking across the street at the guy who is getting §806
or 990 for a pound of what he's putting in the ground.

And, this canses a demoralizing factor in the community itself.
And. the integrity is being tested. of our ITawaiian peonle in com-
parison to what they see across the street being planted and the kind
of monev that they ave getting.

Mr. Nerws, T think that’s very intervesting rhief. Clief Paul, do
yvou have a comment on dimg releted

Mr. Pavr. Yes. In the last 5 yvears, we have documented four mur-
devs, three reported kidnapines, twa missing persens, Bat. the prob-
lem with the lesser erimes is that it’s very, very diffieult to doerzment,
A person gets his marihuana ripped off and he is not likely to report
it and we don’t have the figures on those.

My, Nerns. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Axara, Mr. Gilman?

Mr. Grrarax, Mr, Chairman, with your consent, just ene or two
other questions of the panel.

From what we are gathering from the testimonv, vou have an in-
creased amount of crime that’s drug related, even though it’s diffieult
to pinpoint it, You've inereased marihuana production. That there
has been an influx of cocaine. Abuse and cocaine trafficking, appar-
ently which is on the rise also.

Would you say that your heroin trafficking has increased too, over
the past 2 or 3 years? Would that be a fair estimate ?

Mr. Keara. T would say it has increased, sir. Tlow much, I wouldn’t
be able to give you an estimate.
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Mr, Giraran. Well, apparently the effcrt, the personnel, the funds
and the equipment devoted to the increased incidents of heroin, and
marihuana traflicking, and cocaine traflicking certainly has not. kept
up with the volume of traflicking, is that a fair estimate of what we've
henrd today.

Mr, Krara. T would say yes. T think you also have to realize, sir, as
compared to other jurisdietions we have an additional problem, this
cultrvation bit. YWhereas in practically every other jurisdiction across
the country, they arc worried ahout marihuana, drigs, et cetera, com-
ing in. We have this additional problem of the cultivation of
mavihuana,

My, Griataw. ITas your cultivation been of recent dervivation? Is it in
the last few years that your finding the cultivation to be a problem?

Mr. Kzara, P’monot too sure, but

Mr. Sax Dirco. The problem with marihuana eultivation started
in the 1960 for us. Prior to that, most of the marihuana was imported
to ITawaii, But, as T indieated. around the 1960’ we began to see the
inerease in cultivation in ITawaii.

I'm talking about Maui only.

Mz Garax, And the State funding effort apparently has been
minimal. Am T correer, there has been very little dollars given by the
State toward the narveoties effort ?

Mr. Keana, That’s true.

My, Gruarax, And, even smaller amounts of Federal money, ap-
parently,

Mr. Krana. Definitely.

AMr, Giarax. Despite your application. Was there only one appli-
catie» made for Federal assistance?

My, Krarna. No, sir, there have been several,

Mr. Grrarax. And, have they all heen turned down?

Mr. Keara. Some have been approved, but they have been chopped
back.

My. Grrarax. What has been the total extent of Federal funds toward
the nareoties efforts?

Mr, Krara. As far as the ITonoluln Police Department, T believe
overall in the past 8 or 4 years we have gotten about $100.000.

My, Grarax, And, what would the other agencies estimate that their
TFederal contributions have been?

My, Sax Dirao. In naveoties alone, in Maui, about $40.000,

Mr, Timraar, Wo received the same amount as Mani County.

Mr. Grrazan. Has the State government received any assistance?

Mr. Esraviiro. No. We will be in Augnst receiving $200,000.

Mr, Grrarax. You haven't received any yet.

Mr, Esravinro, No, Tt will he $262,000,

Mr. Grrarax, And, Chief Paul?

Mr. Paur. ITawaii County has received about $60,000 or $70,000,
inthe form of funding for its vice squad.

Mr. Grrarax, Now, this is all in the past § to 6 years, is that it?

AMr. Pavr. Oh, 5 to 7 years,

My, Grraran, Thank you gentlemen,

No further questions, thank you.
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Mr. Axaxa, Thank you very much, gentlemen. Any further ques-
tions, Mr. Evans?

Mz, Evans. No.

Mr. Axaxa. I want to thank all of you who testified on this panel for-
your prepared testimony. I want you to know that your testimony will
be included in the record in its entirety.

Also, I want to announce that should there be any other testimony
to be submitted, we will keep the record open to receive it for the
remainder of the month of July.

After we adjourn today, we will reconvene the hearing tomorrow
afternoon, Saturday, at 8 p.m. in this same hall.

At this time, since it was agreed that we have an executive session:
we will have one immediately after we clear the auditorium of every-
one except the chiefs and the staff of the committee.

I thank you very much for attending today. This hearing is now
adjourned.

[ Whereupon, at 4:25 p.m.. the Select Committee adjourned, to re-
convene at 3 p.m., Saturday, July 1,1978,]
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HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Serecr ComnaTree oN Narcorics ABUSE AND CONTROL,
Hone’ lu, Hawail.

The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, av 3 p.m., in the
anditorium, Hawaii State Capitol, ITon, Daniel K. Akaka (acting
chairman of the Select Committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Charles B. Rangel, Benjamin A. Gilman,
and Antonio Borja Won Pat. ,

Staff present : Joseph L. Nellis, chief counsel ; William G. Lawrence,
chief of staft; David Sandler, staff counsel; and Alma 1. Bachrach,
vestigator.

Mr. Axaxa. Aloha. The hearing of the Seleci Committee on Nar-
cotics Abuse and Control is now in session.

This afternoon the ITouse Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse
and Control will conclude its hearings here in Hawaii,

Yesterday the Select Committee heard from numerous witnesses
concerning the extent of narcotics trafficking. This morning, we had
the opportunity to tour the airport and seaport facilities.

As a former educator, the area of drug education and prevention has
always been of great personal concern. Too many young people are
turning to drugs, mainly out of boredom and curiosity. Treatment is
costly and often ineffective. Schools, the home, the family if vitalized
properly can play a major role in stopping drug abuse before it
gets a chance to start.

NIDA has recently spent hundreds of thousands of dollars on o
“Drug Abuse Prevention Week.” Many questions have already been
asked about this project, and the Select Committee is most anxious to
know how effective this program was in Hawaii.

This afternoon, we will also examine the Federal role in drug treat-
ment and rehabilitation. A great deal of time and money has been
spent on drug treatment, without a great deal of success.

Our panel on demand reduction consists of My, Tim Wee, direc-
tor, Single-State Agency, department of health; Mr. Vincent Marino,
executive director, Habilitat and, also, Mr, Carl Loa, Habilitat gradu-
ate and, Ms. May Goya, counseling supervisor, drug addiction services.

I would like to ask all our witnesses, as mentioned, to summarize.

their testimony in 5 minutes.
Will you please come to the witness table, please, Mr. Wee, Mr.,
Marino, Mr. Loa, and Ms, Goya.

(83)
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At this time, I would like to ask for any comments from our
members, Mr. Rangel.

Mr. Raxarn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. N

T just hope this may bring new hope to Hawaii's drug problems,
And, hopefully, the Congress under your leadership can bring some as-
sistance to the ever-growing epidemic that has hit my community and
unfortunately, the beautiful island of Oahu and the State of Iawail.

Mr. Axaxi, Thank yvou. Mr. Gilman?

Mr. Gmaray, T have no comments, Mr. Chairman, except that we
look forward to listening to the panelists with a great deal of inter-
est to see what they can suggest by way of demand reduction aid. what
the problems are that they are confronted with by way of denand re-
duetion, in the TTawaiian region.

Mr, Axara, Mr. Won Pat?

Mr. Wox Par. Thank you. Mr. Chairman. I just want to say that
I'm very delighted to join the committee here in this hearing, As you
probably know, we are leaving for Guam after this hearing, in ovder
to eontinue the hearings on the drng problems that we have there also.

Thank vou.

Mr. Axaxy, May I ask the witnesses to stand and raise their right
hands?

[TWitnesses sworn. ]|

Mr. Axaka. Thank vou. You may be seated.

May I ask Mr. Tim Wee to begin.

TESTIMONY OF TIMOTHY I. WEE, DIRECTOR, STATE SUBSTANCE
ABUSE AGENCY

Mr, Wee. Thank you, My, Chairman.

Before T start, T would like to point out that on our testimony he-
fore vou today, this will be a joint presentation between the Depart-
ment of Iealth, Substance Abuse Ageney, and the Oahn Drug Abuse
Coalition.

Thank vou for giving us this opportunity to present an overview
of drug abuse treatment and prevention activities and to share some
of onr thoughts with you.

Although the judiciary and law enforcement agencies, State and
county medical facilities, and private delivery service agencies ave pri-
mary sources of data, only recently have we heen able to begin to
quantify drug users into categories toward providing indicators rela-
tive to the problem in Hawaii,

The rumber of arrests for violations of narcotic laws statewide dur-
ing calendar year 1977 increased by 56 percent over the previous vear.
The narcotic drug law caseload, statewide, during fiseal vear 1977 in
the distriet and eiveuit courts inereased by 37 peres nt to 2,704 cases.

One hundred and thirty-eight persons weve admiited dnring ealen-
dar year 1976 to the State mental health system with primary diag-
nosis of drug abuse. For calendar year 1976, 1272 admissions for
treatment were reported statewide by 13 programs.

Aecording to DEA surveys, in 1976 approximately half of the high
school graduating class members nationwide had smoked marihuana;
32 considered themselves regular users.
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Tt's heen estimated that approximately 750,000 Americans are habitu-
ated amphetamine users; § million Americans of all ethnocultural and
socioeconomic levels admit to experimenting with cocaine.

However fragmented our information may be, the bottom line seems
simple and obvious. More people are using drugs recreationally than
ever before. Ding experimentation and usage by all strata of society
is booming, It appears unlikely that this will change dramatically in
the next few years. .

f we can accept this fact, it is then apparent that the most expedi-
tious way to address our problem is not by enforcing stricter laws, an
approach that does not seem to have been effective, but to look more
closely and objectively at drugs and those who become abusers toward
controlling and/or preventing the increasing numbers who become dis-
abled by drugs. To view drug abuse solely as a legal problem is to suf-
fer from tunnel vision.

We feel that, in planning for substance-abuse programs which ave
heavily dependent on Federal funding, flexibility is critical. For in-
stance, at the program level, there is increasing information to en-
corage an interface of not only the criminal justice system with
NIDA, but NIDA with NTAAA. This is an obvicus illustration of the
need for holistic thinking and planning. It would be extremely ad-
vantageous at financial as well as hwmanistic levels, if within a given
treatment project, slots could be supported by one Federal ageney,
even though the project might be primarily funded by another, or vice-
versa, when the need was present to serve the client. Currently. we
must have separate projeets, not becanse treatment differs or berause
of incapability of clients, but simply because the funds come from
geparate burean drawers.

We are a voung State ; 50 pereent of our population is under 30 years
of age, the high-risk age bracket relative to drug abuse. It has been
within the lagt few years that services have been developed here to
address drug abuse, but we feel that relative to the state-of-the-art and
the givens of the financial picture of drug abuse services within onr
society, our current system of services, several of whom you will hear
fiom today, for education, prevention, treatment, and rehabilitation
isas good as any that exists.

Everyone needs more money, more knowledge, more skills. But, this
cannot be our excuse not to make the best use of what we have. Weneed
a more educated public and a more responsible and consistent view
of priorities.

The subiect of substance abuse deserves comprehensive attention.
Facts must be disseminated to the public, especially lawmakers such
as yourselves in order that nonjudgmental studics of the extent and
types of substance abuse may be made.

Root causes of disabling addiction should be identified and ad-
dressed. High-risk populations should be targets for comprehensive
programing. But, before continuing to perpetuate a system which has
as its priority the treatment and maintenance of the disabled, money,
time and effort must be allocated to eliminate the cause. Simplistically,
the causes of most drug addiction lie in the complex network of our

society and the needs of the people. It is true that some drugs are more.

harmtul to the individual and to society than others. The facts about
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these substances nced to be publicized. Facts, not myths, so that people
can make inteiligent choices regarding penalties, treatment, social
pressure, ¢t cotera, .

The term “prevention,” althongh widespread and looked upon with
favor, has continued to be difficult to pin down and translate. From
the theoretical to the practical. Indeed, nationally and within our
State, 1ecognition of prevention of drug abuse as being the No, 1
priority of action seems to be more euphemistic in belief than practice
in reality.

TWe hiave become increasingly aware of this dichotomy between helief
and action, and look for support in undertaking translating the notion
of prevention into action. For to prevent drug abuse, one must create
something better, more meaningful and more purposeful to replace
drugs. Accordingly, I would like to share with you the recent undler-
taking of one of our programs, the Waianae Rap Center, as an ex-
ample of prevention and drug abuse. I must emphasize that this is not
to say that this particular effort is any more effective than prevention
activities of our other programs, but is used only by way of illustrat-
ing what can and should be pursued.

"The Waianae Rup Center was originally designed to deal with drug
abuse problems among the Waianae district youths, ages 12 to 25. The
aven is rural, low income, with unemployment high and many typical
problems displayed by youth; personal au’ social problems, family
problems, school problems, legal problems, and drug problems. It was
believed that many of these behavioral problems were symptoms
created by a lack of skills: Social, educational, vocational, recreational,
and athletic. Therefore, it was felt that if it were possible to become
creative and find something both meaningful and relevant for the
youth, that it would be able to break the vicious circle of boredom,
negative peer group pressure, antisocial behavior and drug abuse.

The center designed an alternative school, where youth who dropped
out of the regular publie school due to various problems, can con-
tinue their studies by allowing them to develop themselves vocationally
through bee farming. This was to be an action-oriented program pro-
viding youth with an opportunity and challenge to become creative,
from hoth a learning and economic standpoint. And, develop self-
confidence and self-motivation to excel. Tt is this bee farming project
which has demonstrated its success as o drug prevention activity that
Iwould like to bring to your attention.

A group of young men associated with the center obtained a 97-
acre parcel of land under general lease from the State of Iawail,
which had no irvigation facilities, nor was it cleared in any way what-
soever. It was the job of the youth to first clear the land and develop
an irrigation system. It should be emphasized that all the work done
was accomplished by hand, since no power equipment was available.
A consultant, in the bee industry volunteered his time and effort to
direct and teach them the art of bee farming. And, his help proved
invaluable as the complexity and scope of modern bee farming proved
much greater than originally envisioned.

It was decided to produce honey and queen hees in the initial stages
of development. It was important to teach the youth not only how to
grow bees, but also the profession of working with them and the actual
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building of hives. Bee farming was a fortunate choice in that there is
a unique world of psychology in working with bees; in understanding
them and projecting their movements. And, they were able to become
skilled in basic experimental and applied psychology.

The vouth did all the work themselves. They decided what was to
be done, they decided priorities. And, as a vesult they were able to
internalize and generate a sense of motivation and self-worth that had
previously laid dormaut. Today, the program is flourishing with the
number of beehives expanding and honey being sold.

It may be difficult, at first, to grasp the association between bee farm-
ing and drug abuse prevention. What Walanae has accomplished and
what we would hope others would attempt in drug prevention, would
be to expand one’s consciousness over the term “cdrug prevention,” to
do away with the standard and classical interpretation of its meaning
and to seck new and creative measurves in addressing a very complex
phenomena.

If there is a single need from the program level of NIDA other than
money, it is for flexibility, enabling the State to utilize moneys in
accordance with local, not Federal priorities.

Thank you.

Mr, Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Wee.

Iwould ask that we veceive all of the testimonies, after which we will
question each of you.

May I call now on Mr. Marino.

TESTIMONY OF VINCENT MARINO, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, HABILI-
TAT, INC,

Mr. Marino. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
committee,

I am Vincent Marino, founder and exccutive director of the
ITabilitat, Ine., a therapeutic commnnity in Kaneohe, Oahu. Thank
vou for inviting me to appear here today to discuss various aspects of
narveotics abuse and control in ITawais.

You asked that I discuss the Iabilitat program so here’s a brief
explanation. Iabilitat is a multiracial family witl over 250 members,
arowrd 200 graduates, and a yearly operating budget of $3.4 million.
Though a relatively young TC in a field that is only around 20 years
old, it is considered one of the very best for sizo and quality. Yet our
cost per resident is only $7,200 per year. The treatment offered is
neither medical nor psychiatric in the conventional sense, as you
might imagine, but rather a matter of lifestyle change.

It is a documented foct that medical doctors and psychiatrists have
a poor track record in dealing with character disorcders and addictive
personalities. Dorothy Trainor, writing in Psychiatric News, October
1977, says, “The alcohol and drug abuse fields have never been well
served by psychiatry, and psychiatrists have pretty well abdicated
any meaningful role in the fields.” In the same article, she says thera-
peutic communities, and I quote, “are emerging as a significant social
development.” In my opinion, she didn’t go far enough. I see thera-
peutic communities as a major breakthrough in treating these types
-of antisocial behavior,
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Tt's all very well to Le acknowledged in, the newspaper of the
Ameriean Psychiatric Association as “significant,” but when you ave
still new and different, you're a threat to the establishment, espeei ally
when vou get to be successful, Officials start worrying about aceredita-
tion and certification, forms, procedures and terminology. Authori-
ties start demanding that you conform to earlier models of failure,
As it stands now, our clinicians expend over 50 percent of their time
filling out idiotic nonsensical, and just plain dumb forms. Time that
should be spent in working with residents. But, 1’1l get back to that
after I finish describing our program.

Like other TC's, we put our residents through a controlled, strue-
tured treatment phase that lasts 9 to 15 months. This includes en-
connter sessions, or “games,” several times a week. There is less
emphasis on humiliation as a treatment technique than in similar
programs,

Residents arve helped to achieve self-reliance through self-discipline.
They learn personal insight and compassion for others through peer
relationships, one-on-one counseling, and development of basie com-
munications gkills. Stafl elinicians ave all graduates of the program.
Group counseling with parents and relatives is offered where
appropriate.

By the way, we accept and treat all types of people, The only
criteria we look for are that a person not be suffering from serious
mental problems, and has a sincere desive to change, About 50 pereent
of cur residents are court afliliated.

Education is also emphasized in the treatment phase, and. according
to Dr. Frederick Glaser of Toronto’s Addiction Research Foundation,
who visited us in February, provided in a much more systematic man-
ner than ustial, We have classrooms and teachers who are licensed in
special ectucation on the facility and evervbody whe completes the pro-
gram is required to have at least a high school diploma or its equiva-
lent. Most of these people are semiliterate or illiterate when they enter
Habilitat because drug addiction and other behavioral problems often
start showing up in adolescence, disrupting the educational process.

After his 4-day, on-site evaluation in February, Dr. Glaser said the
next phasg, our reentry program, makes Habilitat unique, No other
program he knows of, and he is familiar with many, goes into the vo-
cational aspects of rehabilitation as extensively, and includes such a
diversity of enterprises, as Fabilitat. ere are some of the innovative
activities we are engaged in: telethons, record albums, concerts, sales
of advertising specialties, Iandscaping service, pool maintenance serv-
ice, T-shirt factory, farm, bowlathons, trashathons, discothons, celeb-
rity cookbooks, celebrity tennis tournaments, and consultant service. A.
restaurant and beauty salon are in the works, too.

Wao developed this unusual reentry program because T never conld
seaany sense in going through all the effort and agony of rehabilitating
people and then sending them back into \l'e mainstream of society
without any voeational training,.

We operate these vocational training programs exactly like busi-
nes es to provide the most realistic experience possible, They also help-
us 1. "actice what we preach, self-reliance and self-sufficiency. I find if;
rather difficult to preach self-reliance if we are not, in fact, practicing:
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it, I 1y opinion, a lot of programs embody a double standard, that is,
they speak and preach self-veliance while actually leaning totally on
the Government for support, which I equate with begging.

Residents in the initial treatment phase are not allowed to work in
these vocational training programs to avoid any possibility of exploita-
tion. But, when they move up into reentry, everyone gets a job assign-
ment. They learn to open bank acecounts, handle their own finances, and
start making the transition back into the outside community. This has
been our chief objective for Habilitat residents from the start, success-
ful reentry into the mainstream.

Ilowever, graduates who wish to remain and work in one of the vo-
cational programs are processed by personuc! as any applicant would
be and paid realistic salavies if hired. Anyone hired by Ilabilitat must
justify his or her position, graduate or not. We find that those who re-
main for 2 years after graduation are most successful in the long run
than those who leave immediately following completion of the pro-
aram,
7M. Axaxa. Mr. Marino, would you please summarize your state-
ment. I know yvou have cight pages to go.

Al Manixo. I only have five, but it’s OIS,

Basically, it seems that we have been acknowledged to be a very
highly successful. extremely ereative, and innovative program. And, I
was asked several things, One was basically what do T have to offer in
terms of the dvug traflic. Well, I'm not qualified in that particular avea.
I persenaly think it's irrelevant.

I remember back in New York State when they had the great panic.
They did put a hold on a lot of drugs. ITowever, a lot of doctors and
pharmacists and hospital personnel were hurt, killed, robbec, ot cetera.
I don't think that that would be the proper approach.

Another question T was asked was to explain the program, which T
have briefly done.

My main critique that T would have toward the Federal Govern-
ment is that the amount of money that they give us, and I said our
budget was §3.4 million, out of which the State gives us approximately
somewhere in the neighborhood of $1.100,000, So, the rest we generate.

The Federal Government and the State of ITawaii has foreerd us into
a predicament that if we do not become totally self-contained by Jan-
nary 1, 1080, we'll eloge our doors and phase out the program, T ada-
mantly refuse to continue to answer all the forms. I've got our staff who
are trained, and they are very, very highly trained elinical-—spending
60 pereent of their time filling out forms. To add insult to injury, part
of the money that is aiven to us to use for the residents in the program,
T have to pay funding people to make out the necessary forms. And,
it comes out to over $100,000 a year, which is approximately more than
10 pereent. And, that’s cash. T haven't put the exact price on what my
clinieians are losing in tevms of momentum with the residents.

T seem to he caught between a roek and a hard stone, Tf T say T don’t
want to 11 these forms out-—here's what T would be willing to say, No.
1, the State of Tlawaii and the Federal Government you have a right to
monitor whal we ave doing but. it ean be done in two wavs, Every year,
Tet TTabilitat give you a proposal in terms of what our objectives are for
the coming fiseal year. See that at the end of the year these objectives




90

are met. No. 2, the only problem I can sce is one of fiduciary responsi-
bility, and I think the State or Federal Government should appoint an
outside, independent accounting firm to do an independent audit. That
should satisfy the Federal Government. If we don’t meet our results,
then, have the Federal Government close us. )

But, the way you are doing it now, you are strangling programs.
Most of my counterparts on the mainland—ITabilitat is a board mem-
ber of Therapeutic Communities of America. We have been vated as
No, 1 in the country, especially in terms of innovative and creative
activities.

Habilitat is fortunate, because we started with the new kid on the
block. So, we did not get into selling out yet. The other programs were
well intended—when they originally started to take the money. But,
what happened is that the string started to follow. And, it is almost
like being rewarded for being successful, we are now going to be al-
lowed to use a medical modality which has failed for centuries in this
country. And, I think it is very sad to think that a country that is
sophisticated enough to have man walk on the moon, cannot come up
with some forms. And, when T asked some politicians, T was told that
we have the same problem. I'm not intevested in your probiems, If you
don’t want to find out why these forms are necessary, that's QK. But,
if it's affecting us clinically. it's very diflicult for us to live with it,

If you have any questions, I'd be glad to answer them, I don’t know
what you want me to cover.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Your ecomplete text will be in-
cluded in the record.

The next witness is Ms. May Goya.

TESTIMONY OF MS, MAY GOYA, COUNSELING SUPERVISOR, DRUG
ADDICTION SERVICES

Ms. Gova. DASTI is a lieroin and barbiturate detoxification, metha-
done maintenance and counseling center. In 1975, DASIT commis-
sioned a survey to determine the number of addiets in Qalin, An esti-
mate of 1,500 active addicts was devived using treatment and police
records. This year the DEN was quoted in the loeal paper estimating
3,000 to 4,000 addicts on Oahu,

Such estimates and surveys, including the one we commissioned, can
only be considered as general indicators of the number of heroin ad-
diets on Oahu. ITowever, treatment records are more acemrate, DASII
has doubled the number of addicts treated in the past 8 years, This
tends to support the surveys indicating a significant inerease in the
number of heroin addicts in Hawail,

We have seen a significant decline in the number of amphetamine
and barbiturate addiets over the past 5 years, During the same time,
the average age of our addicts has dropped dramatieally. The average
age of our detoxification elients is approximately 22 vears old.

From the perspective of a treatment program working with people
alveady addicted, we see a great need for ding abuse eduecation and
prevention, For example, graduate school students in school auidance
and counseling receive no training in drug abuse prevention or coun-
seling. Meanwhile, data continues to demonstrate the high level of ex-
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perimentation and concern that school-aged children have toward drug
abuse. A Gallup youth survey of August 1977 indieated the most fre-
quent problem stated by high school students as the most pressing was
drug use, and this was 27 percent.

Iowever, prevention should not occur at the expense of treatment.
DASIL has an average waiting list of 30 addicts requesting methadone
maintenance. Addicts requesting detoxification also must oceasionally
wait for treatment, Treatment funds should remain available as de-
mand for services dic{nte. Ifunding reduetions should correlate with
reduced demands for service as prevention makes its impact.

A major problem of drug abuse stems from our confused attitude
toward drugs. Many drog users simply use whatever is available, Law
enforcement should establish control priorities based upon the toxicity
ot each drug. Continning efforts to spray and confiscate marihuana and
arrest private users appear misdirvected as highly toxie drugs, such as
PCYP, beeome more and more available, By establishing a rational
priority based upon clinical evidence, law enforcement resources will
be best used by redueing the supply of the most toxic drugs used by our
teenagers and young adults,

Mr, Axara. Thank you very much,

May I eall on M. Loa.

TESTIMONY OF CARL L0A

M, Loa. Good afternoon.

One of my primary reasons for being here is to talk a little bit about
ITabilitat in reference to myself, as being a graduate.

I went into Iabilitat in 1073, And, I was more or less in a pressure
situation as far as 1 was given a choice of either going to Oahu Prison
for @ amount of years, or going to Iabilitat for—you know, for help.
The rearon was for heroin sales and promotion,

Prior to going to Iabilitat, I was using heroin for about 6 or 7 years.
T loeal, Thn from Hawaii, U've been heve sinee 1959,

I just wanted to go over briefly, like all the things I was in as far as
heroin and why I used heroin. T hear a lot of people talling about be-
ing bored and this and that, Experimenting, '

To me, heroin—I used heroin as a copout, heeause T just didn't want
to live up to the responsibilities in the normal world. I 'wanted to nse it
as o cover, At the same tinte, T used heroin as o souree of revenue for
myself,

You see, Twent to gome of the best sehools, T want to Damien, T went
there and I started getting involved with drugs. T started smoking
dope, dropping pills. T got kicked out of school there. And, as a result
of that, 1 just dropped out of school completely and got heavily in-
volved in drugs, ’

I graduated from barbiturates to heroin and started mainlining for
about—ol, several months, Then. I got busted and put in jail, costing
the taxpayers a amount 6f mouney. I ecame out of jail and I told myself
I was going to change and get back into school. Do something a little
bit better. Which was just taik, because several months later I ended
up in robbing & pharmaceutical company, MeKesson & Robbins. This
is when Istarted using drugs as a source of revenue,
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T did this for about 315 years. And, I got busted again, I was de-
ported from Hawaii, costing the taxpayers and the ecitizens @ amount
of money again, So, T was deported for 1 year and T came back, again,
with the impression that I was going to get back into something a little
bit better. T was going to change my litestyle. T wasn't going to hurt
my parents anymore, 1 was going to becoine a productive citizen in
society. Which lasted for about 2 weeks,

T got back into heroin again, I got back into my contacts and started
jmporting heroin. T started using it again. And, at one point I was
using about $300 to 8400 a day worth of heroin.

And, you know, a lot of the things that I'm talking about now are
something that T'm not veally proud of, because I didn’t gain anything
by it in the 7 or 8§ years that ITwas involved in it.

I hurt my parents. I remember at one time T was so havd up for
drues that I stole my father’s ear and I sold it, you know, to get my
next fix, And, this went on—not only with my father, with my cousins,
with my brother and their family. And. you know, it real'y put me
in a position to where I finally got—like T mentioned before, I was
given a choice of either going to prizon or going to ITabilitat.

So, in 1975 T was visited in Halawa jail by Vicky Marino. who wus
a mainlander—she’s haole. She came into the Halawa jail talking to me
about ITabilitat. The type of help that was avuilable for me, the type
of guidance. And, vou know, she made me realize that what T was doine
to myself was just—you know, mere human waste, She told me that
vou have potential, you ean be somebody in life, vou can be a normal
citizen. What we call a normal citizen. Somebody who can have a 9 to
5 job, pay his taxes and have a family and stay out of trouble.

She came and interviewed me, and it took me a while before T re-
sponded to the help. This was only when I was in the courtroom and
they told me, “TWell, vou either go to Habilitat or you go to prison.”

When T went to ITabilitat, they asked me to give myself a S-month
commitment, To try and see how the program works out for me and the
typo of things that I could benefit from it,

TWhile I was in there, I met several friends of mine that wore on
the street with me in the past, My crime partners so to say. .\nd, there
was about four of them in the program and T thought they were all
dead. So, when I went to the program and seeing them in therve, and sce-
ing that in some way they had started to change. They weren’t the same
people that T used to see before. They had a little bit more meaning-
ful direction in life. They were happy. But, they were happy with
themselves. Not being happy through the use of drugs or heroin and
all of that. You know, the majority of the time that’s what T took it for,
It was like a hooster for me.

T felt good when T took heroin. T felt good when T took reds, You
know, T conld eonquer the world when T was on this stuff, But. when it
came out to the bottom line, Carl Loa, you know, straight. I just
conldn’t face up to myself, hecause T knew that T was a failure, I
failed at everything I did. I destroyed a lot of people just in my esca-
pade on drugs.

So, T have been with Iabilitat about 414 years now. I can’t really
describo the degree of help that these people have given me, Just the
program itself. T consider the Habilitat my family, In Hawaii we call
1t Ohana, which is my Ohana right now.
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I was in there—you know, I was given like everybody else—treated
the same way. They put me under the grinder. They found out what
my main source of problem was, which was lack of confidence. I really
didn’t have any self-worth, I didn’t have any self-discipline. And, once
this was determined, you know, there was a building process. They
started teaching me to—hey, you can’t be—you know, you can be some-
body. This is the way you do it, They gave me the direction, which T
never got from my parents, from the schools I went to, none of these
people. I was reckless.

But, this is where I found a direction. This is where I found some
meaning in life. They gave me some goals that I could shoot for. They
gave me some things that I could look forward to, aside from a fix.
Aside from, you know, selling drugs, this and that. They gave me some-
thing a little more exciting, which is myself now. I feel good about
myself. I have gained a lot of self-worth. I have gained a lot of self-
respect, and I have gained a lot of just human compassion, you know,
1f.1£om people. I have gained a lot of just positive direction, as far as

ife goes.

A%d, I can actually say that if it wasn’t for abilitat, the State
would have at least spent $1 million on me just in jails. You know,
putting me in prison, going through court systems, and this and that.

T only wish that a lot of other kids were given the opportunity to get
into this type of lifestyle. That’s what Habilitat gave me, they gave
me a new lifestyle. They dicn’t just give me a tool or a vehicle to ride
around in, they gave me a complete lifestyle. And, it is something
that I’'m happy with.

I just hope that people are given the opportunity to get into Habili-
tat. Anc, I hope that Habilitat can be given the oppovtunity to help
out Iawaii as well as the Nation. I consider Iabili’.. No. 1 in my
own eyes. Not as a graduate, but just the byproduct. I’m the byproduct.

My parents, you know, they can tell the difference. They are a lot
happier. They are proud that I’'m scmebody finally. You know, I'm
not in prison or I’m not in jails anymoz-.

Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much.

Mr. Wee, do you have a State plan for your agency ?

Mr. Wee. A so-called State plan, yes; as required by the two na-
tional institutes.

Mr, Axaxa. What are your plans? For how long are they proposed ¢

My, W, The plan, as required by NIDA and NIAAA 1s done on a
fiscal year basis. I don’t know if you are aware, in the case of NIDA,
they require an activities section or performance report I guess is what
they call it. And, then a projected section, financial section and an
activity description section. Those are the major secticas.

My, Axaxa. How are your programs financed in terms of State,
Federal or other sources?

Mr. Wee. Currently for this current fiscal year, we have 11 pro-
grams—drug programs, that are funded through NIDA—through the
410 funds available for the statewide services contract. We have
allocated approximately $562,000. In State funds, we have $824.,000.
In title 20 funds, we have approximately $806,000. In other welfare
pavments or funds allocated through the department of social services
and housing, we have approximately $650,000.
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Then, the programs on their own and through their efforts have gen-
erated another approximate $1.6 million in operating funds. And,
this comes from a range of sources. Private contributions, private
trusts and foundations. There are a few NIMI grants in there and,
also, our local United Way fund.

Mr. Grrarax. Mr. Chairman, would the gentleman yield ?

Mr, Axara. Yes.

My, Grarax. What does that total, Mr, Wee?

Mr. Wee. The total is approximately $4.5 million. That’s total pro-
gram costs.

Mu. Grrarax. How much of that is federally financed ?

Mr Wee. Let’s see, $562,000 against that, That’s in direct Federal
now. That's NIDA. funds. Title 20 provides another $805,000.

Mr. Groarax, I thank the gentleman for yielding.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Wee, you mentioned that you have 11 programs
under your agency. In what counties are these programs located ?

Mr., Wee. The majority of the programs that are funded through
our agency arce on Oahu. We have one program in the county of Kauai,
one program in the county of Maui and one in the county of Hawaii.
So, there is just one in each of the neighbor islands.

Mr. Axaxa. Does that indicate, then, the amount of abuse ?

Mr, Wee. Noj that indicates the amount of available funds up to
the current time.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Marino. again, another financial question.

You mentioned that your funds come from the State as well as
what you generate. Do you receive any funding from the Federal
Government ¢

Mr. Marivo. Well, somewhere around, I think, $400,000. Again,
I'm not an accountant and I don’t have our accountant with us, but
it’s around $400,000. And, title 20, T think, we get another three hun-
dred and some thousand. And, the rest is picked up by welfare, and
food stamps. The whole total is about $1.1 million.

Mr. Girarax. $1.1 million from the FFederal Government ?

Mr. Marizo. Noj; through the State—the only part—I guess it all
comes from the Federal Government. The only part that I know of
would be NIDA, that I know directly is; the rest of it is purchasers
service and that’s from the State.

Mr. Axaxa. Just to get this straight, the amount that you get from
the State comes from Mr, Wee's office ?

Mr. Marixo. No. Part of the amount I get. Tim Wee handles the
NIDA Department of ITealth and, then, Andy Chang’s office handles
title 20 for DSSIL.

Mr. Axaxa. My question, then, is how much of the money that you
receive conies directly from the State funds? ‘

Mr. Marivo. $1.1 million dirvectly from State funds. There’s only
three ways—ifour ways., There is title 20, purchasers service. There’s
NIDA which falls under the Department of Health, There’s welfare
and there’s food stamps. The rest of the money we generate.

Mr. Wee. Mr. Chairman, are you referring to State general funds?

Mr. Axaxa. That's right.

Mr. Wee. It’s approximately $341,000 in State general funds.

Mr. Axaxa. Is that what Mr. Marino’s Habilitat receives?

Mr, WeE. Yes.
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Mr. Axaxa, Mr, Marino, I know you treat many different drug
abuses. IHow would you list the drug abuses that you treat ?

Mr. Marivo. I would say about a third of our population are hard
core opium addicts, Another third are people that have experimented
somewhat in heroin or cocaine, or psychedelic amphetamines, ups,
downs, et cetera. And, the other third, you could sprinkle some alcohol
and maybe have experimented once or twice in their life.

Mr. Axaxa. I know you have beer commended many times in our
community for your program, so I'm not surprised to hear that you
are No. 1 in an innovative and crestive program.

("an you briefly tell me what your innovative and creative programs
are?

Mor. Marivo, Fivst, I've got a problem. If I could just for a second—
I'm very confused, because I was under the impression that I am
doing a service in the State of Hawaii that—whether it’s Federal or
State, that no one either wanted to do orno one could do,

After I do this and I have proven it to be successful, now they
want to accreditate, certify, and license. And, ironically the people
that are going to do the accreditation and licensing don’t even know
what I do. They are very nice people, 1 just don’t think that they
aro capable of understanding what we do.

Now, where are we innovative? We’re innovative in that unlike any
other program in sight—there are two in the country. One is called
Synanon and which we arve very much anti and one that is called
Delancy Street, which is located in San Francisco that have voca-
tional training, We are the only program that pays salaries, that is
noupolitical, and that teaches vocational training. The crux of our
whole program is, OK, you could teach a guy how to use his head and
how to develop emotionally and intellectually, but if you don't teach
him a viable skill, you are going to send him right back to the same
place he came from without the means with which to earn some kind
of a livelihood with some dignity and pride. I think that that is the
major downfall with all the programs throughout, the country.

Part of it is not their fault, because the Federal Government will
not fund for those kinds of businesses, And, I think if they used part
of the amount of money that they use hiring people who don’t know
v " at they are doing in terms of being able to sit—I don’t know of
. .ybody in this State—and, no offense to Tim Wee—I don’t know of
anybody in this State that is capable of certifying it. There are some
people in the mainland that are involved with therapeutic commu-
nities. But, it would be similar to asking a plumber, a master plumber
to go and certify an electrician, I mean, they are both skilled but one
is a different area than the other. ‘This is the main problem that I'm
having.

I wrote to Bob DuPont. I even spoke to Peter Bourne and spoke to
Bob DulPont at one of the conventions and conferences. And, I ex-
plained that I could show, if he wanted to hire me as a consultant, I
could show the Federal Government how to save a lot of money and
get better quality out of programs. And, there’s & guy named Robing-
ton that is in Washington somewhere, I sent some correspontence to
him and I'm waiting to hear from him. But, I would weleome a pilot
program that I would oversee in terms of a consultant. Pick any kind
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you want. As long as it’s a live-in program, and I’Il show you how
that program can start to earn some money on their own.
[The letters referred to follow:]

i DEPARTMENT OF HEAuTH, HpUCATION, AND WELFARE,
AvrcoroL, DRUG ABUSE, AND MENTAL HEALTII ADMINISTRATION,

May 28, 1977,

Mr, TinorHEY WEE,

Director, State Substance Abuse Agency,

Honolulu, Hawait.

DEear Mg, WEE: We are pleased to announce that Drug Abuse Prevention Week
has been rescheduled and is now planned for January 1978,

The original dates for the Week, which is intended to kick off the National
Drug Abuse Prevention Campaign, were to have been in October 1977. Buf a
number of SSA Coordinators and other participants at a recent planning meet-
ing in Rosslyn, Virginia pointed out difficulties with the original schedule, in-
-cluding conflicts with other SSA activities and not enouglt lead time to prepare
for effective participation at the State and local levels, They asked me if the
Drug Abuse Prevention Week could be shifted to January.

This later date will provide more time for planning and coordination, with
«everyone involved, Our contractor, Porter, Novelli & Associates, will be sending
you a Campaign Memorandum soon, which will include specific dates and ad-
ditional details,

We app eciate your interest and encourage your cooperation in the Drug
Abuse Prevention Week activities and the 1977-78 Drug Abuse Prevention
Campaign,

Sincerely,
Laurenck T, Carrorr, Ph, D.,
Director, Division of Resource Development,

June 9, 1977,
LAunrexce 1. CArrour, Ph, D,
Direcior, Division of Resource Development,
National Institute on Drug Aduse,
Rockville, AMd.

Drar Dr. CArroLn: Than™ you for your letter of May 23, 1977, regarding the
National Institute on Drug Abuse's (NIDA's) plans for the DPrevention
Campaign,

It may be appropriate at this time to share with NIDA, the National Institute
ou Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism (NIAAA) and the contractor, Porter, Novelll
& Associates, some concerns we have relating to prevention in Hawaii.

Hawail has a combined agency for alcohol and drugs. Our State prevention
efforts are geared towards substance abuse, which includes drugs and aleohol,
for reasons of economy, efficiency, and the philosophical view that aleohol and
drugs are often used and treated in combination hence should not be presented
separately in prevention and education,

We believe national prevention activities should also be geared to substance
abuse instead of drugs or alcohol for the same reasons. It has been our experience
that more “mileage” can be obtained on the local level at less expense from a
coxlx)xlhined effort with the media, community groups, schools and the general
publie.

Several posters developed during the 1876 NIDA campaign, partienlarly those
labeled “Pollution”, “The Typical Drug Abuser” and “Running Wan't Malke You
Free” were good examples of materials applicable to all substance abuse.

Posters Jabeled *The Natural Things” unfortunately did not fit in well locally
beeause seenes depicted were difficult to identify with, For instance, there are
no winter sports or faleons heve, sail boarders in Hawaii do not usually wear -
shirts, dark glasses or watches, beach walkers wear shorts or a bathing snit, and
the racial mix of faces did not fit our preponderance of Asians and part IIawai-
ians, There are very few blacks, Chicanes or Indians in Hawail. Brick buildings
are rare, our trees have leaves and onr skies have clouds. Also, 9 of the 14 of the
pletures on *“The Nat': v Things” posters had ouly one whole human figure in
them, which imparted « feeling of loneliness, whereas there i heavy emphasis
on family and group activities here as alternatives to substance abuse,
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There is no rcuson why the Q & A hooklet could not have been entitled *Ques-
tiloniq zlmd Answurs About Substance Abuse” since it did include a section on
alecohiol,

We would like to encourage a single yearly national substance abuse preven-
tion campaign by NIDA and NIAAA genred to drugs and alcohol simultaneously,
as well as a single substance abuse awareness week, instead of one for drugs and
ag?otltler for aleohol. This would better compliment our local on-going prevention
efforts,

We would also like to have the opportunity in advance of publication to review
and comment on from our own perspective, any proposed materials, posters, film
strips, ete. developed for national distribution, Our comments above on last year’s
material show the need, as does our inability to use locally the NIAAA Sunday
supplement “The Drinking American,” for such review, We cannot afford to
finance two supplements, one on alcolhiol and one on drugs, but can afford to
finance one on substance abuse, which we intend to do, but which we will have to
design here.

Thank you for this opportunity to share our concerns with you. We look for-
ward to any assistance you can provide towards the development and mainte-
nance of prevention.

Sincerely,
TimoraY I, WEE,
Braneh Chief, Alcohol and Drug Abuse Branch.

DEcEMBER 2, 1977,
Mr., PAUL GORMSEN,
Porter, Norvelli & 48sociates, Inc,
TWashington, D.C.

Dear Mr., GorMSEN : Re yonr open letter concerning radio and television station
listings and copy for slide tags and radio scripts, we are unable to return a copy
of the station lists beeause we currently have no personnel who will be able to
devote the time required to visit broadeast outlets during January. Accordingly,
please forward materials directly to the stations, We will communicate by mail
with each station,

Please do not mail Spanish versions to Station KCCN, as they do not have any
Spanish language programming,

The copy for 35mm tag ends and radio seripts should read as follows:

“Call: Aleohol and Drug Abuse Branch at 548-7644"

Re your campaign memo dated November 15, 1977, we must requeys that you
net ship any pamphlets or posters to this office until we have been provided with
one copy of each to review, We do not wish to be inundated with numerous copies
of material which are unsunitable or unusable in Hawail, Information regarding
the quantities we might wish to receive will be communicated to Mr, Tom Adams
via telephone as soon as we have the opportunity to review the material, Although
a fllm presentation was niade, the campaign presentation did not include an
opportunity to review the actunl materials. We are fully aware of the fact that
this will mean o delay in receiving quantities of these materials until after the
end of December but we insist upon a review prior to shipment because of onr
previous experience with materials developed nationally. (See copy of previous
correspondence attached,) We currently have on hand a large guantity of material
from last year's campaign which programs and organizations found unsuitable
for distribution or display.

We look forward to receiving review copies,

Sincerely,
Tryorey WEE,
Branch Chicf, 4lcoliol and Drug Abuse Branclt.

Mr, Marixo, And, more important teach some people a viable skill,

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much.

I’m going to pass this on to Mr. Rangel.

My, Raxerer, Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Wee, what problem is Mr, Marino having and what does he have
to ba certified for? I assume he is talking about some State regulation?

My, Wrr., Tt’s a State law. It’s nct 108, which was passed during the
1977 legislative session. And, what it does is require that the non-State
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agencies which receive State subsidies—State general fund subsidies
be accredited and personnel he certified.

Mr. Ranceer, What does that mean ?

Mr. WEeE. In other words, to be eligible to receive funding, that the
process of being finalized, yes. We have yet to begin the acereditation
standards.

Mr. Rancer. Who does that? Your outfit?

Mr. Wee. Yes.

Mr, Raneen, Have you done it ?

Mr, Wee. We have drafted certification standards, which are in the
process of being finalized, yes. We have yet to begin the accreditation
standards.

Mr. RancEL., Well, certainly whatever you've done would take into
consideration the experience of those making spplications.

Mr, Wee. The standards, as were developed, were developed by a
working group, which were representative from various programs
within the Oahun Drug Abuse Coalition. The standards also were pre-
sented during public hearing. One of the things I know Mr. Marino—I
can understand Mr. Marino and a lot of people’s feelings in the private
sector, that the State and Federal levels may have their problems but,
so be it. One of the problems that we did face internally with our own
system was that we were accused of having developed certification
standards, which perpetuated a certain level, the current level of ser-
vices. And, we did not develop standards which would upgrade services.

Mr. Raneen. Maybe I didr’t frame my question correctly. T assume
that the standards that your office developed to aceredit those that are
working with drug addicts, included the experience of those who have
been working with drug addicts?

Mr. WeE. Definitely.

Mr. Mar~o. Excuse me, siv, May I—we are in a very unique situa-
tion. Habilitat is the only therapeutic community in this State. We
have no counterparts. There is no one that does what we do, nor do
we do what they do. And, there are other quality programs, but they
are off in a different direction. So, T feel that we’ve just beent bunched
In with a bunch of prevention and methadone programs, Outreach,
et cetera.

Mr. RangeL, But, you do—without doing violence to the language
vou have selected—give some type of treatment in your own unigue
style to drug addicts, correct?

Mr. Marivo. I have to qualify ic.

Mr. Ravern. OK.

Mr. Marivo. We're not into treatment. What we are into is
teaching people some commonsense. We want to get away from the
treatment—-—

Mr. RawceL, Are you saying that the people lacking in common-
sense were the drng abusers?

Mr. Marivo. Right.

Mr. Raneen. QXK. Now, is there some way to get some language into
the State guidelines to include that type of experience in the criteria
for acereditation, Mr. Wee?

Mr. Wee, might I suspect that someone like Mr. Marino would be
automatically qualified under the guidelines and standards that the
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State legislature mandates. Obviously he is apprehensive that people
with no training are going to set the guidelines.

Mr. Wer I think the guidelines

Mr. RaneeL. Let me put it another way, because I want to save time.

As the person responsible for setting the standards is there any
question in your professional mind, that Mr. Marino would qualify for
certification based on your knowledge of his reputation in this area?

Mr. Wee. I would see no problem with Mr. Marino qualifying un-
der the standards as they have been developed.

Mr. Marivo. Yes; but that’s not my problem. I’ not worried
about my qualifications. I'm concerned with who is going to certify
%u' cliilicizms and our people, And, then, there’s a hook on this, Mr.

angel,

Ri?ght after this one comes the client’s bill of rights, which would
destroy every therapeutic community in the Nation. And, tiis is the
lead on to that and, that’s why I'm—— ’

Mr. Raxaeen. Has all this been enacted by the State legislature in
19772 All the things that Mr. Marino is talking about?

Mr. Wee. The client’s bill of rights is only a suggestion format that
all programs should consider. It is not mandated.

Mr. Raxeen. Is there any reason that Mr. Marino should believe
that the way he’s operated his program, and I assume that it’s oper-
ated with fiscal integrity, that these new guidelines may interfere
with whatever he uses, instead of his family style in bringing common-
sense to friends and family?

Mr, Wee. From our perspective, no. But, I realize Vini is concerned
about these things. Concerned about the technicians in his program
and ultimately the clients. But, in reviewing the standards, we feel
that it would not jeopardize the program at all.

Mr. Raxerr. Now, has this been said publicly, so that his staff and
friends and relatives, and Fabilitat would at least know that they can
continue to operate without interference from these statutes? I mean,
have you publicly given the benefit of your professionalism as well
as your understanding to the program?

Mr, Wee. T feel that during the public hearing th.t was conducted
on the proposed standards, that this was brought out, yes.

My, Marivo. May I just add on to that, please?

We presented a proposal in which we could live with, in terms of—
and, it’s not just a question of semantics. It's a question of literally
changing the whole philosophy in terms of how we operate. In our
proposal, one and two and three were just shot down.

Mr. Raxern. By whom?

Mr. Marivo. By the members of the department of health that
were on that committee. Now, we ave the only program, so we kind
of stand alone. All the other programs are saying fine. As a matter of
fact, the coalition said fine, we’ll go along with this. But, we can’t live
with that.

Now, if they want to do that, fine. But, what I'm asking is, is
there a possibility being as we ave unique and we ave registered as
being unique by the Therapeutic Communities of America——

Mr. Ranagrn. All of your treatment is strike out treatment. I think
that’s the language you used. But, all of your exchanges with your
friends ave drug free?
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Mpr. Marivo. Totally drug free. o
hMr.?RA ~NeeL. And, no methadone is used for detoxification or any-
thin

M%. Marivo. The only time we’ve been involved—I would have to
qualify—is if somebody comes in on methadone and he’s down to
around 20, then we will put him—sometimes we have done this in our
induction phase. And, we will take him down to get his methadone.

My, RaNeer, At some other place?

Mr. Martvo. To detoxify him, Not to maintain him,

Mr. Raneer. I think I’m going over my time. And, I do hope that
through my friend and your Congressman, Daniel Akaka, that I will
be able to follow on how this works, because in New York City we will
be monitoring it very closely since we have not come anywhere near
the degree of success that, obviously, vour program has enjoyed in
the State of Hawaii.

But, I was concerned with Mr. Loa. I hope I proncunced it correctly.
That having been a graduate for 414 years and having found yourself,
exactly what are you doing now # You said you are still with Habilitat ?

Mr. Loa. Yes,

Mr, Raveern, What are you doing with FHabilitat ?

Mr. Loa. Currently I'm employed by Habilitat, I justify, I guess
my position in Habilitat as an employee. I currently work in the sales
and marketing division, as well as some other small business that we
do have. You know, that we do have to generate other means of income
for the program.

Mr. Raneer. Is your salary comparable to that in the private sector
for those doing the same type of work with organizations that are
created for profit?

Mr. Loa. Yes. Yesitis. ,

Mr. Rancer. Thank you, Mr. Chiairman.

Mr. Marivo. Can I qualify that, please; 20 percent of our gradu-
ates—there’s about 200 graduates, 20 percent usually choose, 1f they
can justify a salary, to work for us. They usually stick around. Carl—
his time is not up yet. They usually stick around about 2 years after
they complete. Some decide to stay on and that’s about 10 percent.
They are paid comparable salaries that they would get in any other
firm for doing the same type of work.

Mr. Raneen. OK. My problem is that with some of the successful
graduates in New York, it was tilted toward employees as opposed
to those who chose to continue to work with the-—

Mr. Marixo. Well, the majority of our people are out.

Mr. Ranerr. That was my question.

Mr, Martvo. But, then, again, everybody is out. I mean, they don’t
live there or anything like Phoenix House or Daytop or Odyssey.

Mr. Rancer. Do you have to be a drug abuser in order to enter
Habilitat?

M. Marino. To come into Habilitat you just got to want to change.

Mr. Rancer, You don’t really have to have any bad experience with
drugs? T mean, could I get in if T was young enough just for smoking?

Mr.  wuwvo. Anybody can come in. There are kids that—or, people
that havo come in the program that just didn’t find life meaningful.
They come from very sound—some even semi or actual affluent fam-

-
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ilies. They just couldn’t get aiong with school. And prior to any in-
volvement with drugs some wouldn’t even smoke cigarettes.

Mr. RangeL. Or, scme join for the social status of being a part of an
in group that respected and enjoyed each other’s company?

M, Marino. Well, mainly to find themtelves., To find out who that
person is. Like a lot of our schools that don’ teach adequately writ-
ing, reading, and so forth, they are also not teaching what the real
world is like to live in, And, a lot of kids become very confused.

Mr. Raveen. What’s the age group ¢

Mr, Marino. The median 1s 21.2, I think. It varies depending on if
we brought in a guy 75 years old tomorrow, I guess it would go up. The
youngest we have is about 5 years old. We have some children of resi-
dents of the program. And, we couldn’t take the parents in because
they would not want to either put the child in a foster home or leave
the child with parents or something. So, we have made some kind of
accommodations.

Mr, Rangern. So, someone allowing their kid to enter the programn
wouldn’t necessarily mean that he or she would be associated with
Jdrug addicts. Just a group of people together that have different types
of problems and are trying to work it out with professional help?

Mr, Marivo. That’s right.

Mz, Raneer. Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. Thanlk you, Mr. Rangel.

Mr, Gilman,

Mr. Goataw. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Marino, I'm very interested in the success of your program.
Do you do any treatment at all? It’s all focused nn vocat:onal educa-
tion. Is there any——-

Mr. Marvo. I was just explaining to Mr. Rangel that we do have
a phase that we actually even call treatment, because Tim Wee says
it has to be called treatment if you want to get some money. So, we
pacify him and we call it treatment. That lasts from 9 to about 15
months. At that time none of those people in the treatment phase are
allowed into any of our profitmaking or business for the possibility
of an exploitation issue.

Alr, Grrarax, What do vour pacifiers do in that period of time?

Mr. Marivo. They work, they go to school. It’s a rough day. It’s
like being in—typical to Phoenix House.

My, Grraraw. Besides work, is there any counseling ?

Mr. Marivo. Oh, there’s group—there’s encounters, there’s dis-
sipations, one-on-one counseling. We have the parents involved when
that’s available. And, we have different kinds of tutorial groups.

Mr. Guaan. What are your age groups?

Mr. Marivo, The age group is 21.2 median.

Mr. Gmaran, And, what age do you start on that? What’s the lowest
age you take? '

Mr. Marivo. The lowest one we've ever had was 18 months old.
That was a child of a resident. But, the youngest we've had as an
actual resident that we got from family court was 11.

Mr. Giraran, Flow old do you take them ?

Mr. Marivo. The oldest we've had so far has been 68, but there’s
no limit on how old. -
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Mr. Grraran. No age limitsat all?

Mr. Marino. No.

Mr. Giraran. I note in your testimony you were complaining about
some funds that weren’t allocated to you on page § of your testimony.
Can you tell us a little more about that? What is that $142,000 that
the State deducted from your funds in 1973, and you said you
would like to know where the money went. What’s that all about?

Mr, Marixo. Well, the State gets 8 percent of our funding. I guess
of all funding, but I'm not speaking for all programs so I'll just
refer to Habilitat. They get 8 percent of what we are supposed to get.
It's taken off us, so that the State can do evaluations, monitoring, and
so forth, and so forth.

Mr. Grraran, Mr. Wee, could you tell us about that ?

Mr. WeE. Sir, this is—I can’t really go into this, because this is the
funds under title 20, which are administered by the department of
social services and housing. These are not the NIDA. funds that Mr.
Marino has referred to.

; Mr. Grraraw, Is the State permitted to deduet some of those funds
oP—-o

Mvr, WxE. T believe under title 20 they are allowed an administrative
cost against each of the contracts, the purchaser service contracts.

Mr. Grraran, Mr, Marino, the problen: you raise about the 10 percent
going into paperwork is something that many of us in Congress are
concerned about in conducting hearings over the past year. We are
astounded to find that 10 to 25 percent of many of the large appro-
priations are consumed in paperwork and auditing, just as you've
complained here today. And, you may be pleased to know that there
is some legislation wending its way through Congress that hopefully
will put an end to this kind of wasteful redundant reporting that }‘ust
consumes the needed dollars that should be going to people rather than
to paper.

Mr, Marmvo. Thank you.

Mr. Giraran, And, 1 hope you are going to see some benefit from that
in the near future. But, in the meantime, I do advise you to continue
to fill out the forms so that you can keep the dollars flowing toward

ou,

y Mr. Marixo. On that page 8, that money, you see we were just re-
cently—there was an audit called for Habilitat and why I was a
little bit concerned is that the State has been having this $147,000
under title 20, which is not Tim Wee, it’s the Department of Social
Services, And, according to a—there’s a law that they have to do an
audit on a minimum of every 2 years, We’ve submitted our proposals,
we have submitted our outside independent audits and, then, we were
cheaply attacked, saying like—and, then, the media picked it up and
did funny things with it.

Yet the State doesn’t talk about why it hasn’t done the job that it
was paid .0 do. And, we wouldn’t have gotten into this situation.

Mr. GiuaaN. You've never been audited ?

Mr. Marivo. I never have. In 714 years, I—

Mr. Grraran, Mx. Wee, can you explain that ?

Mr, Wee, Again, Mr. Marino is referring to the title 20 funds, It is
title 20, the auditing, right #
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Mr, Marxo. Noj; they’re auditing the whole program,

My, Wee, Yes; but it’s based around title 20. And, an audit was
called for by the State legislature of the program. Initially it was
precipitated by the title 20 funds that had been made available to the
program.

Mr. Giraan, Bat, as I recail your testimony, Mr. Wee, you said a
portion of the total program comes from State dollars that are going
into Iabilitat, Isn't there some of the State general funds going into
Iabilitat?

My, Wee, Yes.

My, (31zaran. Iow much ¢

Mr. WeE, That was——-

My, Giraraxw, $341,000 you testified to.

Mr. Wze. That was approximately, yes.

My, Gmaran, What about the audit to that portion of the funds?
ITas that been undertaken

My, Wer. Not an audit per se. What we have required and what
has been accepted by the two national institutes has been a copy of
each program that was funded by State and Federal funds of their
most recent outside audit, Or, an andit conducted by an outside firm.

Mr, Ranorn, But, he gaid he's never had an audit In 7 years.

Mr. Wen, Never an audit conducted by the State per se. But, then,
wao do receive—Mr. Marino and all other programs do submit to us
certified copies of audits that they have conducted annually, yes.

Mr, Marivo, We have an audit, our own audit, independent aundit.
But, the State nets like a hook in there because~—I guess in essence,
once you become successful, you—especially in o political year and
this is for Hawaii, a political year.

My, Raxaer, When is it not a political year?

Mr. Marmxo. Last yvear was no politieal year and next year will
be—well, maybe-—I don’t know. That’s your business, I don't know,

Mr. Giraran. My, Wee, you vepresent the State agency on drug
abuse. Mr. Tistavillo who was here was from your agency also?
o testified yesterdny.

IIM{.}W‘RE. No; he is from another ageney within the Department of
Tealth.

My, Guaran, He has nothing to do with your drug abuse branch?

Mr, Wer. Not the treatment aspeets. ITis is the enforcement and
monitoring.

My, Giraran, Well, isn't it the Department of TTealth, Aleohol and
Drug Abuse Branch—aren’t you all the sams branch?

Mr. Wzg. No, sir. We're just as burcaucratic as the Federal Gov-
ﬁnnlmlnt. Noj; we are two separate sections within the Department of

ealth,

Mrv, Giratan, Within the Deparvtment of Health, he works on nar-
cotics, right ?

M, Wee, Yes,

Mr, Guarax, And, he's in enforeement, yow're into treatment ?

My, WeE. Yes.

Mr. Gmaax, How many total people are involved in enforcement
and treatment in narcotics in this State? Ie said, T think, about four
or five people in enforcement, ow many do you have in treatment
jn the Stateagency?
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Mr. Wee. If we address treatment, wo've got to talk about all the
people in the private sector. .

Mr. Gmaman., No; I'm talking about State employees in your
department.

Lr. Wz, Oh, State employees, we have nine.

Mr. Giuaan. So, we are talking about 13 people all together han-
dling naxrcotics in the whole State of Hawaii, is that correct ¢

My, Wen, Yes,sir.

Mr. GiraraN. About one-quarter of them in enforcement and the
other three-quarters having to do with treatment.

My. W=E. Yes, sir.

Mr. GiraraN. How many of those are administrative people?

M. Weg, Three. I guess you could consider three of them, or four.

Mr. Giraan. So, actually about three-gnarters of them are ojpera-
tional, It’s a pretty small number, And, your total budget is $341,000
in treatment. What’s your total amonnt being expended for treatment?

My, WWzE. We are not——

My, Gararan. State dollars?

My, WeE. We are not a direct service agency, now,

My, Grragaw, I recognize that, What’s the total—

Mr. WeE, Total State dollars is $824,000, approximately.

Mr. Gmaran, I don’t recall, Mr, Chairman, what the figure was
for the total State dollars available for enforcement, but it seems to
me it would be less than $200,000 or something of that nature.

It scems to me that vou're spending approximately $1 million
total statewide for a very critical problem, a growing problem, I
notice your arrests alone from the chart—and, I don’t see too many
charts that shows more than 2 or 8 years in statistics, But, the arrvests
chart that was provided here, I think by your department, shows
the naveotie drng law avrests from 1973, a total of some 1,230 went up
to 3,122 by 1977, Almost o tripling in a 4-year period.

And, from the testimony we've received about the growing—the
production of marihuana and the incidents of abuse, the increased traf-
ficking, the increased transportation, it doesn’t seem to me that the
Stata is keepin;t: up with the problem by way of contributions by the
State. Now, we've scen some areas here where the Federal Government
should be doing a lot more and we’re hoping as a result of this hearing
and with the leadership of your local representative, Mr, Akaka, and
the work of this committee, we'll try to assist in that direction, But,
I'm wondering if you fecl that the State is doing it’s share and what
you could do to improve that.

. Mr. Wee. When you ask if the State is doing it’s share, are you talk-
ing basically in the area of funding, or are you talking overall?

Mr, Goaran, I'm talking about dollars, manpower, equipment, and
the whole works,

Mr, Weg. Well, I think there is continuing need for dollars. T think,
as the testimony that was jointly presented by the Drug Abuse Coali-
tion and our branch, indicated that besides additional dollars and man-
power in the avea of treatment, that we do have to seriously address
prevention of education, v

Mr. Girazan. What does that mean ¢
. Myr. Wrr, Well, as a representative from the Drug Addiction Serv-
ices of Hawaii, the detox and methadone maintenance program indi-
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cated carlier more education, preventative activities, education activi-
ties are needed. Naturally, not at the expense of current treatment
requirements.

My, Guaran, I notico you cut out Mr. Marino’s educational program.

Mr. Marino. That was title 20. You see, that’s the swindle I get in.
When I'm with him, then, it’s the other guy and when I'm with Andy
Chang, then, they blame him., )

Can I voice my opinion on is the State doing their job? Definitely
no, They are wasting & lot of money allowing certain programs and
not giving the proper evaluation. They are not asking for what—or,
what their recidivism rate is, their cost per month per resident. I resent
being cut when wo male every effort to have the lowest cost per month
per resident in the entire State and, yet, the best success. And, yet,
when everybody gots cut, it's e.veryboc{y gets cut.

If I was funding some of these programs, some of them I would
close. I think a program should be made to answer for what they say
they are going to do for that Jscal year, If they do it, fine, If they
don't, they should bo asked to answer for that.

My, Girarawn. Thank you, Mr, Marino.

Mz, Wee, I'm not intending to be critical of the quality or the exten-
siveness of your existing program, but what I do criticize is the appar-
ent lack of leadership in increasing the effort at a time that the problem
is growing even more critical,

And, if the Federal Government isn’t doing it’s share, I hope that
you'll be out in front shouting for the Federal Government to be more
responsive, But, in order to do that, the State government is going to
show that it’s taking a leadership role in assuming that responsibility
itself, And, is meeting it's share of the responsibility by coming for-
ward with additional funding and additional programs,

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Axaxa, Thank you very much,

Mr, Won Pat.

Mr. Won Par, Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

T am very interested in what you call the ITabilitat,

Mr, Marino, can you tell me the genesis of that organization ?

Mz, Marrvo. I'm sorry, sir,

Mr. Wox Par. Can you tell me the genesis of the organization?

My, Marixo. It was founded in 1971, in January. AncT, part of if—
well, I think I was a very fortunate kind of a lunatie, I'm the foun:ler
of ITabilitat., And, I had spent 1 year in Synanon. I spent 1 year in
Daytop, and I spent 214 years in Phoenix Iouse before something
clicked. And, I basically took what I liked from each of the programs.
I discarded what I thought was not necessary, and then I implemented
what I thought should have been there,

And, there was some kind of talk about whether or not that kind of
o program could work in this particular State, because of the ethnic
brealdown, And, as far as I'm eoncerned—of course, it’s proved now,
but people are people, no matter what kind of ethnie background you
have, But, it's been open 714 years now.

Mr. Wox Par, Are there any other comparable organizations in
other States?

Mr, Manixo. There are a lot of programs, There arc some that are
similarly comparable in terms of mechanics. But, there are none that
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are as involved—you see, we do what they do on a clinical level, but
then, we also have our vocational training, which they do not have
and, I think that's what is so needed.

Mr. Wox Par. Now, is the institution such that it requires a large
investment?

Mr. Marivo. An investment ?

Mr. Wox Pat. Yes.

Mr. Marinvo. Well, no. Most of the programs could get started by get-
ting involved in labor-intensified kind of businesses with a very low
investment. I'll give you two very brief examples. We had a couple of
kids that were from the State of Hawaii that liked landscaping and
they were getting ready to graduate. So, we leased them a truck for
$106 and spent $242 on tools and gave them our mailing list. Then, we
sent out letters to our sponsors. That particular entity now grosses
$8,0N0 a month.

We did the same thing with pool cleaning. We just find some people
that are interested in that particular thing and, then, it overlaps.
Usually if you have lawn maintenance, landscaping, it usually over-
laps with free trimming and pool cleaning. So, what we are trying to
do in essence is get as many diversified kinds of businesses so that
people can come in to learn a trade and, then, leave us eventnally and
go out and do it that way.

But, you don’t have to have a lot of money. I mean, you wouldn’t go
into a big investment kin:i of business. I would start very small and I
would do it mainly with Iabor intensified until it starts to grow. And,
then, the profits from that business, then invest in another business
and another business. Until, like, you see some daylight and by that
time people will recognize you for your marketable skills. We don’t
just sell in this State, we are in about 44 different cities across the coun-
try. That’s our sales team.

Mr. Raxcer. Selling what ?

Mr. Marixo. Ad specialties. Anything that’s printed. Key chains,
pens, et cetera.

The main reason for that is in IHawaii, Habilitat is a houschold
word. So, our name opens a lot of doors. And, T don’t believe that T'm
really teaching someone the fine art of being a salesperson, so we have
them go to Rockflat, Wyo,, where they couldn’t care less about Habili-
tat. And, we’ve become very strong on the east coast in cities like
Baltimore and Philly and Connecticut and New York. And, what we
have done any other program can do. And, that would take some kind
of burden oft the Federal Government. And, I think it would also
Ywwer your recidivism rate of people that leave programs and wind
up back in some kind of situation like prison or another institution.

Mr. Won Par. I have been advised that to operate any institution in
Hawali, you have to be licensed. Apparently, you have met the re-
quirements in this State? -

Mr. Marrvo. I don’t know. I came out here in 1970 and T got stuck
with six kids from a different program. And, when T opened it up, no-
body asked me abeut a license. You see, all these things they are asking
me now—I think we are temporarily accredited on a yearly basis for
funding purposes. I don’t know. But, I don’t think we are licensed.

Mr. Won Par. You are not licensed at all to operate?




107

Mr. Marivo. I think on a temporary year-to-year basis. Well, the
State hospital out here lost their accreditation. They are on a tempo-
rary basis, for funding. So, I guess—the only thing I don’t understand
is certain laws that ave passed, there should be a grandfather clause
because they might make some demands—the State of us, that we can’t
comply with and that would be a very sad thing to do to a success-
ful kind of organization. And, I don’t mean just Habilitat, any
organization.

I think we are licensed on a temporary basis, year to year. Or,
accredited.

Mr. Won Par. I'm not sure that the local legislature would be able
to grandfather that and that should govern the operations of your
institution.

Mr. Marivo. It’s amazing what the local legislation can do down
here.

Mzr, Wox Par. Thank you, Mr. Marino.,

Mr, Axaxa. Mr. Marino, to follow up on that, what kind of license
are you supposed to get ? Is it from the department of education or is it
from the health department?

Mr. Marmvo. I believe it would be probably the health department.
You see, Tim is sitting back letting me stick my feet in all kinds of
puddles. T think it’s from the department of health, because we are
dealing with the people end. And, then again, it might be the depart-
ment of social services and housing,

Mr. Wer. The medical facilities branch of the department of health
just recently established standards for special treatment facilities,
which accounts for all the programs that do not necessarily fall within
the medical model. Of which Vini’s program is one. And, the licenses
were developed to account for all the programs and agencies that do
not normally fall under your health care licensing standards.

Mr. Axaxa. When was that raade effective ?

Mr. Wee. I believe it was during the latter part of last year, Calendar
year.

Mr. Agaxa. So, this means that all of those institutions that have to
do with medieine, will have to be evaluated ?

Mr. Wee. Not necessarily medical, now. There arc licensing facilities,
naturally for medical programs. But, for those such as Vini’s program,
standards were developed to account for the licensing standards. And,
I believe the programs have been asked to submit their applications.
And, T believe there is a previsional period for all of the programs. I
don’t know any extensive details about that program.

Mr. RanceL, Is he licensed now or does he have to do something to be
licensed ?

Mr. Martxo. I got to do something to be licensed. And, that’s going
to be funny, because——

Mr. Raneern, What does he have to do?

Mr. Wae. As I said, I don’t know the details. It is handled by an-
other section. And, I don’t know what the standards that were devel-
oped incorporate.

. Mr. Raneer. When we talk about accreditation, is that the same as
licensing?
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Mr. Wez. No, sir. Accreditation will be an overall accounting of the
program. The special licensing facility is just for the facility itself.
The physical plant of the program.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Marino, of the people that ave in your program, how -

many of them are drug abusers ?

Mr. Marmvo. I would say it’s about a third of our program. Maybe
40 percent are hardcore opiate addicts, Were hardcore.

Mr. Axaxa. Let me ask Ms. Goya a question. What drug is used in
the high schools?

Ms. Goxa. I would think the most popular is alcohol and marihuana.

Mr. Axaxa, That goes back how far?

Ms. Gova. I don’t think we have any official figures on the drug
abuse. But, when we go out to schools that seems to be the two drugs
that come up the most right now.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Loa, you mentioned that you were deported. Where
were you deported?

Mzr. Loa. Well, my father is from Samoa, so they deported me to
Samoa under the custody of my grandparents there for 1 year. Then,
I came back.

Mr, Axawa. Just one personal question, because Mr. Marino has said
that the purpose of the program is really ‘o restore commonsense.

In your own personal rehabilitation, what do you feel really made a
difference in your life?

Mr. Loa. I guess the thing that really—as Vini put it, kind of made
me click, is that—you know, I was just—I finally got to a point whera
I just started accepting just a lot of things that—about me, that were
not right. A lot of character disorders. What really made me realize
this was, you know, just the people around me constantly telling me
about it. And, as a result of that, I just started realizing and accepting
that I wanted to be happier. I wanted to be more—I wanted to have a
lot more meaning in life than just being a second citizen. Or a minority,
or just being looked at as a bum or a dog or something.

Mr. Axaxa. What helped you the most? Was it the counseling or
was it the Ohana living?

Mr. Loa. Well, it was quite a few factors. I would say it was the
family environment, because I knew I had people who cared about me.
I would say it was the one on one counseling. Talking to people, re-
lating—you know, just as far as identification with each other and
helping each other out. It was the advice, information, and just things
like that.

And, I guess just belonging to something. Because I never really
belonged to anything in my whole life. I never really had something
that I was a part of until becoming a member of the Habilitat family.
I finally became somebody. I had something that, you know, I could
be proud of, or something that I could move with. A. group of people—
I guess that was one of the biggest factors, you know, the family, the
people and the sport.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Loa.

Chief counsel.

Mr. Nevos, X would like to ask about a phenomenon that was men-
tioned to us in Washington, by some of the enforcement people.

Have you gentlemen observed a phenomenon involving inhaling of
gold paint? I don’t know why it’s gold paint particularly. But, I hear
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there are kids here that have got a tremendous thing going with gold
paint. Is there anything to it %

Vorce From tur Froor. Il answer that.

Mr. Axaga. Would you identify yoursel£?

Mr. Line. My name is Kenneth Ling and I’m the chairman of the
Oahu Drug Abuse Coalition, as well as a worker at Palama Settlement,
which is a settlement house located in the low-income area.

‘We do have a problem with inhaling. It can be glue as well as paint.
Gold is one of the colors as well as the natural. And, it is a problem.

Mr. Nevuis. It’s an extremely dangerous practice, isn’t it?

Mr. Ling. Yes; it is.

Mz, Nenuis. Have you had any OD’s as a result of youngsters over-
dosing from—or, getting sick or dying? .

Mr. Line. Yes; we have. We do have some cases now that are being
investigated as possibly attributed to the sniffing of paint.

Mzr. Nrrras. What is being done about this, Mr. Wee ? Is the depart-
ment of health—do they have an educational program or prevention
program? And, while you're at it, you might also include in your
guiswgr your assessment of the problems of PCP, or angel dust, on these
islands.

M. Wee. In regard to the inhalant problem, the department has no
program per se. We have worked with the YMCA. program here in the
development and the submission of a grant to NIDA for a 3-year
demonstration inhalant project.

Mr. Nerus. Well, what stage is that in, Mr, Wee?

Mz, Wee. It has been submitted and we are waiting for NIDA’s re-
view and approval.

" Mr. Nerris. In the meantime, the kids are buying paint and sniffing
it.

Mr. Wee. I think in the meantime—and, this is where Mr. Ling can
address it as well as PCP a lot more adequately than I can, they are—
all programs are attempting to handle the problem within their ve-
sources.

Mr. Nerrrs. Mr. Ling, what’s the situation on angel dust?

Mr. Laxa. I think this is relatively a new phenomenon, especially
for our agency in dealing with it. I think part of it is that we don’t
know that much about it.

Mr. Nerwss. You know it’s an animal tranquilizer?

Mr, Laine. Yes; we know that.

Mr. Nerwis. And, it is sweeping the mainland. Every major city
isfrlt;pé)lx)'ting violence and overdosed deaths as a result of the ingestion
of PCP.

Do you have any of that phenomenon here? ave you observed any
PCP use on the islands?

Mr. Lina, Yes, sir, we have, What I was trying to say was that
part of it is not just the amount of usage, but as well as we deal, and
as workers in the field working, dealing with it—I think part of the
key would be we, as well as through the mainland, as well as here,
must be able to get the information—accurate information in pro-
viding us to work with the youngsters. It's not just being able to say,
“Hey, don’t talke it.”

My, Nevs, Doesn’t the health department furnish you with educa-
‘tional materials with respect to how to prevent some of these new
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drugs from becoming popularized? Mr. Wee, what does the depart-
ment of health of the State do to alert these agencies in such a way
t-%m,t \qvhen new drugs appear on the scene, they are able to cope with
them?

Mr. Wee. As we receive the information, we make every attempt
to disseminate it to the programs in the field. We, ourselves, do not
have the capability to provide the kind of training or indepth study
of the drugs and whatever the current techniques are that are being
used to cope with the abuses.

Mr, Nerrrs. Mr. Wee, you are the Single-State Agency, aren't you?

Mr, Wez. Yes, sir.

Mr. Nerurs. You're the Alecohol and Drug Abuse Agency ?

Mr. Weg. Right.

Mr. Nenas. And, you are one of 50 agencies with which NIDA
contracts and deals. You use Federal funds in that respeet. You
receive Information from NIDA regularly, I know that. Isn't it
possible that you could reproduce some of that information promptly
and get it out to the field ?

My, WzE. Noj; as I said this is the information that we disseminate.
As far as any capability for followup and working with programs
on any additional assistance they may require, we don’t have that
capability.

Mr. Nerrs, Why not? What does the department of health do,
if not to preserve the health of the youngsters of this State? Why
don’t you have that capability ?

Mr. Wee. We dor’t have the manpower.

Now, I'm talking about any additional training that might be re-
quired. Or, any additional technical assistance that programs may ask
for. We are dependent upon NIDA to receive such assistance, But, as
written materials are forwarded to the State, we do disseminate them
to all the programs.

Mr. Neriis. Well, Iet me get an example before you, Mr. Wee.

Last January, I think it was, the President signed a prociamation
announcing a drug prevention weel, and there was a media campaign
on which NIDA spent some $300,000. What, if anything, happened
here as a result of all that?

Mr. WeE. Nothing happened here. We have a very strong position—
wae have very strong feelings, I should say of NIDA’s nationwide pre-
vention campaign. We find that the materials and activities that they
have developed ave really inappropriate to our needs here,

We have requested of NIDA that we be allowed to preview the
materials. The posters, the literature that has been printed for distri-
hution, prior to distribution. We were informed that this was impos-
sible. We are inundated with materials. Programs have taken what
they feel they could distribute. But, for the most part, we would
rather see the moneys used rather than printing—preprinting ma-
terials—the media campaign, the printed materials, the audio ma-
terials, that the money be allocated to the States to develop their own
materials.

Mr. Graran. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Nrruis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Graran, Mr., Wee, did you make that information known to
NIDA. in any manner?
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My, W, We certainly did. In writing, in numerous correspondence.

Mr. Gmuaawn, Would you provide our committee with copies of that
correspondence ?

Mr. WeE, Yes, sir.

A, Graan, Mr. Chairman, with the consent of the committee, ‘I
would like to make that correspondence part of the record at this

Yoint.
: Mr. Axaxa, If there’s no objection, it will be included.

Mr. Nerts. Thank you, Congressman Gilman. I really think that’s
an important consideration. )

My, Marino, how many people in your therapeutic community are
women ?

My, Marixo. About 30 or 35 percent. It fluctuates depending on
what’s happening.

Mr. Nrruts. Over the years, since youw've been functioning, would
vou say that percentage has been maintained ¢

Myr. Marmvo, Yes. ,

M. Nerrrs, What do you feel about the special needs of women with
respect to the prevention of drug abuse and treatment? Forget about
the treatment that’s used in the sense that the medical model uses it. T'm
talking about your, as Mr. Rangel said, your family approach.

My, Marivo. In-house?

Mr. Nrrris. In-house.

Mr. Marmvo. I think that in order to have any kind of a program de-
veloped—most definitely, to answer your question, yes; there should
be a separate program within the program, because women have cer-
tain kinds of issues that men don’t and vice versa. I think the way that
we offset that is that we have a very strong female ¢linical coordina-
tor, who has set up other programs—I mean, programs within. And,
our main issue is that we find that the females—most of the ones that
come—ijust about every one that comes don’t feel too good uhout them-
selves. So, that’s one of the programs, to get them to start to feel better
with different kinds of classes and—-—-

My, Nevuis. What percentage of that third, Mr, Marino, are females
who are drug abusers, or alcohol abusers?

Mr, Marivo. About half.

Mz, Nepuis., About half?

Mr, Marmxo, Yes, 40 percent or half.

Mr, I _11s. Now, you are saying to me, if I understand you cor-
rectly, that you do have inhouse female oriented clinical assistants so
that the females who are afilicted in this manner do not feel—how
shall T put it? Do not feel overpowered by the male-oriented system?

Mr, Mariyo. No. Nobody can get overpowered by any system. The
females have their—at times, have their own special kind of groups.
They have female groups that ave facilitated by female clinicians.
They have female dissipations. They have special female seminars.
And, there ave certain things that the house does together as one pro-
oram. And, then, there are certain things that are delegated and are a
different kind of an issue, that we eliminate the males.

And if yow're implying, like in the process of an encounter group, is
the male allowed to try to overpower, we have vemedies for that. We
just tell them not to do that. It doesn’t happen in most places and jails.
And, we just tell them that we don’t tolerate that kind of hehavior.
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My, Nerwts. Thank you, My, Marino. )

Ms. Goya, you have a methadone program, is that correct?

Ms. Goya. Yes.

Mr. Neriss. JJow many methadone patients have you?

Ms. Goya. We have 95 right now.

Mr, Nerzss, Ninety-five?

Ms. Goxa. Yes. . )

Mz, Nerias. Of those 95, do you know of any that ave taking heroin
at the same time that they are on methadone ?

Ms. Gova. Yes.

Mr. Nerus, Would you say it’s a large percentage?

Ms. Gova. No, not a large percentage.

Mu. Nerrzs. A small percentage of the 95%

Ms. Goxa. Yes.

My, Neres. And, you've identified those ?

Ms. Gova. Yes, through urinalysis.

Moy, Nerws. Do you have compulsory urinalysis at set times ?

Ms. Goxa. We do a random urinalysis weekly on every client,

Mr., Newuss. Is there much methadone diversion, Ms. Goya? Do youw
find methadone on the streets of Honolulu, if you want to buy it there?

Ms. Goxa. I don’t know if we have any official figures, but new clients
coming in for detox have told us periodically that, you know, they have:
been able to purchase methadone on the streets. So, from that we have
to assume that there’s some diversion.

Mzr. Nerris. Have there been break-ins at your establishment?

Ms. Gora. No. We have been pretty fortunate. We haven’t had any
break-ins yet at our clinic.

Mr. Marivo. I was just wondering why she qualified it, yet.

Mr, Nrrris. Well, where there’s gold, there is always prospecting.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Giaran. One last question, Mr. Chairman.

Mzr. Loa, how old were you when you first started on heroin %

Mz, Loa. I would say I was about 19 or 18.

Myr. Gizaran. How old are younow?

Mr. Loa. Twenty-six.

Mr. Grraaw. Was it readily available on the streets of Honolulu at
that time?

Mur. Loa. Heroin?

Mr. Gizaran. Yes.

Mr. Loa. Oh, yes.

M. Groaraw. Is it still readily available on the streets ?

Mr. Loa. Yes.

Mr, Grrataw, Thank you. No further questions.

Mr, Axaxa. Thank you very much. I want to express the gratitude
of this committeo to our witnesses today. Your statements, as I said
earlier, will be included in the record in their entirety.

We want to thank you for your remarks here today. Your statements
and your remarks will be helpful to us.

. L also want to take this time to thank the committee for participating:
in this hearing of the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and
Control.

Without any further statements, T declare this hearing adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 4:40 p.m., the Select Committee adjourned, to-
reconvene subject to the call of the Chair,]




APPENDIX

APPENDIX A

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES,
HousEe 0F REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D.C., July 11, 1978.
Hon, LESTER L. WOLFF,
-‘Chairman, Seleot Commmitice on Narcotics Abuse and Conirel,
rashington, D.0,

Dear LusTer: Thig is in regard to the enclosed correspondence which I re-
cently recelved from Mr, Andrew I. T. Chang, Director of the Department of
Social Sevices and Housing in Hawali. This letter concerns the Department's
recent activities in the area of drug abuse.

I would greatly appreciate your submitting this letter as part of the official
Troceedings in Hawail. X feel that Mr, Chang's information is extremely interest-
ing in light of our discussiony in Hawail. I plan to send Mr., Chang a copy of the
Committee’s report upon its publication.

Thank you for your assistance in this matter, As always, if I may ever be of
assistance to you, please feel free to call upon me,

Aloha pumehana,
DaANIEL K, AXKARA,
Member of Congress.
Enclosure.
DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES AND HOUSING,
Honolulu, Hawaii, June 30, 1978.
Hon, DANIEL K. AKARA,
Congress of the United States,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear Mr. ARARA: The following is in reference to your letter of June 20,
1978, regarding information on narcotics and drug abuse.

In February of thig year, a study was conducted at the Hawaii State Prison
;vhich focused on the issue of substance abuse. This study revealed the following

acts:

1, About 93 percent of the inmates surveyed had alcohol or drug abuse prob-
lems to some degree of serionsness prior to inearceration;

2, Approximately 59 percent were classifled as definite drug abusers:

3. Over G5 percent of the inmates sampled indleated that the use of alcohol and/
or drugs wvas a contributing factor in the offense for whieh they were presently
serving a sentence; and

4, About 78 percent of the inmates sampled, who had previous arrest records,
indicated that the use of drugs and/or aleohol was a contributing factor in at
least one of their previous arrests,

The Corrections program has appronched the problems of drug abuse as o
long-term, chronie condition which is seldom overcome in a matter of a few
months or even years. Our experience have shown that users, especially of heroin
or other narcoticg continue to use drugs even though they want to stop, decide to
stop, try to stop, and actually succeed in stopping for days, weeks, months, or in
the case of long-term inearceration, even years, And yet, relapse rates are high
and most addicts require treatment repeatedly.

Some suggest that the reasons are psychological, that drug users simply do not
possess the strength of will to abstain; others feel that the reasons are socio-
logieal—that the conditions of the person's existence are so depressing that Hfe
is unbearable without the use of a “chemical” crutch, Still others suggest that
the act of long-term drug use causes permanent changes in the body chemistry
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that demand continuous use of drugs to maintain a sense of “henlth,” albeit &
self-destructive one. .

We do not know the root causes for continued drug use but by the time the
drug-dependent person requiring treatment is committed to a correctional facility,
he already represents a serious problem and permanent rehabilitation is extreme-
1y difficult. We can, and do insure that drug use is kept to an absolute minimum
while the individual ig in our custody.

Currently, we are developing a comprehensive program to deal with the
chemical-dependent felon. Through research, we have discovered that most anthor-
ities in the fleld suggest that in addition to the provision of serviees while the
individual is incarcerated, it is necessary to develop a long-term treatment plan
and to engage the inmuate in a community resource which will provide for con-
tinuity of services after the individual is digeharged from our jurisdiction.

Despite mandates and guidelines from the National Institute of Law Fnforce-
ment and Criminal Justice, the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration, and
our own Correctional Master Plan to utilize community resources and develop
substance abuse programming which allows for the “use of community organiza-
tions to provide services in support of the program,” these community programs
are too few, are understaffed, and are underfunded. Encourngement, recommendn-
tions, and mandates to use community resources have little utility if resources
are simply unavailable, The demand for drugs will not be reduced until we make
a serious commitment to the provision of services within the commuunity. And thig
commitment must be supported with ndequate funds.

In spite of sophisticnted design of treatment progrum within our correctional
facilities, one inescapable fact is that without the getive support of ndequately
funded community-base programs, a large number of our inmates who are
substance abusers will more than likely, upon retease, return to the use of drugs.

Since the passage of the Harrison Act in 1914, we have learned that if a demand
for drugs continues, the supply of drugs will always be available,

We thank you for the opportunity for bringing this serious community problem
of substance abuse to your Committee’s attention.

Sincerely,
ANprEw I, T, Cuane, Dircetor,

P.8.—Due to the gravity of the drug abuse problem in the community and in
our correctional facilities, we would appreciate receiving copies of all written
testimonies/reports which were submitted to your Congressional Committee dur-
ing its hearing at the Hawaii State Capitol on June 30, 1978 and July 1, 1978.



DRUG TRAFFICKING IN AND THROUGH HAWAIL
AND GUAM

TUESDAY, JULY 4, 1878

IlousE or REPRESENTATIVES,
Serrer Coarrrrrer ox Narcorics Apuse axp CoNTROL,
Agana, Guam.

The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in the
Guam Legislative Iall, Hon, Daniel K, Akaks (acting chairman of
the comittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Billy L. Evans, Benjamin A. Gilman, and
Antonio B, Won Pat.

Stafl present: Joseph I.. Nellis, chief counsel ; William G. Lawrence,
chief of stafl'; Alma Bachrach, investigator; and David Sandler, staft
counsel.

Mr. Axaxa. The ITouse Select Committee or Narcotics Abuse and
Control will come to order. I would like to call on Coingressman Tony
Won Pat to make the opening remarks.

Mr. Wox Par. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Hafa \dai everybody.
It is indeed a great pleasure to personally welcome my distinguished
colleagues to our beautiful island.

As you are aware, the Seleet Committee on Narcotics Abuse and
Control is chaired by the ¥lonorable Lester Wolff of New York, who
1s also the chairman of the Subcommittee on Asian and Pacific Affairs
of the International Relations Committee of the House. Unfortunately,
ho and thoe rest of the delegation could not be here with us today be-
cause they have to go on to the People’s Republic of China and also to
other areas in Southeast Asia in connection with the drug trafficking.

It is important to think that these trips, especially to Guam, are im-
portant to our investigation of drug traflicking. As you know, Congress
s on recess, wa call this a district workweek in which the Members
have an opportunity to go back to their own district to see their con-
stituents and make what is called some fence mending. Particularly
since this is an election year. I recognize that this is a veal sacrifice on
the part of my colleagues who are here today making this long and
tiring journey *o our island, They will be here for today and tomor-
row, and perhaps after that day we will be leaving. So on behalf of
the people of Guam, I want to thanlk the committee and particularly
tho stafl of tho committee.

At this time, before I turn over the hearing to the chairman, Daniel
Akolka, who has been cochairing the hearing in IHawail with Lester
Wolfl, I would take the opportunity to introduce my colleagues up
here, Tirst of all, of course, the presiding chairman, Mr, Daniel Akaka
of Hawail. Mr. Akaka was an cducator by profession for many
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years. Before he became o Member of Congress, he had served with the
State of Hawaii, under the present administration of Governor
Ariyoshi; he is a member of the Agriculture Committee of the House,
a member of the Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee, and also
the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control.

Next to me, my distinguished colleague, Ben Gilman, a man who
hails from New Yorlk; he has been in Congress for quite a while; he has
served also in the State Legislature of New York snd in many other
capacities in the State government. He is serving as a ranking minority
member of the Diternational Relations Committes; a member of the
Select Law of the Sea Conference. I am very glad that he was able to
inake this trip beeause I know he has other pressing engagements back
rome.

The next colleague on my extveme left is Congressman Billy Evans
of Georgin, a lawyer by profession; he has served in the Georgia State
Legislature for many years before coming to Congress; he now serves
on the Public Works Committee and the Judiciary Committee of the
ITouse and also the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control.
He has been very, very active in this particular committee, and I hope
that his presence here today will be of great hielp to us in the territory.
Sitting also with us here is the chiet counsel of the Select Committee,
Mr. Joseph Nellis. That will conclude my opening remarks, Mr. Chair-
man, and again I want to thank you.

Mr. Araxa, Thank you very much, Mr, Won Pat. T’d like to tell the
people of Guam that you have a very valuable and effective Congress-
man in the U.S. Housge of Representatives. I know Tony has never lost
a campaign here on Guam and I would say that it would be pitiful if
the people of Guam would not send him back because Tony has been
very effective there, is very respected, and has made many, many
friends among his colleagues. And I know coming from an island com-
munity that friendship in the Iouse of Congress is very, very impor-
tant in helping your island community. And, we are very happy to have
Tony with us and it was because of his insistence that this committee is
here conducting these hearings, and we are very grateful to him and
also to the officials here in Guam for hosting us here on their island.

I also want to recognize others who ave here with us as support
people and algo as staff people representing other Agencies. Besides
Mr. Nellis, I'd like to call attention to and acknowledge Mr. Td
Palme who is on the staff of the Asian and Pacific Affairs Subeom-
mittee « *he International Relations Committee, Is T heve? If you
are, as I .all your name, will you please raise your hand? Another
here, we have Bill Lawrence who is chief of staff of the Select Com-
mittee, and also Alma Bach.ach who has been here preparving the
hearings; and Dave Sandler, staff counsel. Also, we have members of
the Drug Enforcement. Administration, the Regional Director, Jerry
Jensen: and. also Assistant John Lee. From the White ITouse, wo
have Mazie Pope; from the Judiciary staff, we have Jim Kline and
Skip Endres. I'rom the State Department, we have Liz Marten.

Governor Bordallo, distinguished invitees, corcerned eitizens and
people of Guam, Hafa Adai, Drug abuse in modern times has become
one of the scourges of mankind, its afllictions transcend geographical
boundaries and political ideologies. One would be hard pressed today
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to find a locale that has not felt its effects, either as a producer, trans-
shipment or receiving country; Guam is not an exception. This beau-
tiful territory veflects the problems of the world at large and has an
escalating drug abuse problem of its own. The importance of this
problem to the Guamanian society and particularly to the youth of
our territory cannot be minimized. Because I feel so strongly aboub
this problem, I was most honored and happy to join the members
of the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control at these
hearings.

In the course of investigations by this committee, we have learned
of the all-pervasive spread of drug abuse throughout the Pacific. And,
in fact, we have just come fromg]gmarings on this subject held in my
own home State of Hawali where they are experiencing similar prob-
lems to Guam. This is so important that this committee felt that a
publio hearing by Members of the U.S, Congress on Guam was called
for in an attempt to determine the scope of the problem, what legis-
lation, if any, is needed, and what my colleagues and I as representa-
tives of the people of the United States and Guam might do to assist
in helping stem the increasing tide of drug abuse. We are indeed grate-
ful for your presence at this hearing, for through the appearance and
testimony of the people of Guam who will appear during the course
of these proceedings, we hope to have a picture emerge that will give
us a fair idea of the appropriate course of conduet to follow. Before
calling our first witness, I would like to ask my colleagues to give
%1)7 opening statements that they have. May I call on Congressman

Gvans.

Mzr. Evans, Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Governor Bordallo, Senator
Ada, fellow Americans. It is certainly a pleasure for me to be in
Guam, This is my first time here and I am very much enjoying your
beautiful island. I would first like to associate myself with the re-
marks of Chairman Akaka, especially in his compliments to your own
Congressman, Tony Won Pat, who 1s doing an excellent job for you
in Congress. I regret that I am here and this committee is here be-
causs the problems that you have in Guanm dealing with drug abuse.
Although it is no solace to you, these problems exist in all of the
United States. We have been to hearings in many areas on the con-
tinent, and as Chairman Akaka said, in IHaswaii, but I think maybe
the problem is worse here than it is in many areas.

I understand that a number of things have alrveady taken place
locally in an attempt to deal with the drug problem. Maybe the Mem-
bers of Congress are late in coming because you have taken it upon
yourselves to start these programs which are necessary to deal with
the problem and reduce the influx of drugs and use of drugs in your
country. But, it's difficult to do without the help of the National
Government in many instances and we are here to find out what we
might be able to do to help fight this problem.

Mr. Axara, Thank you very much, Congressman Evans of Georgia.
May I call on Congressman Gilman of New York.

Mr. GraraN, Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Governor Bordallo, and
our good host, Congressman Won Pat, Speaker Ada, ladies and gentle-
men: It is o pleasure to be able to return to Guam once again, This
is not my first visit to Guam. I had the—I guess we could say—
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«questionable pleasure of being here during World War IT, returned
here to take a look at the Vietnamese refugee problems not too long
ago, and now at the invitation of Congressman Won Pat to come here
to examine the narcotics problem in probably my most important visit
to this beautiful island.

TUnfortunately, Guam now has been dubbed one of the new hubs
in the drug network. It is extremely important, therefore, that our
committes take a look at one of the fifth largest drug centers in the
TUnited States, and to find out why and what we can do to correct
this scourge that's been eating away at the very roots of our society.

We are not here to criticize. We're not here to point any fingers,
We're here to find out how we can best eradicate this growing menace
to our entire Nation. Yes, to the entire world. And, each time our com-
mittee sets out in a new direction and lifts up another stone, we find
anofther can of worms. And, we find that we are combating an in-
credible, sophisticated, well-organized criminal activity that has
reached into not only the roots of our own society, but has reached
into governmental operations throughout the world and has corrupted
some of the highest officials in governments throughout the world. And
the more we can focus public consciousness on the problem, the more
we can encourage our law enforcement officials who are doing such a
commendable effort out there on the battlefront, the more we can sup-
port their activities, the more effective we’ll be in eventually ridding
the world of this menace. And, I want to thank Congressman Won Pat
for urging our committes to come out here to take a hard look and I,
hopefully through the candid exchange that we'll have with owr wit-
nesses today, Congress will be able to find some solutions to help in
this part of the world. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Agaxa. Thank you very mueh, and may I ask whether Congress-
man Won Pat has any further remarks to malke at this time,

Mr. Won Par. My, Chairman, in the essence of time, I have already
made an introductory statement, and as I said, we have the major offi-
cials of our local government over here as well as of the Federal officials,
and I am suve that the sooner we get into business, the sooner we'll boe
able to move out of this. I know how anxious you are, of course, in
getting out of this business, so without further ado, I defer, of course,
to your leadeiship.

Mr. Axaxa, Thank you very much, Congressman Won Pat.

T would like to further say that Guam is certainly what would be
called the pearl of the Pacifie, a tropical heauty. a place where the spivit
and love of the people is very evident, and we've had samplings of
that in the short time that we have been here, and your hospitality has
been great. And with this kind of spirit of people, we would certainly
like, with you to try to help with the problems that you and we have in
drug trafficking through Guam, and we are here to collect as much in-
formation of the current situation here on Guam, The first witness this
morning will be the honorable Governor of Guam, Ricardo J. Bordello.

(zovernor, before you sit, will you raise your right hand.

[ Governor Bordallo sworn.]

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much. We will be on a §-minute rule
here, both witnesses and committee members, and we will include your
complete statement in the record, Governor, and I would like you to
take the amount of time you need. Thank you.
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'TESTIMONY OF RICARDO J. BORDALLO, GOVERNOR OF GUAM

Mr. Borparro. Chairman Akaka, Congressman Won Pat, esteemed
members of this Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control,
the people of Gruam join me in extending to this committee a sincere
welcome and thanks for offering your valuable time and eflort to as-
sist us deal with a drug traflicking and drug abuse problem that has
shaken the very foundation of (Guam’s society, and could conceivably
create problems in the national and international arena. We are confi-
dent that this committee’s power and prestige will assure Guam of
nrgently needed Federal assistance to cope with this cancer,

Your presence here will undoubtedly lend weight to the June 1977

Jack Anderson column that brought Guam national press attention
s “the nexus of world drug traffic.”
. Guam unfortunately only seems to attract national attention when
it is devastated by typhoons, or used as a base to conduct wars, or
house the refugees of wars, Today, national attention is being focused
on Guam because of a different type of war in which many of Guam’s
voung people are dying. .\ war in which the enemy is difficult to defeat.
. ,‘\1. wav in which very few bullets are used but where the fatalities ave
vgh,

-\ war, like all other wars, wherein our young people are the sacri-
ficial lambs,

y rA\ war that has caused much turmoil and change in Guam's way of

ife,

: -\ war that, if left unchecked, could destroy the Guam we know and
ove,

I am referring to the war we are now fighting with all our might—
the war against drugs, its illegal use, and all its ugly facets!

This is a war that we on Guam cannot win by ourselves because the
sources of our enemy’s ammunition are completely out of our veach—
safe and seeure 1,000 miles from our shores.

In order to overcome and defeat this enemy, we must become allies,
and use the same determination and drive that our forefathers exerted
in the Revolutionary War, the Civil War, World War I, and World
War IT to survive and suceeed.

We must fight this elusive enemy—the drug distributor, and the
drug pusher.

This call to arms reminds me of a statement made by Admiral
Arleigh Burke:

The major deterrent to war ig in o man’s mind, The major Jeterrent in the
future is going to be not only, what we have, but what we do, what we are willing
to 4o, what they think we will do. Staminn, guts, standing up for the things we
sny . ., These ave the deterrents, ,

The committee has received copies of my correspondence, memo-

anda, and program proposals that T have issued to deter, if not defeat,
this new enemy of all people.

The appended documents should adequately apprise the committeo
of the concern and the commitment of my administration to eurh, if
not, completely control the importation and production of dangerous
dimgs and to devise programs to divert the attention of young pec e
away from drugs, and to rehabilitate those who have suecumed to this
addietion.
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Within weeks after nuy inauguration in 1975, I met the FBI Direc~
tor, Mr. Clarence Kelly, to explain Guam's growing drug and drug
related crime problems. That meeting resulted in the assignment of a
permanent FBI agent to Guam. Similar meetings with the Adminis-
trator of the Drug Enforcement Agency provided Guam with a DEA
agent now stationed on the island. .

Drug-related crimes and drug abuse reached a radical turning point
in late 1974. During that year, there were 4 heroin overdose fatalities.
and 12 homicides, some of which are drug related. Prior to that time,
only one drug overdose was recorded in 1970. In 1971, there was only
one homicide. During 1975, Guam recorded 2 deaths related to drug
overdose, and 12 homicides. )

Drug overdose deaths in 1976 equaled that recorded during the 2
previous years. Six young people died of drug overdose duving 1976.
During that same year, there were 11 homicides,

The upward spiral continued into 1977 when seven young people
succumbed as a result of heroin overdose. Three additional deaths in
1977 were attributed to an overdose of other controlled substances. For
the fourth year in a row, the number of homicides exceeded 12.

This senseless loss of lives had to be stopped.

On January 14, 1977, I transmitted a bill to the local legislature pro-
posing an appropriation of $1 million to the Community Mental ITealth
Division of the Guam Memorial Hospital for the operation of their
drug rehabilitation program.

In my January 14, 1977 letter, I stated that:

‘We must exert every effort to assist recent drug users overcome a problem that
could progress into an addiction.

‘We must never neglect our children. We should provide the funds necessary
to establish and underwrite a program designated to nssist addiets under the
age of 18 in their efforts to overcome or avert the addiction,

Besides wasting and destroying potentially productive members of our society,
abuse and addiction instigate crimes, such as burglary, theft and robbery, to
provide the money needed to support such a habit,

Though the New York experience with drug addiction and rampant property
crime rateg is usually referred to as the classic example, we unfortunately can
look to our own property crime rate and problem with abuse and addiction to
verify the correlation between drugs, property crimes, and sometimes, crimes
against the person.

Law and order, and public health, are coexistent priorities of my administra-
tion. Though the use of drngs is a crime, I consider drug abuse and addiction to be
& public health problem. We must commence to wage a war against the crime of
drug trafficking and use, as well ag the crimes that result from such activitics.

Providing the funds to establish a drug rehabilitation program to aealst recent
recruits to the ranks of drug abusers and addicts under the age of 18, will serve
as a momentous move in the right direction.

Unfortunately, that plea for help went unheeded.

In February 1977, I met Attorney General Griffin Bell to express my
concern about the need for immediate assistance to cope with Guam’s
predicament,

On May 12,1977, I wrote a followup letter to Attorney General Bell
wherein I stated :

The drug situation on Guam, has deteriorated since we met . . .

The territory of Guam does not possess the requisite monetary funds nor man-
power to successfully complete these tasks.. .

Your assisfance in expediting the assignment of more DEA agents to Guany
will be most appreciated.
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Could the Department of Justice temporarily assigi, at most, four experienced
«criminal prosecutors to Guam to train thelocal prosecutors and also to objectively
Dbrosecute the drug importirig and police corruption cases,

The enclosed appendixz will provide proof of extensive correspon-
«dence on this request. Attempts were made at both the Federal and
local levels to provide additional manpower to combat this menace,

On August 8, 1977, T sent an urgent telex to Mr. Jack Watson at the
White House. The telex opened with the statement: “To state it con-

-cisely—Guam is in trouble and we need lots of help immediately.”

In September, I was informed of the Justice Department’s approval

-of my request to have DEA conduct training sessions for Guam’s

police and customs officers, This training was conducted during the last

.3 months of 1977.

Pursuant to my administration’s request and behest, $400,000 was
appropriated to establish a special prosecution division within the
Attorney General’s Office to deal exclusively with drug and drug re-
Tated crimes.

A drug abuse public awareness program was established with

-another local appropriation of $100,000.

I contacted the speaker, the bishop, the presiding judge of the su-
perior court, and asked them to cosponsor a drug abuse awareness con-
ference. A very successful and productive conference was held on Feb-
ruavy 15-18, 1978.

The position paper and recommendation of that conference has been
reproduced and appended to this testimony. A. substantial number of
the major recommendations have been implemented and have proven

:to be quite successful,

The ccmmunity education and prevention program has been imple-

‘mented. Some of the island’s villages have conducted drug conferences
‘to provids a forum in which to educate the villagers on the symptoms

-and efforts of drug abuse, as well as to provide them with an oppor-
tunity to post recommendations on combatting the problem.

During the months of January through April 1978, seven young
people lost their lives 25 a result of an overdose of drugs; 16 homicides
were committed during the first 6 months of this year. Most of the
homicides were related to the drug trade. An undetermined number
of auto fatalities were also caused by drivers under the influence of
drugs. At least 20 and maybe as many as 30 lives had been lost to the
drug menace during the last 6 months. Unable and unwilling to tolerate
a continuation of this situation. I declared a state of emergency to
exist on Guam and ordered all departments and agencies to assist in
the establishment and implementation of “Operation Save a Life,”
designed to meet the erisis needs of heroin abusers created by the de-
creased availability of heroin. The program called for providing
counseling and medical services at erisis intervention centers and spe~
cially installed hotlines. My request for a $296,000 appropriation to
underwrite this program for 2 months was approved.

“Oporation Save a Life” has been a success. Hundreds of addicts
have been assisted, Thongh some may say that my conclusion is pre-
mature, I would like to be the first to announce that sinee the inception
of “Operation Save a Life,” 2 months ago, not one overdose fatality has
heen reported, This is in contrast to seven deaths for the 4 preceding
months of 1978.
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I hope that we can afford to support this program until such time
as its services are no longer needed. I have always been of the opinion
that a human life is priceless. Any program that can save one life is
worth its operational costs.

The Department of Education has been directed to design, develop,.
and implement & drug education curriculum. The requisite appropria-
tion has been approved to assure implementation of this recommen-
dation.

At my direction, seminars were conducted 2 weeks ago to make
GovGuam supervisors more aware of the symptoms and side effects
of drug abuse so that they could be frontline combatants of drug
abuse. Several hundred supervisors attended these seminars.

The “Operation Save a Life” program included a recommendation.
that counseling services be provided in outlying villages. These out-
reach centers have been established and staffed.

The drug conference recommendations on treatment and rehabili-
tation Nos. 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, 10, 11, 12, 13, 16, have been implemented.

Mr, Chairman and members of this Select Committee, as you can
see, given our limited power and resources, the Government, the people
of Guam and I have done the most we can do to deal with this drug
abuse menace.

The source of the drugs emanates from outside Guam. On March 6,
1978, Guam hosted a drug traffic control conference attended by agents
from about 60 countries. The appended documents contains a copy of
an agreement signed after that conference between the government of
Guam and the Drug Enforcement Administration to assist in the
detection and control of the traflicking of drugs. More Federal assist-
ance, however, must be provided. More agents assigned to the area
could control the flow.

This committee’s assistance in securing maximum help from the
Federal Governnient is respectfully requested.

During that same International Drug Conference, I was frustrated
at my inability to sign similar agreements with the representatives of’
other countries. I recognize my lack of authority to negotiate such a
pact, but I had hoped that the Federal Government would take the
initiative. I believe that the U.S. Government must bring some pres-
sure to bear on the governments of the countries within the Golden
Triangle as well as other opium producing countries to destroy their
poppy fields and control the production of opium. The cooperative
relationship the United States has with Mexico should be established
with Guam’s Asian neighbors.

Asian countries are the major sources of illegal drugs. The help of
this committee in drying up these sources will guarantee a successful
conclusion, not only of Guam’s war against illegal drugs, but the rest
of our Nation’s fight against this most dangerous of all ouv war
enemies.

I want to conclude my opening statement with this: Guam is mak-
ing headway in its war against illegal drugs. The drug strike force
established jointly by the Federal Government and the Government
of Guam is & major combatant in our struggle to check and eliminate
drug abuse and drug trafficking. The U.S. military commands in
Guam are cooperating with local authorities and are themselves
engaged in containing the drug problem within military areas, Though
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greatly understaffed and overworked, Guam’s customs officers have
been doing an admirable job.

Guamn needs help in the customs area. ) )

The U.S. Customs Service could either provide Guam with addi-
tional funds to increase its staft or the U.S. Customs Service could
agree to expand its area of responsibility and assign men to Guan
to assist in a frontline effort to control the flow of drugs into Guam
and eventually into the mainland. ) ) )

I hope that this Select Committee will review this aspect of our
needs and support us in our effort to obtain U.S. Customs Service
assistance for Guam. )

The Government of Guam is committed to and doing everything
possible toward controlling the importation of drugs, and its eventual
abuse. But we do need help. Funds within the Department of Health,
Iiducation, and Weifare can and should be made available for ex-
panded drug abuse educational awareness programs. The Depart-
ment of Justice has an untapped source of funds to wage this war
on drugs. .

The assistance of this committee to assure the eventual eradication
of drug importation, and the gradual rehabilitation of drug abusers
would De most appreciated.

Thank you for your attention. Thank you for joining tl'is war
against drug abuse, and drug traflicking. Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Governor Bordallo, for your
eloquent statement, for informing us of what you’ve been doing in
facing and addressing your administration to the drug problems here
on Guam. You need to be commended for the action you have taken
already in helping the people of Guam since March 8, 1978, when
you requested assistance to establish the drug enforcement task force,
and also the subsequent programs that you formulated here on Guam,
and we want to commend you for all of these.

You talked about wanting assistance from the Customs Service
and even considering that the TU.S. Customs expand its, I believe,
authority to Guam in helping to give an assigned staff here, I'd like
to have further explanation of this, Governor, and any further rec-
ommendations you might have,

Governor Bornanro. The most important aspeet of this request is
that it does contribute additional manpower resources with broad
experience of Federal people who can be drawn from different parts
of the world who would be able to provide greater perceptions to
our local customs people. During the critical period of this assistance,
it should emphasize training and upgrading of our own local peoplo
so they can become better qualified. The injection of the Federal
customs people to me would be supportive and an adjunct to the
present local jurisdiction of customs which we happen to have under
authority of ‘the Organic Act. This is no different than the sup-

ortive services that we have requested from the FBT and DEA.
fwo can draw from the Federal Government, hopefully the caliber
of personnel will be an added benefit because they will not merely
be there to enforce, hut to impart constant training, and constant

goxiolopment of techniques, That, Mr. Chairman, is generally how I
‘eel. .




124

Mr, Axaxa. Mr. Governor, have you made a formal request of the
U.S. Customs?

Governor Borparro. Yes.

Mr, Axaxa, What is the pay scale of the local customs employees?

Governor Borbarro. I believe they fall generally within the same
pay levels of the department of public safety. I think, it’s generally
of that same level, and our officer I is somewhere around $10,000 to
$11,000 a year and then, of course, there are differences between the
various steps. Officer I, officer IT averages out, I think, perhaps $1,000
to a couple of thousand more per annum so their general classification,
I believe, I'm fairly accurate in stating that it's about the same level
as those of regular police officers.

Mr. Axaxa. How many customs personnel do you have here?

Governor Borparro. I can’t really quickly state that, I think perhaps
34. Somewhere along the way there’s going to be a witness here from
the Department of Commerce whose department has jurisdiction
over these customs people.

I'd like to identify the two gentlemen to my left, Mr. Chairman,
in courtesy to the committee. The first gentleman to my left is B. J.
Cruz, the legal assistant to the Governor, and the other gentleman is
Mzr. Jim McDonald, Dirvector of Commerce, Department of Commerce.

Mr. Axaxa. Welcome to the hearing.

You're asking for funds to increase your staff and also for assign-
ment of men from the U.S. Customs to Guam. I take it that this is
pegal,use you feel that you need more manpower to do the custorus
job here.

Governor Borparro. Manpower and additional expertise.

Mr, Axaxa, What kind of responsibilities does customs have here
on Guam? I understand one of its main responsibilities is preclearance
into the continental United States, Is this correct ?

Governor Boroarro. Noj we don’t. We don’t have a preclearance
program here yet. I was just talking about that subject with the Com-
missioner of the Immigration and Naturalization Service who went
through here ahout 2 weeks ago and he was talking about the possi-
bility of extending a preclearance program on Guam.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you.

Let me call on Congressman Evans.

Mr. Evaxs. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Governor, T wonld first like to commend you on the efforts that you
have made. Certainly, the formal statement that vou made includes
the extensive efforts that you’ve made in obtaining help and then of
taking upon yourself and the people of Guam to get programs started
which will battle against the drug problem in Guam. I understand
that the department of public safety has a special narcotics task
force; is that correct?

(overnor Boroarro. That’s correct.

My, Evaxs. How many people are involved in that?

Governor Bornarro. There’s the Director here——

My, Evaxs. Maybe I should defer——

Governor Borparro. Again, that’s a department that will be appear-
ing later on in the hearing.

Mr, Evaxs. Do you at the present time have four DEA agents as-
signed to Guam?
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(zovernor Borparro. I believe that’s correct.

Mr. Evans. Ilow long have these agents been assigned now ?

(Governor Borparro. The additional three have been fairly recent.
There was only one shortly after I came into office as I stated in my
testimony, but through that effort one more was stationed here, and
then it has been just recently that we have had additional agents—I
would say about 6 to 8 months ago, I believe.

Mr. Evans. Recognizing the amount of time that it normally takes
to investigate and properly build a case in extensive drug traffic, do
you think that youw’ve had suflicient time to evaluate the effectiveness
of the four DEA agents that you presently have?

Governor BorpaLrno. I believe that even with the short time, defi-
nitely the effectiveness is very clear. It is effective.

Mr. Bvaxs. What I was curious about is wwhether or not you have had
the opportunity to determine whether or not additional agents are
needed, recognizing that it does take some time to build the cases in
the drug-related areas.

Governor Borparro. I would say that because of the degree of the
problem, I don’t know that we can really worry about too many people
veing involved. I don’t think we can have too many. Just like when
you're waging a war, you want to conquer the enemy, win it as quickly
as possible, and send the boys home. I don’t think that we have to
worry about an overdosage of law enforcement.

Mr. Evans. I see. I certainly think that’s true, but recognizing, I am
sure the Governor is familiar with proposition No. 18 in California and
recognizing that so many of our various groups are combating or
competing for the Federal dollar, I am sure the Governor recognizes
that we have to get the most out of each dollar that we spend on the
TFederal level just as you do locally, and also recognize that you could
probably use as many people as could be put here.

Governor Borparro. Well, Congressman Evans, I think I have a very
clear way of responding to that general observation on your part. It’s
a matter of identifying Guam within its own unique role; that’s one
of the mistakes of Federal Government assessment of communities. We
use too many numbers and digits rather than the essence of condition.
The same way that Guam per square foot has more military armament
which you don’t find throughout the States except in very vital, eritical,
strafegic security defense networks, In the same way, the concentration
of Federal support for Guam to combat drugs is based on its geo-
graphic location and other conditions that create not merely a local
problem of drug addiction similar to those you find in the streets of
San TFrancisco, Los Angeles, and New York, but as a possible conduit
for international drug traflicking,

Because this island is a vital security base, it means that we cannot
tolerate drug traflicking and abuse which we might tolerate in a com-
munity in the Midwest. Mr, Congressman, even the image of America
here on Guam has some great impact ; T don't think that as the frontier,
show-window of democracy, that we want our Pacific neighbors to see
us with such an uncontrollable social problem. It makes for a bad
reflection of America’simage.

Mr. Evans. Governor

Governor Borparro. I never try to only see a tree in the forest, but
see the whole forest. I think that that's the way I'd like to defend our

87-151—70—0
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position ; Guam should just get the attention it can justify regardless
of pro rata sharing of Federal dollars in terms of population in
distribution. )

Mr. Evans. Governor, let me just say that your points are well talken,
and we are certainly interested in Guam, that’s why we're here, and
oftentimes after conducting such hearings as we conduct, we change
our priorities, and maybe your points will go a long way in changing
the priorities that we have had in the past. Thank you.

Governor Bornarro. Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. Gilman.

Mr, Gruaaw. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. o

Governor, we certainly want to commend you for your efforts in the
way you focused attention on a problem out here by continually taking
it up with the administration, the Iixecutive Department of Law
Enforcement Personnel, trying to engender more attention in the Guam
area and in the territorial area.

Governor, what is the total budget that you expend on drug enforce-
ment and drug treatment rehabilitation?

Governor Bornarro. I wouldn't have that quickly in my mind, Mr.
Congressman.

Mu., Gizarax. While they're looking that up, what do you estimate to
be the narcotic addict population in the region?

Governor Borbarro. Navcotic addict population?

Mpr. Giratan. Hard drugs., -

Governor Borparro. It’s been estimated to be at least 1.000.

Mz, Grrman., T see some figures—1,000 to as high as 8,000. Is that a
fair estimate ?

Governor Borparro. Yes.

Mr. Grrazax. What do you estimate to be the amount of loent traffick-
ing, not traffic that passes through the region—that’s been estimated to
be in the hundreds of millions of dollars—but what do you estimate
to be the local traffic here?

Governor Borarro. I—

Mr. Gruamax, I saw some figure that ranged as high as $27 million—
isthat a fair estimate ¢
. Governor Borbarro. That was in today’s paper, which I feel would

e a—

Mz, Graraw, That’s the amount of on the street sales here on Guam—
that doesn’t include the territories, right; just the island of Guam?

(Governor Borbarro. Just Guam.

Mr. Graran, Did you find your budgetary figures that I asked for?
What is your total local budget on narcoties?

Governor Bornarro. It would be just a percentage of the law enforce-
ment operation.

Mr, Gmaan. No; I want your total budget on both enforcement,
treatment, and rehabilitation.

Governor Bornarro, For DPS is about $10 million.

Mr, Grraaw. $10 million,

Governor Borparro, For DPS, the overall DPS, then customs——

Mr. Gmyaw. The DPS is what ?
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Governor Boroarro. Department of Public Safety.

My, Grrarawn. No, no.

I'd like you to break down what it is on narcotics.

Grovernor Boroarro. I'm afraid we'll have to come back to the com-
mittee, Mr. Congressman, with

Mr, Giraran. Can you just give me an off-the-chest estimate of what
it is roughly and then supply us with more accurate figures later?

Governor Borparro. I would tend to estimate that 20 percent at least
is the minimum of all money that

Mur. Girarax. You're talking about $2 million of your DPS budget, is
that correct?

Governor Borparro. Well, overall, because we have customs also. So
I'would estimate around $3 million to $4 million a year.

Mr. Girarax, ITow much of the $3 million to $4 million a year are you
spending on enforcement? Ilow much of that is devoted to
enforcement?

(rovernor Bornarro. Mostly all enforcement.

Mr. Grraran. Part of it you said is treatment and rehabilitation. ITow
much is treatment and rehabilitation ?

l Governor Borparro. Well, then I would say about two-thirds of
that.

Mr. Gruaran, Two-thirds is in treatment and rehabilitation, is that
right about ——2

Governor Bornarro. No, no. Two-thirds is in the direct enforcement.

" Mr., Giatay. About $1 million in treatment and rehabilitation?

(rovernor Borbarro. Yes,

My, Grraraxn, What percentage of your total——

Governor Boroarro. Roughly about 214 percent.

Mr. Grrarax, Of your entire budget ?

Governor Bornarro. Government of Guam budget.

Mr. Grrarax, And what's the Federal contribution in your narcotic
cffort? How much is the Federal Giovernment giving you by way of
dollarg?

Governor Bornarro. Not more than half & million dollars.

My, Girayran. Half a million ?

(zovernor Bornarnro. Yes. ‘

Mr. Gizarax, Can you tell us how many enforcement personnel are
inolved by the Guam Government in drug traflicking ?

(Governor Borvarro. I'd say about perhaps 60 to

Mr. Grraran, Sixty devoted to narcotic trafficking? Sixty enforce-
ment personnel ?

Governor Boroarro. Yes; including customs people, including cus-
toms people.

My, Girarax. Then how many are in 1chabilitation and treatment.?

Governor Bornarro. As of the creation of the crisis intervention
center—I’d say about 30, 30-40.

My, Graran. ITas your narcotics budget increased in the past year
as compared to previous years?

Governor Borbarro. Yes.

Mr. Grrarax, How much as it inereased in 1977 as compared to 19767

Governor Borbarro. About one-half of a million-dollar increase.
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Mr. Guaran, You indicated that the narcotic traflicking and the
narcotic arrests has increased considerably and the overdose deaths
indicate a pretty s :bstantial increase in the usage and abuse—would
you say that your local effort has kept up with the increased traflic
and the increased amount of abuse ?

: Governor Boroarro, Yes. As far as what local funds we can earmark
or.

Mr. Gmaran., How many people are involved in your Customs
Bureau?

Governor Borparro. Thirty-four,

Mr. Giaran. That is of the 60 enforcement people, only 84 are Cus-
toms people?

(Governor Borparro. Yes.

Mr. Giraran. Do you have much, by way of——

Mr. Axaxa. Your time is up. You may have 1 additional minute,

M. Gruaran. Governor, my time is running. You mention that one of
the more critical needs is to have some U.S. Customs people out here.
In addition to that what do you consider one of your more critical needs
besides having U.S. Customs people come out?

Governor BorparrLo. Well, more just as much support as we can get
frome DEA, FBI and other agencies for heefing up our personnel and
training in the Attorney General's office.

My, Guarax, Have you sat in on any planning sessions for overall
strategy for this area with any Federal oflicials?

Governor Borparro. Yes; we have a full-time task force.

Mr. Gizaran, Have you sat in any of those task force meetings ?

Governor BorpArro. Yes.

Mr, Giaran. Are they involved in some long-range planning, not
just meeting the immediate problem.?

Governor Boroarro. They have just been going at this from all as-
pects of planning, short term, immediate, long term.

Mr. Gruaran. Do you see some long-range planning coming out of
the task force work?

Goernor Borparro. On perhaps a lighter basis. I think, Mr. Con-
gressman, maybe the Attorney General will be in a better position to
give you more technical details and comments on this.

Mr. Axaxa. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr, Guraran. Mr. Chairman, I am going to request that the Governor
have an opportunity to present to us the accurate figures on their ap-
propriation and breakdown on their narcotics budgeting and that it
be made a portion of the record at this point and the record with the
consent of the committee.

Governor Borbarro. I’d be very happy to react to these questions.

[The information referred to was not received at time of printing.]

Moy, Giarawn, Thank you, Governor.

Governor Borparro. I must caution the committeo that I'm naturally
a generalist, so T have to go back to be sure that what I have told you
will fit within accuracies and figures.

Mur. Axaxa. Thani you, Governor, Mr, Won Pat.

Mr, Woxn Par, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Grovernor, let me commend you for your comprehensive statement
on the subject matter and also for the dramatic efforts that you have
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been taking with respeet to trying to solve this insidious problem
that has been spreading the island. You recall that I had discussed
this matter with you some time ago, and your response to me was
that you lack bodies in order to carry out the enforcement. I am sure
that, by this time, judging of course, from the progress being made
that as a result of your efforts in getting Federal assistance, much
of this progress is the result of that effort, Now, most of the crimes,
as I understand on Guam is drug related. Can you tell us what is
the percentage of that?

Governor Borparro. Percentage on . . .2

My, Wox Par. Crimes that are drug related.

Governor Borbarnro. I'd say between 75 to 80 percent.

Mr. Wox Par. Now, what is the present force of your enforcement
ageney ? What is your present foree? I mean, the number of your
enforcement. agency in Guam?

Governor Bornarro. The Department of Public Safety personnel
is almost 400, and what is uniform as well as intelligence or detective
personnel would be roughly two-thirds of that, so we have about
roughly 250 in the direet front-line of law enforcement. The balance
would be administrative people. Annual budget, of course, is about
%10 million for the Department of Public Safety. You add a portion
of the criminal division of the attorney general’s office, customs, and
certain types of quasi law enforcement people in the commercial port,
security people in the commereial port arca and that will generally
constitute your total personnel and resources addressed to general
law enforeement.

Mr. Wox Par. Now, you have what is called pleasure craft, pri-
vately owned pleasure cvaft?

Governor Boroanro. Will you speak a little louder, Mr, Won Pat?

Mr. Wox Par. Do you have pleasure craft operated ... boats . ..
small boats?

Governor Bornarro, Yos,

Mr. Wox Par. What is the extent of that number? In other words,
Liow many do you have?

Governor Boroarro. Pleasure craft?

Mz, Won Par. Yes.

viovernor Borparro, There’s hundreds of them. Some of those that
are within the size that stay in small harbors because you can’t take
them out of the water, most of the pleasure crafts are trailered, when
vou include those for sports fishing and general fishing it numbers in
the hundreds.

Mr, Wox Par, I remember some time ago, when I was out in a meet-
ing in Dededo, one of your customs agents told me or related to me a
story that wheu he came over there to inspect o military aiveraft, he
was not allowed to do so. In other words, there ave certain arcas in the
aireraft, that are hidden, which he as an agent suspects when he was
not allowed to inspect. That is why I raised the question whether they
have the authority to inspect.

Governor BorparLo. Mr. Congressman, let me qualify that, Qur cus-
toms are supposed to have authority to inspect the baggage and person-
nel coming off an airplane, but whether or not that authority goes to
the extent of going into the airplane to just look it over, I cannot an-
swer, I am told that they do also have that authority.
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Mr. Axara. The gentleman's timo is up.

g}ovemor Borparro, But they are accompanied by military person-
nel,

Mr, Wox Par, Tam sorry, my timeis up.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you, and I would like to ask Mr. Nellis to inter-
rogate,

My, NeLris, Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

Governor, on behalf of the stail’ of this committee, T want to thank
you and your associates for the excellent and outstanding cooperation
and hospitality that you rendered to Ms. Bachrach while she was here.

Governor, Thave a question about more resources. We hear this quite
a bit, more resources means more prosecutions; more prosecutions,
hopefully, suggests move convictions, More convictions mean that you
have prisoners who have to go to jail. We've heard some stories about
the problems of your jail here. Where are you going to put all of these
people that we hope to put away for drug traflicking ¢

Governor Borbarro, I'm not in any way going to minimize the prob-
lem, Mr. Nellis, but we have right now a program for adding 24 cells
to the preseut facility. We hope to qualify through the logisfntion be-
ing proposed in Clongress for some major national support to peni-
tentiaries’ construction throughont the Nation.

Mr, Nrrrrs, That would take some time, Governor and hopefully
the task force and other enforcement activities which you have under-
taken here will provide a large prison population for you. We under-
stand that the present prison was built to accommodate some 45 pris-
oners and that there are presently 91 prisoners incavcerated and that
there are about three guards pev shift to handle those prisoners,
‘Governor, obviously, if prison is a deterrent to drug traflicking, we
have to know something about what happens to these people if they
receive any kind of sentence, whether it's long term or short term.
Are there any plans to move any of the prisoners to other prisons
perhaps?

Governor Boroarro, Those that ave, fall under Tederal jurisdiction,
then they are sent to Federal prisons.

Mr, Nernis, Yoes; but T'm talking about local convietions,

(Governor Bornarro. To send them someplace else?

Mr. Nerns, Yes.

Governor Borvarro. T rather doubt that that can be legally done.

AMr, Nrruts. It cannot be legally done that you can make arrange-
ments to house prisoners elsowhere ?

Governor Boroarro. As long as it's within another American juris-
dietion, T imagine.

Mr, Nrrrrs. Well, as you know, Governor, the eriminal justice sys-
tem 1s overburdened and it is overburdened everywhere, What con-
cerns me is the deterrent affect in the negative of having a man sen-
tenced to prison and then sent out after a year into a half-way house
although he has been determined to be a serious drug violator, and
he's out on the streot doing business, This bothers this committeo
very much and we’d like to be helpful in that respeet and wonld sug-
gost that perhaps one of the items that you might look into is how
we can he helpful in that respeet. Beeause obviously if you have half-
way houses containing serious drug violators, you are not effectively
deterring others, Am I correct in that assumption?
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Governor Boroarro, Partly, because there’s not so much just the
fact that there’s a half-way house program, there’s also what we
Governors in the National Governors’ Conference have been arguing
over the eriminal justice systems in terms of some very, very disturb-
ing trends or confusion and chaos in the judiciary’s contribution
toward where it's such a dispavity in the way criminals are handled.
A lot of these could be court-emanated policies of where they just
allow probations, and that type of thing.

My Nennis, Yes. ,

(Governor Borparro. That even qualifies the individual then for
half-way house programs very early,

M. Nrruis. Yes, we understand. i

(Governor Borparro. ven after committing a very serious felony.

M Axaxa. Thank you very much, Governor.

My, Nrruis. Thank you, chairman,

Mr. Axaxa. I want to thank you very much, Governor, for your
statements and thank you for your presence here.

Governor Borparro. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My, Axaxa. I understand you have a busy schedule, so please have
a good day.

(rovernor Borparro. Thank you,

Mr. Axaxa. At this time, I’d like to call the speaker of the house
of the legislature, Senator Joseph Ada, We would like to have the
senator, the speaker give his statement after which, if we may have
vour permission, Mr. Speaker, to call you back before 2, maybe at
1:45 to be subject to any questions that we might have, Will you
proceed, please?

TESTIMONY OF SPEAKER JOSEPH ADA,
14TH GUAM LEGISLATURE

On behalf of the members of the 14th Guam Legislature and the
people of Guam, we are honored today to welcome the chairman of the
congressional delegation on drug abuse, Hon. Daniel Akaka, and mem-
bers, Congressman Billy Lee Evans, Congressman Benjamin Gilman,
and Clongressman Tony Won Pat.

Your recognition, by your presence heve today, that Guam’s drug
problem requires national attention, is greatly appreciated. The di-
mensions of this epidemic have far outgrown the scope of our local
resources, Its magnitude—and dangers—demand financial and pro-
fTessional assistance which we simply do not have, We desperately need
vour help.

The wave of substance abuse which has enveloped our island—and
its vipple effects—have diveetly affected thousands of our people.
ITomes have hroken up. Families have disintegrated. The crime rate
has shot up. And precious resources which could have been used to
mmprove our way of living must, instead, he used for programs and
personnel to fight this epidemic, We have spent millions of dollars
cach year on programs, law enforeement, prosecution and public safety
and still it grows. i

The position paper which you have been provided goes deeper into
the background and causes for the immensity of the problem on Guam.
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What I would like to present here are some very pertinent facts whicl
cannot be ignored as well as some possible solutions which must bo
considered. .

Any successes we may achieve must come through an approach which
considers four vital arcas of need. Too often, a crisis situation which
involves the total community——as this one certainly docs-—brings
strong emotional response. People choose sides. In drug abuse the sides
are one favoring extreme measures of punishment and law enforce-
ment—the other side contending that treatment is the only answer.
The real answer must come from a coordinated approach which would
prevent drugs from entering the community; active pursuit of and
strong justice against those who profit by spreading the infection:
treatment for those trapped in the addiction ; and edueation to prevent
others from falling vietim. We mtist insure that each of the four areas
complement each other's efforts instead of competing with each other.

We are told that at the moment there are between 800 to 3,000 people
on Guam who are addicted to narcotic drugs. This figure I understand
may drop probably closer to 1,500. Most of them are young, Not. all of
them are criminals bhut most of them will become criminals.

Greater than 90 percent of these young people will remain addicted
for the rest of their lives regardless of any existing treatment for their
addiction.

Heroin is thought to be the most powerfully addictive substance
Inown besides methadone. Both are narcotics.

Most casual users become addicted to heroin.

Eighty-five years of medical research indicates that the maximum
cure rate for any known therapy is less than 10 pereent. This puts
narcotics in the incurable category. This is not to say that treatment is
hopeless. Many diseases now considered inenrable must still be treated
to relieve symptoms, distress and for possible eventual cures,

Addicts are helpless, handicapped people. Narcoties addiction is
simply more powerful than most human minds.

Because narcotics are illegal, people who are addicted to them must
use the black market to obtain them. The black market on Guam is Ju-
crative, well organized, and by now, well financed as a result of the
tremendous profits from hevoin. This market is projected to generate
$4 to $5 million a year on Guam. This is a conservative figure. A nor-
mal habit costs $50 a day. If 1,500 users spend $50 a day, the overall
figure would Lo $75,000 a day times 30 days, which would equal
$2.25 million a month or $27 million a year. Tiven at half that figure,
the money involved is astronomical.

Most addicts resort to erime to finance their habit. Righty percent of
all crimes against property committed on Guam have been deter-
mined to be drug related.

Although addicts have a high mortality rate, they usually live to
maturity. Narcotics do not generally produce organic damage, nor de
they appear to produce mental discases. Unless they fall vietim to
accidents, mob violence, or overdose, addicts live long lives, The 1,500
to 3,000 residents of Guam addicted to narcotics—mostly young—can
expect to live another 50 years.

Keeping naveotics away from addiets appears to be an almost im-
possible task. The amount of heroin seized is minimal compared to
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the amount smuggled into Guam. It has been estimated that only 1
percent of total heroin shipment was seized in 1977,

Sinee 1970, there has been an uninterrupted supply of 90 percent
pure heroin on Guam, Ieroin purity in the States is ravely better
than 10 percent.

Guam’s highly strategical vole in the Vietnam conflict made it in-
evitable that the epidemic would reach us and ultimately affect our
entire community.

Guam’s position astride the East-West trade route make it a direct
conduit link between the United States and the “Golden Triangle” of
Laos, Burma, and Thailand, and the high profit motive makes risks
“worthwhile” to those who profit from others’ destruction,

Additionally, Guan has moved—in less than two decades—from a
stable, family-oriented society with a strong family concept of orderly
behavior where to call in a policeman to solve a family problem was
an admission of failure to deal with the solution within the family, to
a fast-paced society, with a high population turnover, strange faces,
and a belief that anything that is imported is worthwhile.

These causes have been oversimplified in this presentation, but they
Dasically ave the reasons for our young people turning to the arti-
ficial, short-term and dangerous experiences of drug abuse.

The epidemic was upon us in full force before the public became
aware of its proportions. The islund's Security and Public Safety who
were geared to handling routine, smalltown problems were hopelessly
unequipped to deal with it.

Included in your copies of this presentation is a lengthy list of pos-
sible solutions to our problem locally. I would appreciate your com-
ments and assessment of the merits of cach. In addition to these and
solutions recommended by others at these hearings, I ask your assist-
ancoe through every possible avenue available to help us eliminate this
deadly epidemie and treat our island's children who have become its
victims.

That assistance could include more Federal personnel who are ex-
perts in enforcement, intelligence, customs, prosecution, and other aveas
of drug smuggling prevention and drng abuse,

We ask that Congress explore the possibility of identifying the U.S.
Customs Service as the Ageney with the responsibility to monitor and
police importation activity here. And also explore the possibility of
territorial Federal compact whereby we could move convieted drug
traflickers offisland. Qur prison facilities are such that those convicted
can continue to carry on t{leir operations from iuside their confinement.

Wa ask assistance in providing professionals knowledgeable in areas
of cducation and treatment of drug abuse, to be assigned to the Single-
State Agency to assist in o more intensive freatment program,

The solutions proposed in this presentation—and those by others
testifying—will cost far more to initiate and carry out than our present,
limited resources can bear, We need your assistance in identifying pos-
sible Federal programs and funds which would supplement those re-
sources loeally.

It is our conviction, that despite the grim statistics, dispite the
increasing evidence that the drug abuse problem on Guam is probably
the greatest crisis to ince us in this century, we must never give up
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hope. Our isiand has survived destructive invasions throughout his-
tory. And, by using the many resources available loeally, nationally,
and internationally, and with the expertise, support, and assistance
of every arvea of our community and Government, we will overcome
this latest invasion—drug abuse.

Thank you for your consideration of these requests and recommen-
dations as well as those of others who will appear before this com-
mittee. And thank you for your presence here and for your attention.
Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa, Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. We thanlk you for
your prepared statement. We certainly commend you for the attitude
you're taking and the spirit in which you're doing it also in meeting
the problem of drug traflicking and abuse here on (fuam. I'd like to at
this time tell you that we ave changing our procedure here. T'd asked
vou before you testified that we would take your testimony now and
ask you questions at about 1:45. We've received the word that now
changes that. We would like to question you at this time.

Speaker Apa. Yes.

Mr. Axaxa. If that's all vight with you. Thank you very much. Tet
me call on our Congressman rans.

Mr. Evans. Do you have any legislation pending concerning drugs?

Speaker Apa. There is now a bill in the legislature to provide a
very strong penalty with regards to pushers, and that again is ready
to be reported out of this month, In fact, it's already been prepared
for action, and of cowrse, the other one is to provide for a “turn-a-
pusher-in” program, that is ready to be reported out.

Mr, Evaxs. These are legislative efforts, I take it?

Speaker Apa. Yes, and there are others.

Mr. Evaxs. They have not been approved by the legislature?

Speaker Apa. No, but there are others and we have statutes in the
book that address itself to the situation also, but we're trying to
strengtfien in providing more penalty and providing more people
providing a legislation that would get the people to participate in
the turning in of a drug pusher and other programs.

Mr, Fovaxs, Mr. Speaker, in the 1977 comprehensive criminal jus-
tice plan for Guam in which the commission commented on the sit-
uation here fairly recently, their first conclusion was “there is a lack
of a clear coordinated and consistent public policy relative to drug
abuse. There is a lack of consistency in sentencing and referral pro-
cecures,” and then it goes on. My point is this: if the legislature can
take an active and coordinated part in the fight against drug abuse,
it can certainly act to improve the eriminal justice system. In most
cases where we have been, we have found disparity of sentencing
people let out on low bail, or to continue their activities. We have
found that when traffickers ave caught with naveoties and $50, or $100,-
000 in cash, there isn’t much we can do to hold the cash. These are
things that I think the legislature would want to address itself to,
and I'm hoping that that will be the case as a vesult of your findings.
Am I correct in some of that ? ‘

Speaker Apa. Yes, Mr, Evans, In fact, we have already presented
some of those things—they're in the books. For your information,
most of our laws here are patterned after the Federal Government.
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My, Evaxs, I hope you're not making the same mistakes we are.

speaker Ava, Noj we are trying to adjust to our local needs. T would
like to perhaps turn over this mike to the legal counsel, who will prob-
ably be more familiar with regards to some of the statements that
you made. Is that all right, Mr. Congressman ?

2y, Evaxs, Will you ask the gentleman to identify himself?

My Axaxa. Will you identify yourself?

Speaker Apa. Our legal counsel here is Mr. Bob Klitzkie.

Mr, Axaxa. Mr. Counsel, would you please rise? Do you solemnly
swear to tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth,
so help you God ?

My Krrrzxae, I do.

My, Axaxa. Youmay continue.

Mr. Evans. Sir, perhaps you could address some of the points that
T'm raising, Would you state yonr full name, siv?

Mr, Wrrrzrie. Yes; Robert Klitzkie,

Mr. Evans. What is your title, sir?

Mr, Krarzxiz. I'm the legislative counsel.

Mr, Evaxs. Yes, sir. You and I have about the same job.

Mr, Krrrzxme. Thank you. As the spealker mentioned, we do have
a bill, bill No, 282 before the Committee of Judiciary and Criminal
Justice right now which would do many of the things that you've
inquired of the speaker about. It is an amendment to our own legis-
lation which is basically the Uniform Controlled Substances Act which
you're probably familiar with.

My, Evaxs, Yes; what is the status of that legislation? TWhat are
the prospects for its passage?

Mr, Kurrzrie, As counsel, I could tell you the status, but I would
rather not answer the question as far as the prospects of its passage.

My, Tivaxs. Well, does it look good or bad?

Speaker Ana. Let me answer that question. It will pass.

My, Evaxs. Thank you.

Mr. Axaxa. The gentleman’s time has expived, Mr. Nellis.

My, Nevrrs, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.,

Mr. Axaxa. I want to thank the speaker very much and also your
staff people for your statements. I want to also inform you that we
will be reconvening here at 2 this afternoon. I now declare this recess.

AFTERNOON SESSION

My, Arara. The hearing of the Select Committee on Narcoties
Abuse and Control will resume. We'd like to welcome Peter Rieff and
Pedro Manibusan who will testify together as a panel after which the
members will question you. First we will swear you in.

[ Witnesses sworn. ]

Mr. Axara. Thank you very much. Peter Rieff, vesident agent-in-
charge, Guam resident office, will give his testimony first,

TESTIMONY OF PETER RIEFF, RESIDENT AGENT-IN-CHARGE, GUAM
RESIDENT OFFICE, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Ruerr, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Akaka, distinguished members of this committee, ladies
and gentlemen, Welcome to Guam, It is an honor and a pleasure for
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me to talk to you today about the drug enforcement situation here on
Guam.

Our drug enforcement administration office in Guam has the re-
sponsibility for enforcing the Federal laws under title 21, United
States Code. In addition to investigating violations of this statute,
DEA's mission in Guam is to block the flow of heroin from Southeast
Asia to Guam and the West Coast of the United States. We are also
responsible for assisting local authorities in the apprehension and
prosecution of drug traffickers,

TWhen I came to Guam in November of 1976, I was assigned here as
a single agent. e now have three additional agents plus one ATE
agent on board, and another DEA agent coming onboard next week,
We alse have a task force which was created during Mr. Peter B.
Bensinger’s visit here during the international drug enforcement con-
ference and that is staffed by one DEA agent and four DS police
officers, .

The Guam office of DEA is vespousible for an avea covering approxi-
mately 3 million miles and this includes Guam, the five districts of the
trust territories of the Pacific Islands; only Guam and the Northern
Marianas, which is now known as the commonwealth, have T.S. dis-
trict courts in their jurisdietion. A1l the other cases in the trust terri-
tory are handled in the trust territory high court.

1 think to understand the drug situation on Guam we should go
back a little bit in time, and as late as 1968, cven experienced polico
officers were unaware of the presence of drugs on the island. In 1973,
there began to be an awareness of the relation between drugs and
crime, and in 1973 there was a rise in crime from the preceding vears
of 34 percent. And even the Guamanian community was not aware of
the relationship at that time. Y

In 1977, there was estimated to be in the neighborhood of 782
addicts on this Island, and those numbers have changed even at this
hearing. But if you take a dollar amount at $20 a day for cach of
those uddicts. it would come to a staggering sum of five million, seven
hundired and eight thousand and some-odd dollars per year. I think
one of the goals would be to find out exactly what problems we have
or this Island as far as addicts are concerned, and I hope that this
hearing will shed some light on that.

The quality of heroin that we are experiencing on Guam is very
high. It ranges from 56 percent to 98 percent in purity. It is No, 4,
white heroin. We also have experienced some No. 3, The other question
I think we should probably answer is whether or not Guam is a major
transsi.ipment point into the U.S. mainland and in ITawaii, and I think
that althovgh the seizures have not borne this out, I think that the
intelligence catimates and intelligence data does bear this out.

In summary, 1 wonld say Guam haas a severe drug problem. Heroin
is readily available on Guam; the purity is high and transportation
presents few prollems; it comes in by sea and air. I think the prog-
nosis, however, is good because of the added enforcement cfforts of
DEA and the Department of Public Safety, the treatment programs
and the education programs. I think we’re beginning to see some day-
light at the end of the tunnel, and I trust that these hearings will
benefit Guam and its surrounding Islands. I thank you for your time.

[Mr. Riefl’s prepared statement appeals on p. 191.]
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Myr. Axara. Thank you very much, Mr. Rieff. .

Mr. Rieff, you pointed out that beginning 1973 is when people be-
came aware of the problem. Is that the turning point ?

Mr. Rizrr. I think 1978 was the twrning point as far as awareness
of police officers.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much. We'll come back to you.

May I call on Pedro Manibusan for your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF PEDRO MANIBUSAN, DIRECTOR, DEPARTMENT OF
PUBLIC SAFETY

Mr. Ma~issusaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of this
angust body.

Mr. Axaxas. Before you continue, may I tell both of you gentlemen
that your prepared testimony will be included in the record in its
total, and we'd like to have you summarize it in 5 minutes. Thank vou.

M. ManiBusaN. Yes, sir. The department of public safety which
I am the director, is composed of both fire and police operations. Of the
total 521 personnel, we have 287 police officers. The department is
charged with the responsibility of enforcing some Federal and loeal
laws including those pertaining to both contraband and controlled sub-
stances. The Department of Public Safety has nine full-time narcoties
agents assigned to the narcotic unit. In addition, I have four personnel
assigned to DEA and the task force. This narcotics unit reports di-
rectly to the director. All of the men assigned currently to DEA and
our narcotics unit have been exposed to a lesser or greater degree to
narcotic problems. They also have been exposed to both DEA and
short-term and long-term training. The training varies from a short
number of hours at entrance level to advanced training conducted by
the Drug Enforcement Administration and the U.S, Customs.

Since 1970, we sent eight personnel off-island for drug enforcement
training. These courses have been for a period of 2 weeks and were
generally programed to include up to 2 more weeks of on-the-job
training in & mainland police cepartment. In addition, two officers
have completed the extensive 10-week DEA training in Washington,
During thiz period of time, we also programed 40 training seminars on
Guam concucted by the drug enforcement and customs people. Over
330 of our personnel have completed the 40-honr segsion since 1970.

tentlemen, the training continues. It is a continuing program of the
Department of Public Safety. I think it is interesting to point out
that the presence of hard drugs such as heroin was largely unknown
on Guam prior to 1970. The extent of Guam’s narcotics problem was
brought into focus by the sudden increase in the crime rate in the
carly part of this decade.

From all indications, it is more than probable that the drug prob-
Tem on Guam was a spinoff from the recent Vietnam conflict. As you
will recall, the B-52 bomb raids conducted in the Vietnam theatre of
operations emanated from Guam. A large number of the Vietnam
medical evacuees were housed on Guam during that period, and large
numbers of military personnel traversed Guam on R & R from such
places as Mong Kong, Banglkok, and Southeast Asia. This is not to
say that all drog traffickers in the military came from the mainland.
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Guam vesidents made a major contribution by having the highest
pev capita rate of enlistments during the Vietnam conflict, We believe
these and other incidents which occurred during the 1960’s and carly
1970's provided an opportunity for our youth to not only become in-
volved in the use of drugs (specifically heroin), but also provided the
opportunity for drug entrepreneurs to establish contacts on Guam for
the local market, and for transshipment routes to the United States.

To summarize this point, I would like to say that Guam was almost
totally unprepared to cope with drugs. In 1973, the then Governor of
Guam having been alerted to the drug problem, convened a special
council, though the data available was minimal and questionable, this
council was quoted in its report as deseribing drugs on Guam as a
“growing horror.”

Since 1973, our crime rate has continued to escalate. The crimes
typically related to drug users and distributors, such as burglavies,
10bberies. and theft—including autos—have been exceptionally high.
Specifically, burglaries and auto theft exceed national averages in
comparable cities on the mainland. Our reported crime through the
year 1977 has shown a 24.8-percent inerease over 1976 for part I
offenses.

The current year alone, we have experienced 15 murders, one within
the last 2 days. Nine or 60 percent of these numbers have been related
to drugs, wherein the vietim was either a user or distributor of drugs.

Drug user statistics are most alarming. Tor example, our depart-
ment has been informed that the user rate on Guam is somewhere in
the vicinity of 800 to 1400, Regavrdless of the exact numbers, we feel
that a substantial number of those users are hardeore addicts. The
remainder arve in a state of probable addiction. By that T mean they are
infreqeant nsgers, perhaps two or three times a week, and in my opinion
if 1oft to continue their use of drugs, will nltimately become hardeore
addicts. Perhaps to better illustrate the relationship between drugs
and crime, T would like to cite an example of three burglary rings
involving 15 persons who were recently apprehended, All 15 arvestees
were involved either as users or distributors of heroin. Recently, three
fencing operations were hroken up with the arrvest of four people,
and each of these four were either users or distributors of hevoin.
While our seizurves of hard dirugs appear to be nominal, it must be
remembered that the quality of heroin seized on Guam averages 87
percent purity on the open-end scale. When compared with the less
than 10-percent purity of heroin sold elsewhere, the ratio in terms of
volume is close to the 1 ounee Guam equal to 9 ounces elsewhere, This
high purity rate of Guam drugs also decreases the number of trans-
actions the addiet must make, theveby reducing the opportunity for a
police intercept,

Some of the actions the departmment has taken of recent years to
cope with narcoties are as Tollows: We have developed a better inter-
face with our sister departments among which are customs, Port
Authority, Airport Authority, Revenue and Taxation, and the Attor-
ney General’s Office. Through frequent meetings, diseussions, and im-
plementation of plans, we now are able to bring onr meager resources
to bear upon the problem. In addition, through the efforts of our
Governor, we now have a Drug Enforcement Acdministration enforce-
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ment tean In which we actively participate. I might also add that the
cooperation we ave now currently experiencing with the military com-
manders has improved greatly. A continuing dialog is now taking place
with military authorities, Joint islandwide drug education seminars
are being regularly programed along with our crime prevention pro-
grams, These icint efforts are now resulting in a more concerned and
uniform attack upon drug abuse.

It is my opinion, however, that we have what could be called a
syndicated drug problem on Guam. Based on information I have ob-
tained from members of our department along with the other co-
operating departments and agencies, I feel that there is a strong,
sophisticated, though small, group of drug dealers on Guam. These
people are careful to conceal their operations and identities through
middlemen, and even utilize code names within their organization to
hamper enforcement. Penetration into this group is exceptionally
difficult. Guam is o small, family-oviented culture: It is extremely
diffioult to penetrate with undercover agents, as the likelihood of one
being known throughout the island is extremely high.

My, Axaxa, Mr. Manibusan, can you summarize whatever you have,
please?

Mr, Manisusan. OK. In summary, I*d like to point out to the com-
mittee that I have statistics prepared and all the current events that
has happened since I took over as Director of Public Safety, but for
the present I'd like to present right now a few statistics. There are
approximately, 6,120 grams of heroin seized for the past 5 years, and
the purity of this heroin is 87 percent. The Department of Public
Safety has seized less than 10 percent of this total amount. Total drug
arrests inereases T1 percent from 87 arrests in 1973, to 147 arrests in
1977. The crime per 100,000 population on Guam has increased from
8,000 offenses in 1973 to 10,000 offenses in 1977, an increase of 14.8 per-
cent. Part T offenses, which account for approximately 61 percent of
the total crime, have increased 61 percent over 1973. And, gentlemen,
I have the index available, like I said, to send it to the committee.
Thank you.

[ My, Manibusan’s prepaved statement appears on p. 193.]

My, Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Manibusan. I'd like to ask
you questions at this time, both of you. Mr. Rieff, how many seizures
of heroin have been made in the past year?

Mr, Rimrr. Approximately 3 pounds have been seized last year.
That’s from all agencies—Federal, local, and military.

Mr, Axaxa. Of the 8,000 seizures, how many of them have gone the
course of judiciary, and what is the status of their charges?

Mr. Rimrr. All but one of the major seizures is under either indict-
ment or have been sentenced.

Mr. Axaxa. Can you tell us who are the major groups trafficking in
narcotics here?

Mr, Rizrr, I can,

Mr. Axaxa. You also referred to the Golden Triangle. Is there any
intelligence that provides you the kind of information that can help
yon here on Guam?

Mr, Rrurr. Intelligence indicates that almost all if not 100 percent
of the drugs that come into, I'm talking about heroin coming into
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Guam, is from the Golden Triangle area, and it comes in here through
airlines and vessels, seagoing vessels.

Mr. Axaxa. I know you have two objectives here as you mentioned.
One is to block the flow of traflic of drugs, and the other is to assist us
in apprehending and prosecution of the traffickers. In your opinion,
what would you say would be the highest priority assistance that you
would need now?

Mr. Rrgrr. I think the assistance has already arrived in terms of
more DEA manpower and the inclusion of o DEA task force with
DPS officers onboard. I think that what we need is time now to dig
under the rocks and pull out the worms, so to speak.

Mr. Axara. Mr. Manibusan, in your testimony you indicated that
you had some problems with the military commanders in working
together on this drug problem. You also indicated that there has been
improvement in this dialog. Can you explain that a little more to us?

Mr. Maxisusawn. Sir, I didn’t say that they, the relationship * * #
T said that the relationship improved. Wo have been working together,
sir, but.it is greater now to an extent.

Mr. Axaxa. What kind of problems have you been working on ?

Mr. Maxnmusax, Well, during the Vietnam conflict here, most of the
problems were a spinoff from that conflict, the returning Guam resi-
dents that were members of the Armed Forces. Like I said, they had
contacts off-island and they were able to bring back with them these
problems, but now it’s shifted to the community of Guam.

Mr. Axaxa. Let me call on my colleague, Mr. Evans.

My, Evaxs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,.

Mr, Rieff, over the last couple of years in investigations through the
Select Committee on Narcoties Abuse and Clontrol, I've come to respect
the ability of the Drug Enforcement Administration. I would like to
ask in this case though, however, in view of the estimated amount of
herecin and other drugs passing through Guam as a transshipment
point, could you tell me why the incident of seizure interdiction is so
small in comparison ?

My, Rierr. Well, you have to realize, sir, that it’s been about 12
months only since help arrived in the form of more agents on this
island. Up to that point, there was one agent on this island, and it is
rather difficult to investigate these cases without help federally, and I
think * * * right now, and T am sure that with a bit more time the
seizures probably will pick up a little bit. You have to realize the
situation on the island in its smallness, in its rather close familiar
relationship. These all hamper investigations to some extent,

Mr. Evaxs. I certainly understand there are some peculiar problems
and I'd like to possibly go into some of those. You mentioned one of
the ways that the drugs were coming in was airlines. Ave you refer-
ring to commercial airlines?

Mr, Rizrr. Yes, sir.

Mr, Evans, What is the problem, if any, that is existing with com-
mereial airlines, now is this being done so that you do not interdict the
drugs? I would think. and let me preface that question a little further
by saying that T would think that just from people passing through
customs, that you wonld interdict more drugs than what is being inter-
dicted by the customs officers. Ts there some way that the drugs are
being handled before they get to customs ?
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Mr. Rigrr. That is correct, sir.

Mr, Axaxa. What is the problem there, sir?

Mr. Rizrr. It includes some people who are working on the ramp
that handle the baggage on these airplanes and the baggage is being
diverted.

My, Ivaxs. Who ave these people? I mean I don't mean their names,
but I mean is there any way to wdentify them? Are they employees of
any particular group ?

Mr., Rmerr. Pan Am is basically responsible for that.

Mr. Evaxs. Is there a way that people working for Pan Am can
handle the drugs before they get to customs and get them out into the
couriers here?

My, Rierr. Well, it’s fairly simple to remove baggage from the
baggage compartment, in these airlines, in the belly of the airplane and
withhold that bag until such time as either customs disappears from
the scenc or that it's safe to remove the baggage.

Mr. Evaxs. Are you familiar with any incidents in which Pan
American has suspected employees of doing this either here or on the
mainland?

Mr. Rmerr I am familiar with some, yes.

Mr. Evaxns. And, do you know the result of actions taken by the
airlines?

Mr. Rierr. To my knowledge there has been no action taken here
and on the mainland, My memory would have to be refreshed.

Mr. Evaxs. Is it not true that on the mainland that the emplovees’
union caunsed the airlines to hire back a number of employees that had
been fired as a result of suspicion of dealing in drugs in the manner
that you are talking about existing here on Guam?

Mz, Rmmrr. I believe that happened in Honolulu, yes, sir.

Mr. Evaxs, Has there been any conununication to the airlines so
far as you know by the Drug Enforcement Administration that sus-
picions are that employees are prrticipating in the illicit drug traffic?

My, Rierr, Yes, sir. We have communicated with the management
of Pan Am and Continental and have been received very well by the
management,

Mr, Evaxs. But there's been no action taken so far as Guam is con-
cerned on the part of the management of Pan Amevican?

Mr. Rierr. That is correct.

Mr. Axaxa. The gentleman'’s time has expived.

Mr. Evans. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr, Gilman,

Mr. Guaran, Thank you, My, Chairman.

Mr. Rieff, Mr. Manibusan, it is encouraging to hear some of the
expanded efforts that you have been tackling and I'd like to find out
just a little bit more about some of the things the DEA task force
18 doing. Mr. Reiff, what is the composition of your task force ?

Mr, Rizrr. One DEA agent and four DPS officers.

Mr, Giraran. Any attorneys assigned to the task force?

~Mpr. Rrr. The attorneys ave not assigned per se to the task force;
they are in an advisory capacity. We have the 1.5, Attorney’s Office
and the Attorney General’s Office in Guam. I also might add that we
have an ATE agent assigned to that task force also.

37-151—70——10
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Mr, Graran, Is that DA agent a full-time Guam assigned agent?

My, Rruvr, Yos, sir,

Alr. Gruarax, And does the task force engage in any long-range
planning or ave they meeting the immediate crisis problems?

Mr. Rierr. The task force is targeted on specific individuals.

Mr., Graran. You're working ou specific cases in the task force?

My, Rierr, Yes, sir.

Mr. Gizaran, Not working on any real planning, are you?

My, Rizrr. Weli, we plan to hit the targets that we plan.

Mr. Giratan. On the targets, T recognize that, but how about looking
up the road a bit. Is there any one in rour task force engaged in that
sort of planning?

Mr, Rierr. I couldn't eateh your full question, sir, Would you repeat.

Mr. Gurrarax. What about looking up ¢he road {or long distance, Is
there any one in the task force or is there ary work being done in
that direetion by vour task force ?

Mr. Rrgrr. We have an intelligence officer assigned to that task
force also, and the long-range planning centralizes around the intelli-
gence-gathering ability of both the task force and the Drug Enforce-
nent Administration.

Mr. Guarax, Besides that day-to-day gathering effort, have you
sat in &ny long-range planning sessions?

My, Rizrr. No, sir, not within the task foree.

My, Groaray. Iave there been any visitors in from TWashington, or
any regional people engaged in any long-range planning with you?

Mr. Rierr, Yes, sir, I've sat down with my regional management,
and that’s Mr. Jensgen and Mr. Tee, who is the ST in Ilonolulu with
my people in Guam here and we've tried to set down some goals that
we're gning to reach,

Mr. Giracay. When did vou have that meeting?

Mr. Rmerr. Well, we had that meeting during the formation of the
task force which was in April, before that, as a matter of fact, and
then wo had some more meetings to that effect, I believe it was o
month and a half or so ago.

Mr. Grroarax, When was the task foree ereated ?

Mr. Rierr. April 1it was created.

Mr, Grarsw, Of this year?

Mr. Rierr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gmarax. T understand you've had some good success to date as a
result of your task foree work.

Mr. Rierr. T think we've had some very nice sicecess; yes.

Mr. Gmaran. Do you see the need for increasing the personnel in
your task force?

Mr. Rierr. T would leave that question open again. I think an assess-
ment of what we've done and what we can do needs to be taken, then
if the need arises for more men, I would like to come back and say yes,
send me more people.

Mr. Gimaan. But actually, it’s a one-man, full-time operation on
Guam that’s the extent of DEA’s effort on Guam, right?

Mr. Rmerr. Well, when the next agent arrives, which is next week,
he will also be assigned to help Mr. Bruce run the task force also.

Mr. Grraran. Full time on the task force?

Mz, Rierr. Yes, sir.
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Mr, Guaran. Your other agents have about whatever you said a
couple of million miles to cover in extended terrvitory and I assume
you're doing a lot of traveling?

My, Rierr. We do a comparative amount of traveling. We try *o
cover all the trust tervitories and assess the narcotie situation in the
frust territories.

Mr. Gazarax. What about the problem out in the territories, is that
extensive also?

ALy, Riorr, Tt is not extensive, sir, There is potential for abuse and
trafiicking in the distriet of Palau, the other distriet that may present
some problems could be the Majuro or Iosrae distriet. Other than that,
Truk, Yap, Ponape, and pardon me, anybody from the trust territory
it T forget, Marshalls—I don’t sce too much problem out there.

Mr. Grraran, When was the last time you sat down with your local
public safety man and the local task force, the Attorney General's
task force; when did you all sit together?

M. Rizrr, We have monthly—-well biweekly meetings.

My, Griaraxn, Who attends thoge biweekly meetings?

Mr. Rierr. The dirvector of public safety, the attorney general, my-
self, my intelligence officer, the director of corrections, Dr. Del Rosario
attends one time a month, the military comes one time a month, and
what we do is . ., . now this is not exactly all task force, but this is a
community-type enforcement effort, and we meet which is called a
December council. In addition to that couneil, there is an intelligence
meeting that only includes the narcotic intelligence gathering people
on the island, from the military, NIS, OSI, department of public
safety, my office and those types that attend those meetings.

Mr. Grraran, Thank you, Mr. Rieff.

Mr. Manibusan, in your testimony, you indicated that you have
some nine people involved in narcotic enforcement out of your entire
department, is that correct?

Mr, Maxisrsan. Yes, sir,

Mr. Grzarawn, Is that the whole works now for the island that there
are nine narcotic enforcement people on the whole island, is that right,
from the Guam government?

Mr., Maxmusay. Let we vephrase that, sir. The entire Department
of Public Safety is fighting drugs, but there are nine trained agents
under the Department of Public Safety.

Mr, Grraran, Of the nine, were they all trained by the DEA? Did
all of them receive the benefit of training ?

: I\‘Il\ Maxmursan, Yes, sir, That is the assistance we're getting from

YA

Mr. Greatax, How long, incidentally, have you been the director of
the publie safety program?

M Mavmusan. Going on 20 months, sir,

e, Grraraw, Twenty months?

M, Mawmrsan. Yoy, sir,
| .M’xp'. Guarax. Aud your assistant alongside you, would you identify

nme

Mr. Mavmursan, ITe is Maj. Robert Cutts. ITe is from the Los
Aungeles Police and has been on the island for the past 5 years.

. 3\[;‘. Grrarax, Is Major Cutts an expert in the narcoties administra-
tion?
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Mv. Mavmusax. Sir, Major Cutts is my chief of polico operations.

Mr. Gizarax. Can you tell us what your total budget is for narcotics.
enforcement ?

Mr. Axaxa. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Maxzisusan. In combination with the four personnel that I as-
signed to DIEA, we have a total budget of $313,000 out of $10,400,000
which is about 3 percent.

Mr. Grraray, $313,000 is assigned to narcatic enforcement of your
entirve department, is that correct ?

Mr. ManBusaN. $313,000, yes, sir, But, you must remember I also-
hava the fire bureau.

Mr. Axaxa, The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Grrarax, I'm not interested in the fire burean, even though we
recognize their work. My time has run out. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My, Axaxa. Mr, Won Pac.

Mr. Wox Par. Thank you, Mr, Chairman, Let me just follow that
up where my colleague left off. Your department has responsibility
not only for public safety, or rather, public safety has jurisdiction over
the fire department. YWhat about the jail 2

Mr. MaxNieusaxy, Yes, sir, those are the nonsentenced, noncommitted
personnel T am responsible for, the lockup.

My, Wox Par. Yes; that’s what I'm trying to cover that the §10,-
400,000 budget covers your whele jurisdiction of responsibility.

Mr, Maxmursay, Let me break down the $10.400,000, siv, Over &6
million for police operations and about $4 million for fire operations.
Tnder the police operations, we're vesponsible for the safety of the
lives and property on this island,

Mr. Wox Par. In torms of bodies, are you satisfied now vwith the
personnel for your department ?

Mr. Maxmsrsay, Well, we have to assess our capabilities and we
arve constantly training our personnel. As you understand, we have
to train personnel before we put them on this narcotic unit and we
have a continuing traininy with the assistance of the DIA people.

Mr, Wox Par. Do you have training in narcoties control? o you
also have training in other public safety activity? Doesn’t the Uni-
versity of Guam provide some kind of police training?

My, Mavmursay, Sir, we do have a police academy which js acered-
ited. It's a 18-week course at the University of Guam with about 12
eredit course to the men who have completed the eyele. We also are
being benefited by from the Federal Bureau of Investigation who
comes here about three times a year to give us the so-called middle
management and other police fraining, a 40-hour course,

Mr. Wox Par. From statistics, of course, we are able to learn the
ratio of police officers per capita on Guam, I think is higher than other
jurisdictions. '

Mr, Maxiprsan, Sir, you must understand the topographieal prob-
lem of the area of the island. We do have 287 sworn officers now. I
have an authorized strength of 307. T only have 287 in uniform right
now, and they are assigned from criminal investigation to traffic
and patrol to almost everything under police services. I am right
now very comfortable with the 1979 budget that is given us or author-
ized for our department.
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violators of the laws?

Mr. ManisusanN. Will you repeat the question, Mr. Won Pat?

Mr, Wox Par. What 1s your major handicap, with respect to ap-
prehending; in other words, those committing crimes?

Mr. MaNisusan. Mr, Won Pat, I'd like to make a statement. In our
statistics report that's been submitted to the committee, we have indi-
cated from: January to May a drop in the part I offenses. In other
words, there is more enforcement, and we are being very successful in
our effort. We have busted up two fencing operations and about 14
burglars which ave responsible for the so-called burglary ring on the
island.

My, Grrarax. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Wox Par. Yes,

My, Grmarax. Mre. Manibusan, I can’t understand your last comment,
You state that you're very comfortable with your existing budget in
the face of the growing crisis here on the island. We hear testimony
here today of increased numbars of homicides, increased trafficking, in-
creased drug abuse, a lack of personnel and manpower. How is it that
you're so comfortable with this budget that you have?

Mr. ManiBusawN, Congressman Gilman, sir, I want to rephrase that.
With the limited resources of the government of Guam, a budget of
$10,400,009 is an increase over my last year’s budget of $2 million, sir,

Mr. Girarax. ITow much have you increased your nareotic enforce-
ment budget over last year?

Mr. ManiBusan, It was increased; in fact, we have a request for
Federal funding which was turned down.

Mr, Guaran, I'm not talking about Federal funding, I'm talking
about local funding. How much was your local funding increased over
last year on narcoties enforcement ?

Mr. Maxmusay. OK; that was stabilized at $300,000.

Mr, Grraraxy. The same as last year ?

Mr, MaNmusan. Yes, sir

M. Grrarax. Why are you so comfortable with that figure? You've
got an increasing problem. This is what we were talking about earlier.
It you havo an increasing problem, the effort is going to have to be
inereased to confront that problem and if we are going to go back to
the Congress and say we have to get some help for Guam. What are
they doing about themselves, which is what our colleagues will be ask-
Ing' us. What are we going to tell them? That they are comfortable
with what they are doing?

My, Manmusay, No, siv, T must apologize for that statement, but
et me vepeat. We prepaved our budget. We asked for more for nar-
coties but they insist on limitation on our resources. I was given a
status quo, hut I'm talking about the entire Department’s operation.
Lwas given 22 more personnel for patrol and traflie,

Mr. Girarax, What are you using the additional perserncl for?

Mr, Manisusan, This is for patrol and traflie, which is about less
than 40 pereent coverage now.

My, Grrarax, Ts it more important to arvest them for speeding than

it is for narcotics?
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Mr, Maxmesan, I feel they are as important ag narcoties becanse
they are out there in the front line, sir, They are also involved in the
enforcement of narcotics,

Mr. Gizyan, Ave these people trained in naveotic enforeement ? Are
they working at navcotic enforcement, these additional 22 people?

Mr. Mawmesan, I have not been hired: this is the additional that
I have been given for fiseal vear 1079,

Mr, Grarax, Were you instrueted on how {o use the additional
persennel ?

My, Maxtmesay, The request came in for the neighborhood patrol
which is a motoreyele police neighborhood coneept.

Mr, Grrarax, You were told to engage the additional personnel in
that direction?

Mr. Maxizrsan, That is the requested hudget, sir.

Mr. Axaxas, The time of the gentleman has expived,

Mr, Grarax, I'm sorry T have overextended the time, I yield back
the time to the gentleman from Guam,

Mr, Axaxa, The time of e genileman has expired. May I eall on
onr chief counsel for a few questions,

Mr. Nreruws, Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr, Rieft, first let me thank you on behalf of the committee for
the extreme, extensive, and outstanding couperation you have ren-
dered us in our preliminary investigations, Mr, Rieff, we have heard a
lot of stories about the dangers of working on Guam, (tan you tell us
something abont the situation here? We have hoard, for instance, that
the average citizen or that many citizens carry pistols, Is that a true
statement ?

Mr. Rrsrr. There ave a number of firearms on this island and a
number of the traflickers do ecarvy them, and at tho request of
GovGuam and with the help of Mr. Bensinger, an AT agent was
assigned here. We conducted a raid not too many days ago and got
five auntomatie weapons out of one place which leads me to helieve
that there are many more en this island besides in that house,

Mp. Nennas, Isn't it a fact that not too long ago, a DI\ agent was
murdered on this island?

My, Rrerr. That 13 corvect.

My, Nerets, Now T want to ask you a question about how you fune-
tion in terms of the source of supply. Do you get intelligence from
Thailand concerning the movement of heroin from that avea?

My, Rimrw, Yes, siry we do and I am privileged to attend the confer-
ences that take place in Thailand and in Southeast Asia so that 1 am
privy to that type of information.

Mr. Nrrnis. Now what do you do with that intelligence when you
gel it?

Mr, Rierr, Well, we try to tie it up with what we know about our
traflickers on this island, and then work a joint operation between
wherever it emanates from and here,

Mr. Nernrs, Do you tuen it over to the customs authorities or to Mr,
Manibusan?

Mr, Rizpr. In some instances, the information is given to enstoms
for their use in searching arviving passengers or luggage and in most
instances, the information is shaved with DPS. '
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My, Nernis, In terms of using that information for interdieting traf-
ficking, have you had any rceent or vather, can you point to any recent
suceess where yow've received intelligence and have heen able to ef-
feetnate o major avrest or a major seizure!

Mr, Rierr, Not {rom off island, We've had some suceess in arrest-
ing some of the loeal traflickers here who go off island, but we've not
been suecessful in the vernaeular “ripping ofl anybody coming in from
Theiland™ at this point,

Mr, Nevrs, Why is that, My, Rietl] do yoa suppose !

My, Rizrr, Well, we haven't had the strategie intelligence at that
point, and that's the only thing I ean vay about that,

Mr. Nennis, You haven't had tlie strategice intelligence?

Mz, Rizrr, Well, it's on a case-by-case basis,

My, Neweis, What ' teyving to get at is whether or not the intel-
ligence you receive is useful to you, whether you can translate it into
intervening with the trattic.

Mr, Rmrre Well, T think it's very useful heeause without it, we'd
even be behind the power curve more than we are, I think that again
the intelligence that flows from region 16 which is Bangkok and region
1+ whieh 1s California and IHawail, is extremely helpful to us beeawse
being o transshipzaent point they both impact on Guam,

Mr, Nrrras. There is no doubt in your mind, is there, that this is a
major transshipment point for heroin going to ITawaii and the main-
Jand?

Mr, Rizrr, There is no doubt,

Mr. Nernrs, My, Riefl, T want to ask you a question that relates to
the subjeet matter Mr, Fvans was asking vou about ; that is, the aivline
employees you were diseussing, A fter you made your appeal to or your
statement to Pan Am, did you ever find out whether or not that com-
pany discharged any of the employees that you thought might be in-
volved in traflicking ? "

Mr, Rrerr. To my knowledge they have not discharged anybody.

Mr. Nenrrs, ITave they discussed with you the reason why they Lave
not done so?

My, Rierr, Yes,

Mr. Nernig, Can you state what those reasons arve?

M Rieer. Well, bagically it is a union situation where they have to
have, and T am not exactly sure why, but I think that they have to have
reg=on to discharge rather than just mere say-so, '

Mr. Nurs, Well, Tean understand that as a lawyer, but do you have
to have a convietion, is it yowr impression that they have to have a con-
vietion for drug traficking hefove they ean discharge someone?

My, Rierr, Tt is my impression that there has to be a convietion for
whalever reason.

My, Nrns, ITave you observed the operations at the airport, these
operations in which baggage is withheld ?

My, Rieer. When T first came heve, T abserved that operation at the
airport about § days a week, many hours of the night.

Mv, Nurvts, Then you know exactly how it’s done, don't you?

M Tarrs, Oh, Thnow how it's dones yes, ' '

M Nurrse, Why don't we arvest some of the people that are doing it ?

A, Risves Beeause T've never seen them do it actually.
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Mr. Nerus. Ah, I see. Then actually your position with respect to
these airline employees is one of suspicion, but not one of hard evi-
dence, is that right ?

Mr. Rierr. Yes.

My, Nerus. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. )

Alr. Axasa. The gentleman'’s time is up. May I without objection ask
M. Won Pat?

Mr. Wox Pat. To continue this line of questioning about these em-
plovees. You say that you have been cooperating with the other agen-
cies of the Government here like the Internal Revenue and others?
How many cases have you been able to close in with respeet to the reve-
lation or determination by the Internal Revenue ? In other words. have
vou been able to apprehend or indict any people on the basis of the
Internal Revenue’s record of report?

Mr. Rrerr. Yes, sir, as you arve well aware of the cod concerning the
Internal Revenue or the Depavtment of Revenue as it is called here
is rather striet. Tt usually is a one-way flow of information, and the
return from them to law enforcement, so to speak, is not forthcoming
because of the restrictions on the tax situation. But we have given in-
formation to the Department of Revenue and Taxation. The Attorney
General’s Office has prosecuted a major traflicker for violations of tax
laws and put the man in jail.

Mr. Wox Par, Now, with respect to employees of these airlines, it
has been reported that some of them, of course, have been involved in
this, in traflicking of drugs. Now, some of these people, of conrse, have
been overnight become aflfuent, in terms, compared to other areas.
ITow do you determine that Jiese people are violators of the law?

Mr. Rrerr. How do I determine?

ALz Wox PaT. Yes.

Mr. Rierr. Well, through investigative effort, technique, informants,
that’s the way we determine.

Mr, Axawa. The time of the gentleman has expired. Thank you
verv much, Mr. Rieff and Mr. Manibusan, for your testimony, and
we're grateful for it—it will be helpful.

Mr, Rierr. Thank you very mueh, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Maxmsusan, Thank you very .. .ach, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Axaxa. May I call up to the witness table John Quan, acting
general manager, Commercial Port of Guam; and Juan Pablo, post-
master, U.S, Postal Service?

[ Witnesses sworn. ]

Mr. Axara. Thank you. Be seated. I would like to have Mr, John
(Quan begin his testimony. Testimonies will be submitted and placed
in the record in its total. We'd like to have you summarize your state-
ment in 5 minutes. Thank you.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN QUAN, ACTING GENERAL MANAGER,
COMMERCIAL PORT OF GUAM

Mr. Quax. You want me to summarize it or you want me to read my
statement ?

Mr. Arama. You have 5 minutes to do whatever you wish to do.

Mr. Quan. But you do have a copy of our statements?
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Mr. AraxA. Yes; we do have a copy of your statement in front of
us, Mr, Quan, if you want to read it you can begin, and I’ll tell you
when your time is up.

Mr. Perez. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Quan is the acting general manager.
When T arrived on Guam on Monday, I was asked by the chairman of
the board of directors to present this statement to you, to this com-
mittee, and so 1 will read in place of Mr. Quan. By the way, my name
is Joaquin Perez, I am the

Mr. Axaxa, Before you begin, will you state your name ?

Mr. Pgrez. My name is Joaguin Perez, I'm the board consultant to
the board cf divectors of the port authority, Mr., Chairman, the Port
Authority of Guam is basically a service agency which processes ton-
nages of incoming, outgoing and tmnssiipment cargoes through
Guam. The port presently processes tonnages varying from 700,000
tons per year to over 800,000 tons per year. Approximately two-thirds
of this tonnage is imported goods, goods coming into Guam from
various ports, the mainland ports and foreign ports. About 85 percent
of this cargo 1s in the form of containerized cargo, with the remaining
15 percent being in the form of breakbulk or piecemeal cargo. The
port does not currently maintain records regarding each cargo port
of origin, these records are available by serutinizing bills of lading,
but we do not maintain records of where the port of origin per each
particular piece of cargo that’s cor:ing into Guam. It does not provide
a breakdown of the conmmodities that we handle; we do not open
containers down at the port. However, local shipping agents would
be able to provide the data that is contained or the data of the cargoe
that is contained in each of these individual containers.

None of the cargo that the port receives from the vessels is released
into the community or to other vessels until it has been properly
approved by customs inspectors. Tach bill of lading that we handle at
the port or cargo on a bill of lading that is handled at the port must be
approved by customs inspectors before they ave released to the com-
munity. The cargo processing procedure regarding the screening for
illegal substances or contraband is a function primarily or soleTy at
the port of the local customs inspectors. These people are not under
the control of the port authority. They are under the control of the
Department of Commerce, These inspectors are the first to board any
vessel berthing at the port, and in some occasions they meet these vessels
out at the breaksater on the high seas before they enter the port area.
This is particularly true on passenger vessels, They should or they
would meet these vessels out on the open water. They’re the first to
board the vessel; they always sereen the cargo, the vessel, the personnel
on board and the ghip’s stores. On many occasions we have noted that
on vessels coming from foreign ports, they would put customs seals
on ships’ stores and these stores cannot be touched or opened by the
ghip’s personnel.

Additionally, before the port issues any cargo through its gates,
caclt container ov breakbulk piece of cargo must be properly ap-
proved by a customs official. Each release order that we receive from
the agency must be stamped with a passed customs inspection seal
The port security or security personnel who ave there strietly to
serutinize the issue and the release of cargo through the gates will
not allow the egress of any cargo which does not have a customs
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approved stamp on the bill of lading. The port sccurity also monitors
all suspicious yard activity 7 days a week, 24 hours a day to prevent
theft of warchoused goods or cargo in the port container storagc
areas. Although port personnel sereen cargo being discharged and
loaded, the port’s main coneern is in the handling and stevedoring
of cargo from the vessel to the consignee and vice versa. However,
the port will continue to support the customs officials in an eftort
to sereen all processed cargo to prevent the inflow of any controlled
substance.

Thank you. , .
Mr, Axaxy. Thank you very much. May I now call on Juan Pablo,
postmaster, to present your testimony. Thank you.

TESTIMONY OF JUAN C. PABLO, POSTMASTER, AGANA, GUAM

Mr. Pasro. Mr, Chairman and members of the committee, T am

Juan C. Pablo, postmaster, Guam. I understand that written testi-

mony about the Postal Service’s role in drug investigations has heen

furnished to the committee by Chief Postal Inspector Benson and

that Inspector in Charge Bill MecClanghan was available for this

questioning on this topic at the committee’s hearing in Honolulu

last week. 1 welcome the opportunity to appear before the committee

today to testify on mail operations in Guam, and the volume of mail

handled by the Guam Post Office. Thank you.

Mr. Awara. Thank you very much for your testimony. I under-

stand there is a problem, Mr. Pablo, at the airport, that there is a

postal box that is identified as TW.S. mail. Do you have any boxes at

the terminal?

Mi. Pasro. Yes, sir, we do have one 7.8, mailbox located between the

outgoing, department passengers and between the incoming, arriv-

ing passengers outside of the building,

Mr. Axaxa. Are there any inside the building?

Mr. Pagro. I knew there is one there, but that is not a post office ap-

‘proved installed box.

Mr. Axaxa. Do you know whether it is identified as U.S. mail?

Mr. Papro. I did, and I have ealled the attention of the airport au-

thority to either Dlock off that T7.8. mail sign or do something about

‘}(;hanging that mailbox, That mailbox is not our post office approved
OX.

Mr. Axaxa, Do you know who placed that box there?

Mr. Pagro. T think it was the airport authority personnel.

Mr. Grraras, Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Araxa. I yield to the gentleman.

Mr. Grraran., How long has that box been there, Mr, Postmaster?

Mr. Pagro, I believe it was there quite sometime, sir.

My, Girarax, Over a year?

Mr. Papro. Over a year,

Mr. Graran. How long has it been since you requested its removal?

My, Pasro. This was the time when customs reported the matter to

me and T called the airport authority to move or remove that box. .

Mr. Giraraw, Jow long ago was that, Mr. Postmaster?

Mr. Pasro. This was some time ago, about a year.

Mr. Grarax. About a year ago, and it hasn’t been removed yet ?
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Mur. Panro. T don't believe so, no sir.

Mr, Graran. Would the Port Authority people care to answer why
it hasn’t been removed ?

Mr. Axaxa. I'm sorry, we have the wrong authority. Alright,
thank you.

Mr. Pasro. May I nmention again that just lately I veceived a letter
from customs chief inspector &,uns_,estmn to me to remove the box, and
when I received the letter we had ealled the attention of the operations

officer of the international airport to either take the box out or cor-

reet whatever deficiency there is,

A, Axaxka, To your knowledge, it still exists there 2 To your knowl-
edge is that box still there?

Mr. Pasro. Idon't know whether the box isstill there now,sir,

Mpr. AKAKA. Do you work with the Customs Service in investigating
and oxamining mail from Southeast Asia?

M. Pasro. Wil you repeat the question?

Mr, Axara, Yes, do vou work with the Customns Service people in
examining mail that comes from Southeast Asia?

Mr. Pasro. Well, we have customs inspectors assigned to the post

‘office now that ave going through packages that are coming in from

foreign aveas,

Mr, Axaxs. (an vou explain your operation with them?

Al Pasro. I beg your pardon, sir?

Mr. Axaxa. Can youexplain how you work with them?

Mr, Pasro, When wails arvive ffom foreign aveas before we open
the bag containing the mails we tumm it over to their area, and inside
the customs area o postal employee will open the bag for the customs
inspectors, from there they do the examination.

AMr. Awara. Do you use any dogs to sniff the packages in the mail?

Mz, Pasro. Oh, yes, sometimes they bring the d()m» in to snift the
mails,

Mr. Axaxa. You mean this is not a regular pavt of the operation?

Mr, Pasro. I don't know whether it’s a regular part of their opera-

tion, but now and then one or two 111\1)00[01‘5 would come into the
post office with the dogs.

Mr. Axaxa. How often is that ?

My, Parro. I'm not too sure whether onee a month or maybe as

-often as they feel like a dog is needed to snift the mails.

Mr. Agaxa, How many dogs are used out here?

A, Pasro. I only saw one,

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Quan, do you estimate any drug traflic coming by
way of cargo in vessels into Guam?

A, OUA\ I have no knowledge of any drugs passing through the
yort.

! My, Agaxa. Has there been any seizures of drugs?

My, QUA\" If there has been any, we have never been notified, or
if the port is notified, T am not aware of it. T am just the acting man-
ager on behalf of the director who is off-island for 3 weeks.

“Mr, ArAtcs. Thank you very much. Mr. Evans,

Mr. ovans, Thank you, M. "Chairman.

Mr. Pablo, is it a violation of Federal law to have a post office box
or a receptacle with the lettering of U.S. mail on it that is not au-
thorized by the T.8. Post Office or bv the Postmaster?
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Mr. Pasro. I am not too sure, whether it is illegal or not, but I will
assure the committee that the Post Oflice will have no mail pickup
or delivery of such mail that is in a receptacle that is not approved by
the Postal Service.

Mr. Evaxs. And you did not approve the box that we were referring
earlier?

Mr. Pasro. Not officially, sir, no. Since it is not a box designated
and approved by the Post Office, no, sir.

Mr. Evaxs. Is it not true that the box can be opened? ITave you
ever observed that box being opened by someone other than the T.S.
Post Office employees ?

Mr. Papro. No, sir, I never have.

Mr. Evaxs, Have you ever observed or has it been reported to you
that mail was being dropped into that box?

Mr. Pasro. I received information that, yes, people are dropping
mails into that box, but as I said this is within o confined area wheye
we do not enter.

Mr. Bvans. You have alveady testified that you don't pick up or
deliver or pick up from that box, so obviously a person conld drop
anything in there and it could be picked np by someone else without
going through customs, could it not ?

Mr, Parro. I would think so, yes. The persen who has the key to
that box.

Mr. Evans, Do you know whether or not a key is needed to the box?

M. Pasro. I believe that is locked by some type of a padlock.

Mr. Evaxs. We have information that indicates that there is no
key and that the box is open and that anyone could get into the box.

Mzr. Pasro. I don’t know about that, sir,

Mr. Tovans. Isee,

Mr. Pasro. I amnot aware.

M. Evans, You have no knowledge?

Mr. Pasro. No.

Mr. Evaxs. Under your authority as Postmaster, wonld you not
have the authority to remove that box if the T.S. Mail is not removed
from it ?

Mr, Papro. No, sir, not unless a mailer complains that mail had
been lying there for some time whicli was still there and never been
checked or picked up.

My, Evaxs. Well, who has the authority? Does anyone have the
authority to handle U.S. Mail outside of the Post Office Department?

Mr. Parro. I don’t believe so, sir, because I consider that to be a
private area.

Mr. Bvaxs. Well, if it professes to be a T0.S. Mail Box, then you
would have the authority to require the name to he removed from
the box or to require that the box be removed, would you not?

Mr. Pasro. I’'m not sure.

Mr. Bvaws. Bven if it’s on private authority, I mean on private
property.

Mr. Pasro. I could probably suggest, and then if they don’t comply
Imay have to report this to the Postal Inspector’s Office.

Mr. Evans. Would you think that with the possibility of drug
traffic that box being used for drug traffic that it would he a good
idea to do that, sir?



153

Mz, Pasro. I will look into that, yes, sir.

Mr. Tovaws. I would appreciate it, thank you.

Mr. Axaxa, Thank you very much, Mr. ivans.

Mz, Gilman.

Mr. Grpazan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Quan, how lexgz now
have you been doing your screening for the port authority, how long
has this been going on

Mr, Quan. Screening of what ?

Mr. Grnaan., You mentioned that you were screening shipments
coming in and out.

Mr. Quax. We do not screen the shipments. Customs officials are
the ones that screen the cargo, vessel, and the crew on board the
vessels.

Mr. Garawy. It was my impression that your testimony said some-
thing about screening. Do you do any checking at all for any illegal
cargo?

Mr, Quax. No, sir.

Mr. Gizaran. Then the port authority has no enforcement preroga-
tive at all over narcotics?

Mr. Quax, No, sir.

Mr. Groaax. You leave it entirely to local customs officials ?

Mvr. Quaw. That is correct, sir.

My, Giraran. Mr. Postmaster, how frequently do the regional pos-
tal inspectors come out to your area to take a look at your mail
problems?

Mr. Pasro. As often as there is a major complaint about our opera-
tions, however, their regular visit may be once a year or every other
year,

M. Grataw, Every other year?

Mr, Panro. When nothing has—no major problem has developed,
no reports that the office received about problems occurring in the
post office.

Mr. Gruaan, What’s you estimate of the amount of narcotics that
comes through the mail through your office ?

Mr. Pasro. I would consider it’s very minimal, in fact, I have ob-
tained data statistics from customs who were the officials responsible
for intercepting such substance through the mails. The last 2 years,
I believe they only had intercepted five occasions where the amount
is very minimal.

Mr, Grraran. Do you have any idea what the amount was ?

Mr. Pasro. I do have a copy here, if T may, in 1976 they had five
incidents, so on two incidents they had seized 2 grams and in one
seizure they had indicated to seize 25 grams.

Mr. Graran. Does this include reports back from Hawaii or from
the customs office of their seizures?

My, Panro. No; thisis just locally.

My, Grraran. You have no idea what is being stopped along the way
by other customs officers?

Mr. Pasro. No, sir.

My, Griraran. How many people are assigned in your office to inspect
the mails?

Mr. Pasro. They would normally have three inspectors assigned
during the heavy period when mails ave coming in.
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My, Graray, What's the average volume that goes through your
oflice ?

Mr. Papro. You mean the total incoming volume, I viould say on an
estimate, figure 54+ million pieces passing through our office annually.
These are incoming mails from all areas.

Mr. Giraran. Thank vou, Mr. Postmaster. )

Mr. Quan, do you have any recommendations with regard to the
need for any enforcement in the port authority ? You talled about con-
tainerized shipments and other shipments that go through, do you
see any need for tightening up any of the regulations there with regard
to narcotics regulations? .

My, Quax. Mr. Chairman, we handle the containers down at the port,
wao do not open them. TWhen the containers come to the port, they have
an agency seal which we are not authorized to open.

Mr. Giaax. Who places that seal on the container?

Mr. Quax. These are people from the agencies in the States or
from wherever the container is coming from, they would place the
seals on the containers.

Mr. Giraran. Who is allowed to open them, if not port authority
people, who can open these containers?

Mr. Quan. The consignee of the box, the man that’s holding the bills
of lading for that cargo, that particular cargo.

Mr. Grraraw. Are local customs people present when those containers
are opencd ?

Mr. Quan. That I cannot say, sir, because we issue the containers out
intact, and it's taken, it’s drayed over the road normally to the con-
signee warehouse.

Mr. Gracan. Is there any administrative authority that vou need
over the control of the port itself that would be helpful in regulating
narcoties traflicking 2

Mr. Quax, Sir, I cannot answer that right now. The way we handle
cargo, we don’t even see the contents of the insides of the containers,
and the containers very rarely stay for more than 2 days at the port,

Mz, Gurarax. Then T take it that the entire enforcement problem is
in the hands of local customs while it's in your port ¢

Mr. Quax. Yes, sir,

Mr. Giraran, And you do nothing in that direction?

Mr. Quax. We have security personnel that prevent people from
opening these containers,

Mr. Grazan. Do you have any theft problems at the port ?

Mr. Quax. Some problems. ves, sir, pilferage.

Mr. Grraran, Is it extensive ?

Mr. Quax. No.sir, it’'s not.

Mr, Grrarax, Has it been ineveasing over the last few years?

Mr, Quax. Noj in fact, it has heen decreasing. We have been more
striet in our enforcement of sceurity measures at the port.

Myr. Grnman, What percentage of your trafficking is containerized ?

Mr. Quax., Approximately 85 pereent.

Mr, Giraraxn. And has that inereased over the past few years?

Mr. Quan, Yes, sir, during peak periods, we’ll handle as much as 953
percent containerized cargo.

Mr. Giraax, Do you have any idea of the small craft traffic in and
around the islands?
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Mz, Quan, No, sir, we know that in Cabras Island and Apra Harbor
there are approximately 420 to 450 surface landings, but of these
vessels approximately 350 will call at the port. The other areas where
these ships can dock, I refer specifically to tankers and to small fishing
craft, are at berths that are not under the control of the port authority.

Mr. Giuaran, Are they under control of customs ?

Mr. Axaxa, The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mz, Quan., For customs inspections, yes, sir, they are under the con-
trol of customs. For facilities operations, they are under the control
of various private concerns.

Mr. Grazan. Thank you. Thank you, My, Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa. Mr, Won Pat.

Mr., Wox Par. Mr. Postmaster, are mails from the mainland in-
spected by the customs when they come to Guam ¢

My, Papro. Ordinarily, Mr. Congressman, domestic mails are not
subject for inspection, unless a certain name would come up or a certain
package is suggested by customs then we will refer the package or that
particular piece of mail to customs.

Mr., Won Par. What about outgoing mail from Guam, are they
inspected ?

Mur, Pasro. Mails from Guam, siv?

Mr. Won Par. Yes.

M. Papro. Going to the mainland ?

Mr, Won Part. Yes.

Mr. Pasro. I think it is, mails originating in Gusa . - r mainland-
ITawaii destinations.

Mr, Wox Par. Have there been any occasions where illicit drugs
ave mailed from here?

Mr. Panro. Not to my knowledge, no, sir.

Mr. Wox Par. Now in the case of the port, you have absolutely
no jurisdietion over the inspection of cargo, is 1t?

Mr. Pasro. No, sir, I don’t have any jurisdiction whatsoever,

Mr. Wox Pat. I'm talking now to the port authority people.

Mr. Quax. Mr. Won Pat, we would receive the containers, as 1
mentioned previously, intact and we would issue these containers with
the seal still on the containers, still locking the container, we would
issue them to the consignees. When we veceive containers that are going
to the mainland or to other ports, such as household goods, we receive
these containers with the seals on them and ready for shipment. They
are packed outside, in the outside community, in the private com-
munity, we do not stuff containers at the port.

Mr. Wox Par. Thank you, mister. Now I would like to ask the
postmaster another question. You know the bettlenut is banned from
being exported to the mainland, are there any occasions or cases where
they mail from here bettlenut and you were able to deteet that and/
or_confiscate it?

Mr. Papro. Well, Mr. Congressman, I would say this, that if a
customer presents a package to be mailed at the counter, the post oflice
counter, we are required to issue a customs declaration for mailing of
that package, In that declaration, the sender must declare the contents,
and if the sender put down a doll, we have to take the sender’s word
and if the article 1s a bettlenut and intercepted by customs or FDA
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officials, then the sender must be lying to us when he or she mails the
package. .

Mr. Wox Par. But when the mail arrives on the mainland, they
are also inspected, aren't they? . . .

Mz, Pasro. They arve required for customs inspection, yes, sir.

Mr, Nzruts. Yes; these are bulk packages you're talking about, I'm
talking about containers. Let’s say containers are coming in by sea
from Thailand, have you ever heard or have you any knowledge of
any of those containers ever having been spot checked before they get
to vour port or in your port? .

Mr, Prrez. No, sir, we've never heard of any containers from those
specific arcas being opened at the port. )

Mr. Nerrts, Now these seals that you say these shipments contained,
who places them on the shipments?

Mer. Prrez, They're from the port of origin.

Mz, Nerrts. Could it be any official or private party ?

Mr. Perez. If the container was stuffed or vanned, the cargo was
placed in the container at a private container freight station then the
people, the personnel or that container freight station would put that
scal on that container.

Mr. Nrriis. Now, are you bound to observe that seal?

Mr. Wox Par. Well, I know of cases where they have been reported
to me personally where they have inspected and they confiscated the
bettlenut.

Mr. Pasro. Yes, sir, being that Guam is outside the customs territory
of the United States, anything coming from Guam to the mainland is
subject for customs examination.

Mr. Wox Par. Thank you, Mr. Postmaster. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr, Axara. Thank you, Mr, Won Pat. Counsel.

Mpr. Nrrsas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Quan and Mr. Perez, your statement states that you will con-
tinue to support the customs official efforts to screen processed cargo.
In the courss of doing that, have you ever observed any customs official
opening any container, spot checking it?

Mr. Perrz. I've never seen them.

My, Nerwis. Have you ever seen, Mr. Quan ?

Mr. Quax. No, sir.

Mr. Nerris. To your knowledge, has it ever been done?

Mr. Prrez. T have heard that down at the port, of customs people
or officials requiring cargo, particularly cargo from Manila and Hong
Kong, they would go out and open these packages and visibly inspect
them, ves, I've heard of that.

Mr. Prrez. For a year's accountability, yes, sir, we ave.

Mr. Newras, Well, now aside from accountability, if the customs
people suspect contraband, they conld open it, conldn’t they?

Mr. Prrez. Yes, sir, they can.

Mr, Nrrvs. But you don’t know of any case in which that’s been
deme?

Mr. Perez. No, I do not know.

Mr. Neriis, How long have you been with the port authority, Mr.
Perez?

Mr. Perez. Fourteen years.




157

Mcr, Nrruis. And how about you, Mr. Quan ?

Mr. Quan. Fiftecn years.

Mr. Neruis. Between the two of you, you know of no single instance
in which any spot check of any cargo has been done? Can you imagine,
gentlem.en, how much contraband must be coming in that way?

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, chief counsel. I want to thank
you gentlemen, Mr. Quan Mr. Pablo for your testimony. Thank you
very much, it will be helpful to us.

Mz, Pasro. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Quaw. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Axara. I’d like to call to the witness table, the following: John
Fernandez, director—(Gruam airport, Pan American Airways; Gene
Hassing, general manager, airport, Air Micronesin; David Tuncap,
Guam airport authority ; and James McDonald, Director, Department
of Commerce.

[Witnesses sworn, ]

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you. We will hear first from Mr. John
Fernandez.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN FERNANDEZ, DIRECTOR, GUAM AIRPORT,
PAN AMERICAN AIRWAYS

Mr. Frryvanorz. Chairman Akaka, members of the committee, on
behalf of Pan Am, I am pleased to supply the following information
regarding Pan Am’s operations and airport security in Guam. Air-
port security is a matter of utmost concern to Pan Am, and we hope
the following information will be of use to the committee. Pan Am
carries approximately 21,000 passengers in and out of Guam on
approximately 90 scheduled passenger flights in and out of Guam in
an average month.

Daily flight 841 originates in San Francisco, stops in onolulu and
continues on from Guam to Manila four times a week and Qkinawa
and Taipei three times a week. Daily {light 842, the veturn flight, re-
traces {his voute to its ultimate destination, San Francisco,

Flight 802 originates in Guam and flies daily to Tokyo, returning
{light from Tokyo as {light 803.

Pan Am also operates charter flights to Osaka, approximately 10 per
month,

With respect to our cargo operations, approximately 2 million pounds
of cargo-mail, company material is handled at Guam in an average
month.

Cargo is carried on all passenger flights as well as our all-cargo flight
873 which arrives in Guam on Thursdays from San Francisco and
ITonolulu, then continues to ITong Kong and Tolkyo.

Pan Am operates in Guam under the jurisdiction of the Guam Air-
port Authority. The GAA controls the two access gates to the secure
areas of the airport. All vehicular and pedestrian traffic pass throngh
these gates. I imagine that the GAA will provide the committee with o
description of the security procedures practiced by the GAA. As to
Pan Am’s own security measures, Pan Am contracts with Island Secu-
rity, Inc. This firm provides security guards, passenger screening and
ramp guard services. Pan Am employs 159 people at the Guam Airport,

87-151—7011
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A ramp supervisor, a maintenance supervisor and a passenger service
supervisor are on duty 24 hours a day overseeing their respective areas
of responsibility. This is a minimum coverage. All of these individuals
are management employees.

Pan Am is committed to cooperate with the Guam Aivport Author-
ity and law enforcement agencies in an effort to maintain the highest
degree of airport security, .

If I may provide further information to the committee, please advise
me and I will attempt to obtain such information. Thank you kindly.

Mr. Axaxa, Thank you very much Mr. Fernandez. Following the
presentation of the entire panel, we will come back and ask you some
questions and to all of you, vour prepared testimony will be ineluded
in the record in its total. Mr. ITassing,.

TESTIMONY OF GENE HASSING, GENERAL MANAGER, AIRPORT,
AIR MICRONESIA

Mr. Hasstxe, Mr, Chairman, members of the committee, my name is.
Genoe Ilassing, I'm the (General Manager of Continental/Arr Micro-
nesia. I have responsibilities over the airline's activities in Guam, the
Northern Marianas and the Trust Territory of the Pacific Tslands,

Fivst of all, I want to say that T am encouraged by the actions and
deliberations of this committee and want to assure this committee that
Continental/Air Micronesia will cooperate in every way possible,

I have heard from public and police oflicials and have read in local
Guam newspapers of a growing vroblem in the availability of heroin
and narcoties in general on the island of Guam. There is opinion that
airlines may well be one of the means by which narcoties ave brought
to the island. This causes me and other officials of Continental/Air
Miceronesia to be greatly concerned. We have asked law enforcement
agencies on Guam, and espeeially Federal ageneies divectly involved in
the battle against narcoties, what we can do to assist them. I will
elaborate further on this a little later in my testimony.

We want to help and realize that the air carriers have an obligation
to turn over to law enforcement anthorities contraband, including nar-
coties, discovered in our facilities.

Tt is our duty as good citizens to give whatever information we may
have to aid law enforcement in their battle against the traflicking of
narcotices. '

The airlines have tha capabilities to conduet limited searches of cor-
tain Inggage items and air freight shipments, We are, however, greatly
concerned about searches made by our people in a direet endeavor to
discover narcoties in luggage and air freight. Although this repre-
sents searches by private person, courts have developed genuine con-
cern that such a search may be done for or with law enforcement, Air-
line employees must not act as selectees of law enforcement in con-
ducting searches for contraband or, no doubt, such searches could be
interpreted as state action. )

The airlines want to act as good citizens in preventing nareotic
traflicking, hut we also realize that the eustomers (hoth passengers and
air freight shippers) are entitled to all reasonable expeetations of pri-
vacy. No carrier is required to embark upon o full-scale law enforce--
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ment effort to discover contraband, although we are expected to take
steps to insure that we are not knowingly transporting contraband,
ineluding naveotics. The airlines routinely do not have occasion to
screen cargo and luggage for narcotics, but obvious violations will
be brought to the attention of the proper authorities.

I would like to now touch upon the question of what we are doing
in the way of security measures to curtail or prevent ground or flight
personnel from becoming involved in the traflicking of narcotics, In
tho carly part of 1978, we approached the DEA people here on Guam
and solicited their help in setting up a training program to be given to
our airport employees. The instruction class was designed along the
lines of what the agents should be on the lookout for, a “profile” if
vou will, of an individual who might be introducing narcotics for
shipment via air freight or in checked luggage. At the same time, the
DEA agent condueting the elass was requested to advise our employees
in a very strong language of the consequences if they should become
involved in the traflicking of narcoties themselves, One class has al-
ready been given to our .\ir Micronesia employces in Saipan, We hope
in the near future that \Air Micronesia employees at Guam and other
ixland stations will receive the benefit of these DEA training classes.

TWe have always believed in close liaison with law enforcement
ageneies at all levels, As bits and pieces of information might develop
concerning possible traflicking in nareoties by our employees, this in-
telligence is immediately brought to the attention of the appropriate
guthorities.

I Lelieve that all of our employees, both flight and ground person-
nel, are well aware that Continental/Air Micronesia management will
not tolerate any kind of personal involvement in narcotics when
brought to our attention,

As requested by this committee, the attached document reflects vol-
umo of Air Micronesia passenger and cargo flights into Guam for the
period of October 1, 1977, to June 1, 1978,

[The information referred to follows:]

AIR MICRONESIA VOLUME OF PASSENGER AND ('ARGO Fricrrrs INTO GUAM FOR THE
Prrron Ocrostn 1, 1077, 1o May 31, 1978

Mixed passenger and cargo—S807 flights.
All cargo--none,
Adr Micronesia flights are operated into Guam from Honolulu, Micronesia,
Northern Mariana Islands, and Tokyo, Japan, as follows:
3 flights a week from Ionolulu, Johngton Island, Majuro, Kwsjalein,
Tonape and Truk;
3 flights a week from Koror and Yap;
T flgzhts a week from Tokyo and Saipan;
12 flights a week from Saipan.
Adr Micronesin does not operate any flights from Southeast Asia.

My, ITassrxa, Tn summation, to insure that our flight and ground
personnel are not involved in the traflicking of narcoties, we feel that
{he most effective programs are: No, 1, educating the people to the pit-
falls and consequences of hecoming involved, either willingly or un-
knowingly, in narcoties traficking: and No. 2, the immediate relaving
of intelligence to appropriate law enforcement agencies who ave pri-
marily concerned with the investigation of narcotics movement.
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We have in the past and will continue to cooperate to the fullest
extent possible with the authorities involved in fighting the problem
of the traflicking in narcotics. Thank you,

Mr, Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Hassing.

My, McDonald.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES McDONALD, DIRECTCR, DEPARTMENT OF
COMMERCE, GOVERNMENT OF GUAM

Mr, MoDonarp, Thank you, Mr, Chairman, My name is Jim
McDonald; I'm director of commerce, government of Guam, and the
customs division is part of the department. This division is respon-
sible for the enforcement of both local and Tederal statutes, vegula-
tions, and rules. Among these are: The Gun Control Act of 1068; the
Contraband Seizure Act of 1989, as amended ; the foreign assets control
regulations; and the Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act. I mention these
laws, rules, and regulations because these are some that we specitically
use in trying to make seizures. Now, with these laws, rules, and regula-
tions, the division has assumed the vesponsibility of the territory’s
first line of defense against the importation and trafficking of drugs.

The customs and quarantine division carries out its responsi-
bilities by the inspection of arriving aircraft, surface craft, passengers,
crew, cargo, and mail; the detention or geizure of vestricted or pro-
hibited items; the detention or arrest of persons found in violations
of the aforementioned laws, rules, and regulations; and the examina-
tion and certification of import and export docunents. The division
exccutes its enforcement vespousibilities at the following ports of
entry : Apra Harbor, which embraces the naval port, Sumay Cove, the
commercial port, and the Marianas Yacht Club; the Agana DBoat
Basin ; the Naval Air Station ; the Guam International Air Terminal;
and Andersen Air Force Bage.

At present, the customs division has a staff of 34, that’s 84 officers,
does not include clevieal staft, The division is divided into four sce-
tions: Import and export, maritime, airport, and narcotics and
investigation.

The following uarrative, which you have in your hands, deseribes
how the customs division is organized to combat the flow of drugs
into Guam, if I can continue on, for the past year and to continue
for some time in the future, the customs and quarvantine division has
embarked on a major training program of all its officers to enable
these men to hetter comprehend how to fight drng importation, In
September of 1977, all oflicers were provided 2 weeks of training in
interdiction methads by officers from the 1.8, Customs Service. Fur-
thermore, certain officers have been selected to attend drug enforee-
ment administration and military customs training seminarvs.

Further, through a grant made available by LEAA, Law Enforce-
ment Assistance Administration, and augmented by matehing funds
appropriated locally, the Division is currently assessing overall train-
ing needs and designing an in-house, on-the-job training program to
meet, those needs. In concert with this program. a quiclk referenco
manual will be published and provided to all officers by the end of
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tl'is year. Also, a thorough review of the existing local statutes, rules,
a 1l regulations that goyern customs enforcement will soon be under-
way. Such a review will provide recommendations to strengthen en-
forcement capabilities to insure that these laws, rules, and regulations
are consistent with enforcement needs.

The use of dogs for the inspection of aireraft, surface vessels and
mail is now under study. Actually, the study has been completed, The
preliminary recommendations from a two-man U.H, Customs drug
detector dog team is to increase the number of dogs that we currently
employ to three. The manner of funding the purchase of these addi-
tional dogs and the training of such dogs and their handlevs is heing
researched,

The Customs and Quarantine Division as was related previously is
in the process of improving the caliber of the Division’s personnel. Tt
will continue to make these improvements. In my prepared statement
are several exhibits to give you a better understanding of our activ-
ities, Now the fivst graph of exhibit ITT shows the decline in the volume
of seizuves, that is, the actual pounds of marihuana and heroin, Ilow-
ever, the second graph shows that the actual number of seizures has
Inereased, that is, the number of seizures we've actually made rather
than the actual volume,

¥ixhibit II1Ta shows the total number of interceptions made by the
Customs and Quarantine Division sinee fiseal 19725 that's July 1
through June 30, Exhibit IV shows the number of drug seizures, the
status of the violators, the deseription and quantity of these seizures,
the number of seizures at the various ports of entry. Iixhibit V gives
an idea of the volume of work done by the Customs and Quarantine
Division. Exhibit VI is a summary of the training that the present
customs officers have received as of this date. I hope that this informa-
tion has enabled you to better understand our role in drug enforece-
ment, Thank vou for your affording me this opportunity to deseribe
our work,

[Mr, MeDonald's preparved statement appears on p, 195.]

Mr. Axaxa, Thank you, Mr. MeDonald, You must have timed your
testimony, it's exactly § minutes, May I call on David Tuncap for your
testimony,

TESTIMONY OF DAVID TUNCAP, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, GUAM
AIRPORT AUTHORITY

Mr, Trxcar, Thank you, Mr. Chairman, My name is David Tuncap
and T am the exeentive manager for Guam Adrport Authority. Mr.
Chairman, as requested by the committee’s letter to me dated May 19,
1978, this testimony has been preparved to present my comments and
views concerning civil airport operations as they relate to the nar-
cotics problem on Gunam. As a concerned citizen, but not a narcoties
expert, T weleome this distinguished committee's hearing on the acute
rise of heroin addiction on Guam and the accompanying rise in crime,
It is widely recognized that naveoties can be brought into Gnam by
unserupulous agents vip any type of aiveraft, civil ov military, and
vin any type of ship or boat, civil or military, ITowever, as requested,
T shall limit my testimony to airport operations of civil aireraft as
they relate to the narcotices entry problen
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Guam International Air Terminal or GIAT, adjacent to the U.S.
Naval Air Station, Agana, provides passenger terminal and other fa-
cilities for civil aircraft flights into Guam, except those entering
Anderson Air Force Base under military operations. Use of NAS
Agana facilities for civil aviation is provided for by the Navy/Gov-
Guam joint use agreement executed July 19, 1974, GIAT was operated
by the Department of Commerce, Government of Guam from the open-
ing of the civil terminal in 1967 until early 1976. Starting January
1976, GTAT operations came under the Guam Airport Authority cre-
ated by Gov/Guam Public Law 13-57 approved September 26, 1975,
G.AA 15 a public corporation and autonomous instrumenality of Gov/
Guam, whose purpose is to acquire, conustruct, improve, operate and
maintain aivports and related facilities fov civil aviation wses on
CGuam. To date, GIAT is the only such facility. GAA is expediting
improvement and expansion of GIAT in accordance with a recently
revised master plan including provisions for a new passenger terminal
and related facilities.

GIAT is classed as a small hub airport by the FAA, with last year’s
revenue passenger statistics as follows: Departures, 280,000; arrivals,
275,000 transit, 150,000 total volume, 705,000, All powers vested in
the authority is exercised by the board of directors, comprised of five
members. The board appointed an executive manager who serves as
the chief executive officer. The powers of the executive manager in-
clude the items as mentioned in my testimony, items 1 through 10.

Security measures in effect at GIAT in general follow the pattern
required for all T.S. civil airports by FFederal law and Tederal Avia-
tion Administration regulations. These security measures are updated
as necessary to improve detection and prevention of a wide varviety of
illepal activity, including hijacking, bomb threats, torrorism, sabo-
tage, immigration violations, customs violations, including entry of
narcoties and contrabhand material,

An overull brief of these security measures at GIAT are as follows:

G\ provides basic guidance on security aspeets through issuance
and enforcement of the airport security manual required by FAN
in accordance with FAR part 107, this is airport security. The manual
provides regulations concerning identification and control of persons,
protection of aiveraft operating areas, enforcement, and so forth.
© GAA provides guards daily at all hours of the day, at all hours
at the two entry and exit gates to GLAT . prons and aiveraft opera-
tions areas, as well as operations personne. to supervise patrols and
general GIAT security.

NAS Agana proviies security for all military areas, including pe-
rimeters, entry and exit gates.

Airlines serving Guam provide departing passenger sereening, in-
cluding X-ray machines, as required by FAA regulations. Scheduled
passenger airlines serving Guam include Pan American, Continental/
Adr Micronesia, Japan Air Lines, and Air Nauru. Air taxi and com-
muter operators with small aivcraft ineclude Island Air, Aviation
Services, Fox Air, and Indo-Pacific. Singapore Airlines has cargo
service to Guam, and numerous other airlines use Guam for refueling.

GovGuam Department of Public Safety is required by Public Law
13-57 to provide police, fire protection, and security services appli-




163

cable to the airport. A small detachment of police is assigned at
GIAT, and provide law enforcement officer coverage of passenger
screening, general security, and enforcement of vehicle traffic rules.
GAA is continually working with DPS to increase the size of the po-
lice foree, to provide better coverage, and to improve overall security.
GAA has provided free office space for a police substation at GIA'T.

TU.S. Immigration and Naturalization Service provides screening
of incoming passengers as required by Federal law relating to immi-
gration.

Customs Division of GovGuam’s Department of Commerce is re-
sponsible for and provides screening of incoming passengers and their
baggage in accordance with local law and U.S. Customs laws pertain-
ing to Guam. This includes search for and detection of narcotics and
other contrabrand materials,

With the preceding as basic information, X would now like to con-
clude my testimony with some additior.ai comments and views.

Probably no one knows the exact volume of narcotics coming into
Guam, reputedly from Southeast Asian countries, via the entry meth-
ods of civil aircraft, military aiveraft, civil ships and boats, or mili-
tary ships and boats. For that unknown portion of narcotics entering
(vuam via civid aireraft at GTAT, preventing narcotics entry requires
the combined efforts of all security organizations listed above. Guam
customs and (tuam police have prime responsibility for control of the
narcoticg problem; all others involved must provide assistance and
cooperation as best they can.

I can assure this committee that GA A will continue to improve secu-
rity nicasures as they relate to narcotics entry or exit, and will assist
all ofhers involved within the limitations of personnel and funding
available. For exaniple, on one occasion, GAA employees witnessed
a passenger trying to divest himself of a package in the customs area.
("ustoms officials were immediately notified, and the passenger was
arrested on a narcotics violation. Periodic security meetings are now
held with all security agencies involved with the narcotics problem
to improve security measures. As an example, the meetings of
December 12, 1977, ave attached, which generated improvements in
additional lighting, installation of a sccondary inspection area in
customs, new baggage storage area, improved policing of areas, and
improved training.

We recognize this is a continuing problem, and we welcome prac-
tical suggestions for improvenient of measures relating to the nar-
coties entry security. We would like to see the vicious narcotics prob-
lem in Guam stamped out or reduced to the lowest possible level.

I appreciate this opportunity to appear before this important com-
mittee, and welcome any of your findings that could lead to further
improvements at Guam International .Air Terminal. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman

Mr. Awara, Thank you very nach, Mr. Tuncap. May I now ask
you the question: Do you know of that mailbox that’s at the airport?

Mr. Tuxcar. Yes, I do, sir.

Mr. Axara. Is it still there?

My, Toxncar. I is.

Mr. Axaxa. Does it still have “U.S. mail” on it?

Mu. Tuncar. It does.
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Mr. Axaxa. Have you received any request from the postmaster
toremoveit? ‘

Mr. Tuxcar. No, sir, I have received a letter from Customs, but not
the Postmaster.

My, Awaxa, Toremove it ? i

Mr. Lovcar. Suggesting its removal, yes, siv.

Mz, Axagsa. Do you think that there’s a possibility that that’s used
by passengers to drop other than mail possible contraband for
pick-ups? L )

M. Toxcar. In my opinion, Mr. Chairman, I think it is conceivable,
but at the same time I don’t know in my own mind, whether it is nec-
essarily such a—it exposes a danger to a drop-off inside the hold-
ing room area as opposed to the box outside the terminal building,
However, it has been suggested that that is, you know, one possible way
of people transiting possibly dropping in some package or letter con-
taining contrabands that could be mailed locally.

Mr. Axaxa. Some of the intelligence that we get tells us that that’s
a very important point, I mean that box and so we’d like to see some-
thing happen to it by the proper authorities. You said that you have,
you provide guards daily, all hours to supervise patrols and security.
How many do you have on a shift?

Mzr. Tuxcar, I have two gates, Mr. Chairman, and they are covered
7 days a weels, 24 hours a day.

Mr. Axaxa. Now let me move along to Mr. McDonald. On page 3
of your testimony, vou indicated that some preliminary recommenda-
tions were made. What were the final recommendations?

Mzr. McDoxarp. They have not made any final recommendations.

My, Axaxa. On the canines?

My, McDoxarp. On the canines, no. The preliminary recommenda-
tion is to purchase two more dogs and to use the dogs mostly on arriv-
ing aircraft and at the post office.

Mr. Axaxa. Is there any avea at the terminal where passengers com-
ing from Southeast Asia may mingle with domestic passengers before
they arrive at the customs?

Mr. McDowarp. No.

Mr. Axara. How are they taken off the plane ?

Mr. McDoxarp. Unless there is a fligh?, coming in or being emptied
by another airline, there may be a slight chance there, although usually
they are scheduled at different times so they don’t arrive at exactly the
same time.

Mr. Axaxa. How many passengers do you get in a peak period on
Guam?

Mr. McDowarp. What kind of a peak period ? T mean during Angust
and October are peak tourist months, we have a heavy flow from Japan.
The summer months * * * the flights, the cast-west flights going to the
States and coming from Southeast Asia arve usually filled,

Mr. Axaxa. Mr. Hassing, have there heen any seizures on your air-
line of contraband, narcoties?

Mr. Hassivg. Not of the volumes that would indicate traflicking,
only small possession amounts, and so on.

M. Araxa. Does it come from the Micronesian area that you have
airports?
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Mr. HassiNg. Well, I should clarify, it has not been seizures on our
flights; it’s been on our facilitiss here at the Guam Airport and employ-
ees involved.

Mr. Axaxa, Mr, Fernandez, you have heard the discussion that went
on a little while ago about your employees, Are you aware of that?

Mr. Feryanpez. Mr. Chairman, I am not aware of any of our local
employees, no; I’m not. The case that was mentioned earlier, I think,
in the case of Honolulu, I was not involved. However, I have some
knowledge that as soon as Pan American knew of the arrest by Cus-
toms and the DEA, the employees were immediately discharged. How-
ever, when the assistant U.S. attorney decided not to prosecute, we
continued with the case and a labor arbitrator forced us to bring the
employees back to work, I’d like to point out here that you know
Pan Am is very law enforcement oriented system-wide, and we can-
not and do not “olerate violation of any laws. Our employee rules of
conduct cover this very specifically and very thoroughly and I assure
you that any knowledge that we have immediately the employee is
disebavged. However, we are not crime detection or are we arresting
officers, we can only go on information we have and then depending
on what type of case is presented is how far we can go, but we immedi-
dately discharge them.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you, Mr. Fernandez. Mr. Evans,

Mr. Evans. Thank you. Mr, Tuncap, is it true that there is an area
in which the Department of Commerce, customs officials works within
the airport to search baggage, and so forth from incoming passengers?
Do they have an area at the airport set aside for that purpose? A re-
stricted avea?

Mr. Tuxcar. Yes, they have an office area that can be used for that
purpose.

Mr. Tovans. Are other people allowed to go into that restricted area?

My, Trxcar, Within the office area, I believe, only customs officials
are authorized in there.

Mr. Ewaxs. Is there a procedure by which certain people might
obtain a pass to enter that restricted area?

AMr, Tuxcar, Not for that particular area, sir, no.

];\Ir. Evaxs., Let me make sure that we're talking about the same
thing.

Mz, Tovcar. I’'m concerned with the area in which the customs offi-
cials conduct the examination of incoming passengers and their
baggage.

Mr. Evans, When you're coming through customs?

Mr. Tuxncar. That's vight.

Mr. Evans. Is that area restricted ?

Mr. Toxcar, That area is restricted.

Mr, Evans. And is there any procedure by which anyone else can
enter this arca by virtue of having a pass from your department ¢

Mr. Evans, And those arve issued by your department?

Mr. Tuxcare. That’s vight, sir.

Mr. TunNcar. Yes,

Mr. Bvans. Could you tell me how many such passes may be out at
the present time?

Mr. Tuncar. At the present time, I don’t know, it varies from time
to time.
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Mr. Evaxs. Ave there times in which a number of passes are issued
Jor entry into that area, by people other than customs officials?

Mr. ToxNocar. Yes.

Mr. Evans. And those are issued by your department?

M. Towcar, That’s vight, sir. ) i i

Mr. Evaxs. Do you know of any incidents in which these passes are
issued to employees of the airlines? i )

Mr. Tuncar. No, the passes are not issued to employees of the air-
lines, because the employees already have their own passes.

Mr, Evaxs. Pardon me? L .

My, Toncar. The employees of the airlines already have their own
passes. ) ) .

Mr, Evaxs. They have the authority to enter into the restricted
area? ) .

Mr. Towcar. Not within that area, unless they have business to be in
the area to assist customs or immigrations.

Mr. Bvaxs. I see, so that it is possible then that an employee of the
airline could upon stating or showing that he has business in the area
enter into that area with a pass from your office ?

Mr. Tuxcar. That’s right. . .

Mr. Fyaxs, O, Mr. Fernandez, in previous hearings involving ports
of entry, we have heard testimony which would lead us to believe that
a person engaged in drug traflicking could if he had inside help from
perhaps airline employees or someone, leave baggage before going into
customs or to make arrangements prior to arriving by telephone or
whatever that certain baggage may contain contraband so that a person
on the inside could if he had entry or access to the restricted area to
either take the baggage out of customs without examination or take the
con¢raband out of the baggage. Do you think it's possible that this
might be one of the ways that so many drugs are passing through the
Guam airport without being interdicted ?

Mz, Fervanpez. Congressman, after what I*ve been hearing, I would
have to say, I guess most anything is possible. However, you have to
keep in mind that in our flights today, except for the 707’ where the
baggage is containerized and this baggage comes in from the aireraft
and immediately offloaded and no one has access to that container at
that time it's being offloaded and taken direetly to the terminal where
the bags are then taken out and put aboard the belt. Now, when that
baggage goes into customs, no haggage comes out of customs without
the customs’ approval and their inspection of it.

Mr. Evans. Is it not possible that someone known to customs could
bring baggage out without being inspected, such as a trusted employee
of the airlines or someone else ?

Mr. FeryanpEz, I don’t know, Congressman, of any, any such oc-
currence. I happen to know the customs inspectors fairly well myself,
having been out there, and I know when I come in they go through my
baggage and they go throngh it very thoroughly, so I couldn’t say. It
is possible, I’'m sure it could be, but I don’t know of any such thing.

Mr. Evaxs. Well, when you have the fact that less than 1 percent of
the drugs coming through here, according to estimates, are being in-
terdicted, there must be some elaborate schemes obviously being fol-
lowed in order to get the drugs through or into Guam. I think that it’s
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the duty of this committee to explore every possibility and the duty of
every public-minded or public-spirited citizen to look into every way
possible to stop the drug traffic. Could I ask you if Pan American fol-
lows the procedure described by Air Micronesia as to the educational
process for employees in cooperation with the Drug Enforcement
Administration. .

Mr. Fernaxprz, Yes; we have, we have many programs, and in
many of these programs, we have had the DEEA and customs officials
give instructions to our employees, plus in our own training sessions
where we go over our employee rules of conduct; what is expected of
them; they are made to understand the requirements in handling of
baggage and cargo; that it must be cleared by customs; it must be
inspected or cleared by them before we take any possession of it or
before it’s turned over to the passenger.

Mr. Evans. All right, sir. Could I follow up by asking the procedure
of or as to baggage which is left at the airport which no one claims?
I understand now that you have a storage room which is locked, and
the airlines has a key and the department, the Guam Airport Authority
has akey ; is that correct ?

Mr. Feryanpez, That’s correct.

Mr., Evaxs. I understand also that sometimes that you put the bag-
gage in the oflice in a locker for a period of time. Is that the situa-
tion now? Iow long does the baggage stay there in the office before
it's put into the locked place ?

Mr. Feryanpez, At the present time, now when the baggage is left
belvind, they have the customs room or the baggage room where it
goes to. Before that was available, the baggage was cleared by customs.
and then given to the airlines and we would then deliver it to the pas-
senger or send it back to another station or forward it to another sta-
tion, but it was cleared by customs before we took possession of it.

Mr. Axara. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Evans. May I ask, by unanimous consent, one last question ?

Mr. Axaxa. Without objection, so ordered.

Mr. Evans. Mr. Fernandez and Mr. Tuncap and Mr. Hassing, arve
all of you gentlemen satisfied with the procedures as to the ports of
entry on commereial airlines, that everything is being done to interdict
illicit drugs and contraband ?

’Mr. Frryvanpez, Well, I l}&\'@. been with Pan Am for 37 years, and
L’ve traveled pretty extensively throughout the world, and I would
have to say, Congressman, that in Guam, they are doing a more secure
job of inspecting the passenger/baggage and security at the airport
than in any other airport that T can think of at this moment.

Mr, Evans. We are not trying to reflect on the ability in the job
that’s being done, I'm concerned with the fact that so many people feel
that so much drugs are getting through and certainly ingenious ways
are devised by those who would profit from illegal drug traffic, but
I'm just concerned about what is being donme. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you, Mr. Evans, Mr. Gilman.

Mr. Grratan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Sorry that our time is so
limited. I'm sure we all have a number of questions we like to get at,
but we are extremely limited. Mr, Fernandez, to follow up my col-
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league’s questions with regard to the Pan Am operation, do you have
your own internal security force ?

Mr. Fervanpez. No, sir, we have island security that does the
security here in Guam for us. .

Mr. Gmaraxn, No, no, I'm not talking about your security guards,
do yon have your own Pan Am internal security ?

Mr, FerNANDEZ. Yes, sir, we do.

Mr. Giuaran. Have they been out here to take a look at your
operation ?

Mr. Ferxanpez. Yes; they have, sir.

Mr., Gizaran. At your request? .

Mr. Ferxaxnez. At my request and also on their own. They come
out here quite frequently.

Mr. Girarax. How recently were they out here? )

My, FF'erxanpEz. Well, it just happens that we have one here right
now.

Mr. Gmaran. Ias he been looking at the baggage problems?

Mr. Fervanpez. He has been out at the airport. Unfortunately,
T've been tied up with other matters and I don’t know exactly what
he was looking at or where he did check, ) i

Mr. Giuaran. Have the local DEA officials been discussing with
you some of your baggage problems?

Mr. FerxANDEZ, Not with me personally.

My, Grraray, Have they discussed it with any of your personnel ?

Mr. Fervaxorz, I believe that they may have. They've asked for
some information st the airport and it's been given to them,

Mr. Guoraxn, Welly are you in charge of all of Pan Am’s opera-
tions here?

My, FErvaxorz, Yes.

My, Grrarax. Have you had any report from anyone in the Drug
Enforcement Administration with regard to some questionable prob-
lems that you might have in your baggage or freight?

Mr. Ferxaxnez, I've been here since December of 1977 last year
and I've had none.

Mr. Gmaran. No recommendations, no requests, no discussions?

Mr. FErvaxnprz. None, whatsooever, sir.

Mr, Grrarax. None have erossed your desk ?

Mr. Fervaxprz, None across miy desk,

Mr., Gmarax. Mr. Tuncap, I don’t understand this mailbox prob-
Iem. You put the box out there, did you, in the airport facility?

Mr, Toxcar. Congressman Gilman, the mailbox was put in that
particular location at the request of the tenants for passenger con-
venicnee.

Mur. Grraran, Did you put it out there at your order?

Mr. Toxcar. I requested the post office people for implementation. I
reccived concurrence from them, It is their box.

Mr. Graran. Tt’s a U.S. post office box ?

Mr, To~car. Tt says U.S. mails, sir.

Ar. Gmaran. All right, new, you were requested to remove it by the
postal anthorities, is thet correct?

My, Tuxcar. No; T wasn't.

Mr. Gmaran, Did Customs request you to remove it ?

Mr. Tuxcar. By Customs, yes.
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Moy, Guaran. At the request of the Postal Service?

Mzr. Toxcar, I don’t know, sir.

Mr. Gruaan. All right, have you removed it.?

Mbr, Tuncar. No, sir.

Mr, Giraan. Are you informed that it’s a violation of law to have
it out there if it’s not under their authority ?

Mr. Tuncar. I have not been informed of any violation of any law.

Mr. Gruazan. All right, T assume you are going to look into that and
remove it if it is a violation of law, is that correct ?

Mr. Tuxcar. Certainly, sir.

Mr. Grearax. Thank you. Mr. McDonald, I’'m g little curious about
your charts. We hear all kinds of reports here today of increasing
narcotic traflicking, of increasing abuse, increasing drug-related crimes
and yet your charts show that the opiate arrests, the opiate seizures,
the opiate inspections are all geing down on your chart rather than
going up. How do you explain that with the increased incidents of
drug abuse and drug traflicking ?

Mr. McDoxarp. There is a greater sophistication in importing these
drugs here.

Mr. Gruman. What sophistication are you talking about that’s
greater?

Mr. McDoxarn. Now, we've had several intelligence reports about
ships coming close to Guam and dropping them off and boats meeting
them out there. .

M. Girarawn. Well, what have you done about that ?

Mr. McDoxarn. It would be difficult. We would have to have the
cooperation of the U.S. Coast Guard which we can ask at any time,

Mr. Grraan. Have you asked for it?

Mr. McDoxnazp. Noj; we have not.

Mvr. Grratan. Do you have any air support at all?

Mr. McDoxarp. Excuse me?

Mr, Gutaran. Do you have any of your own air support, air
inspection ?

Mr, McDoxawp. We don’t have the air or surface vessels, no, we
don’t.

Mr. Grraran, Is there some reason why you haven’t asked for U.S.
Coast Guard assistance?

Mr. McDoxarp, No, because quite often then we hear contrary in-
formation. On all ships of which we have this information, we board
these ships before they reach the mouth of the harbor, and we do a
thorough search on this, quite often using a dog.

Mr. Gmaran. I say, is there any reason why you haven’t asked for
the Coast. Guard to assist you in these offshore areas if that’s the addi-
tional sophistication that you’re talking about?

Mr. McDoxann. Because we haven’t had the most reliable informa-
tion. Almost everything we've done, we've coordinated with DEA.
Now, we've discussed this to see where we would actually go.

Mr. Garax. Mr. MeDonald, your testimony shows that you have
some 34 people assigned to customs inspections, is that corvect

Mr. McDoxarp., Yes, siv.

Mr. Graran. Are they all operationa! or are some of those ad-
ministrative? . )

Mz, McDoxarn, Two of those are strictly administrative.
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. Mr. Giuaraw. So that now we’re down to 82, You tell us that you'rs
involved * * * your inspection of the airport boils down to three men
on 3 of the 6 days are mammed with only three inspectors, is that
correct ?

Mr. McDoxarn. Yes, sir.

Mr, Gmaran, How many people do they have inspecting in that
period of time ? ‘

Mr. McDoxarp. This all depends. We normally have at least five
or six men during the day, 8 a.m. to 5 p.am,

Mr. Grarax. How many people come through each day?

Mr. McDoxarp. Several hundred people, all depending on the
passenger flow. Now we have agreements with the airlines because
they pay customs overtime on a pro-rata basis of 80-to-1 on almost all
flights coming in.

Mr. Grraraxn. Well, there’s some testimony here about 20,000 people
a month and you're telling us that several hundred a day, how does
all of that stack up? How many people go through the airport each
day in international flights?

Mr. McDoxarn., I guess you'd have to divide that 20,000 by 30,
that gives you about 600.

Mr. Grrarax, And you have about three men, three to five men a
day taking care of 600 passengers.

Mr, McDoxarp. No. we have three to five men, 8 a.m, to 5 p.n.
Now most flights do not come in on 8 amm, to § p.m.

Mr, Gumarax, When do they come in?

Mr. McDoxaro. They come in between § p.m. and about 4 or 5 a.m.
Now we assign men there on a pro-rata basis of 30-to-1 passengers.

: Mr. Gizaran. How many men do you have during your peak hours
then?

Mr. McDowarp. All depending on how many people come in. We
get an indication from the airlines.

Mr. Gruaran, During your peak hours, Mr. MeDonald, how many
inspectors do you have at work at the airport?

Mr. McDoxarp. We have had as many as 10 or 12 men.

Mpr. Grraran. Do you feel that they're able to take care of the whole
works and do it properly?

Mr. McDowarp. Ye've been working on increasing their proficiency
at taking care of that place.

Mr. GiaraN. Do you feel that you have adequate personnel to do
the job of inspecting?

Mr. McDoxarp. No, we don’t.

Mr. Grrazan, In your narcotics and investigation section, T note that
you say you have two inspectors, one is a licutenant and yow've got
apparently one other guy, is that correct ?

Mr, McDowarp. Yes,sir.

Mr. Giraan. And they cover the whole narcotics investigation for
the whole island ?

Mr., McDoNaLp. Yes.

Mr. Grmaw, In your maritime section, you've got a licutenant and
five inspectors and they cover how many ports !

Mr. MoDowarp. It says right here, Sumay Cove—-

Mr., Grnyax, How many ports are we talking about.?

Mr. McDoxarp. We are talking about one actual harbor.
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Mr. Girarax, One harbor and how many other ports?

Mr. McDoxarp. Just that one harbor, and the Agana boat basin
when we need it.

Mr. Grraray, Well, you are talking about, what about Sumay Cove,
what about the yacht club and what about the naval air station and
what about—

Mr. McDoxarp, Well, that’s what I'm saying we're talking about
one harbor and four different ports in that harbor.

Mr. Giraran. Alright, so you've got them spread around, right?

Mr. McDowarp. Yes, sir.

Mr. Girarax. How many men are at one place at one time?

Mr. McDowarp. It all depends, obviously, we don’t have the man-
power to man that whole area.

My, Groaran. Are you undermanned in the maritime section?

Mr, MceDoxarn, Yes, we are,

Mr. Graax, You're undermanned in the investigation section?
You're undermanned at the airport, how is it you say that you have
a suflicient budget when you were guestioned ?

My, MeDoxarn, T didn't say we have a sufficient budget.

Mr. Gmarax. Well, how undermanned are you! ITow many more
personnel ?

Mr. McDoxarp. T do not know how many.

Mr. Giearax, What would you estimate you need by way of addi-
tional personnel to do the job?

Mr. McDoxarp, We've had various estimates, We've been studying
this matter beecause a bigger problem we face is actually how well
trained our men are,

Mr. Gurarax., ITow well trained ave they?

Mr, McDoxawn, We train them as much as possible with the re-
sources we've had, but I still don’t think they're up to par in what
they need, Right now that’s why we have men being trained and work-
ing on bringing up these men to the ealiber we think necessary.

My, Grrarax, What's the average salary of vour customs inspectors?

Mr. McDoxarp, Now, customs officer I makes $£72 an hour or
$0.816 a year,

Mr. Grrarax, ITow many more inspectors do you think you need to
adequately fulfill your responsibility as the head of customs?

M. McDoxarn. Tt all depends on the kind of training we can give
these men. T mean if T double 